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--- Upcn commencing at 9:11 a.m.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Welcome back to the
second day of Hearing for Consolidated Gold Win Ventures
and Sidon International Resource Corporation.

I have a few housekeeping items before we

start. We do have a sign-up sheet. It's very important

that you put your name on the sign-up sheet for each day.

So if you haven't done so, please do that during the
break.

We also had a request in terms of the
agenda. Yesterday when we left we said we were going to
have a question period for Yellowknife Dene First Nation
but Steve Ellis requested that Treaty 8 Tribal
Corporation's presentation be moved up because he has
some personal things that he needs to take care of. His
son is sick.

So with that exception, what I've done is

I'm going to move Steve Ellis' presentation up and then

we'll go back to the question period for the Yellowknives

Dene Elders.
So if Steve, you can proceed, that would

be great.

(BRIEF PAUSE)
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THE CHAIRPERSON: If you can just hold --

Steve, if you can just hold one (1) minute. We'd like to
open this Hearing with an opening prayer. If I can have

an Elder do an opening prayer for us?

(OPENING PRAYER)

THE CHAIRPERSON: Masi cho. Steve, you

can proceed.

PRESENTATICON BY TREATY 8 TRIBAL CORPORATION:

MR, STEVE ELLIS: Well, first of all I'd
just like to thank the Board for accommodating my need to
fly out earlier this morning. My young boy got a bad
reaction to a vaccination shot, so I'd -- I'd like to get
home and see him; that being said, I'll be relatively
brief. I'll try to keep this to ten (10) minutes.

Just to start, I think it's important to
put this all in context. The Review Board here, the
purpose we're here for these two (2) days is -- what the
question that the Review Board is asking itself is that
will the devol -- or the explcoration activities proposed
by Sidon and Cohsolidated Gold Win have any significant
impact that cannot be mitigated.

So that's the question that you guys are
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Page 10
tasked with -- with answering here. I think that from

what I've seen and I think what other people have seen
from the presentations that the proponents gave
yesterday, as well as some of the questioning that came
from the parties around the table, specifically from the
Yellowknives as well, that perhaps we do not have the
information in front of us to confidently answer that
question.

I think that the Board itself asked some
questions that -- to that degree, and I think it was John
Ondrack that said that in some instances we're being
asked to proceed on trust that the proponent will do its
homework after permits are being issued -- are issued to
it.

I think it's important to remember that in
many other instances where exploration companies propose
activities in the Northwest Territories and the Akaitcho
Territory, that it is typically the case where they come
forward with a lot more substantive information than
these twe companies have come forward with at this
present time.

So I think I would just like to echoc the
sentiments again of Mr. Ondrack that a little more work
upfront that does not require a land use permit would go

a long way to earn that trust that's needed for the --
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these exploration activities to potentially proceed.

Now, the Review Board is asking the
gquestion: Will this development have any significant
impact that cannot be mitigated? But, the First Nations
-- okay, talking tco fast -- but the First Nations -- I'm
trying to get it done in ten (10) minutes -- but the
First Nations are asking a whole different gquestion and
that question is:

How will the body of activity in the
shoreline zone -- in the shoreline zone I'm talking about
from Dettah to Gros Cap and then on to Talthelei Narrows
-- 1t was the area that was defined in the previous EAs
for this area -- how will the body of activity in the
shoreline zone impact the ability of the people to
practice a way of life?

And that's what we're hearing from —-- from
the testimony of the Elders. That's what we're hearing
from the Yellowknives. That's what you're going to hear
from the Metis. That's what you're going to hear from
the Deninu Kue First Nation. That's what you're going to
hear at all these hearings; in fact, you've heard them at
many other hearings and you will hear them in the future.

Now, maybe the Board can't answer that
guestion. It's not really in your mandate to answer that

question. But the reality is that as we proceed with --

DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 www.tscript.
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1 into the future in the north here that someone has to

2 step out and answer the guestion or else we're going to

3 be doing this over and over and over again. We're going

4 to be talk -- comparing apples to oranges asking

5 different questions, and I think we'll be back here again

6 and again hearing the same thing from the same people and

7 it's not going to solve any of the -- any of the

8 outstanding issues.

9 S50 what I'd like to focus on today is how
10 can the Review Board do -- what -- what can you guys do
11 to encourage some action on this issue; the issue
12 specifically being how can the First Nations have some
13 guarantees that their way of life will persist?

14 So I think that the Review Board can in

15 fact take a few measures that will encourage the

16 responsible authorities to -- to mové in the right

17 direction there. So that's the focus of my presentation.
18 I basically have three (3) key messages.
19 Now, this is basically a very quick summary of the -- the
20 body of the presentation.

21 The first is that the Review Board should
22 require an adequate cumulative effects assessment of

23 Sidon's and CG -- I call it CGV -- I hear it's being

24 called CGW but fcor the purpose of my presentation I'1ll

25 call it CGV -- on these exploration activities upon the

DIGI-TRAN INC, 1-800-663-4915 WWw.tscript.com
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1 shoreline zone prior to the completion of an EA.

2 Second -- secondly, and this == this

3 suggestion comes in twe (2) forms or is broken down into
4 two (2) prongs I guess, that the Review Board should make
5 the following measures:

6 The first that no permits and licences

7 should be issued in the shoreline zone until the Federal
8 obligation to consult regarding rights—-based assertions

9 have been adequately disposed of. And I understand that
10 you guys only can make recommendations to the Minister

11 but I would hope that your recommendations carry some

12 welght.
13 The second is that no permits, licences,
14 should be issued in the shoreline zone until conservation

15 and land use planning is completed.

16

17 {BRIEEF PAUSE)

18

19 MR. STEVE ELLIS: So first I begin with

20 the issue of cumulative effects.

21

22 (BRIEF PAUSE)

23

24 MR. STEVE ELLIS: The -- I think this

25 Board has heard a lot of testimony in the past during the

DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 www. tscript.com
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1 EAs of Snowfield, North American General Resources, and

2 CGV about the importance of this area to the Akaitcho

3 Dene, specifically the Yellowknives. That's been made

4 imminently clear and I think that to expect the First

5 Nations to come time and time again for every little new
6 exploration project, to come time and time again and

7 prove the importance of this area to the -- to -- to the
8 Board is somewhat redundant. I don't think that that

9 needs to be done. I think it's abundantly clear that

10 that area is extremely important to their way of life.

11 Secondly, we've seen a lot of development
12 or exploration activity in the shoreline zone. We have
13 Snowfield, North American General Resources, Consolidated
14 Gold Win. Further down between Gros Cap and Talthelei
15 Narrows you've got Kodiak who has been drilling for a

16 couple of years, proposals from Avalon, 27 Capital

17 Corporation, Trigon Exploration. The list will continue
18 to grow.

19 And interesting enough New Shoshoni is --
20 is speculating to re-apply in exactly the same area that
21 was refused three (3) years ago.
22 So this issue is not going to go away. So
23 —- and the issué is not one of just Sidon and

24 Consolidated Gold Win. It's how do all these exploration

25 activities together impact upon a cultural and natural
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1 landscape; that's the question that needs to be asked and

2 it's not being addressed here.

3 Neither the Proponents nor the regulatory
4 authorities have done an adequate environmental

5 assessment and I submit that in the absence of a

6 cumulative effects assessment it's impossible for the

7 Review Bocard tc determine whether the activities proposed
8 by the two (2) companies will have any significant impact
9 upon: the shoreline zone. The information is just not

10 there.
1l So I suggest that the Review Board require
12 a full and complete cumulative effects assessment of the
13 Sidon and Consclidated Gold Win projects in the relation
14 te their activities, and other activities is the
15 shoreline zone. And I think that this assessment should

16 be completed prior to the completion of the EA.

17

18 (BRIEF PAUSE)

19

20 MR. STEVE ELLIS: The second is the issue

21 of Crown consultaticon. Now the Review Board is an

22 institution of public government, I think we can all

23 agree on that. .We can also agree that the Review Board
24 is responsible for implementing a portion of a Federal

25 statute.
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1 Now, it is certainly the opinion of the

2 Treaty 8 Tribal Corporation that the Review Board has an
3 obligation to consider the progress and results of rights
4 based consultations, Crown consultations, in their
5 determinations as to whether to recommend the issuance of
) permits and licenses within the Akaitcho Territory.
7 It may not be our responsibility to that
8 Crown consultation, but I think it is a responsibility to
9 keep an eye on how that consultation is progressing, and
10 what the results of that consultation are.
11 I think that Review Board itself
12 understands that the Crown's failure to dispose of its
13 obligation to conduct rights based consultations in
14 Akaitcho, and specifically, the shoreline zone, is -- is
15 limiting and restricting your ability to -- to fulfill
16 your mandate.
17 This has been made clear in the reports of
18 environmental assessment for Snowfield and the previous
19 environmental assessments in this area. And, in fact,
20 you -- this Board made a recommendation to the Minister,
21 or should -- I should say a suggestion to the Minister
22 encouraging the Minister to take some action on that
23 issue. But to aate nething has been done.
24 So with respect to both Sidon's and

25 Consolidated Gold Win's proposed activities, the Crown to

DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 www.tscript.com
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1 date has not disposed of its obligations vis-a-vis rights

2 based consultations.
3 There can be no doubt that there are
4 existing Aboriginal treaty rights in that area. We heard
5 some poignant testimony yesterday from the Elders and
6 land users in that area speaking to how those rights are
7 currently being infringed. There has been no --
8 absolutely no proactive approach developed to deal with
9 that. It is a Federal obligation to protect those
10 constitutionally entrenched rights.
11 S0 you're faced with the following
12 situation, that if you make your determination that a
13 permit can be issued with some terms and conditions, you
14 are necessarily prejudicing the exercise of those rights.
15 So I suggest that the Review Board
16 communicate to the Crown that it cannot complete
17 environmental assessments in the shoreline zone, or
18 indeed, in the broader Akaitcho Territory, in the absence
19 of a process whereby rights' infringements are assessed
20 and adequate accommodations are implemented.
21 So in this instance, I would recommend
22 that to the issuance of permits -- to decide on
23 Consolidated Goid Win does not occur until the Review
24 Board is satisfied that the Crown has disposed of its

25 obligations to protect those rights.

DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 www.tscript.com
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So I would -- finally, in the -- in the

yellow there, I believe that the Review Board should make
a measure, not a suggestion but a measure, regquesting
that rights based consultations be satisfactorily
completed and infringements accommodated by the Crown
prior to completing these, or any other EA processes in
the shoreline zone.

S50 it's a way that the Review Board can do
its part to hold the regulatory -- regulatory authorities
responsible and put their feet to fire a little bit.

It's in your interest, it's in the First Nation's
interest, it's in the northern -- North's interests.

Finally, conservation and land use
planning. The Tlicho Dene in Canada are in the process
of designing land and resource planning and governance
regimes in their territories through the Akaitcho
process. This area is unsettled, this process in
incomplete.

The Yellowknives Dene have clearly and
officially identified the shoreline zone -- again, the
area from Dettah to Gros Cap and on to Talthelei Narrows
-- as an area they are striving to conserve as a natural
and cultural lahdscape. They have formally indicated
this to the Federal Crown.

They are -- the areas -- well, some 0f you

DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 www.Lscript.
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may know that the Akaitcho has gone through a process

where they have negotiated some interim land withdrawals
in the Akaitcho Territory. It's important to note that
if the area between Wool Bay, Drybones Bay and Gros Cap
had not been already alienated through the issuance of
mineral claims and mineral leases that there be
absolutely no question that the Yellowknives Dene would
have insisted that those areas be contained within the
interim land withdrawals.

But as it stands, interim land withdrawals
do not ~- well, existing rights are not affected by
interim land withdrawals. So those lands were alienated
prior to the Yellowknives being able to identify them for
protection.

Again, I bring it back to the Board, this
Board itself, in -- in 2003 or 2004, when it came up with
its reports of environmental assessment from the previous
developments in that area -- Snowfield, North American
and Consolidated Gold Win -- they recognized this ~-- this
very gap and they made this following suggestion to --
they made the suggestion to the Minister that no permits
be issued in the shoreline zone until some land use
planning had ——.had occurred in that area. Nothing's
been done.

So as it stands, continued exploration in

DIGI-TRAN INC,. 1-800-663-4915 www.tscript.
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1 the shoreline zone necessarily prejudices the outcomes of

2 conservation and land and resource governance planning by
3 effectively removing lands and resources from

4 identification and consideration by First Nations -- but
5 not only First Nations, by Canada.

6 Sc to conclude this section, the Review

7 Board must make a measure requesting that Akaitcho

8 planning initiatives vis-a-vis conservation and land use
9 in the shoreline zone be completed pricr to further

10 consideration of permits and licences in the region.

11 Now the Review Board has much, as with the
12 crown consultation issue, made suggestions to the

13 Minister that some action be taken here. Nothings been
14 done. I'm just echoing, I guess, the Review Board's

15 sentiments here and -- and suggesting that a stronger --
16 stronger words be used with the Minister, I suppose. So
17 instead of a suggestion, make firm recommendations, take
18 some action,

19 Sc finally in conclusion, I would say that
20 in 2003 the exploration activities in the shoreline zone
21 underwent EAs. The fundamental issues raised during the
22 2003 processes remain completely unresolved.
23 Number 1, rights continue to be infringed
24 and rights based consultations are not happening.

25 Number 2, the shoreline zone is being
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1 compromised due to death by a thousand cuts. If it was

2 just Sidon going in there it might not be a problem. If
3 it was CGB going in there it might not be a problem. But
4 it's the body of all this exploration that may be a
3 prokblem and we need to look in that context at this.
6 Third, long term planning for the
7 shoreline zone in order to ensure that the hopes and
8 aspirations of Aboriginal peoples and cother northerners
e are being respected has not occurred. It's completely
10 willy nilly, unplanned development in the Akaitcho
11 Territory as it stands.
12 Soc the Review Board reportedly serves the
13 interest of the people and the communities of the NWT.
14 It is an institution of public government. It must
15 uphold this responsibility. So I would say in the
16 interest of proceeding wisely and sustainably, it is
17 imperative that the measures outlined in this
18 presentation are completed prior to any further
19 consideration of permits and licenses in the shoreline
20 Zone,
21 We do not need yet another rushed,
22 unplanned develcopment regime that ignores the concerns of
23 First Nations énd other northerners, is uncertain for
24 industry, and results in little benefit for present and

25 future generations. That's all I have. Thank you.
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1 QUESTION PERIOD:

2 THE CHAIRPERSCN: Thank you, Steve. What
3 I am going to do is, we will have a question period for
4 vou before you leave. So I am just going to go through
5 the list of interested parties. I will ask developers if
6 they have any questions or no question. Maybe you can...
7 MR. GREG MCKILLOP: We have no gquestions.
8 THE CHAIRPERSON: Have Yellowknife Dene

9 First Nation, any questions?

10 MR. GREG EMPSON: Just one (1) question
11 for clarification, if I may, Madam Chair.
12 Steve, you indicated in -- in your slide

13 and it's under conservation and land use planning and I'd
14 just like a little clarification on this issue. 1I'll

15 guote what you said here. You said:

16 "The areas are so important that

17 Akaitcho is willing to use a portion of
18 its limited gquantum for interim land

19 withdrawal to gamble on the chance that
20 some of the claims might lapse into

21 protection.”

22 Can you just elaborate on that a little

23 bit for us, please?
24 MR. STEVE ELLIS: Yeah, during the

25 negotiation of the -- sorry, Steve Ellis here. During
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1 the negotiation of the interim land withdrawals, there

2 was a certain amount of land quantum that could be

3 identified for protection. So it was -- what was being
4 negotiated was not so much how much quantﬁm, but where
5 that quantum would be applied throughout the Akaitcho

6 Territory.

7 One of the first areas that the

8 Yeliowknives identified to be protected was ~-- throuch
9 the interim land withdrawals -- was the areas between
10 Wool Bay and -- and Gros Cap, specifically Drybones and

11 Moose Bays.

12 They were informed at that time that land
13 withdrawals do not apply where -- or existing interests,
14 in other words, existing mineral leases, existing mineral

15 claims, will effectively be grandfathered in. So that
16 land withdrawals, even if the guantum was used to cover
17 those areas, it wouldn't really apply.

18 Sc that -- that information was in fact
19 brought back to the Yellowknives Elders and they said,
20 Well, why waste your guantum in this area because it's
21 not going to apply anyways? But the Yellowknives Elders
22 said that that area is so important we don't care if we
23 waste our quantum there. We'd rather make a symbolic

24 gesture, cover that area with that interim land

25 withdrawal and, hopefully, maybe some of those claims
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1 will lapse within the five (5) years. The leases won't

2 lapse; they're twenty-one (21) years. So they'll outlast
3 the land withdrawal.

4 But it was more of a symboiic gesture to

5 show that look, we really wanted these areas in here.

6 We've been precluded from selecting them, but we're going

7 to put them there -- in there anyways just to indicate to
8 whoever that that area is -- is critically important. So
9 that's -- that's what's going on there.

10 MR. LOUIE AZZOLINI: Further questions

11 from the Yellowknives Dene and my name is Louie Azzolini.
12 Could you clarify the status of

13 discussions with the Federal Government regarding land

14 use planning in this area, perhaps?

15 MR. STEVE ELLIS: Currently there's no

16 formal land use planning process in the Akaitcho

17 Territory. There's been some discussion about Phase 2 of
18 the interim land withdrawal process. So Phase 1 was the
19 actual negotiation of interim land withdrawals. It's not
20 complete yet. We don't have land withdrawals yet. Phase
21 2 would be okay, now we've got five (5) years to breathe
22 a little bit, let's start looking at some -- some zoning
23 in the Akaitcho Territory.

24 So those discussions are just beginning.

25 THE CEAIRPERSON: If there's no further

DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 www.tscript.com




10

i1

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

18

20

21

22

23

24

25

Page 25
guestions from the Yellowknife Dene First Nation, I'm

going to move on to North Slave Metis Alliance.

Do you have any questions?

MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: Neo, thank you.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Prince of Wales
Heritage Centre?

MR. GLEN MACKAY: We have nc questions.

THE CHAIRPERSCN: Department of Fisheries
and Ocean?

MR. ERNIE WATSON: No questions, thank
you.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Deninu Kue First
Nation...?

Indian and Northern Affairs...?

MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: No questions.

THE CHAIRPERSON: The Government of
Northwest Territories, Environment and Natural Rescurces?

MS. LORETTA RANSON: Ne questions.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Okay. Environment

Canada...?

(BRIEF PAUSE)

THE CHAIRPERSCN: I'm just going to move

on since there's no response from Environment Canada.
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I have the Review Board Members, whether

they would like to ask questions and then just members of
public. So, I'll just go around the table here.

Any guestions from the Review Board? I'll
begin with Charlie Snowshoe.

MR. DANNY BAYHA: I'm Danny Bavha, from
the Review Board. Thank you for the presentation, Steve.
I just had a question. You -- you mentioned something
about Crown consultation and the Board should ensure that
that has taken place prior to any kind of work that -- in
that area.

How do you propose the Review Board gauge
that this Crown consultation has taken -- adequately been
taken place?

MR. STEVE ELLIS: That's a very good
question. I think -- I think the role that the Review
Board can take is to give a push to -- to DIAND to
develop a medel for Crown consultation -- there's --
there's no model yet --and -- and begin to implement it.
I don't think the Review Board has the role to decide
whether Crown consultation is -- if it's being done well
or not. I think what the Review Board can do though, is
consider the reéults of consultation and decide if you're
comfortable proceeding or not with that.

New -- right now you're not being provided
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with any information on -- on -- in that regard. I think

it's really up to -- it's a dialogue that the First

Nations and the Crown need to have between themselves and

that you guys have -- should have a role in observing and
~- and using the results of that -- that discussion.

Sc that's what I would say. I -- I would
say that's -- in the absence of anything it's very hard

for you guys to proceed or if you do proceed, it
potentially jeopardizes people's rights.

MR. DANNY BAYHA: Thank you. The other
question I had goes back toc the -- the cumulative
assessment study that you suggested be put in.

I guess the guestion is -- I mean,
assessment -- a properly -- study to be done in your
mind, how long de you think that would take?

MR. STEVE ELLIS: I think in my mind I
think it's -- I think we've got get away from the -- the
thought that each individual proponent should come in and
do its own environmental assessment, engage its -- its
effects based on what else is going on there.

I think we have to have a much more
proactive approach that should be led by perhaps the
GNWT, perhaps -- perhaps Canada where they select
different zcnes in this area -- it's -- it's clearly the

shoreline zone; we're also in discussions with INAC for
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the Thelon area which is undergoing scme similar

pressures -- that there should be zone-specific
environmental studies undertaken by the regulatory
authorities.

I'm not sure how long they would take but
in order to do a good job up front to lecok at what has
happened in the past, what's happening now, what's
reasonably feoreseeable in the future. It's very hard to
say but I would say that to get the job done properly
we're talking about six (6) months to a year, yeah.

MR. DANNY BAYHA: Thank you.

(BRIEF PAUSE)

THE CHAIRPERSON: Jerry Loomis, do you
have a...

MR. JERRY LOOMIS: No questions.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Nora Doig...?

MS. NORA DOIG: No questions.

THE CHAIRPERSON: John Ondrack...?

MR. JOHN ONDRACK: Thank you, Madam
Chair. Jchn Ondrack, Board Member.

Steve, I'm going to go back to where Danny
was. I'm concerned -- actually I'm a bit surprised that

the Crown consultations are just at the stage they are
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and they are behind closed -—- closed doors.

For us to consider progress we have to be
informed of what's going on. Do you have a concept of —-
of how that might occur? I mean, most of these things
are completely private and we don't know what's going on
so we then -- then need to be in these hearings and
hearing evidence brought forward from both sides as to
what's gcing on.

What are your thoughts on how we're going
to keep our ear on —-- on these issues?

MR. STEVE ELLIS: I mean, that's
something that I wrestle with as well, but I think the —-
the Land and Water Bocard has taken a bit of leadership on
that and what they've been doing is if an assertion comes
forth from First Nations saying, Look, our rights are
being infringed here, we need -- we need to take care of
this, they effectively stop the clock as they put it.

They stop -- they press "pause". They
notify DIAND saying, Look, there's a -- there's an
allegation of infringements here, do your business and
tell us what the results of that business are.

And then -- so potentially that's
something that this Board could do and at the end of the
process be provided with some documentation saying that

this is the results of the consultation. Now, the
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problem with that process so far is that First Nations

and -- and the Crown are not seeing eye-to-eye on what
actually goes on when it gces to INAC, right. So there
needs te be a bunch of work done there.

But I think ultimately that one would hope
that a good process could be developed between First
Nations and the Crown, so that when it goes away from the
Review Board, or the Land and Water Board, it can be
looked there and then at the end you can have some
confidence that the documents you are getting end that
list the results of the consultation are, in fact,
reflective of what the First Nations and the Crown have -
-~ have -- have come tc some terms on.

I'm not sure if that answers your
question, but it's something that's -- that's not an easy
thing to -~ to just throw out there, but that's -- that's
how I see things going.

MR. JOHN ONDRACK: I'll just make a
comment on that. Thanks, Steve. Essentially I'm
concerned with -- with the -- with an organization like
ours skewing the balance of those -- of those
discussions. I mean, the key thing is to keep things in
balance and -- and progressing. And so I'm a little
troubled with the same subject, how we're going to deal

with it.
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I appreciate your comments, thank you.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Richard Edjericon, do
you have any questions?

MR. RICHARD EDJERICON: No gquestions, my
questions have been asked already.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Okay, I'm just going to
move on to the staff and legal counsel, do you have any
gquestions?

MR. JOHN DCNIHEE: Thank you, Madam
Chair. John Donihee for the Review Board.

Mr. Ellis, I just want to start off by
clarifying, you -~ you've made a presentation on behalf
of the Treaty 8 Tribal Counsel. I understand you're the
head of the Akaitcho pre-screening office set up under
the IMA, is that correct?

MR. STEVE ELLIS: That is correct.

That's the Akaitcho office is under the sub-office of the
Treaty 8 Tribal Corporation.

MR. JOHN DONIHEE: And so for purposes, 1
think, of the recommendations that you have made and
you're speaking on behalf of the Treaty 8 Tribal
Corporation and so, we're at the next level up then in
terms of who you are representing today?

MR. STEVE ELLIS: Yeah, today I -- I'm

representing the three First Nations, which are the
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Yellowknives, Lutsel K'e, and Deninue Kue.

MR. JOHN DONIHEE: John Donihee. Thank
you, sir. In January you made a presentation to the
Review Board at the UR Energy hearing in Lutsel K'e, and
you co-presented with Mr. Jodouin, who is counsel to the
Treaty 8 Tribal Counsel and you addressed section 35
issues there. And I note today, as well, that you've
been quite sensitive to the difficulties -~ 1 guess I'11
use that word "difficulties," with respect to the role of
thé Review Board in all this.

But nevertheless, you're making a
recommendation to the Review Board to address this matter
of section 35 consultation in a measure, and I think you
are probably aware that in order for the Review Board to
recommend a measure, it has to find a significant impact
of some sort.

So I'm just wondering if you can tell us,
in your words, what you think the impact is that would be
addressed by this measure.

MR, STEVE ELLIS: Well, I think the
impact is infringements of constitutionally protected
rights. I mean, that's -- there's assertions that this
is happening; it's happening here. It's the same --
every single hearing, we hear the same thing. We have -—-

we have assertions that there's impacts upon the practice
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1 of aboriginal treaty rights; that is the -- that is the

2 jmpact, and that's not something that the Review Board

3 has the mandate to deal with. So that's the problem.

4 So, it's not expected that .the Review

5 Board can go forth and consult and accommodate to deal

<) with that, but what the Review Board can do is put some

7 pressure on those who need to do that, to ensure that

8 that happens.

9 MR. JOHN DONIHEE: John Donihee. Thank
10 you. I do appreciate your acknowledgement that, or at
11 least your view, that it's beyond the mandate of the
12 Review Board.

13 Given that, I guess the question -- the
14 next question I have for you is, have -- has your office,
15 or any of the three (3) First Nations that you're

16 representing, to your knowledge, made any direct contact
17 with DIAND with respect to the potential infringements
18 which are arising from these two (2} particular

19 developments?

20 Have you actually gone to DIAND and asked
21 them to do something about the infringement from CGV and
22 the -- the Sidon developments that we're looking at here
23 today?

24 MR. STEVE ELLIS: I would have to

25 probably turn that over to the individual -- individual
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First Nations to -- to answer that question. But this --

this again speaks to another issue, that at every turn
the First Nations expected to put up his hand, and said,
HBey, wait, we're infringed.

I think what we're hearing from the First
Nations is that, there's always the potential for an
infringement, every single development. If the rights
exist, the consultation must occur for every development.
So that's -- that's -- it's -=- it's just impiicit in the
nature of the developments and implicit in the nature of
peoples' -- peoples' relationship to the land.

So I think that the burden -- for the
burden to be placed on the First Nations to have to raise
their hand and say that, wait a second, we're being
infringed and that -- that's -- only that will -- will
cause a trigger for consultation to éccur is not the way
to go.

I think there has to be an implicit
assumption on the Crown's part that the activities that
they're contemplating, they infringe upon existing rights
and they have to take a proactive approach; that's my
expectation anyway.

.MR. JOBN DONIHEE: John Donihee again.
Well, sir, I don't want to engage in a legal debate with

you. You're not -- Mr. Empson's here with his hand close
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to the trigger but you're not represented by counsel.

S0 the other gquestion I have then is:

Just when do you think the infringement actually happens?

MR. STEVE ELLIS: Yeah, I .need a little
more substance to the question.

MR, JCHN DONIHEE: Well, I'1ll ask it this
way. Does something actually have to happen in the real
world on the land, you know, to disrupt these rights-
based activities before an infringement can take place?

MR. STEVE ELLIS: Yeah, I1'd prefer not to
answer that guestion because I'm not represented by legal
counsel so I'll take the 5th.

MR. JOHN DONIHEE: Fair enough. You may
need to move south to do that, too, but then I want to
move on to your comments about cumulative effects.

You're obviously famiiiar with the
previous EAs conducted by this Board addressing CGV,
Snowfield, and North American General Resources, New
Shoshono -- New Shoshoni.

The recommendations made by the Board in
that case did define a shoreline zone which was defined
by —— as a 3 kilometre strip and it's our observation, 1
admit, we -- we didn't measure it all that carefully but
it's our observation that certain of the claims that are

affected by this -- that may be potentially drilled under
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1 this proposal are inside, in other words, they're inland

2 further than 3 kilometres and they're not in the
3 shoreline zone so I wonder if -- how that affects the
4 recommendation that you've made to the Board.
5 MR. STEVE ELLIS: I think that -- I'm
6 using the term "shoreline zone" as a general -- generally
7 to mean the area between Dettah and Talthelei Narrows and
8 inland. So that -- recognizing that that 3 kilometre
9 boundary is fairly arbitrary and that to do a proper --
10 any proper cumulative effects assessment would have to
11 undergo initial -- the initial step I guess would be to

12 define what the study area should be and I think that to

13 ~— to go blindly saying that this 3 kilometre arbitrary
14 line is adequately representative of the cultural natural
15 landscape is -- 1s perhaps not the way to go.

16 MR. JOHN DONIHEE: Jéhn Donihee. Thank

17 you. I take it then that what you said earlier about --
18 because actually I -- I made a note of it when you said
19 it and you -- you did in your presentation define -- say
20 that you're defining the shoreline zone on the basis of
21 what was in the previous EAs, that you're changing that
22 now and what you're saying is you need to look at

23 development in this whole area?

24 MR. STEVE ELLIS: I'm flip-flopping, yes.

25 MR. JCHN DONIHEE: Those are ny
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1 guestions. Thank you.

2

3 (BRIEF PAUSE)

4

5 MR. ALAN EHRLICH: Alan Ehrlich, Review

6 Board Staff.

7 Steven, I was curious about that same

8 thing, shoreline zone, which the Board described as being
9 3 kilometres in. Some of these developments are guite

10 far inland. Zigzag Lake is pretty far inland. The
il entire Sidon project is at Defeat Lake which is also

12 quite far inland.

13 From what you've just sald it sounds like
14 when you talk about a shoreline zone you're talking about
15 an area, well, I'm guessing adjacent to the shoreline and
16 -- and it sounds like from your propésed -- suggested

17 measures this includes what the Board was talking &bout

18 as its shoreline zone earlier. Am I right so far? Just

19 say ==

20 MR. STEVE ELLIS: No, you're right.

21 MR. ALAN EHRLICH: I'm wondering 1£f you
22 can -- can give us some of your views on -- on the inland

23 projects because you've spoken mostly to the ones that
24 are along the edge of Great Slave Lake. So in terms of

25 the Sidon project, some of the further inland CGV
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1 projects -- or sites -- can you speak to them at all?
2 MR. STEVE ELLIS: Yeah, I think -- Steve
3 Ellis here -- from my perspective the priority needs to

4 be that lakeshore zone or the shoreline zone. I'm not so
5 much concerned about, you know, the Zigzag claims and so
& and so forth. There's less concentrated activity from

7 exploration there.

8 T think if there was to be a cumulative

9 effects assessment, the focus should be along the areas
10 along the shores of Great Slave Lake and some number of
11 kilometres inland which may not be one hard number, but

12 vary, right. So that's certainly our perspective on

13 that.
i4 MR. ALAN EHRLICH: Thank you.
15 THE CHAIRPERSON: If there's no further

16 questions from the Staff, I'm just going tTo move on.

17 Usually we ask the —-- okay, I will allow John Ondrack to
18 ask another question. Yes, proceed.

19 MR. JOHN ONDRACK: Thank you, Madam

20 Chair. John Ondrack, Board member. Steve, it seems on
21 this latest line of guestioning that the -- the relevance
22 might lie in the area that was defined for interim

23 withdrawal. Ié it mapped? Is it declared?

24 MR. STEVE ELLIS: It's mapped. It's not

25 declared. It's -- the status of the interim land
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1 withdrawal is that it's going through the system in

2 Ottawa, and we -- we are not sure when it's going to get
3 the stamp of approval. So, until such a time, the actual
4 maps are not available.

5 MR. JOHN ONDRACK: They're just flat out
6 not available to anyone?

7 MR. STEVE ELLIS: Well, they're available
8 to the three {3) parties at the table but, yeah, the

9 whole Akaitcho process has very strict confidentiality

10 clauses. So until something is on the public record,

11 it's -- it's not available.
12 MR. JOHN ONDRACK: May I ask then if it's
13 possible to -- to declare that Zigzag Lake, for instance,

14 is in that package?

g 15 MR. STEVE ELLIS: It's not possible to do
16 that.
17 MR. JOHN ONDRACK: All right. Thank you.
18 THE CHAIRPERSON: I think this is all the
19 questions for you, Steve. I am going to -—- thank you for

20 your presentation. I know you have a plane to catch, but
21 I thank you for making the effort to be on first to do

22 your presentation. So, masi cho.

23 ‘What I would suggest is that we have a

24 five (5) minute break, so if you want to stretch and grab

25 coffee, please do so.

DIGI~TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 wwWww.Lscript.com




10

11

12

13

14

i5

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Page 40

--- Upon recessing at 9:56 a.m.

—--- Upon resuming at 10:0% a.m.

CONTINUED YELLOWKNIVES DENE FIRST NATION QUESTION PERICD:

THE CHAIRPERSON: So, in terms of the
agenda, we're going to go back to the presentation of
Yellowknives Dene. 1It's a question period for them, so
we're just going to go back, and I'm just going to go
through the interested parties, if they have questions
for Yellowknives Dene First Nations presentation from
yesterday.

So I'm going to start with the developers.
If they have any questions for the presentation of
yesterday for Yellowknives Dene First Nation?

MR. ABBY FARRAGE: No. Abby Farrage.

THE CHAIRPERSON: North Slave Metis
Alliance, did you have any questions from the
presentation that was presented yesterday from
Yellowknives Dene First Nation?

MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: Sheryl speaking. No,
I don't have guestions.

THE CHATRPERSON: Northwest Territories
Metis Nation, was there any questions for --

MR. CHRIS HERON: No questions.
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THE CHATIRPERSON: Prince of Wales

Heritage Centre...?

MR. GLEN MACKAY: No gquestions.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Department of Fisheries
and QOceans...?

MR. ERNIE WATSON: No questions.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Deninu Kue First
Nation, any questions for Yellowknife Dene First Nation's
presentation from yesterday?

MR. TOM UNCA: We have no guestions.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Indian and Northern
Affairs, any questions?

MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: No questions.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Government of
Northwest Territories Environment and Natural
Resources...?

MS. LORETTA RANSON: No guestions.

THEE CHAIRPERSON: Envirzonment Canada...?

(BRIEF PAUSE)

THE CHAIRPERSON: I am now going to move
on to the Board staff if they have any questions.
MR. PATRICK DUXBURY: Hi. Thank you,

Chair, Madam Chair. My name is Pat Duxbury for the Board
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1 staff.
2 I just wanted to ask one question here,
3 it's -~ it's related to operations in the general area of

4 Consolidated Gold Win and Sidon. Particularly the

5 references we had yesterday was to the operation that

%) Snowfield's conducting. Both, we heard references from
7 the developer as well as from representatives from YKDFEN.
8 And I wanted to kind of work with this for
9 a second just as a comparison of the projects, as well

10 as, I guess, a barometer of how the Yellowknives feel
11 that -- how they -- what their feelings are about the

12 work that Snowfield is conducting in there. Because

13 yesterday you had, I believe, it was Mr. Empson had
14 mentioned that you wouldn't want to throw your hat in

15 with them, in reference to that -- tc the —-- to the

16 Snowfield Development and I'd like to have a little

17 clarif -- clarification on that.
18 Primarily because it was my understanding
19 from maybe earlier times that -- that Snowfield and the

20 YKDFN had developed something of a working relationship
21 and had sort of found some joint -- if not a joint

22 vision, they had kind of come to an agreement on a few
23 things. So I wonder if we could get a bit of

24 clarification on that statement. Thank you.

25 MR. GREG EMPSOCN: Greg Empson,
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1 Yellowknives Dene First Nation.

2 One, there's no agreement or any other
3 compromise or -- or anything between Snowfield and the
4 First Nation. Secondly, my reference was ' 'to observations

5 that I had made when I was out at the project the night

6 before. BAnd it's not Snowfield that's here, 1t was

7 simply a suggestion that I was -- I had some concerns

8 over what I observed at that operation, and that those --
9 there were other avenues in which to deal with those
10 issues.

11 MR. ALAN EHRLICH: In -- in light of

12 that, when the Board assessed developments of this kind

13 in general before it came up with certain measures and
14 some of those measures have been put in place by

15 companies on -- on the land since.

16 And I -- I was wondering if the

17 Yellcknives would care to comment on the acceptability of
18 those measures for dealing with the impacts of this kind
19 of development in this area.

20 MR. LOUIE AZZOLINI: My name is Louie

21 Azzolini with the Yellowknives Dene. The preferred

22 measure was the measure that was undertaken for Shoshoni,
23 which was a refusal of the project. So in that measure
24 that was seen as the desired result.

25 With respect tc -- to other measures such
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as undertaking archeological surveys and so on, it was

disappointing that that measure was —-- had to be
required, as opposed to something that the proponent
would be forthcoming to under -- to actually undertake.

In general, the relat -- if you're
suggesting that the measures have contributed to an
overall positive outcome to the proposed proiject, I would
have to say, no. The position of the Yellowknives Dene
has not changed vis a vis any of the projects along the
shoreline.

And that -- the measures that were brought
forward may have addressed the short term, but the -- the
suggestions were in fact the pre-eminent aspect that were
noticed by -— the Treaty 8 Tribal Corpeoration has noted,
as well as by the Yellowknives, in that there needed to
be a broader analysis of what was going on in the area.

So the recommendation, while point
sourced, in & short-term, seemed to have addressed the
developers' desire to get into the areas to undertake the
development but have not changed the Yellowknives' sense
that what's going on out there is unacceptable.

And the fact that there's been some
archeclogical étudies dees not mitigate that, you know,
what the activities out there are currently happening in

a manner and in a place which is deemed totally
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unacceptable to the Yellowknives.

MR. ALAN EHRLICH: Alan Ehrlich, Review
Board Staff. So what kind of measures would the
Yellowknives like the Beard to consider making for this
situation?

MR. LOUIE AZZOLINI: T don't want to
speak to -- to a whole bunch of specifics because I --
you know, I haven't sat down and worked out what would be
considered adequate to enable these projects to proceed.

I believe that -- and my name is Louile by
the way so -- I forgot tc add that at the beginning --
it's not a question of what mitigation would be suitable
to reduce the impact of these projects to something
desirable or acceptable.

From the get-go these projects are
undesirable, unwanted, and are infringing on the peoples'’
right toc go out and do what they do. And at this point
the only desirable alternative is a refusal until there
is completed land use planning in place.

Until the -- essentially, the suggestions
that were brought forward by the Review Board are
implemented. The suggestions brought forward in three
(3) previous eﬁvironmental assessments spoke to the
broader policy issues that needed to be addressed and

those remain unaddressed.
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MR. ALAN EHRLICH: Thank you.

(BRIEF PAUSE)

THE CHAIRPERSON: I'm going to move on to
the Board's last -- Richard Edjericon, did you have any
questions?

MR, RICHARD EDJERICON: Not right now.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Neora Doig...?

M5. NORA DOIG: I don't have any
gquestions.

MR. JERRY LOOMIS: No questions.

THE CHATIRPERSON: Jerry...? No

questions? Danny Bayha, proceed.
MR. DANNY BAYEHA: Thank you. Danny Bayha
for the Review Board.

I hate to push this shoreline thing but I

think I -- I need to in my mind have some under -- some
sense of -- of the area that the shoreline zone
encompasses.

Now, the 3 kilometres was =-- been -- been

~--— it's, like I said, an arbitrary number that's been
picked. 1Is that an acceptable -- or is that an adequate
thing, an adeguate inland from the shore -- inland to --

to cover some of the -- the sensitive cultural areas in
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that area? Can you maybe just give us something on that?

Thank you.

MR. GREG EMPSON: Greg Empson,
Yellowknives Dene.

No, the 3 -- the 3 kilometre -- the
shoreline is -- is in effect something that arose from --
from a previous hearing and the reason the 3 kilometre
shoreline zone came up was because the applications at
that time were, if not exclusively, they were certainly
primarily within that area and it was identified as the
area of interest for the developers at this time. I
don't -- my recocllection is that we were not dealing with
inland areas.

The -- the position of the Yellowknives
Dene is that the shoreline, while it's the most highly
used, if you will, and the most highly prized portion of
the area, the area to which the Yellowknives wish the
Board to address its mind are all of those areas inland
including Defeat Lake and -- and the -- the evidence of -
- of Mary Rose Sundberg took it considerably further
inland.

Now, the -- the one (1) difficulty we do
have is that we do not have a specific defined area that
we can provide to the Board as the exact area to which we

-- we seek protection, if you will. We would certainly
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1 be prepared to elaborate on that and have it placed on

2 the public record once we can give you some parameters on
3 a geographic basis.

4 As you recall, I had a quotation from

5 Callum Thompson where he felt that the area was not

6 easily definable by GPS coordinates and, in fact, our

7 position is that -- that the -- the area of influence and
8 the area of interest and the traditional land use area of
9 the Yellowknives is not limited just to GPS coordinates.
10 But I think we can be a little more
11 particular for you over the next several weeks.

12 MR. DANNY BAYHA: Thank you. Danny
13 Bayha, Review Board. Can you maybe just again -- like,

14 the quote from Callum Thompson surely sheds some light on

15 - it =~ it's still -- it's stilil, sort of, not very
16 clear the positions of the YKDFN in terms of the -- like
17 Louie put some -- some —-- some additional information on

18 the position of the Yellowknives First Nations.

19 But I'm getting some mixed messages from
20 some of the other presenters. So I just want to be sort
21 of -—- 1if we can sort of get a —— a clear picture of the
22 position of -- of Yellowknives Dene First Nations in

23 terms of development in this area or explcoration or

24 whatever -- what have you.

25 So maybe 1f you could maybe try to -- for
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1 my -- for my sake, I would appreciate it. Thank you.

2 MR. GREG EMPSON: Madam Chairman, I'm

3 going to hand this one over to Rachael Crapeau who can

4 deal, I think, more specifically with the'area. She's

5 certainly more intimately associated with it than I am.

6 MS. RACHEL CRAPEAU: Rachel Crapeau with
7 the Yellowknives Dene First Nation. The areas of

8 interest for us right now is, 1f you leave Dettah and you
9 go back up to Duck Lake and you go up to Mason and

10 Jennejohn Lake where Alfred was -- was raised. His
i1 grandfather -- they still have a cabin over there, and

12 that's where we take the summer students on canoe trail,

13 teaching them the -- the trails along that way.
14 And you go towards -- if you go further,
15 you can go up towards -- meet up with the Ingram Trail.

16 If not, you go further, you're heading into our winter

17 feeding grounds of the caribou. And that's where right -
18 - we would be deoing our spring hunt right now if the

19 caribou was heading down this way.

20 But I'm afraid we probebly all head out to
21 Ray or towards Tlicho Country to go do our spring caribou
22 hunting since so much activity has been taking place in
23 our backyard afea.

24 Also, families have little places along

25 all the way that way because it's -- if you take the dog
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1 team trail, it'il ~-- it'll lead you all the way towards

2 the various bays. Jackfish Cove, Moose Bay, Drybone Bay,
3 Francois Bay, Goulet Bay.

4 You just make -- turn towards the shore,

5 you're heading east, and that is the trail that takes you
6 straight to Patrick Charlo's family's home out on Buckham
7 Lake. And from these areas, when the families lived

g8 along the shore where we had different communities,

S people lived along these communities along the shore and

10 whenever they were heading north in the -- in the -- in
11 the freeze-up time, they go to the -- to the barren land
12 from where they were.

13 The work that we did with Callum Thompson
14 only touched a 1little on the shoreline communities of our

15 different families that lived along the shorelines many
16 years ago and some family's member still maintain use of
17 these areas.

18 And what we also noticed and the Elders
19 told us was that 1f you go inland guite a ways, because
20 the trapping areas, vyou have Lo go from shore to lake to
21 lake to lake all the way, especially now for spring

22 hunting.

23 And those places are different where they
24 hunted and they -- and then they trapped, and they

25 fished. So we need to work on this tecgether and -- and
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sort out the details of the -- the shoreline land. 3

kilometres will not cut it for anybody.

And we have to include the chiefs, because
Chief Red Sangris was adamantly against having even the
out of town =-- out of town people coming and doing their
muscleman races on our lands. Even though they're --
they're -- they're doing these races con their own, and —--
and on their own power, they are still treading on our --
our trails.

Sc we have to definitely sit down and —--
and work out the details on this. And the Elders really
wanted to continue the work that we started in 2003 and
2004 with the archeologist, but since then our -- our
work did not really pick up to continue the work with the
archeologist.

Instead, what was happening was, companies
were -- were starting to hire the archeologists that had
worked with us, and -- and they were probably recording
information with -- with the archeologist at -- or the
archeologist was recording information on his own. And
they were hoping that the archaeclogist would come and
meet with us, but it doesn't work that way. We need to
record the information with a -- with the archeologist;
that's we had designed our work in 2003.

And we noticed that there was lots of
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places where they still didn't record where families used

to live, and in these places —- Alfred talked about it
yesterday, he said that there's the chimneys that they
made that -- that were -- they were like clay and rock
chimneys. These are places where our people lived many,
many, many years agc. Thank you.

I hope that answers your guestion.

MR. DANNY BAYHA: Thank you, Rachel. I
guess, the other guestion that I -- I've -- sort of,
trying to help me get around some of the issues that is
coming up here. The -- we always say, okay, well maybe a
lot of these things, like land use plans -and cumulative
effect studies to be done, just because these things are
done, would that satisfy the Yellowknives First Nations
to allow some of this development to go ahead, or it
doesn't?

MR. GREG EMFPSON: Well that -- that's --
the basic answer is no, without knowing specifics. I
mean, land use plans suggest that all of the parties have
been consulted, suggests that all of the parties have --
have agreed to the use of the lands in a certain fashion.

and -- and -- and I don't think at this
stage that -- fhat in the absence of any land use plan, I
can suggest that we would be satisfied with any

development occurring within those lands that have been
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1 referred to.

2 ) and -- and certainly, I mean, being more

3 specific with respect to these, it would be extremely

4 difficult for us to -- to even suggest that either one

5 (1) of these should proceed in the absence of, what I

6 consider, an absolute lack of any information as to what

7 they intend con doing, other than drilling some holes.

8 MR. DANNY BAYHA: Thank you. One (1)

9 final question, if I may, the -- the -- as Steve Ellis
10 brought out the fact that it's interim land withdrawal,
11 it's all -- it's the -- the -- the mineral rights, the
12 third party interests, are all grand-fathered in this
13 area.

14 So a land use plan in the area, even if

15 it's been approved, would -- is that helpful? Would that

16 be help? Like, these particular developments are already

17 -- or these explorations are already grand-fathered, so
18 would that be a helpful thing, I guess, in -- in -=- in
19 the overall scheme of things in that area of -- that the

20 Yellowknives are interested in?

21 MR. GREG EMPSON: The -- the difficulty I
22 have in addressing the issue is that while I've seen the
23 land withdrawai area and I've seen the map, I, like

24 everyone else, could not get a copy of it and certainly

25 it was not available for public or otherwise, and that
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| 1 was a decision, I understand, that was made not only by

2 the Akaitcho members but also by the Government as well.
3 I have concerns that some of these
4 proposed developments might very well be within the
5 withdrawal area and if they are within the withdrawal
4] area, as I understand the process, the Minister will be
7 making certain undertakings with respect to certain
8 permits proceeding. I =- I -- you know, in a broad sense
9 that's perhaps my understanding.
10 It would be very helpful if we had some
11 indication from the Treaty 8 Tribal Corporation as to
12 whether or not any of these claims are within the
13 withdrawal area and while I can certainly urge them to
14 make that information available, I can't undertake to
15 provide it.
16 The land withdrawal is an interim measure.
17 It is not a -- it's not any kind of position or land use
18 plan that's agreed to. The position of the Yellowknives
19 Dene is still that even if an area is not included in the
20 interim land withdrawal because of existing leases they
21 are prepared to take whatever steps they feel is
27 necessary in order to protect those lands, recognizing
23 the fact that fight now the Government simply can't agree
24 to a withdrawal of lands that are covered by existing

25 leases.
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1 MR. DANNY BAYHA: Qkay. Thank you. One
2 (1) final gquestion that's popped back into my head here.
3 The -- Steve Ellis did some -~ mentioned
4 some —-- I don't know, maybe you should talk to him about
5 it but I think the -- there's -- in -- in the context of
6 cumulative effects he mentioned a few other -- other

7 companies are interested and New Shoshoni is interested
8 in doing some more work in that area.

9 Would you -- I mean I'm not -- the only
10 thing we have right now is a map of -- of the mineral

11 claims of CGV and Sidon there, but I mean is there in

12 that area other claims and mineral leases surrounding

13 that area or is it just scattered or -- or past -=-

14 somebody was talking about a mine that's closed down?

15 So is that something that the Yellowknives
16 First Nation may -- could elaborate on or provide scme --

17 some maps to us to how things are looking presently?

18 Thank you.

19 MS. RACHEL CRAPEAU: This is a really

20 goocd gquestion. It's Rachel Crapeau with the Yellowknives
21 Dene.

22 I looked at the information that we have
23 on claims in oﬁr areas, in our backyard. There's lots of
24 different staked areas and we know of different places

25 because also —-- this is kind of interesting to be sitting
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i here talking like this but then we also have young people

2 who are very interested in working there out in the land
3 staking claims for companies and we get to find out where
4 they've been working and -- and how things are going and
5 who's doing a 1ot of work and who isn't doing much.

6 But it would be nice to get our updated

7 archeological information that we've collected with our

8 archeologists. That way we can find out where, on which

9 claim areas all the -- our work of our people, their
10 trails and trapping and -- and hunting that they've done
11 even today, sits on -- on claim area -~- what claim areas;

12 that we need to do.

13 But also because of -- of how things have
14 been developing over the last ten {10) years we've

15 noticed that the migration of the moose, the migration of

16 the caribou, the animals that use the lands have moved

17 significantly away from our areas because of too much

18 activity. And our hunting for -- in our caribou hunting,
1% the wintering grounds is —-- is changing quite a bit.

20 And all this activity has a huge effect on
21 our ability to -- to travel in the backyard through --

22 just behind Dettah and you follow the trails, you can't
23 even really go that way any more because of all the
24 Yellowknife snowmobilers heading that way.

25 If you sit outside my sister Julia's house
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1 on her balcony on Thursday, you'll see them heading out

2 that way. It's not just one snowmobiler, it's four (4)

3 at a time. And there's probably about fifty (50) to a

4 hundred (100) snowmobilers heading out on 'Thursdays.

5 They all plan long weekends and they --

6 they spend guite a time out on cur land and they head way

7 out and probably pop up arcund Ross Lake or Rae Lake and

8 -- and head back by somebody picking them up over that
9 way.
10 But then also the cumulative effects is

i1 going to be huge because if we have any more roads from -
12 - from Yellowknife going all the way up to Drybone Bay,
13 it's incredible the amount of activity that's been taking
14 pilace in the last few weeks.

15 And when we went out towards Drybone Bay
16 the other night, we saw a taxi coming back with a family
17 and little baby, where they doing sight-seeing tour all
18 the way up to Drybcne Bay. How much did it cost the taxi
19 driver to make money to bring people out there?

20 And the trails, opening it up to other

21 people from -- from other companies going in and using

22 the land and accessing the land and it's one (1) company
23 after the next.. They're all making noise in -- in -- in
24 the Dettah area. The cumulative effects is going to be

25 pretty huge.
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1 We were feeling the effects of what was
2 happening in -- in our hunting ground at MacKay Lake and
3 that's -- you can reach that on the -- on the present day

4 winter road, the Contwoyto-Tibbitt Winter Road.

5 And the mines and -~ and the activities

6 has -- has -- has told us that the migration of the

7 caribou doesn't go down to MacKay Lake in -- in -~ in the
8 fall time any more for our fall hunts. It's useless to

9 do a fall hunt over there these days in the fall time
10 because the caribou have moved further east into Tlicho
11 territory.
12 And I think that they're going to keep
13 moving over in those areas and just pretty much aveid all
14 the activities in -- in -- in our areas. That's right
15 from the shore all the way up to -- to the barren --
16 barren land at MacKay Lake.
17 I rambled on too long I think. I don't
18 know if I answered your question. I hope I did. Thank
19 you.
20 MR. DANNY BAYHA: Thank you. I
21 appreciate your patience. That's all the guestions I
22 had. Thank you.
23 MR. CHARLIE SNOWSHOE: Thank you, Madam
24 Chairman. I haven't got a gquestion, but first of all you

25 know I'm sitting here listening and I'm in the position,
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1 I lock like you but I can't talk like you because I'm

2 sitting on the Board and I've got to be on an equal base
3 -- both side of the party. That's my role today. They
4 used the fancy word of, you know, bias and all that crap
5 they use.

6 But this comes back to me. In 1976 I sat
7 in the Berger Inguiry in Yellowknife here at Explorer

8 Hotel. I seen the same thing as what you are saying.

9 I'm just throwing this in -- 1876, 2007 now -- that's

10 thirty (30) years ago, and I just want to throw this in.
11 and we're still doing the same thing. But as you all

12 know, what happened at that time, it could happen again.
; 13 That's all I want to say. Thank you.

14 THE CHAIRPERSON: We are almost coming
15 close to the end of the question period for Yellowknife
i6 Dene. I wanted to ask a few questions. VYesterday in

17 your presentation you had a lot of speakers who were

18 Elders and I thank them for all of the things they

19 mentioned.
20 I know yesterday was a long day, but at
21 the beginning, Greg, you had said that you went for the
22 three (3) hour drive which you have learned a lot and I
23 have various ifems that I just picked up as I was
24 reviewing my notes.

25 There was also mention that there was a
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1 lot of grave sites. We heard from Julie Charlo that, you

2 know, when we take about archeological sites, she says

3 there is no bones left behind for us to see. 5o we heard

4 that and we also said -~ we heard that the land is very

5 important to us. We have also heard a lot about that,

6 you know, with recreational drivers that -- yesterday it

7 was mentioned that, I think Isadorre said that he did not

] want an access road.

9 I guess what I need to know is when we get
10 down to narrowing the project that is proposed in front
11 of us for Consolidated Gold Win and Sidon. I am also
12 hearing from Rachel from Danny's line of questions that
13 there is no traditional knowledge work done.

14 People have the knowledge, but it is not
15 put down on papers of those specific sites that we are

16 talking about, so we need to know that 1f it doesn't come
17 before us, how we can make the, I guess, the decision to
18 proceed, because those information are not in front of

19 us.

20 But I just wanted to ask whether

21 Yellowknife Dene First Nation, whether, yocu know they are
22 -- I guess for me, you know, there is lots of, you know,
23 unanswered quesﬁions. I need to know whether, you know,
24 in fairness, whether there has been proper consultation

25 that has taken place by the developers and yourselves
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1 since you are the most effected First Nation in this

2 environmental assessment,
3 MR, GREG EMPSON: Thank you, Madam Chair.
4 That's a loaded guestion and a big one, but let me sort
5 of deal with firstly the issue of consultation.
6 If the developers suggest that they may
7 have tried to contact us from time to time, that's quite
8 likely, if -~ if that's consultation. You can't consult
9 with a First Nation unless you're prepared to disclose
10 what you're trying to do.
11 and -- and even if one accepts this
12 hearing as a type of consultation process, I don't even
13 have enough information that I could sit down with the
14 Yellowknives and with my clients and with my friends and
15 say, here's what they want to do because I still don't
16 know. I don't think that's consultation.
17 Certainly there's a number of processes
18 that are taking place and in thirty (30) years there's
19 been a lot of changes and there's been a lot of things
20 happening. But Rachel is quite true when she says that
21 there's a lot of work that's yet to be done.
22 And all of this development, all of these
23 projects up unfil ten (10) years ago, I'm not certain
24 that the Yellowknives Dene had any concerns at all about

25 who was out on the land or who was using Drybones Bay or
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1 Yellowbones Bay or any of those areas. It's only been

2 the last ten (10} or fifteen (15} years that they've had
3 to deal with these issues.
4 So all of a sudden they've' had to deal
5 with issues cover the last previous years that they
6 haven't been resourced to adequately do, that they
7 haven't been equipped to adequately do, that they haven't
8 had the manpower to adequately do, and now their feet are
9 being put te the fire by saying, you must define what you
10 say about your traditional land use areas, and -- and why
11 can't we allow this development to proceed, and is this
12 ckay, or is that okay?
13 The Elders have indicated, and -- and --
14 and certainly they are the best ones to do, that they
15 can't really define the area. They can't point to it and
16 say, well from this point ncrth tc this point east.
17 They're simply locking at a broad perspective of -- of —-
18 of a land area that they've used for generations, and
19 that they want to continue tc use for generations.
20 And as I indicated earlier in my
23 presentation, if we could be -- had some assurance that
22 we had one (1) developer that wanted toc drill a few
23 exploratory holés, likely an accommedation could be made.
24 But Mr. Ellis was quite true, and I think we refer to it

25 ourselives, it's accumulative effectis.
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1 The reason they're in there to drill the

2 holes to look for a target, as they call it, is because
3 they have all their public money, which is all of their
4 shareholders who bought their shares for twenty (20)

5 cents that they want to be able tc sell for twenty

6 dollars ($20). So they're not there for their health,

7 they're there to find something.

8 And when they find something, they want to
9 develop scmething. And it -- it's -- it's the snowball
10 effect from there. The earlier question was, are we

11 aware of any others? Yes, this is two (2) of twenty
12 (20}, and I -- I'm sure the government can assist us as
13 to how many claims are out in that area.

14 When we talk about the cumulative effects
15 we're not just talking about these two (2), we're talking
16 about these two (2), were talking about the Snowfield
17 that's already out there about sampling.

18 We're talking about the ten (10) others
19 that are going to making applications over the next two
20 (2) or three (3) years, particularly i1f these ones
21 identify targets, I'm relatively certain that all the
22 others that are hoping there is something out there for
23 them are going.to be out there looking themselves,
24 because somebody else has identified a target, or has

25 identified a resource.
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1 There is much more work to be done. What

2 can this Board do? Well, I -- I think in this instance,
3 what we're asking the Board to do is to refuse both of
4 these. Primarily because the information 'that they have
5 presented is wholly inadequate. Is that anything more --
6 and we recognize that, that is nothing more than sticking
7 our finger in a dike.
8 There are other processes that are taking
9 place. We will have to be here time, and time, and time
10 again, and every little step is a victory for us.
11 Presumably at some point in time when the process is
iz complete we won't have to do this, and everybody will
13 know where they stand. Right now nobody does, and that's
14 in fairness to the developers, that's certainly in
15 fairness to the First Nation, and in fairness to this
16 Board.
17 But I think that we've demonstrated that
18 there are encugh concerns, and there's not enough
15 information for this Board to make any decision with
20 respect tc either one (1) of these applications. I don't
21 believe there's a compromise on these, not -- not at this
22 stage, not on the basis of what we have. And perhaps, by
23 not giving the Board an option, I'm taking a bit of a
24 chance, but I'm -~ I'm suggesting this is an all or

25 nothing proposition at this stage of the game.
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1 And we seek the nothing proposition, and

pA we don't believe any of this should be proceeding until

3 the claims of the Yellowknives, and the claims of the

4 Treaty 8, because there are other than the Yellowknives

5 Dene that -- that are expressing certainly a history in

6 the area, are dealt with adequately.

7 There -- sorry, and one (1) additional

8 point Mr. Azzolini just advised, there is map on the

9 record that demonsitirates the traditional use area, and
10 that was provided. It was provided on the understanding;
11 however, that it would made available to the public other
12 than through a request through the Board.

13 THE CHAIRPERSCN: Thank you. This is all
14 the line of questioning for the Yellowknives Dene. We

15 can continue to move on, I noticed that it's eleven

16 o'clock. If we are going to break for lunch -- I don't
17 know if pecple want to stretch for five (5) minutes, but
18 I will just ask. We're in agreement for a five (3)

19 minute break. So five {5) minutes.

20

21 -—- Upon recessing at 10:51 a.m.

22 --- Upon resuming at 11:00 a.m.

23 |

24 THE CHAIRPERSON: Okay. We are just

25 moving up some presentations because we do have people
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1 who travelled out of town and in fairness to them and in

2 terms of them catching their flight today. So I am going
3 to move on to Deninue Kue and have their presenter do

4 their presentation. So you are up next.

6 PRESENTATION BY DENINUE KUE FIRST NATION:
7 MR. TOM UNCA: Good morning. My name
8 is Tom Unca, I'm with Deninue Kue First Nation. I'd to
9 thank Madam Chair for giving us the time to air our
10 concerns. Just before I start, we -- we do have a little
11 bit of concerns with the proponent not providing enough
12 information to really base any sound decisions on.
13 That is the first problem we came up with
14 and, like -- like Steve said this morning, we -- we just
15 don't enough information to really explore the extent of
16 the exploration and to what extent it's going to impact
17 the -- the land as a whole.
18 We know that the areas being used
19 presently by -- by the Dene people from the area and the
20 people from Deninue Kue also go into that area for
21 travelling, recreation hunting and sc forth. Hunting
22 caribou. So it does concern the people from across the
23 lake also. And with that I'il -- I'll start my
24 presentation.

25 Some of the -- the -- the scope of our
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1 presentation we have introduction. We will be talking a

2 bit about the cultural and traditional aspects of the

3 project, the -- some of the cumulative affects that we're

4 anticipating from such development, application issues

5 and conclusion.

6 Introduction. The Akaitcho Territory

7 consists of Yellowknife/Dettah/N'Dilo/Lutsel K'e and

8 Deninue Kue First Nation. The Drybone Bay is not a

9 strange area to these communities. We've all used that
10 area in the past and presently. And as -- as the other
11 First Nation has said, we're still presently very

12 concerned about the impacts in that area.

13 The ancestors of the Akaitcho Dene First
14 Naticn entered into treaty making 1900 with the

15 understanding that it was for as long as the sun shines,
16 the grass grows and the river flows. And all of these
17 are still happening yet, so we take it that that treaty
18 is still -- still standing in good faith and we are being
13 looked after.
20 On the shores of Great Slave Lake, at
21 Deninue Kue in the 1900s, this is one of the pictures of
22 the -- of the people coming from acress the lake to sign
23 the treaty in ?ort Resolution in the early 1800s.
24 The BRkaitcho Dene First Nation territory

25 refers to the traditional and current land use of the
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1 Akaitche Dene First Nations which sustained their

2 society; economic, distinct way of life, distinct

3 culture. Section 35.1 of the Constitutional Act 1982

4 states:

5 "The existing Aboriginal and treaty

6 rights of the Aboriginal People of

7 Canada are hereby recognized and

8 affirmed, including the rights to

9 meaningful consultation process and

10 accommodation."
11 Cn June 25 -- June 25, 2000, a framewocrk

12 agreement was signed by the Crown in the Akaitcho Dene
13 First Nation to guide the negotiations of the Akaitcho
14 Agreement. And the parties recognized that the lands
15 within the Akaitcho Dene traditiconal territory of the
16 environmental, cultural, economic, and spiritual

17 importance to the Akaitcho Dene First Nation.

18 With that, the parties also recognized
19 that the appropriate interim measures are necessary in
20 order to advance negotiations. This is the area of the
21 Akaitcho as asserted by Akaitcho Dene First Nation and it
22 encompasses 480,000 square kilometres taking in a vast
23 area to the nofth and to the east of Great Slave Lake.
24 And the development that we're -- we're talking about

25 right now is within the Akaitcho Territory.
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1 Recent Supreme Court decisions have raised

2 the obkligation in terms of consultation and

3 accommodation. The present system in place now does not
4 meet the obligations set by the Court. Godévernment

5 regulatory agents must change the way they consult and

6 accommodate the people in the First Nations.

7 Deninue Kue First Nation has an obligation
8 to its membership to ensure that the development does not
9 come before the preservation of the ecosystem. This

10 project may be just an exXploration project, however,

i1 Deninue Kue First Naticn, Indian Affairs and Northern

12 Affairs Canada, MacKenzle Valley Environmental Impact

13 Review Boards have to consider that the cumulative

14 impacts of all minerals activity in the Northwest

15 Territories may have -- may have on the ecosystem before
16 considering approval for any land use permits for mineral
17 exploraticn.
18 Deninue Kue First Nation encompass
19 concerns that need to be address to guarantee that
20 industry and development of the diamond industry within
21 the Akaitchc Territory has minimal or no infringement or
22 affect on cur Aboriginal and treaty rights.
23 This is some of the ice actions on the
24 Great Slave Lake. This is just out from the Drybone Bay

25 area; some of the -- the ice action. This -- this could
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really encumber some of the road on the ice and stuff

like that.

Some of the cultural and tradition --
since time immemorial the Akaitcho Dene of the Deninue
Kue First Nation have used the land, water and wildlife
to sustain their way of life. Fish, caribou, bison,
moose and migratory birds have been the main source of
food for the Akaitcho Dene of Deninue Kue First Nation.
The Akaitcho Dene of the Deninue Kue First Nation have
used caribou, moose and bison for clothing, shelter,
tools and other useful items.

Today the Akaitcho Dene of the Deninue Kue
First Nation travel to the north shores of Great Slave
Lake to hunt caribou, geese, moose and ducks and et
cetera. To -- we also go in that area to -- to harvest
fish and for recreational purposes.

These land users see the ever increasing
need to travel further to reach caribou with the
decreasing population from the ever increasing human and
industrial activity.

And this is pretty -- well, the scenario
right now with the caribou being gone right out our area,
we have to -- wé have place to hunt them right now and --
and we know that maybe some of the industry has impacted

the migration route, with all the diamond activity to the
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north and east of Great Slave Lake.

And there is a lot of emissions from the
activities up there and we -- and the people,
traditionally they're believing that some’ of that
emission might be affecting the caribou food so they're
moving to the -- to the east and south towards
Saskatchewan.

To see a decline in caribou and moose is
to see a decline in the way of life for the Dene people,
not only for the Dene people from Great Slave Lake area
but I'm sure the -- for everybody else that uses the
caribou.

The Drybone Bay and the Hearne Lake area
is, and always will be, the traditional waterways and the
traditional trails of the Akaitcho Dene of the Deninu Kue
First Nations.

Historically it is a documented fact that
the Drybone Bay area and the Hearne Lake area is within
the traditional territory of the Deninu Kue First Nation
and the Akaitcho Dene. Here's pictures of the caribou
migrating.

Heritage assessments must include all
Akaitcho Dene First Nation communities and membership.
Archeological studies need to be done within the area and

support and work with the assessment currently underway
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1 through the Prince of Wales Northern Heritage Centre.

2 Any baseline studies done in this area must include

3 traditional knowledge from all the Dene First Nation

4 communities and membership within the Deninu Kue First

5 Nation.

6 I know that we need to address this area

7 again. There is -- I -- I find that there's very little
8 traditional knowledge on the floor right now. We don't

9 have toc much people talking about the traditional land
10 use of the area. The proponent for sure did not really
11 bring up any real meaningful works with the First Nation.
12 The Deninu Kue First Nation demands

| 13 industry or industry reccgnize our inherent and treaty

14 rights in the traditional territory of the Akaitcho Dene.
15 The cumulative impacts for the Akaitcho
16 Dene of the Akaitcho Territory of the Great Slave Lake is
17 like a heart and -- and all the streams, rivers,

18 channels, and watersheds are just like the veins and

19 arteries of the human body. Once you contaminate the

20 hearts and veins, arteries or cause damage, the heart

21 will eventually be unable to pump blood and this we're

22 referring to as water and your body, the Great Slave

23 Lake, will die.

214 And this is generally the feeling of the

25 Elders. They say once the water is gone, everything
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1 that's connected to the water will die eventually.

2 This is the Slave River Delta taken last

3 week and as you guys probably know we are being impacted

4 from the development in the -- in the tar sand industry

5 and this is one (1) of the -- the big concerns we have

6 south of the lake is dealing with the cumulative effects

7 from the tar band industry. A&nd this is one (1) of the

8 reasons we brought this picture of the delta.

9 The Deninu Kue First Nation strongly feels
10 that with the cumulative -- cumulative amounts -- amount
11 of mining and mineral exploration activity, there is &
i2 cumilative effect on the water, air, wildlife, fish, and
13 land.

14 How effective i1is the research on

15 cumulative impacts and effects to both human health and
L6 the envircnment, are some of the questions that are

17 coming out from the Elders? We don't know to what extent
18 some of the impacts that are coming down the river, some
15 of the air emission, even some of the food we are buying
20 from the -- the stores is questionable and -- and we know
21 that the Elders are not too happy with some of the stuff
22 that's happening to the water and that talks about the

23 country food might be polluted and so forth. So there is
24 a lot of concerns.

25 A more comprehensive cumulative effects
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1 assessment must occur before allowing mcore mining or

2 mineral explorations to be permitted.

3 Application issues. What is the full

4 description for the exploration reclaim plan --

5 reciamation plan and what is the timeline? These are

& some of the questions that we probably wouldn't get

7 answered today, because we -- we don't really -- we feel
8 that there's not enough information on the flcor here to
9 make any socund decision.

10 We don't have a -- a hard copy of the

11 application, or even an electronic copy to work with. So
12 it's very hard to -- to make decisions on something
13 that's not within our grasp. What is the full

14 description of the water monitoring mechanism and what is
15 the time line of this monitoring? There should be a

16 surveillance network program, and maybe an aguatics

17 effects monitoring program can encempass the living

18 organisms in this area.

19 I know it may be a -- a bit early to -- to
20 start suggesting some of the ~- the SMP program, and the
21 AEMP programs, but these are some of the programs that
22 will have to be in place eventually if you're going to
23 further the devélopment.
24 What is the full description cof the

25 wildlife effects monitoring program; and what is the
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timeline of this monitoring; what kind of a community

input are you considering for the duration of the

project; are some of the questions that the -- the Elders
are -- are asking us in regards to wildlife and that.
I think there a -- there are a legitimate

request concerns that they have, and that's the reason
we're bringing them up before this Hearing here.

In application you provided the location
maps, DKFN requires the footprint of both the camp area
contain -- contalnment area, drilling area, as well as
lake bottom composition of drill sites in the immediate
area.

Some of the concerns they were talking
about was what drilling techniques is the company using?
Are they using -- are they coring for the diamond, or are
they using reverse circulation? And if they're using
reverse circulation there's a lot of sediments that are -
- are raised. And what measures are they using? Are
they using sleeves to contain the sediments? Those are
the kind of questions that still need to be answered.

DKFN would like a 3-D model to include the
physical details of the drill contact within the water
celumn. And agﬁin, this means, what technique they are
using, and how is it going to disturb the lake bottom,

and the habitats within the water column?
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1 DKFN requires a cross —-- cross-section

2 diagram of the underground activities in relation to the
3 hydrclogy of the area. Should the project go on to

4 further develop, we would like to know exactly what they
5 are doing at all stages of the game.

6 DKFN reguires a better chemistry profile

7 on all materials used during this project for waste water
8 disposal, drill water disposals, and -- and -- and there
9 must be a containment plan. We know that there is a

10 little bit of chemicals involved in drilling. There's

11 the drill mud and so forth, and we'd like to know exactly
12 how they are going to be disposed of, and where they are
13 going to be disposed of, and -- and a lot of the little
14 questions surrounding the drilling activities.
15 The spill contingency plan must -- is

16 usually a must within the -- the government agencies.

17 What is the report card on diamond core drilling systems

18 in the current operation, and what is the safety record?

19 These are some of the questions that the -
20 - the Elders are -- are kind of wondering about.
21 Should there be an accident, a spill, or

22 something occurring during the drilling process, what are
23 some of the mitigative measures you have in place that
24 will —— will address some of the concerns that could

25 happen?
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What is the future intent of Sidon, and

CWG if you do find diamonds? Are you prepared to open
dialogue with Akaitcho DKFN before intentions come to the

table? Will this area become a mine?

Some of the ~- these are some of the
questions that a -- that a -- that has come up, also.
And that -- we know that this is an exploration activity,

but usually exploration activity leads to mining. So
these questions are, we feel, is -- 1s the -- legitimate
guestions to ask at this time, and they would like to
have a little bit of answers surrounding some of the
plans for future development.

A long-term health and envirconmental
agreement must be reached before any mining activity
should commence on the Akaitcho territory. And again,
that comes down to the —-- some of the environmental
impacts, the cumulative effects, concerns that we do
have, especially where it deals with the -- next to a
large body of water such as Great Slave Lake.

We do use the fish, and there's a lct of -
-~ the waterfowl, everything that use -- touches that
water will be affected one way or the other.

.Deninu Kue First Nation demands Sidon
International and Consolidated Gold Win Ventures sign an

exploration agreement with Deninu Kue First Nation and
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Akaitcho DKFNs, if the mine development is going to be

approved. We would like to have some kind of assurance
in place before any final agreement is made so that we
can safeguard some of our environmental concerns.

In conclusion, Deninu Kue First Nation
feels strongly that no further development along the
lakeshores of Great Slave Lake until Akaitcho completes
its conservation and land use planning. And that's just
to reiterate some of the concerns that Steve and other
pecple have concern. We -- we don't want to see this
project go ahead without a proper measure in place to
address the impacts such as land use planning.

DKEFNs also strongly feel that no further
development in the Drybone Bay and the Hearne Lake area
at this time.

The Crown has never disposed of its
obligation to consult and accommodate Akaitcho with
respect to the infringement of the treaty and Aboriginal
rights in the Drybone Bay and the Hearne Lake area. This
must happen.

Who 1s going to consult with the Akaitcho,
the Crown industry or the regulatory agencies, are some
of the guestion that have come bhefore us from our Elders.

PCeninu Kue First Nations would like to

express thelr appreciation to the Mackenzie Valley
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Environmental Impact Review Board and Yellowknife Deninu

-~ Yellowknife Dene First Nation for hosting this -- this

Hearing and I thank you with that.

QUESTION PERIOD:

THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you for your
presentation. What I'm going to do is I'm just going to
ask interested parties if they have any questions. So
I'm going to first move on tc the developers.

Do you have any questions for Deninu Kue
presentation?

MR. LAURENCE STEPHENSON: No guestions at
this time.

THE CHAIRPERSON: I'm going to move on to
the Yellowknife Dene First Nation if there's any

guestions?
(BRIEF PAUSE)

MR. GREG EMPSON: Rachel Crapeau had a
question, Madam Chair.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Proceed.

MS. RACHEL CRAPEAU: There was an
Akaitcho Dene First Nations Chiefs and delegates assembly

in Fort Smith held a couple of years ago. I can't

DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800~-663-4915 www.tscript.

com



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Page B0
remember the date but the -- the assembly in Fort Smith,

our Chiefs had presented a map and a motion to show the
area of Chief Drygeese territories and it was passed.

And this map said that the 'areas along the
north shore all the way up to Talthelei Narrows because
that's where -- how far we went with our work with Joe
Charlo and the Elders and Judy was with us also and when
we recorded our information.

At that time the Elders told us that
anyboedy can hunt, fish, and trap in any territcery; that's
a recognized right and that we could go to Caribou
Islands or south shore cf Great Slave Lake and do our
hunting, fishing, and trapping but we don't say anything
about land use in that area.

And the Elder, Isadorre Jericho Sangris
(phonetic), once advised the Chief not to make a motion
on any lands in Deninu Kue arsa because that's not your
area and you don't have a say in that area. If they have
any decision that needed to be made it had to be made by
the Deninu Kue people themselves. And for the last how
many years because of activity in Drybone Bay area,
there's been not much hunting, fishing and trapping going
on and Peter Crbokedhand (phonetic) will -- will want to
mention something about this.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Rachel, I need to know
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whether this is guestions for Tom Unca's presentation?

MS. RACHEL CRAPEAU: I just wanted to
know if Deninue Kue Firsti Nation people knew about our
motion that show -- that showed the Chief ‘Drygeese

Territory area.

MR. TOM UNCA: I certainly wasn't aware
of it, but I -- I'm sure that the people from back hone,
like, T -- I only got on with the First Nation just a

month ago and some of the goings on before that was --

happened before my time, I'm not aware of it, but I'm

sure all respects are -- are there.
MR. GREG EMPSON: Thank you, Ma'am.
THE CHAIRPERSON;: Okay. So you are done?
MR. GREG EMPSON: That's all we have,
yes.
THE CHATRPERSON: Okay. I'm just going

to move on to North Slave Metis Alliance, if you any
guestions for Tom Unca's presentation.

MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: Sheryl speaking for
the North Slave Metis Alliance. I just have one (1)
gquestion.

I'm wondering whether you have a
standardized exﬁloration agreement and what, if you do,
what do those standard agreements consist of?

MR. TOM UNCA: Thanks, Sheryl. I really
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1 couldn't answer you that, you know. Like -- like, I just

2 tcld the Beocard here that I've only coun -- come on about

3 a month agce to specifically deal with the project and

4 also some of the tar sand industry stuff.’

5 And some of the decisions that went cn

6 before my time I can't -- and especially the peclitical
7 stuff, I would like not to answer that or even go there

8 at all, if you know what I'm saying. Sorry, Sheryl.

9 THE CHAIRPERSOCN: Any further questions?
10 Ckay. I am just going to move on. Indian and Northern
11 Affairs?

12 MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: No questions.

13 THE CHAIRPERSON: Department of Fisheries
14 and Oceans?

15 MR. ERNIE WATSON: No questions.

16 THE CHAIRPERSON: Prince of Wales

17 Heritage Centre?

18 MR. GLEN MACKAY: No questions.

15 THE CHAIRPERSON: Government of Northwest
20 Territories?

21 MS. LORETTA RANSON: No questions.

22 THE CHAIRPERSON: Environment Canada...?

23 Northwest Terrifory Metis Nation...?

24 MR. CHRIS HERON: No questions.

25 THE CHAIRPERSON: I am now going to move
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1 onto the Board's staff.

2 MR. ALAN EERLICH: Thank you. Alan
3 Ehrlich. I -- there's a clarification that would be
4 helpful for the record. In the past we've assessed

5 developments including one in Drybones Bay and we've

6 heard many speak -- people speak of the area as the
7 Drybones Bay area.
8 You talked about Drybones Bay a lot and it

9 would be helpful for our record to know if you're talking
10 about Drybones Bay proper, which I -- I don't see any
11 drill targets in or near -- or if you're talking about
12 the Drybones Bay area.

13 Sc what I'm wondering is when you say

14 Drybones Bay, do you mean the area to the north of

15 Drybones Bay and to the =~- you menticned Hearne Lake and
16 to west of Hearne Lake. |

17 MR. TOM UNCA: I -—— I think what -- what
18 they mean to say is anything adjacent to Dry -- Drybone
19 Bay including the water body that is adjacent to the
20 Drybone Bay is what we're talking about, not just Drybone
21 Bay itself.
22 MR, ALAN EHRLICH: But, I mean, ncne of
23 These drill ﬁafgets are directly adiacent to Drybones
24 Bay. They're in the area to the north of it and I just

25 want to know if you're talking about the area that these
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drill targets are in or if you're talking about Drybones

Bay and the immediately adjacent area.

MR. TOM UNCA: Well we're talking about
the both projects, the Hearne Lake, so when we do mention
Drybone Bay it encompasses that one (1) project that --

that's working with both Hearne Lake and the Drybone Bay

area.
MR. ALAN EHRLICH: Ckay.
MR. TOM UNCA: So -- so when we mention
the -- or the Drybone Bay that -- that encompasses the

both project in that area.

MR. ALAN EHRLICH: Okay. Thank you.

THE CHAIRPERSON: I am going to move on
to the board members. Richard Edjericon...?

MR. RICHARD EDJERICON: No comments.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Tom Ondrack...? Tom —-
sorry. Sorry about that. John Ondrack.

MR. JOHN ONDRACK: Hey, Tom, you can have
my name. I'm seeking a little clarification along the
lines of what Alan was speaking about. Your presentation
-— I think I can -- I'm looking at the conclusion and
there are two (2} points, two (2) bullets and they seem
to conflict with each other.

And I want to also sort of couch this by

saying that you spent a lot of time talking about
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1 specific technical concerns with respect to the drill

2 program which, to me, are confusing because the

3 conclusion simply says no further development in a -- in
4 a -- in a poorly defined area without land use planning.
5 And then the second point says no further
6 development. Period. And -- and I'm looking for

7 actually what your view really is or what the view of the

8 Deninue Kue is.

9 Is it no further development period or —--
10 like these two -- can you see, Tom, how these conflict?
11 And I'm trying to get to the -- the real issue seems to

12 be or what I'm trying to find out is are.you saying no
13 further development until land use planning, or are you
14 actually saying you object to any development whatscever
15 in an area called the Drybones area and an area called
16 the Hearne Lake area?

17 MR. TOM UNCA: I -- I think this

18 statement addresses more, like, the site-specific. We're
19 talking more about the -- the Drybone Bay development

20 which I said previously encompassed the Hearne Lake

21 Development also.

22 MR. JOHN ONDRACK: You're talking about
23 this developeré' project?

24 MR. TOM UNCA: Yeah. We're talking

25 specifically about this project only and we're not
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talking about an umbrella ruling for everything else.

MR. JOHN ONDRACK: Are you then, in the
first statement, speaking as did the YKDEN about
development in general and the need for land use
planning? Are you drawing the same conclusion that --

MR. TOM UNCA: Yeah, we are. I think
there is -- there is a strong need for a land use plan in
place before any develcpment should go in place. Because
we don't know exactly what is going on in that area.
There is very little con the table to really guide us
through the prccess.

We are at -- we -- we don't know where
it's geing with it. We don't know what their future
plans are and -- and all that wonderful stuff that goes
aleng with developments. So we are at ends wits with
what we're -- decision we should take on this -- this
whole project, but like you said, it's site-specific. We
are dealing with just the one (1) area right now.

MR, JOEN ONDRACK: Thank you, Tom.

THE CHATIRPERSON: Nora Doig...?

MS. NORA DOIG: No, no guestions.

THE CHAIRPERSCN: Jerry Loomis...?

MR. JERRY LOOMIS: I have no questions.
THE CHAIRPERSON: Danny Bayha...?

MR. DANNY BAYHA: Thank you, Madam Chair.
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Thank you, Tom, for the presentation. Appreciate that.

A couple of guestions and number one (1),
the cumulative effects that you mentioned and also I
think maybe -- maybe we'll start -- back up a bit. The
land use plan itself that you mentioned couple of times,
you said that it has to be done, has to be in place.

Can you —-- what do you mean when it in
place? Like is it fully implemented and working on the
ground is what you're -- you're assuming when you say
that? I just want to get an idea what -- what you have
in mind when you said land use plan be in place. Thank
you.

MR. TOM UNCA: I think what we're trying
to get at here is to identify some kind of a plan both —-
both coming from the traditional land users of the area
and, of course, with the -- the -- the agencies that are
involved with develcping such plans. We would like to
see hard copies -- both electronically and hard copies on
the table and really look at the area and see exactly
what kind of develcpments are forthcoming in that area
and exactly what the land use planning is going to do
about such development.

What is in place, like, with the
cumulative effects -- the water, water gquality and all

those different questions should be addressed in the land
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use plan.

MR. DANNY BAYHA: Okay. So just -- just
tc take that further, so the land use plan shoculd have
the effect of the law; is that what you're assuming?

MR. TOM UNCA: I didn't -- I didn't quite

get your qguestion.

MR, DANNY BAYHA: It has to have the —--
the backing of the -- the legal system or it has to be in
place in == in law, in Canadian law?

MR. TOM UNCA: Yeah, I think there --
we've got to work within the regulatory regime and it
also has to come from the -- the people firstly. The
traditional land users have to be at the forefront in
making that decision and I'm sure it's got to be followed
up by all the regulatory regimes that -- that goes along
with putting such a plan in place.

MR. DANNY BAYHA: Thank you. And the
cther questicn I think goes the same theme -- alcong the
lines, the cumulative effects assessment that you're
talking about, again what are you thinking about when
you're saying it has to be done? Okay, we have this plan
in place or this assessment done. What do you want that
assessmeni to db in the end? Like, what's the -- the end
result of this? Thank you.

MR. TOM UNCA: Well, cumulative effects
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is like talking about something that's already in place,

that's already happened. We'd like to address the
cumulative effects before it actually happens and address
it right on the -- the onset so that it dees not happen;
we do not have to deal with cumulative effects. This is
probably where we're coming from. We're dealing with a
big issue with the tar sands and it's -- it's a big issue
and had we started with that issue twenty (20) years ago
we might not have that problem now.

So any development coming on presently we
would like to address the cumulative effects with them
and -- and see to what extent they're going to affect the
land, the air, the water and so forth and if there's
anything that we can do on the onset to mitigate that
from happening; this is where we're coming from.

MR. DANNY BAYHA: Thank you. I have no
further questions.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Charlie. Tom, I was
listening to your presentation. Your presentation is
really broad and again because of this type of
environmental assessment we do we try to go back to the
area of the proposed development and, you know, you're
represanting péople from Deninu Kue.

What I need to know is, in the area that's

proposed by the development, do people from Deninu Kue
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currently hunt and travel in that area?

MR. TOM UNCA: Seasonally, we do still --
there -- there are snowmobiles that come across from the
Great Slave Lake area or Deninu Kue First:Nation coming
across on this side to hunt caribou. That's still be
happening not tcc -- too long ago.

There are people like my Elder here
sitting with us in this room here, Peter King, who used
that area to hunt muskrats in the Gros Cap area/Hearne
Lake area extensively in the past and that was a common
practice in the past. Like, the people from the
Yellowknives would go into the delta to hunt muskrats and
vice versa.

And during the summer months we do take
boat rides across into the Simpson Islands and sometimes
we do come across into this area here out in Drybone Bay
area/Wool Bay area and sometimes even going to
Yellowknife.

But these -~ these places like the Wool
Bay, the Drybone Bay area also provide shelters for
people travelling along that route should a storm come up
and -- and it's a kind of like a refuge alsc. It's also
been used traditionally for recreational purposes such as
camping and recreational fishing and so forth, along with

a subsistent way of life.
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{BRIEF PAUSE)

THE CHATIRPERSON: Thank you. I don't
have any further questions. It's gquarter:to 12:00. We
can continue. I don't mind going, but if people want to
have a lunch break now and we come back right at 1:00 and
begin we could do that.

I just need to know and I'm just going to

just take a few minutes to figure that out.

(BRIEF PAUSE)

THE CHAIRPERSON: Sorry about that, Tom.
I think in terms of the line of questions we're done and
I thank you for your presentation.

MR. TCM UNCA: Thank you, Madam Chair.

Thank you, Board.

(BRIEF PAUSE)

THE CHAIRPERSON: I'm just going to give
people a five (5) minute break while we're sorting out in
terms of the timing of presentation, and how much we'll
cover today. So just five (5) minutes but please don't

go away because we're going to probably give you our
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1 decisions about, you know, what will be up next.

2

3 -—— Upon recessing at 11:40 a.m.

4 --- Upon resuming at 11:42 a.m.

5

6 THE CHAIRPERSON: We're just realigning
7 in terms of timing of presentations, so, the next

8 presenter is going to be DFO.

9
10 {BRIEF PAUSE)
11
12 THE CHAIRPERSON: You can proceed with

13 your presentation.

14

15 PRESENTATION BY DEPARTMENT OF FISHERIES AND OCEANS:

16 MR. ERNIE WATSON: Thank you. Thank you
17 very much. My name is Ernie Watson. I'm with Fisheries
18 and Oceans Canada and today I'll be talking about ocur

19 potential impacts about the -- of the two (2) projects.
20 F'or a general overview of the project I'll
21 be loocking at the responsibilities of DFO and the

22 potential concerns that we've identified resulting from
23 the project.

24 So DFO's responsible for the management

25 and protection of fish and marine mammals and all their
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1 habitats. And the -- where we get the legal basis for

2 this responsibility is the Fisheries Act. There's a

3 number of different sections in the Fisheries Act that
4 would be applied to this project. The primary one would
5 be Section 35,

G Section 35 prohibits the harmful

7 alteration, disruption, or destruction of fish habitat
8 without authorization from the Minister of DFO. And

9 authorization is somewhat like a permit and if the

10 project is going to harm fish habitat, it would need a
11 permit from DFO to do so.

12 Section 36, it prevents the deposit of a
13 deleterious substance into fish-bearing waterways and
14 Environment Canada administers this section of the

15 Fisheries Act.

i6 Other relevant sections of the Fisheries
17 Act would be Section 30 and that regquires fish guards or
18 screens where they're needed on intakes.

19 And Section 32 prohibits destruction of
20 fish by means other than fishing. And that primarily
21 refers to explosives, but it can refer to other means
22 including destruction of fish by intakes.

23 So we've identified a couple different
24 areas of potential concern. One of those would be the

25 withdrawal of water from water bodies. Withdrawal of
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water bodies from fish bearing water -- water bodies

could impact fish by being destroyed by fish taking up,
being sucked up by the intakes.

And if you withdraw too much water from
the intakes, from any water body, it could have negative
impacts to overwintering fish. And if you take too much
water from a water body, it might draw down the lake so
much that it would expose some spawning areas and freeze
it's substrates, the bottom sediments.

One of the tools that we use to provide
advice to different proponents on withdrawing water
bodies -- withdrawing water from water bodies would be
the -- ocur protocol for water withdrawal -- winter water
withdrawal, it's been developed to provide advice to
proponents t£o minimize the impacts on fish and fish
habitat.

And it outlines how we could withdraw
water volumes from water bodies without impacting --
likely impacting fish or fish habitat. It also specifies
how those volumes of water can be calculated and it also
specifies that water intake should be strained
appropriately to prevent fish from being sucked up into
any intakes. |

So both companies have stated that, where

required, they would conduct surveys of the water bodies
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1 to determine the volume that they can safely withdraw.

2 And provided that the company followed the protocol, the
3 project would likely not affect fish habitat from water
4 withdrawal.

5 A second potential area would be drill

6 cuttings, the generation of drill cuttings. Drill

7 cuttings left to be on the ice to melt into the lake

8 during the spring thaw might be deposited on a fish

9 habitat and then negative im -- negative impact would be

10 covering up eggs ¢r spawning areas.

11 Also during drilling activities they can -
12 - the generation cf those cuttings might spread to other
13 areas of fish habitat on the bottom and alsc the -- the
14 deposit of water bodies through the -- of those drill

15 cuttings on -- from land-based activities, if they put it
16 in areas which aren't contained.

17 Sc both companies have stated in the

18 application that they would be depos -- taking all drill

19 cuttings from ice based drilling activities using casing

20 on the -- on the bottom of the lake and they will be

21 collecting all the drill cuttings and removing them to

22 Yellowknife fcr appropriate disposal.

23 All drill cuttings from land based have —-
24 they've stated that they'll be placing them on -- on-site

25 depression and will remove from any water body. So
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1 they'll be containing them, so they won't get into any

2 other water body. If these measures are taken then

3 project will likely not impact fish habitat.

4 Another potential concern that we've

5 identified is drilling on spawning shoals, so the actual
6 areas where lake trout would be spawning. 3o the actual
7 drilling can cause a destruction of those substrates and
8 again, the sediment generated from those drilling

9 activities might spread into those shoals and cover up
10 eggs or render them useless for spawning activities in
11 the future.

12 So, again, those potential concerns have
13 been addressed in the application by the Company stating
14 that for all drill cuttings beyond that -- these

15 activities would be collected, all drill cuttings would
16 be collected and disposed of in -- in Yellowknife in an
17 appropriate manner.

18 And this is where my presentation differs
19 from what I provided to the Board. It's the second
20 bullet. I neglected to mention that the Company has also
21 proposed to mitigate for potential impacts is that they
22 will only be drilling in areas frozen to the bottom, or
23 in greater thaﬁ 11 metres of depth. So if you are
24 drilling in areas less frozen to the bottom, yocu won't be

25 impacting any spawning shcals because any eggs in the
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substrate would be frozen, s¢ they render them useless

for spawning activities. And same with 11 metres of
depth, lake trout usually don't spawn in areas that deep:;
they'll be more shallow.

So if the Company adheres to these
mitigation proposals -- proposed mitigation, they
probably won't have impacts of fish, or fish habitat.

And that's my presentation. Thank you.

QUESTICN PERIQD:

THE CHAIRPERSON: I thank you for your
presentation. I'm just going to go arcund to see if
there is gquestions for you. I'm going to start with the
developer, 1f there's any guestions?

MR. GREG MCKILLOP: We have no gquestions,
thank you.

THE CHATIRPERSON: The Yellowknife Dene

First Nation...?

MR. GREG EMPSON: We have no guestions,
thank you.

THE CHAIRPERSON: The North Slave Metis
Alliance...?

MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: No questions, thanks.

THE CHAIRPERSON: I'm just going to go to

INAC.
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MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: We have no

gquestions.
THE CHAIRPERSON: Prince of Wales

Heritage Centre...?

MR. GLEN MACKAY: No guestions.

THE CHAIRPERSON: NWT —-

MS. KARA KING: No questions.

THE CHAIRPERSON: ~~ NWT Metis Nation...?

Deninue Kue First Nation...?

MR. TOM UNCA: No questions.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Environment Canada...?
MS. IVY STONE: No questions.
TEE CEAIRPERSON: Government of the

Northwest Territories...?

MS. LORETTA RANSON: No guestions.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Now I'm going to move
on to the Board staff, to the Review Becard. Richard...?

MR. RICHARD EDJERICON: Thank you, Madam
Chair. Maybe the gquestion is directed to DFO, related to
your presentation, but I want to kind of just give you a
little story a few years back that -- and so you already
know that I was a former chief in our community, and a
little story I.had to tell you is that back in 1999, when
I first got elected as chief, in June, I think it was on

Tuesday, and I had to go to court on Friday, and I was
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1 found guilty of peclluting the water in N'Dilo. And we

2 were fined a hundred thousand dollars ($100,000) that

3 time.

4 So it was something that T inherited back
5 then that I didn't know -- that I walked into that, but I
6 guess the -- the question that I have is that, yesterday

7 the Elders of the Yellowknives Dene First Nation, and

3 some public members raised concerns about equipment

9 that's gone through the ice near Drybone Bay area and

10 normally these exploration companies that go out there
11 and -- and do these develcopment work hire contractors to

12 provide goods and services to them out there, and what I

13 would like to know is -- you talk about, you know, the --
14 the fisheries act and your responsibilities.
15 I have a question to you, I guess: Who

16 enforces to go out there and clean up the equipment

17 that's in the ice, and what stage are they at?

18 And I would like tc know that, because as

19 a Board member, part of the things that we have to do, as
20 well, is that we have to make sure that we follow Our own
21 Act, as well, making sure that the environment is

22 protected, and human and health, as well.

23 So maybe you could give an update on that.
24 Thank you.

25 MR. ERNIE WATSON: DFO does have a
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1 responsibility for monitoring, as well; monitoring of

2 these developments and ensuring they're implementing

3 those mitigation measures as we've provided as advice.
4 Regarding specific instances, I'm not sure. I know of
5 one (1) where equipment has fallen through the ice, and
6 those are dealt with on an individual basis, and

7 evaluated on its potential impacts.

8 And in some cases it's better to leave the
9 equipment in place if all the concerns have been -- have
10 been met. In some cases we would be suggesting that they
11 take the equipment out, because of the potential impacts

12 to fish. Does that answer your question?

13 MR. RICHARD EDJERICON: In some ways it
14 does. But I think the equipment -- I mean, I don't know.
15 I don't see anything from DFO to the Beard in regards to
16 equipment that has gone through the ice and -- but, you
17 know, there's still impacts to the environment and the

18 water when you have equipment that goes through the ice
1% that may have diesel fuel, glycol, you know, hydraulic
20 0il and -- and so on.

21 So, you know, how do we eliminate this

22 from happening in the future when exploration companies
23 are making, you know, they want to buy goods and

24 services, how do -- who monitors this and who enforces it

25 £0o make sure that it doesn't happen? Thank you.
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1 MR. ERNIE WATSON: DFC does have a jolnt

2 responsibility for impacts tc fish habitat, fish and fish
3 habitat, with Environment Canada. We both do

4 enforcement. We have a conservation and protection

5 branch of Fisheries and Oceans Canada. It would be

6 environment -- Fisheries officers.

7 Environment Canada also has the

8 responsibility for the substances that you describe to

9 ensure that they're not impacting the environment. And
10 they do have an enforcement branch as well.
i1 So some of those guestions might be better

12 answered by Environment Canada, but we work closely with

13 them to -- to ensure that their -- the impacts to fish
14 and -- fish would be minimized.
15 MR. RICHARD EDJERICON: That -- that's

16 all. Thank you.

17 THE CHATIRPERSON: John Ondrack...?

18 MR. JOHN ONDRACK: Johrr Ondrack, Becard
19 Member. I note that your presentation speaks, well,

20 explicitly to drilling activities and -- and says

21 absolutely nothing cor does not speak to the mobilization
22 and demobilization activities or even camp activities

23 that might be feiated to your area of responsibility and,
24 therefore, I'm asking bluntly whether those were

25 considered and what the conclusions were?
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1 MR. ERNIE WATSON: DFC -—- Ernie Watson

2 from Fisheries and Oceans. DFO did consider those

3 activities. Camp activities would include withdraw water
4 from water bodies. BAnd we did consider that and if they
5 do follow the protocols, that should sclve or mitigate

6 for potential impacts.

7 The other impact was mobilization. I

8 understand that the Company has proposed heli-drilling

9 which we would encourage to minimize impacts. But also
10 we have a operational statement. 1It's a tool that we use
11 to provide advice to proponents about ice bridges and
12 impacts from development of winter roads. And that lists
13 out a whole suite of mitigation measures that they would
14 have to follow to ensure that they don't impact fish

15 habitat.

16 MR. JOHN ONDRACK: Thank you. To clarify
17 then, you're basically stating there are regulations to
18 cover those activities and that you and Environment

19 Canada are responsible for monitoring and ensuring those

20 are complied with?

21 MR. ERNIE WATSON: That's correct.

22 MR, JCOHEN ONDRACK: Thank you.

23 THE CHAIRPERSON: Nora Doig...?

24 MS. NORA DOIG: Yeah. Thank you, Madam

25 Chair. I have one (1) question in regards to your
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presentation. It says,

"provided the Company follows the DFO
protocol for winter water withdrawal,
the project will not -- will likely nct
impact on fish or fish habitat

provided that they follow the
protocol.”

And then, on the second page of your
presentation, it says it's the DFO's responsibility --
responsible for the management and protection of fish and
marine mammals and their habitats.

How are you going to monitor this program?
Is there going to be like a site visit or through reports
or how does that go?

MR. ERNIE WATSON: We fish -- Ernie
Watson with Fisheries and Oceans. We work closely with
our regulatory agencies, other regulatory agencies. We
review reports that are generated from -- for land use
activities —-- land use permit activities.

We do work closely with INAC inspectors to
-- if there are any concerns that are brought up by the
INAC inspectors, Indian and Northern Affairs Canada
inspectors, fof those permits we would be aware of them
as well.

We also have an obligation to do our own
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monitoring, as we would be doing site visits as well.

THE CHAIRPERSON: I'm just going to move

on to Jerry Loomis.

MR. JERRY LOOMIS: I have 'no questions.
THE CHAIRPERSON: Danny Bavyha...?
MR. DANNY BAYHA: I have some. Thank

you, Madam Chair.

A couple cof questions just carrying on
from what Norm questioned about how do you ensure some of
this stuff is actually taking place? He said the company
is going to do a bottom of the -- the lake survey and
stuff to make sure that they don't drxill into spawning
aresas.

How do you -- how do you confirm that --
let's say, for example, the -~ the ice is frozen to the
bottom or it's more than 11 metres, how do you do that?
How do you rest at night, go to sleep at night, saying,
yveah, they've done it and they're not harming the fish?
Thank you.

MR. ERNIE WATSON: Ernie Watson with
Fisheries and Oceans.

It's a very good question. It's not an
easy one to answer. It's a matter of working with the
proponent to ensure that they understand the conditions

that they need to take to minimize the impacts to fish
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1 habitat and those are some of the ways that they have to.

2 If they don't, they might have impacts to the fish

3 habitat.

4 We would be again relying == working with
5 other regulatory agencies to conduct the monitoring to

6 ensure that some of those conditions are met. If there's
7 a condition that they don't drill in areas less than 11

8 metres we would be doing our site visits as well.

9 It might not be sufficient for all times.
10 We might not be on site. There is a certain amount of
11 reliance on community members to report instances where

12 they feel that those mitigation measures have not been

13 complied with.

14 So there is a whole spectrum of ways we --
15 we do our job in order to monitor and ensure compliance.
16 MR. DANNY BAYHA: Thank you. S0 you

17 mentioned that First Nations or other pecople, users, need
18 to sort of come forward and make their concerns known

i9 about some certain areas.

20 So, I mean, earlier you mentioned that if
21 there's a permit to be issued, the First Naticns and

22 other land users, are -- are they involved in the

23 issuance of thdse permits? Are they somehow let -- let
24 them know that this is happening or is that something

25 that's just between the company and ~- and -- or the
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1 proponent and -- and DFC?

2 MR. ERNIE WATSON: We -- for the issuance
3 of permits, we would not issue a permit in this case

4 because we would provide the recommendations that they

5 don't impact fish habitats so there is no permit that DFO
6 provides to a -- a proponent in this case.

7 If the project were to impact fish habitat
8 we would need to issue a permit for them to be allowed to
9 do that and not be liable for any damages tc fish habitat

10 under the Fisheries Act. In this way we work closely

11 with the Land and Water Beards to -- to work with
12 conditions on their permits, suggestions to -- of
13 incorporating some mitigation measures into their permits

14 which we cover off some of the concerns for fish habitat
15 as well.

16 So I don't know if that answers your

17 question. It's more of working with other regulatory

18 agencies to ensure that fish and fish habitat are

19 protected.

20 MR. DANNY BAYHA: Okay. Thank you.
21 MR. ERNIE WATSON: And --
22 MR. DANNY BAYHA: And in -- in this =--

23 sorry, go ahead.
24 MR. ERNIE WATSON: Sorry, I didn't answer

25 the other part of your question about consultation. And
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when we were in the regulatory approval process for --

with Land and Water Boards, it's through that process
that we're trying to make sure that information gets out
there on public registry.

MR. DANNY BAYHA: Okay. Thank you. So
in -— in a sense, I guess the guest -- the other question
is, in this area when we're talking about, like, you
figure out you are dependent on First Nations and -- and
regulatory bodies to give you some information on whether
to aliow a certain or -- or to permit or -- or to say —-
to suggest mitigation measures, what is in this =-- in
this area that in particular we're talking about where
CGV and Sidon is == is doing scme work have Fisheries
dene any -- allowed or -- or been part of permits where
some of the other companies are deoing drilling, similar
activities in that area? Can you maybe give us an idea
1f there is and how many there is? Thank you.

MR. ERNIE WATSON: I don't have that
information on me but I can be fairly certain that we
haven't issued a permit ocurselves for any activities in
that area. No Fisheries Act Authorizations for
destruction of fish. And provided that the mitigation
that we're suggésting is fcllowed, there would be no need
to.

MR. DANNY BAYHA: Okay. So how about a
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1 permit -- but you say =-- what about suggesting to -- in

2 permits, of land use permits, other companies in that
3 area have -- have you imparted that preccess or DFO has
4 been part of that process?

5 MR. ERNIE WATSON: We —-- we would be

6 inveolved through the Land and Water Board process, we
7 provide advise to the Land and Water Board about

8 potential impacts to fish habitat in the preliminary

9 screening of -- of the develcpment.
10 MR. DANNY BAYHA: Sc yeah, I guess,
11 basically my -- my line of gquestion is leading up to

12 whole issue of cumulative effects.

13 MR. ERNIE WATSON: Right.

14 MR. DANNY BAYHA: Do you think, in your
15 opinion, we need cumulative effects assessment in that

16 area? Like, just in context of, let's say with fish

17 because some of the things you heard thaﬁ there's so many
18 other companies with claims and -- and exploration

15 permits that -- that's been given and without any kind of
20 cumulative effects monitoring program or anything, I

21 mean, just if you have any opinion of that =~- thoughts on
22 that would be great. Thank you.

23 MR. ERNIE WATSON: In my opinion of, as a
24 fish habitat biologist, I would -- if the mitigaticn that

25 we're proposing is followed, there should be no
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1 cumulative impacts to fish because there should be no

2 impacts to fish or fish habitat for fish habitat. Sc in
3 that case there should be no cumulative impact if there's
4 no -- impacts to fish or its habitats. Does that answer
5 your question?

6 MR. DANNY BAYHA: Somewhat. But I'll

7 leave that and we'll eat.

8 MR. ERNIE WATSON: Okay.
8 MR. DANNY BAYHA: Thank you.
10 THE CHAIRPERSON: Charlie. No guestion?

11 Okay. I have one question. Probably it is just not one
12 guestion, it is probably a series.

13 You just menticned no impacts to fish

14 habitat. I know you also went through the series of your
15 responsibility and role in that area.that concerns the
16 fish habitat. I guess in terms of what I have been

17 listening to for the last few days, there has been a lot
18 of unclear messages in terms exactly where the drilling
19 is going to be.

20 S0 how does DFO know, you know, knows

21 where to kind of identify those fish habitat that they
22 are proposing to drill because if seems so unclear. So
23 that is one of ihem.

24 And the other one is, we have heard a lot

25 of Crown consultation. We have heard the word

DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 www.tscript.com



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Page 110
"consultation, " but what comes toc my mind is does DFO

consult members, I am just thinking specifically the
Yelliowknife Dene First Nation because they live around
that area of the proposed project.

Do you consult the Yellowknives in that
area in terms of the impact to the fish habitat that we
are talking about right now?

And the third one would be: Does DFO
consider, we usually call it, like, traditional
knowledge, but the local knowledge into, you know, the
whole area of the fish habitat because if we do not know
where the fish are, where there are good fish, like, how
would you know how to do what you are doing? I Just
would like to know.

MR. ERNIE WATSON: Just trying to
formulate my thoughts.

For the first part of your gquestion
whether or not we've identified areas of specific fish
habitat that would be of concern to us. We've designed a
mitigation and we've it suggested in a way that it would
cover off any instances. So if they were drilling in
areas where it's frozen, because it's a fairly small
diameter drill.that they're drilling in, it will have
minimal impacts to fish habitat if it's done in frozen-

to-the-bottom substrates or in depths greatexr than 11
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1 metres. It would be avoiding all possible impacts to
2 critical fish habit or -- or fish habitat in general.
3 Significant impacts -- a small diameter

4 drill will likely not have an impact on fish habitat if

5 it's drilled in these locations we've identified.

6 For the second part, it's the
7 consultation. We general don't consult on projects where
8 we've identified that we -- there will be minimal or no

9 impacts to fish habitat. In our expert opinion, we've
10 provided that advice to the Board, is that it will iikely
11 not impact fish habitat if it's done in a certain manner.
12 So that consultation does not happen through DFO and the
13 communities. It will happen through the Land and Water
14 Board process, and this process here.

15 And the other part is'where we do have an
16 obligation to is if we are contemplating issuing an

17 authorization for the destruction of fish habitat where
18 the project will have an impact, and we are allowing that
19 impact to occur. We do have an obligation to consult
20 directly with the First Nations and communities.
21 THE CHAIRPERSON: The other part of the
22 gquestion I asked was about the TK.
23 .MR. ERNIE WATSON: Right.
24 THE CHAIRPERSON: Do you include TK

25 knowledge?
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1 MR. ERNIE WATSON: Where available and

2 where we know that there is availability of TK, we wculd
3 incorporate that. We have done some TK studies in

4 cellaberation with the communities on the Drybones Bay

5 area for potential future development. That =-- but it's

6 outside the area that we're talking about on these two

7 projects. But that's a case where we would be working

8 with -- with the communities to identify traditional

9 knowledge.

10 So, in this case, traditional knowledge
11 was, I believe, not incorporated because our analysis of
12 looking at potential impacts, we determined that there
13 was likely going to be minimal impacts to fish habitat
14 because of the activities proposed.

15 THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you. That's all
16 the line of question. Thank you for your presentation.
17 MR. ERNIE WATSON: Thank you very much.
18 THE CHAIRPERSON: What I'm going to

19 suggest is we have a lunchbreak., 1It's a little bit after
20 12:15 and we pick up the presentation -- the next one
21 that I would line up would be Northwest Territory Metis
22 Nation. So if they can be ready to start right at, I
23 would say, i:15; So we'll just recess for lunch.
24

25 --- Upon recessing at 12:13 p.m.
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-—— Upon resuming at 1:20 p.m.

THE CHATIRPERSON: Everybody's taken their
seats so we're going to proceed with the Northwest
Territory Metis Nations presentation. So you can just go

right ahead.

PRESENTATION BY NORTHWEST TERRITORY METIS NATIONS

MS. KARA KING: Hi, I'm Kara King. I'm
the President of Fort Resolution Metis Council and a
director on the Metis Nation. I have with me Mr. Gary
Bailey; he's our community negotiator in Fort Resolution;
and Mr. Chris Heron, he's an IMA Coordinator for the
Metis Nation.

I'm just going to go straight into here.
On August 29th, 1996, the Northwest Territory Metis
Nation took a major step in rebuilding our nation by
signing a framework agreement with Canada and the
Northwest Territories to begin negotiations on a
Northwest Territory Metis Nation land and resources
agreement.

In June of 2002 the Northwest Territory
Metis Nation. |

THE CHAIRPERSCN: Excuse me --

MS. KARA KING: I'm going too fast?
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1 THE CHAIRPERSCN: -- you're going too

2 fast --

3 MS. KARA KING: Sorry.

4 THE CHAIRPERSCN: -- for the translators.
5 MS. KARA KING: In June 2002 the

6 Northwest Territory Metis Nation signed an interim

| 7 measures agreement with Canada and the Northwest

8 Territories. Under the pre-screening process, Section 3,
9 it states under Subsection 3(1) (e):

10 The Northwest Territory Metis Nation

11 will base the response in relation to one (1) or more of
12 the following grounds: Environmental impacts,

13 socioeconomic impacts, impacts on heritage, resources,

& 14 and any other reasonable grounds we deem relevant.

15 The Metis history in Drybones Bay 1s one
16 (1) of the historical sites our people have used. My own
! 17 grandfather once trapped in this area and stayed with

18 families that lived there while he trapped and I'm guite
19 certain that there are Elders here in this room that can
20 attest to the fact and my grandfather being one (1} of

21 them,

22 This is our home territory and we lived
23 here as a Metié society, or people, for the past three

24 hundred (300) years. Our ancestors governed themselves

25 before Canada became a country.

DIGL-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 www.tscript.com



Page 115
1 Our Metis ancestors established meat posts

2 on the Thelon River. They gardened and raised cattle on
3 the Salt River and sold salt from nearby plains. They
4 trapped and traded as far west as Fort Simpson and as far
5 necrth as Deline, formerly known as Fort Franklin, and
& south and east of Red River through to Montreal.
7 Our ancestors have had a trading post
8 located in this area known as Talthelei Narrows. They
9 guided explorers like Sir John Franklin to Great Bear
10 Lake and to Coppermine River. They brought the first
11 priests north of 60 by cance. Our ancestors were very
12 involved in building the country that was to become
13 Canada.
14 Our ancestors faced a lot of challenges,
15 cultural oppression, colonization, racism, lack of
16 education and economic opportunity, and bureaucratic
17 interference with our rights, our land, and our identity
18 as individuals, families, and as people. The Northwest
19 Territory Metis Nation resisted and survived and
20 gradually became organized politically.
21 Some of our concerns with the development
22 is that we -- title access throughout our territory which
23 we have traditiénally used and occupied to allow us to
24 practice our Aboriginal right to harvest plants, animals,

25 and fish as we always have, our own government within
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1 Canada to look after the things that concern us most,

2 such as our land rescurces, environment, and our

3 language, culture, and programs and services for our
4 people.
5 To-date we do not have the capacity o

6 keep up with the First Nation Tribal Councils. We do not
7 receive core funding for administration, yet the demands
8 on the Metis are the same as the First Nation tribal

9 governments. This is why we insist that the developer
10 not only consult but accommedate to cover all costs of
11 consultation, as consultation would be a benefit to them

12 as we are fine with the way the land is at the present

13 and we don't have to develop it. We don't —-- it's for
14 their benefit that we come here and meet.
15 All other regions are booming with oil,

16 gas, diamonds, and gold. Our region is economically

17 stagnant, however, our territory will not grow or reach
18 its potential without the involvement of our people. For
19 example, 1f we were partners in exploration development
20 rescurces, we would all have the same goals.

21 Scme points of concern that the NWTMN has
22 for items that may be effected are the hunting, and

23 trapping, and fishing, and gathering; the lack of studies
24 that =-- that have not been done, the burial grounds that

25 have -- haven't been properly documented are all, you
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1 know, spiritual sites.

2 There's a worry for the --- the species of
3 wildlife. You know, we don't -- because we haven't been
4 consulted we don't know if they're -- if they've done

5 studies already on the animals that have been there, or

6 the -- the -- I'm sorry, I guess, that have -- that make

7 their home, you know, where they are proposing to drill

8 and explore.

9 You know, I don't know if they've looked
10 into other studies that have already gone on. Seasonal
11 harvesting practices, gathering of materials tc assist to
12 harvesting -- harvesting sites, and sites which families
13 have traditionally and harvest. These are -- these are

14 areas that we want, you know, covered.

15 Trap lines and trapping areas, snarings

16 for small game and animals, and caps -- camps, cabins and
17 sites used, the use of resources is -- wood for, you know
18 -~ wood for construction materials; plants and frees for

19 cultural, medicinal or spiritual purposes; you know, will
20 they be -- how will they be effected, you know, come the

21 exploration.

22 Berry picking sites -- berry picking

23 sites, will they be, you know, how -~ what would happen,

24 like, 1f we have to -- the people that we have here that

25 are members that live in this community; like not --
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1 we're not just talking about the ones from scuth cf the

2 lake, we're talking about the ones that live in

3 Yellowknife, as well, that use these areas.

4 Even the sites of recreational or other
5 significant sites where families camp, or seek

o recreation, tourism, timber or -- timber, sand beaches,
7 and campsites, special areas; you know, family

8 significance as like -- you know, what Mrs. Sundberg's
9 statement was yesterday. How she said that where her

10 cabin is, that's a piece of her heaven, you know, that's

11 something we want to protect; the unique sites, the
12 fishing, and the traditional trails as well as the water.
13 The water is the -- the water courses that

14 flow from the exploration sites, and the water gquality is
15 a concern, and the impact on the -- on the animals and

16 plant life.

17 Our current situation is the Federal

18 Government recognising inherent right has an existing Ab
19 -— as an existing Aboriginal right protected by the

20 Constitution Act in 1992. Recognition of the inherent

21 right is based on the view that Aboriginal people of

22 Canada have the right to govern themselves in relation to
23 matters that aré internal to their communities; integral
24 to the unique cultures, ident -- identities, tradition,

25 languages, and institutions and with respect to their

DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-49215 www.tLscript.com



Page 11¢
1 special relationships to their land and their resocurces.

2 The scope of negotiations under policy

3 provides for a broad range of subject matters including
4 inter alia, land management, natural resources,

5 management and hunting, fishing, and trapping on

6 Aboriginal lands.

7 A Federal policy called "Gathering

8 Strength, " speaks to a commitment for a new relationship
g with Aboriginal people, which Metis are a part of as

10 defined in Section 35 of the Canadian Constitution. The
11 inherent right policy speaks to the governing -- side,
12 which contains law-making lands and environmental

13 stewardship, land and resource management, community

14 support, and implementing self government.

15 As the NWTMN has stated all along, we are
16 not against development. We may support development that
17 contains good stewardship of the environment, and that
18 the Metis members should benefit economically, socially,
19 and culturally. These are just some of the issues we

20 have.
21 We have other issues that we can bring
22 forward if we obtain a meeting with Gold Win Ventures or
23 Sidon Internatiénal Resources.

24 That's -- that's pretty much my —- my

25 presentation. Thank you for letting us speak.
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THE CHAIRPERSON:

and ask if there's any gquestion to your presentation.

I'm going to start with the developer.

Any guestions?

MR. LAURENCE STEPHENSON: No questions at

this time.

THE CHAIRPERSON:
Nation...?

MR. GREG EMPSON:
time, thank you.

THE CHAIRPERSON:

Alliance...?

MS. SHERYL GRIEVE:

THE CHAIRPERSON:
Heritage Centre...?

MR. GLEN MACKAY:

THE CHATIRPERSON:
and Ocean...?

MR. ERNIE WATSON:

THE CHAIRPERSON:

Nation...?

Indian and Northern Affairs...?

MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: No questions.

THE CHATIRPERSON:

Territories...?

i'm going to go around

Yellowknives Dene First

No gquestions at this

North Slave Metis

No questions.

Prince of Wales

No questions.

Department of Fisheries

No guestions.

Deninue Kue First

Government of Northwest
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1 MS. LORETTA RANSON: No questions.

2 MR. GARY BAILEY: Excuse me, Madam.

3 Could I just add a few things to that before we go on. I
4 kind of missed -- we missed a few things I'd like toc say.
5 THE CHAIRPERSON: Then that means that I

o have to go back and ask whether people would have

7 questicns --

8 MR. GARY BAILEY: Sure.

9 THE CHAIRPERSON: -— but I would allow
10 it.
11 MR. GARY BAILEY: Thank you. Just our
12 position is that we -- we would like consultation,

13 obviously, in our community. And we suggest that

14 everything be stopped until a full round of consultation

15 is done tc the satisfaction of the Aboriginal peoples.

16 The recent couris that have made steps to

17 accommodate us would be the Haida and the Taku First

18 Nation. In conclusion, they were to accommodate

19 BAboriginal peoples' interests.

20 Another thing, just for MacKenzie Valley,

21 is there is a lot of talk about cumulative effects and

22 there hasn't been any studies done -- done to-date. Some
23 -— some advice; I guess, would be that a cumulative study
24 take place along with the involvement of the Aboriginal

25 people so that they understand what the effects are and
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so they can spread the word out to their people.

And & question for the developers is: Why
-— why is your project split in two {(2)? It's two (2) ~--
two (2) groups but with the same owners.

I think an observation for that is it
makes your capital profit go down and it makes it seem
like one (1) company is making so much money and the
other company is making some money, but you're two (2)
different companies. But really you're one (1).

That's a concern we have because I know
there's capital mining projects. There's a cap on it for
share of rescurces and stuff like that along with Canada.
And just by having two (2) companies split up we feel
that it affects that. I don't know though. Maybe
MacKenzie Valley can clarify that or -- that's all.

Thank ycu.

THE CHATRPERSON: This is it for vour
presentation? Ckay. I'm just goeing to go back to the
developers because you had asked them gquestions, whether
they would be able to answer that.

MR. ABBY FARRAGE: Abby Farrage,
Chairman. The two (Z) companies, they're totally
separate companies. They're both public trading
companies with their own shareholders. The only common

factor between the two (2) is myself -- I'm president of
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1 one (1) company and I serve as a director on the other

2 company .

3 And it was by my suggestion to the other

4 company to invest in Northwest Territories. We believe

5 that we could do business here. And they —- on my

6 recommendations, they agreed to buy into a small -- like,
7 to put a small claim here.

8 So both companies are totally separate.

9 There's no connections whatsoever except just I'm serving
10 on the Board.

11
12 QUESTION PERIOD:
13 THE CHAIRPERSCN: Do you have any further

14 questions for the presentation?

15 ME. LAURENCE STEPHENSON: Not at this
16 time.
17 THE CHAIRPERSON: In fairness I'm just

18 going to go around again to see if, you know, anybody had
19 any guestions.

20 Yellowknife Dene First Nation...?

21 MR. GREG EMPSON: We have no questions,
22 Madam Chair. Thank you.

23 THE CHAIRPERSON: North Slave Metis

24 Alliznce...?

25 MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: No questions.
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CHATRPERSON; Prince of Wales

GLEN MACKAY: No question.

CHAIRPERSON: Department of Fisheries
ERNIE WATSON: No questions.
CHAIRPERSON: Deninu Kue First

(BRIEF PAUSE)

CHAIRPERSON; Indian and Northern

DAVID LIVINGSTONE: No questiocns.

CHAIRPERSON: Government of Northwest

LORETTA RANSON: No questions.

CHAIRPERSON: Environment Canada...?
IVY STONE: No questions.
CHATRPERSON: I'm just going to move

on to the Board Staff, if they have any questions.

(BRIEF PAUSE)

Ckay. TI'1ll1 move on to the Board Members,
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1 starting with Richard Edjericon.

2 MR, RICHARD EDJERICON: Thank you, Madam
3 Chair. Just probably to the presenters, if you have a

4 copy of your speech or whatever you have, ‘maybe you can

5 make that available tec the Board so that we have that for

6 our package as well. Thank you.

.
8 {BRIEF PAUSE)

9

10 THE CHAIRPERSON: Do we have the copy of

i1 your...?
12 MS. KARA KING: I believe that we -- that
13 we did submit one. No, we didn't? Okay. Well, we -- we

14 can provide you with one.

15 MR. GARY BAILEY: We submitted just a
16 point form so we'll give -- we'll give you the original.
17

18 (BRIEF PAUSE)

19

20 THE CHAIRPERSON: Just moving on to my

21 Board Members here. Jerry...?

22 MR. JERRY LOOMIS: No, I have no

23 questions.

24 THE CHAIRPERSON: Danny...? 0QOkay, go

25 ahead.
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1 MR. DANNY BAYHA: Thank you, Madam Chair.

2 And thank you for the presentation.

3 This is maybe more of a gquesticn for

4 clarification. Again, it goes back to the -- to the

5 question of consultation.

6 It was brought up that you want to be

7 consulted. When you say that, I'm just curious as to who
8 are you expecting to consult North Slave -- the Metis

9 there? So if you can maybe just be clear. Is it the
10 Government? Is it the company? Is it other agencies? I
11 just wanted to get an idea of your thoughts on that.
12 Thank vyou.

13 MR. GARY BAILEY: The consultation

14 process —-- we're here representing the Northwest
15 Territories Metis Nation so we have an IMA process which
16 we have to feollow so it goes through the Nation and then
17 it'1ll go to the lccals that are involved which is Hay

18 River, Fort Resolution, and Fort Smith. So it'll go

19 through the Nation.

20 MR. DANNY BAYHA: Danny Bayha, Review
21 Board.
22 Maybe I didn't make my gquestion clear. I

23 just wanted to know, when you say "consultation™ who do
24 you -- are hoping to have consult the Metis Nation?

25 Thank you.
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MR. GARY BAILEY: The developer.

MR. DANNY BAYHA: Just the developer? Is
that...?

MR. GARY BAILEY: The developers, I guess
I should say.

MR, DANNY BAYHA: Okay. Thank you,.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Charlie...? Do you
have any questions? Okay.

My question actually to you would be:

When do you want consultation?

You say consultation to our community.

Has consultation taken place between yourself and the
develcpers?

MS. KARA KING: No, ceonsultation has not
taken place. We haven't received any correspondence, any
phone calls. This is the first time I've actually seen
them. They haven't come to the community, and you know,
told us anything about their programs, or I mean their
exploration.

So this is -- this is a first for us to
come in here and see their presentation. That was --
that was pretty much the only thing we've heard from
them.

THE CHAIRPERSON: I don't have any

further lines of questions so I would like to thank you
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1 for your presentation.

2

3 {BRIEF PAUSE)

4

5 THE CHAIRPERSON: I just have another

6 Board member who would like to ask a guestion.
7 MS. NORA DOIG: It's in regards to
8 membership, I guess. We have two (2) presentations here.
S Cne (1} from Northwest Territory Metis Nation and the
10 other one (1} from Northwest Metis Alliance. I'm just
11 wondering which group do you represent? Like there seems
12 o be two (2) different groups here? Like what side of
13 the lake or -- or is it like an umbrella encompasses the
14 whole Nation?
15 MR. GARY BATILEY: We are the Northwest
16 Territory Metis Nation. We represent ourselves on the
17 whole lake, not just on the Scuth Slave as some people
18 would like to think. We have a very historic community.
19 Fort Resolution. It's the oldest community in the
20 Northwest Territories. And we have a history right up to
21 Contwoyto, right up to the Thelon Sanctuary and, as you
22 can see, up to Montreal.
23 We are representing the Northwest
24 Territory Metis Nation with that history that we hold.

25 Thank vou.
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MR, LAURENCE STEPHENSON: Madam Chair, if

I may ask, Fort Resclution Metis -- is that your -- 1is
that yocur group?

MS. KARA KING: Yes, I am the President
of Metis Nation and the Metis Council.

MR. LAURENCE STEPHENSON: The fax number
I have 1s 867-394-3322.

MS. KARA KING: That is ours, yes.

MR. LAURENCE STEPHEENSON: Okay. I faxed
stuff to that --

MS. KARA KING: I haven't seen it.

MR. LAURENCE STEPHENSON: -~ two (2) --

two (2} years ago, October.

MS. KARA KING: Two (2) years ago.

MR. LAURENCE STEPHENSON;: October --
October 13.

MS. KARA KING: I was not the president
two (2) years ago.

MR. LAURENCE STEPHENSON: That was the

contact number I had, s0 we —-— we -- we definitely tried
to make contact with you and -- and this information was
sent to you. So, I mean, from -~ with respect to

consultation, we were making ail the effort. We didn't
get any response.

MR. GARY BAILEY: We don't believe that's
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true. We haven't -- it's pretty easy to -- to pick up a

phene. Our phone number is in the book. It's easy to
come to the community as well. That should have been
your first step.

I mean people, they -- they say they make
an effort to come and see us, but if I want to get a hold
of somebody in the Northwest Territories, I can find them
normalily within that day.

And you know, for a developer to say
you've tried, you've sent us faxes -- yeah, I've seen a
few faxes where I've reviewed a bit of your process late
in the game. You know, there was -- like you got twenty-
one (21} holes in there without our approval. Nobody
asked us yet, we're surprised that that actually has
taken place already.

So you guys kind of got ahead of the game
without consulting. That's a plus for you. You think
you're behind now, but their obligation to consult with
us is there and, you know, they can't just that, well, we
tried and never got it. We're here and, you know, we
want to work a good relationship and the door is still
open for that.

In the meantime, I don't think the
MacKenzie Valley can approve your -- your business until

everybody around the lake is consulted. I'm just
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speaking for our Nation. I heard everybody else's

concerns here as well. Lack of everything. I meant that
when I said that.

There's no cumulative studies on there.
All the reports that has to be put out there for our
interest and that, even to date with the Yellowknives
Dene. There's no studies -- proper TK study been done
for them either. So there's a lot of work that needs to
be done and it's regionally. It's the whole lake. Not
only for us.

MR. GREG EMPSON: Madam Chair, I'd like
to make it perfectly clear that the gentleman does not
speak on behalf of the Yellowknives Dene First Nation,
and we'll deal with our issues separately. Thank you.

MR. GARY BAILEY: I apologize if he feels
I stepped on his toes. I was only supporting him.

THE CHAIRPERSON: This will conclude all
the question period for the Northwest Territory Metis
Nation. Thank you. I'm going to move on to other
presentation. I'll move right into North Slave Metis

Alliance.

(BRIEF PAUSE)

THE CHAIRPERSON: Sheryl, before vyou

DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800=-663-4915 www.Lscript.

com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Page 132
begin, I know you are still setting up. I just found,

iike, you are presenting today, you know, with just
giving us the PowerPoint this morning and it is thirty-
six (36) slides.

It will be a long presentation, but we
are, we could be pressed for time, so if you could try to
keep your presentation brief in fairness to all, because
we have got the material just this morning. So I know
that you are hoping that it would not be an hour, we are

hoping it would be about half an hour cr less.

PRESENTATION BY NORTH SLAVE METIS ALLIANCE:

MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: So I -- my name is
Sheryl and I'm here for the North Slave Metis Alliance.
And I know that there's a lot of confusion about the
different Metis organizations, so I think -—- I think that
that will be answered in my presentation, because I
actually predicted that that would happen. Our

membership is indigencus Metis tc the North Slave Region.

The first few -- cops —-- the first few
slides are just to show you -- explain to you who we are,
where we come from and why -- why we're here. The North

Slave Metis Alliance members are direct descendants of
the founding fathers of the indigenocus North Slave Metis

people, who occupied and used and managed —-—
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THE CHAIRPERSON: Sheryl, I hate to

interrupt you, but can you speak a little bit louder.

MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: I don't know.

THE CHAIRPERSON: I also know that it is
a long presentation, but if you can try to think of the
translators while you are speaking.

MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: I will try to
optimize between speed and understandability for the
translators. Is this loud enough? As a condition of
membership, all NSMA members must trace their lineage in
the North Slave Region back at least three (3)
generations to the time of treaty signing for Treaty 11
at Fort Ray, but the Metis were here long before the
Treaty Commissioner came to Fort Ray.

The Metis oral traditional suggests that
early voyageurs and courier du bois have been 1in the
Great Siave Lake area since the 1600s.

And I might mention, back in the 1660s,
and 1770s, and 1800s, and 1900s, there wasn't a
difference between the North Siave and the South Slave
Metis. They were a group. They differentiated later on
in the 1%00s. If -- if you could even say that they are
differentiated.now, there is still some debate about
that.

It's also traditional knowledge and very
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likely that a number of French Metis came to the region

in -- during the French and Indian War, and that was in
the 1755~1760 period.

The reason I'm mentioning our history is
because it is very important to us that artifacts from
the transition period between the Talthelei tradition,
which is generally indicative of Dene occupation, is --
as that -- as those artifacts transitioned into the
Reliance Complex, that shows the Metis influence in this
region, our three hundred (300) of history here.

And cone (1) of our big concerns with this
projeci, and with other projects are the -- the lack of
involvement of Metis experts, and Metis members in
cataloguing, identifying, locating planning studies to do
with heritage rescurce assessment. It's such a high
priority for us that we've hired an anthropologist and
archeclogist to be permanent members of our staff
starting in another week or so.

When Samuel Hearne passed through in 1771-
1772, he went close to Matonabbee Point, and in that
area, so there's a -- there 1s history there. We haven't
had time to actually research it, but we're very
interested in participating in that research to find out
how that interacts with our history.

And we know that we did have Metis
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ancestors here at that time, we know that Francis

Beaulieu, too was born at Salt River in 1771, and that
his father and his uncle were, also, both here before
that.

According to Father Emile Pettytoe
(phonetic), the sarly French Metis hom libra (phonetic),
including Beaulieu, Poytra (phonetic}, Cayen, Lakamra
(phonetic), Mandeville and others never bothered to claim
the honour and the glory of having been the first to
discover and inhabit these remote and inhospitable lands.

These mixed-blood nomads were the
descendants of the French and French Canadian Voyageurs
and courier du bois who preceded the Hearne, Frobishers,
Mackenzies in these lands, and afterwards became the
first servants of the Northwest Company.

I guote that just to let you know how long
the history is of the Metis here, and how they are
attached to these lands. They may not have the exact —-
the same length of history, or same type of attachments
as the Dene do, but they were here long before Canada and
they have wvalid claims.

This map is another one (1) indicating
Franklin's 1820 trip that I -- this is a map of
Franklin's trip 1820. We know that sixteen (16) Metis

went -- Metis voyageurs were along on that trip. Many of
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1 them sacrificed their lives to make sure Franklin

2 survived. They're buried along the route, and they were
3 provisioned out of 0ld Fort Providence.

4 0ld Fort Providence is close to where

5 these exploration projects will be occurring. This is a
6 -- sorry, I didn't catch that -- I'm scrry you can't read
7 this, i1f you put it on a computer and blow it up you will
8 be able to read it. But this is a four (4) generations

9 family tree of one (1) Metis family. Francis Beaulieu,
10 too, 1s this guy right here, and that's his father and
11 his uncle and you can see four (4) generations there
12 going right down te Sousie the old prophet who was Chief
13 of Yellowknife when Treaty 11 was signed and Yellowknife
14 -— he was the Chief who signed on behalf of Yellowknife.
ib And these are some of the Metis who were
16 living in Fort Ray in 1919, a couple of years before
17 Treaty 11 was signed.
18 And this is a quote from Treaty

19 Commissicner Conroy the year before Treaty 11 was signed

20 and he's talking abcout the Metis, the -- the...

21

22 (BRIEF PAUSE)

23

24 MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: There were -- he

25 estimated that there were ninety (90} families of Metis.
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1 He thought that seventy-five (75) of them would take

2 treaty and the other fifteen (15) would want script. And
3 this generally was a division based on their lifestyle as
4 far as he understood it. And he didn't uhderstand it

5 very well because he thought you ever lived, quote,

6 "Indian" unquocte, lifestyle or had & job so he didn't

7 really understand the way Metis mixed the different

8 lifestyles.

9 Crne of the really important things to note
10 about Treaty 11 is that the people never gave up their

11 rights to their land. There were promises made at the

12 time of signing of Treaty 11 that didn't end up on the

13 text but they were witnessed by Bishop Breynat and he

14 gave his solemn word of honour that the Crown would keep
15 these promises. And there were ofher witnesses as well
16 and there's over thirty (30) signed affidavits included
17 in the book by Rene Homeclo {phonetic) of witnesses to

18 this treaty whe confirmed that these promises were made.
19 And the important promises are as Father
20 Breynat said, nothing would be allowed that would
21 interfere with their way of living. The old and
22 destitute would always be taken care of and they wculd be
23 protected in théir way of living, as hunters and trappers
24 especially. And he did use the words "from white

25 competition™. So it's -- it's not my racism that
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1 includes these words there but it's what he -- that was

2 actually promised at the time.
3 Twenty-one (21) years earlier Treaty 8 had
4 already been signed and this is the map of it; not a very
5 good map because it doesn't have the lakes but it dces
6 show the boundaries of the provinces. The boundaries of
7 the provinces didn't exist at the fime but they are --
8 they are now for reference.
9 And this is the boundary of Treaty 11
10 which was signed by seventy-five (75) Metis families in
11 1%21.
i2 In 1922 because -- partially because of
13 treaty promises there was a game preserve set up for the
14 exclusive use for hunting and trapping of the signatories
15 to Treaty 11 and it's in this area here, a 70,000 square
16 mile game preserve for hunting, trapping, fishing, other
17 gathering for Treaty 11 signees.
18 The reason that was set up is because
19 there was too much white competition. They were trapping
20 out the fur. They were well rescurced. A lot of them
21 were Americans and they just came up and wiped out the
22 fur and the Government was afraid that all the Aboriginal
23 people would starve so they did this to protect their way
24 of living.

25 Unfortunately in 1955 after Giant Mine and
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Con Mine started up and there was a lot more non-

Aboriginal people living around Yellowknife this game
preserve was abcelished.

Coincidentally in 1986 an agreement in
principle was negotiated for a comprehensive Dene Metis
claim and it involved 70,000 sqguare miles of land and
$350,000,000. That claim fell through though. It never
did get finalized.

So then Canada, I believe, unilaterally,
but somebody else with more history -- or more education
than that can correct me. But if I'm not mistaken it was
a unilateral decision by Canada after that land claim
fell apart to divide up in two (2) regions and =-- and
negotiate regional claims. And this is where the North
Slave Region and the South Slave Region became separated,
as far as the Metis go. We are probably all related to
each other.

Our territories cut up even more now
because the Tlicho land claim has a different boundary.
It doesn't follow the treaty boundary, it doesn't follow
the regional boundaries, it's got its own boundary and we
—- we weren't consulted or invelved in that treaty. So
our territory underlies all these other lines drawn on
maps. And this is our ~-- what we're calling our home

land. We haven't put a line around it yet, because we
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1 haven't had the resources to figure out where the line

2 exactly should go.

3 When Diavik Diamond Mine was going through
4 -- after they went through the environment assessment,
5 NSMA tried to catch up by doing a ~-- a very quick little

6 mapping project to try to identify their member's land

7 use. And I think fifteen (15) members were --—- were

8 interviewed for this one and the map only shows the

9 traditional subsistence land use of fifteen (15) NSMA

10 members.

11 They were -- there is another map that has
12 to do with activities that are related to making money,
i3 so this -- this map here doesn't really cover commercial
14 for harvesting or commercial fishing or anything that's
15 got anything to do with economic activity, because at the
16 time for some reason there was a limit to making it

17 subsistence only and I don't know what that reason was.

18 NSMA has not had the capacity to continue
19 this project and to add -- basically where we are at now
20 is, if -- if we have time, we gather little bits of

21 information and -- and put it in the GIS, but the vast

22 majority of the time we don't have the opportunity to do
23 that. And in fact, we do still have a lot of information
24 and paper and in computer that's not added to the GIS

25 system.
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I'm afraid this doesn't show up very well,

but I was -- I was hoping that it would, but all this --
can you see -- all -- all this little lines here are
supposed to be claims. I think it lost something in the
translation from -- from a map into a PDF file. But
basically the -- the whole area is all staked up and I'm
hoping it shows up a little better. There's a close up
where the line -- I guess maybe the lines were just too
think to see.

Now, this is a little bit of a close up
and you can see how much mineral exploration and -- and
claim staking there is going on in the area. Yellowknife
is -- for these of us who don't already know,
Yellowknife's here and the area where the project is
going tc be is along this coast here and a little -- a
little bit closer from Yellowknife to Matonabbee Point.

If you assume that there is some activity
going on, on each of these claims, there isn't really
anywhere left for us to go that there isn't mineral
activity geoing on. There's not just mineral activity,
but there's -- I mean, there's —-- there's a whole lot to
mineral activity that's not just the drilling. There's
the -- the access to get there; airplanes flying over;
there's other people out fishing. It -- it can be

dangerous to go hunting out there because there's too
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many people on the land.

One of the issues that we do have I don't
-- I'm not sure it can be dealt with at an environmental
assessment stage, i1s that the Crown title:to these lands
is encumbered by our titles, and Canada isn't coming to
us and talking to us about allocating mineral rights --
te us. That's a problem and something should be done
about it.

We're concerned about resource depletion.
Allocating these rights tc other people before we have sz
chance to develop them ourself, it's and opperty --
opportunity cost to us. It's not something that will
grow back. And the free entry mining permitting process
doesn't accommodate or adeguately recognize our prior
existing rights.

In terms of resource allocation, we're
concerned because land use planning is not complete. We
haven't had an copportunity to set aside protected areas
or make conservation plans toc -- to develop something
before -- to develop properties before that; may be in
conflict with what we eventually decide to do. And even
the information that we have at this time isn't
sufficient for us to make these decisions.

The consultation is not complete. I won't

say there hasn't been any consultation because I'm -- I'm
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sure that we have received faxes and phone calls but

given our limited resources and the lack of information
and the knowledge that an environmental assessment was

coming we've -- we've done the best that we could with
the resources we had just to be here today to tell you

what we're concerned about.

And in fact I was still working on this --
I got up at 4:00 this morning to finish this thing --
this presentation. And please take my apologies for this
presentation. It's not what I would call professicnal
and I'm sorry it's so long but I'm doing it because I'm a
little bit sleep deprived and I didn't finish it till
twenty (20) to 9:00 this mcrning if you would even
consider it to ke complete now.

But one thing that we do want and we want
the Environmental Review Beoard to make sure that it
happens is that there needs to be full and meaningful
involvement in decisions regarding the use of our lands.
We recognize this is Canada's responsibility but we also
suggest that it's in the Companys' best interest to be
proactive about it because Canada might decided to -- to
enact their responsibility by just overseseing the process
and letting the companies do it. TI'wve noticed that
that's happening a lot and seems to be quite acceptable

to Canada.
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1 If the companies and the First Nations

2 indicate satisfaction with the consultation process,
3 that's good enough for Canada. So why =-- why don't they
4 just go ahead and do that, would be my suggestion.
5 THE CHAIRPERSON: Sheryl, if you could
6 just wait one (1) minute. I'm finding the noise in the
7 background very distracting, so I'm just going to suggest
8 that the door be closed. Thank you. Thank you, Gary.
9 You can proceed.
10 MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: This slide just
11 peoints ocut some information about the Haida/Taku cases
12 and -- and that there is good information out there
13 available to all if they want to learn how to do
14 consultation. It's -- it's really not that hard to
15 understand.
16 I think I've already talked quite a bit
17 about Metis heritage resources, but I'll point out fjust
18 to emphasize the importance of this point only Metis are
19 gualified to define what does or does not hold heritage
20 value for Metis. Our heritage resources have not been
21 inventoried and there's a significant danger that our
22 heritage resources will either be left unidentified or
23 that they could be attributed to other -- other groups.
24 Loss of history will damage our identity

25 and, also, the loss of information and evidence damages
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1 our ability to obtain a fair settlement of our claims.

2 All activity in an area, even in the

3 winter, contributes additional risk to our heritage

4 resources especially since they're not inventoried.

5 Private industry which has adverse interests to ours --

6 what I mean by that is it's not in their best interest to
7 discover new heritage resources, whereas it is in our

8 best interest to discover them.

9 Anyway, because our interests are adverse,
1.0 it's not -- it's not adequate to entrust the

11 responsibility of gathering that information to industry
12 or even to uneducated or inexperienced researchers who

13 are not familiar with Metis values and history.

14 We require full and meaningful

15 participation in the pre-field studies, field

16 identification of sites and interpretation of the

17 results. And we've even —-- we've hired an anthropologist
18 /archeologist on staff who will either be able to assist
19 or to organize members to assist in this and to manage
20 the informaticn afterwards.
21 We don't want development in the area
22 without written agreements between NSMA and the
23 proponents on things like access, participation and
24 information sharing. WNow I realize that they're saying

25 that their exploration project i1s not a development, but
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1 to the extent that they are going to make —-- they are

2 going to be using the land, they are going to be making
3 some changes to the landscape and they're going to be

4 changing our relationship with the landscape, it is a

5 development from our peoint of view.

6 Cumulative effects -- the incremental

7 effects of continued -- maybe that's a typo -— the

8 incremental effects of small projects add up and may

2 remain long after the project is over. Adding up, I was
10 considering, you know, vegetation damage, soll damage,
11 increased overhead flights, increased noise, increased
12 traffic along the shorelines, traffic on portages,

13 barrels of fuel, general garbage, drill cuttings, stream
14 crossings, erosion, destablization, spiils, fuels, other
15 toxic minerals, odours, smells, disturbance cof the game,
16 litter, noise, crowding.
17 If I had more time I'd probably come up
18 with more possible effects that are very likely to

19 happen. They may not be very significant at one
20 incidence, but when you add them up, how many do you need
21 to add up before it comes significant? And we don't know
22 the answer from the project proponents proposal.
23 We don't know how much adding up there's
24 going to be. The total effects have not been estimated.

25 We're also concerned because there's not enough
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1 enforcement to ensure that these impacts do not occur.

2 The Department of Indian Affairs is experiencing the same
3 capacity issues as everyone else, and their enforcement

4 positions are often going unstaffed.

5 If they want to have an enforcement

6 officer to look after a diamond mine, then they don't get
7 to lock after the mineral claims. BAnd some of the

8 diamond mines even have gone for many months without an

9 inspector. You know, there's a lot of problems with the
10 management regime in this area because the development is
11 outpacing the community's ability to respond to it and

12 manage it. We're being overwhelmed.

13 There's no -- no effective means to obtain
14 compensation for these types of damages, and we don't

15 have any understanding of where the thresholds are or how
16 close we are to them.

17 The incremental removal of lands available
18 for us to use becomes significant in total. Since land
19 use planning has not yet happened, we don't know what --
20 THE CHAIRPERSON: Sheryl, just before you
21 go into that slide, we have already been into almost over
22 twenty (20) minutes of your presentation. If you can try
23 toc get into what are the key issues linked to this

24 development it would be helpful. Because I noticed

25 looking at the slide, there is still about twelve {(12)

DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 www.tscript.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Page 148
slides left.

So if yeou can get your key messages out,
if you could start concentrating on that, that would help
us. Thank vyou.

MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: I think it would be
faster if I just continue through rather than try re --
reorganize. I'm cn slide 26 after twenty (20) minutes,
so I should be able tc get my 34th slide in by thirty-
four (34) minutes, maybe.

With regards to planning and zoning
conflicts, I was just going to say that we haven't had a
land use planning exercise yet. If we were decing a
planning exercise we would give a higher priority to
renewable resource development. And we are concerned
that nonrenewable rescurce development is going ahead
before this kind of rescurce identification inventcry and
management planning can be done.

This particular area from Yellowknife to
Matonabbee Point is of a -- is a very heavily used and
high ~-- high significance area to our members. It has
very dense cultural and heritage value, and there is a
good possibility that we'll want special rules for
development here, compared to areas further away from the
lake, or away from the communities where people presently

spend most of their time.
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1 The special rules have not been established.

2 We are -- we are just starting to get
3 involved in the protected areas strategy, and we're just
4 starting a project where we'll identify which areas we

5 want protected, and what kind of protection we want
6 there. So hopefully nothing will be done that will
7 prejudice or interfere with our plans.

8 I won't spend a lot of time on this human
9 health hazard, but it's basically the fear of hazards,
10 you know, worker's safety, when -- access route safety,
11 conflict with people and animals, and spills, or fears,

12 and whether -- whether these health hazards actually

13 happen, or whether it's just people being afraid that

14 they have happened, or will happen, might cause people to
15 avoid using their lands.

16 So even -- even though it's a low impact
17 activity by industry standards, it still has a high

18 probability that it will interfere with traditional land
19 and water use, because of real ox perceived conflicts,
20 and detraction from the quality of the environment.

21 public concern is an issue. Our members
22 don't feel very well informed regarding this project.

23 They feel that their rights are not being respected.

24 They feel that their heritage resources, and natural

25 resources are being appropriated, and that their quality
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1 of life is being changed without their consent.

2 They also feel they are being treated

3 unfairly in comparison to other Aboriginal peoples,

4 especially by the Crown, who continues to neglect

3 addressing our claims and who has not entered into &

o 'process with us.

7 We are the only Aboriginal group in the

8 Northwest Territories now that doesn't have & formal

9 process with Canada to resolve our outstanding claims.
10 We also don't feel fairly treated by the companies,

11 pecause we feel that they haven't bothered to try

12 consulting with us. And that may be because the Crown
13 hasn't reqguired them to, but I'm not sure.

14 The ongoing incremental loss of lands on
15 which to practice traditional activities does effect our
16 Bboriginal lifestyle. Also, in the -- in the

17 presentation that I had printed and that I loaded on the
18 computer -— or maybe it's going there -- there was a

19 slide about increased -- there was a -— oh, I see it's
20 gone but there was a slide there that said scmething
21 about terrorism and that was actually a mistake from a
22 presentation I was doing for the pipeline.
23 But public perceptions affect our use of
24 the land. When people stop thinking of their land as

25 pure and rejuvenating and start thinking of their land as
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an industrial site then their behaviour on the land will

change. And as well, the value of the land as a tourist
destination or as a recreational rejuvenating place is
reduced when there's mineral exploration on a site.

We expect to incur expenses in managing
resource use on our lands. We are supposed to have a
capacity funding from the Government tTo cover these
expenses but it's vastly inadequate and it doesn't cover
any opportunity costs such as non-renewable resource
depletion and I guess that will have to be done in the
treaty process or the land claim process that has yet to
begin.

But we do incur expenses in -- in keeping
track of what's going on, of communicating with our
members, of reading the reports that are produced, the
monitoring reports, the technical reports.

We do need to go out and see the site. We
need to take our members out to see the site. We could
also end up with the responsibility of having to repair
damage if someone else doesn't clean it up.

And the -- the assignment of this land to
being a mining property or a mineral exploration property
means that it probably won't be useful for other
activities that might have provided an income like --

such as trapping or fishing, tourism.
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1 Capacity —-- NSMA is not against

2 development but we must have suitable assurances that our
3 interests are or will be accommodated before we accept

4 development. In order to ensure our interests are

5 accommodated we need to engage in meaningful good faith

6 consultation aimed at accommodating our interests. We

7 have severe capacity issues and needs and we need support
8 to engage in proper consultation. This i1s Canada's

9 responsibility but has not been adequately fulfilled.

10 and I think I probably missed a lot that I
11 was going to say but I'm done.

12 THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank vyou, Sheryl, for
13 keeping time. I didn't mean to rush you; it's just that

14 it was a long presentation. One (1)} of the things I

15 noticed as you were presenting from our own package, one
16 (1) of the slides was different than what you had up

17 there so we're going to -- for the record we're going to
f 18 need the most current on that you used.

1% MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: S50 you —-

20

21 QUESTION PERTOD:

22 THE CHAIRPERSON: So that's just I guess
23 for us to underfake. I'm going to go and ask if

24 interested parties have any questions. TI'll start off

25 with the developer.
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MR. GREG MCKILLOP: No, we don't have

any, thank -- gquestions, thank you.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Yellowknives Dene First
Nation...?

MR. GREG EMPSON: No questions, thank
you.

THE CHAIRPERSCN: Northwest Territory
Metis Nation...? No guestions?

MR. CHRIS HERON: No gquestions.

THE CHATIRPERSON: Prince of Wales

Heritage Centre...?

MR. GLEN MACKAY: No questions.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Department of Fisheries
and Oceans...?

MR. ERNIE WATSCN: No questions.

THE CHATIRPERSCN: Deninu Kue First

Nation...?

MR. TOM UNCA: No questions.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Indian and Northern
Affairs of Canada...?

MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: No guestions.

THE CHAIRPERSCN: Government of Northwest
Territories...?

MS. LORETTA RANSON: No guestion.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Environment Canada...?
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1 MS. IVY STONE: No questions.

2 THE CHAIRPERSON: I'm going to move on to
3 the Review Board staff. Any questions? 1I'll move on to

4 t+he Board Members.

5 Richard Edjericon...?

6 MR. RICHARD EDJERICON: Thank you, Madam
7 Chair.

8 Well, first of all I just want to say

9 thank you for your presentation. It's kind of lengthy

10 and -- and I went through some of your materials already
11 and I -- I kind of know your history and background as
12 well. I guess one guestion to you would be the -- you
13 had already laid out some of your -- your demands in here
14 in terms of your expectation from your organization in

15 some areas.

ie But you also made mention that -- that no
17 development will -- will proceed unless there's a written
18 agreement between your organization and the developers.
1% That's what I see in here, too. So in some areas it

20 mentions that and then contradicts each in other and

21 that's one (1).

22 The other question I do have, again, is

23 that I sat here for a day, day and a half or so now and,
24 you know, the biggest question that keeps coming up is

25 the consultation.
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1 And, you know, I am getting concerned now

2 that -- that, you know, the developers -- my question to
3 you would be what efforts have you guys made to really go
4 into the communities? Other than phone oz fax, have you
5 guys ever went into the communities? Did you meet with

6 Chief and Council, the Metis organization?

7 I don't know the history there so I'd like

8 to know what efforts were made in this area. Thank you.

9 MR. LAURENCE STEPHENSON: Laurence

10 Stephenson for the developers. I -- I don't know quite
11 what you're asking. If -- if we send a fax to someonse,
12 say that we're going to be doing something in the area

13 and if you're interested, please get in touch with us and
14 they don't get in touch with us, what are we supposed to

15 do then?

16 I mean, that's showing no interest sort of
17 thing. I mean, we have -- we don't have endless deep

18 pockets like governments either. We're -~ we're a

19 limited company and we have certain amount of

20 restrictions on what we spend. So we have to judicially
21 spend it, sort of thing.

22 And I have in front of me a fax toc North
23 Slave. 1It's thé top one on my list and -—- that I sent on
24 October 13, 2004 when we started the process. I got the

25 numbers from the MacKenzie Valley Water and Land Board --
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Land and Water Board. You know, when we —— we set up, we

gaid -- I'm not sure if I said it in this letter, but
certainly we were open to setting up an annual -- a
meeting.

When I started the process four (4) years
ago, five (5) years ago for the first go round for

Consclidated Gold Win and their drilling, we had a public

meeting in Dettah in -- in April. I mean we -- we made
the effort. We came up all the way from -- from
Vancouver. There was -- there was four (4) companies, T

think, that came up tc meet with the First Nations.

And I think we -- we've demonstrated that
we're willing to consult, but it's a two-way street. If
-- if I phone you up and I leave a message for you to
phone me back and you don't phone me back, where's my
cbligation to continue to -- beating my head against the
wall.

I'm aware of some situations where
meetings were held up at the Prospector and Developers'
Association Convention in Toronto for First Nations and
some of the companies that were involved. And they were
set up weeks in advance and people didn't show up to
those meetings! S¢, I mean, we're willing to —- to
consult all the time. But we have to be notified that --

that, you know, you're -- someone's interested in talking
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to us.

T mean there's a certain obligation, vyes,
and I think we're -- we're more than willing to meet it.
But, I mean, I spent a lot of time trying to dig out
numbers for -- for faxes and phoning people for faxes and
phoning for email addresses. So, I mean, the effort was
there.

MR, RICHARD EDJERICON: Okay, thank you.
I wanted to know what was happening in that area.
Another question back to you would be have you made any
efforts to -- Yellowknife is -- as you know, you could
drive around from cne end of the city to the other in ten
(10) minutes -- to pick up the phone and to talk to
people.

It's easy to go the First Nation or the
groups and talk to them, so I do understand that, you
know, you made efforts in that respect. But, you know,
we all live in small communities and if you know the
people here you could virtually sit down with them and
have coffee with them and talk to them about that.

So that's kind of -- you know, I'm a
little concerned in some of these areas as well in terms
of who's going to take the lead in some of these areas.
But at the same time, ycu know, we hear that, you know,

consultation is not our responsibility and it seems to be
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pushed aside, pushed aside, but you know, you know if you

want to get something done, you have to make that effort.

You have to go to the right people and
talk to them. And I don't want to hear tﬁat, well, Jjeez,
T made attempts. I faxed and this and that. Sometimes
it's worth driving on the ice road. I mean I listened to
your presentation yesterday and you say that well, you
showed me a picture there you flew over, but did you
really walk the land? Did you go see what's really
there, you know? So those are things that I need to know
and so I want to leave that there. But I'm a little
concerned with some of these areas, but that -- that's
it, Madam Chair. Thank you.

THE CHATIRPERSON: I am going to move on
to John Ondrack.

MR. JOHN ONDRACK: Just a comment. Thank
you, Madam Chair, Sheryl, I couldn't not say that I
think you're a very conscientious individual and you gave
us a very thoughtful and a meaningful presentation. I'm
sorry that we challenged you and rushed you. I want to

say thank you for your efforts.

MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: You're welcome.
THE CHAIRPERSON: Nora...?
MS. NORA DOIG: Ne comment.
THE CHAIRPERSON: Jerry Loomis...?
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1 MR. JERRY LOOMIS: I have no comments.
2 THE CHAIRPERSCN: Danny Bayha...?

3 MR, DANNY BAYHA: Fine, thank you.

4 THE CHAIRPERSON: Charlie...?

5 I have no line of questions either. So

6 thank you and thank you for ycur presentation, like John
7 Ondrack said, we are really sorry we had to feel like we
8 rushed you 'cause we still have cother presentations.

9 What I am going tec ask is that we have a
10 five (5) minute stretch and a break, so do not leave the

11 room. You can stretch, leave the rocm, but do not go too

12 far is what I mean.

13

14 --— Upon recessing at 2:31 p.m.

15 --- Upon resuming at 2:44 p.m.

16

17 THE CHAIRPERSON: We are just going to

18 start with Prince of Wales' presentation. I will just

15 let you introduce yourself and begin your presentation.
20 I know pecople are still grabbing snacks to fuel up, sco
21 just go ahead anyway.

22

23 PRESENTATION BY. PRINCE OF WALES NORTHERN HERITAGE CENTRE:
24 MR. GLEN MACKAY: Good afternoon. My

25 name is Glen MacKay. I'm the Assessment Archeologist
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with the Prince of Wales Northern Heritage Centre,

Government of the Northwest Territories. My goals for
this presentation are to provide the Review Board with a
brief overview of recent archeological investigation that
have been conducted in the Drybones Bay area.

And to alsc outline several management
tools that will minimize the risk of adverse impacts to
heritage resources in relation to the exploration
projects proposed by Consolidated Gold Win and Sidon
International.

The MacKenzie Valley Resource Management
Act defines heritage resources as archeological or
historic sites, burial sites, artifacts and other objects
of historical, cultural or religicus significance and
historical or cultural records.

The MacKenzie Valley land use regulations
provide protection to heritage resources by prohibiting
land use operations within thirty (30) metres of a known
monument or known or suspected historical site,
archeological site or burial ground.

They also legislate a suspension of
operations if a suspected historical or archeological
site or buriar -- burial ground are encountered in the --
in the process of a land use operation.

Archeological investigations along the
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1 north shore of Great Slave Lake were undertaken in 2003,

2 2004 and 2005 by Thomson Heritage Consultants. Some of
3 these studies were conducted on behalf of the
4 Yellowknives Dene First Nation and others on behalf of
5 twe (2) exploration companies.
6 While these studies focus most heavily on
7 Drybones Bay, their geographic scope included portions of
8 the shore line areas between the north arm and as far as
9 Tathielu Narrows,.
10 As shown on a —— on the map and my
11 presentation, I'd like to focus on the area between Wool
12 Bay and Matonabbee Point, which is the relevant area for
13 the exploration programs being proposed.
14 In the area between Wool Bay and
15 Matonabbee Point approximately one hundred and forty
16 (140) heritage resources were recorded in the studies
17 conducted in 2003, 2004, and 2005. These sites provide
18 evidence of both pre and post contact use of the study
19 area and include numerous burials and cemeteries, cabins
20 and camps and boulder features such as tent -- tent
21 rings, hide-drying weights and birchbark presses. And
22 they alsc contain abundant evidence of pre-contact use of
23 the areas in the form of scatters of stone tools, stone
24 tool manufacturing debris, as well as quartz quarries

25 where people obtain raw material for tool manufacture.
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1 The density of archeological sites

2 recorded to-date -- to-date and the diversity of site

3 types in the area indicates intense use of the shoreline
4 area between Wool Bay and Matonabbee Point in both the

5 pre-contact and post contact time periods.

6 An important insight gained from these

7 archeological investigations 1s that there's a very high
8 potential of finding heritage resources along the

9 shoreline of Great Slave Lake between Wocl Bay and

10 Matonabbee Point, yet there are significant gaps in the
11 survey coverage of the shoreline areas between Wool Bay
12 and Matonabbee Point. Thus we expect the uninvestigated
13 areas of the shoreline contain numerous undocumented

14 heritage resources.

15 Even greater gaps exist in the survey

16 coverage of areas inland from the shore of Great Slave
17 Lake. The heritage resource potential of the inland

18 areas is less well defined as the archeclogical

19 investigations to-date have focussed primarily on the

20 shoreline.

21 I'll just note here that I took one of the
22 -— the final points off of the slide and put it to the
23 next slide so the slides that you have may not reflect
24 exactly what's on the screen. 1I'll provide the updated

25 slide show to -- to the Board.
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1 This map shows the approximate areas

2 between Wool Bay and Matonabbee Point that were

3 investigated between 2003 and 2005. Please note that the
4 survey areas shown do not indicate survey'coverage of 100
5 percent of the enclosed area, rather, they show the

6 general areas on which the archeological investigation is
7 focussed.

8 As I mentioned, there are significant gaps
9 in survey coverage in both the shoreline and inland areas
10 between Wool Bay and Matonabbee Point.
11 Overlaying Consolidated Gold Win and
12 Sidon's claim areas on this map, we see that very little
13 archeological survey has taken place in their proposed
14 exploration areas. Survey coverage 1s limited to several
15 small areas in Jackfish Cove and Moose Bay.
16 and I'll just note that the archeologist
17 that conducted this work, in his recommendations

18 submitted to us in his permanent report, indicated that
19 both areas should be examined in greater detail for
20 heritage resources prior to development activities taking
21 place there.
22 _This map shows the results of the
23 archeological investigations conducted between 2003 and
24 2005 along the shoreline areas between Wool Bay and

25 Matonabbee Point. All of the shoreline areas that have
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1 been surveyed contained numerous heritage resources

2 indicated by the -- the red dots within the survey areas
3 confirming the very high potential of the shoreline area.
4 Several heritage resources are also

) evident in the inland areas. Thus we expect that

o Consolidated Gold Win and Sidon's exploration areas

7 contain undocumented heritage resources.

8 To summarize, Consolidated Gold Win and

9 Sidon's proposed exploration areas have not been assessed
10 in detail by an archeoclogist. The shoreline and island
11 zones of the exploration areas have very high potential
12 for heritage resources, and thus, the shoreline zones of
13 the exploration areas likely contain undocumented

14 heritage resources.

15 While the heritage resource potential of
16 the inland areas is less well defined, we expect that it
17 is moderate to high based on the archeoclogical surveys
18 conducted to-date, and traditional use data, would -—-

19 which indicates past use of the inland portions of
20 exploration areas.

21 Thus, several management tools are
22 required to minimise the risk of an adverse impact to
23 heritage resources in relation so Consolidated Gold Win
24 and Sidon's proposed exploration activities.

25 We recommend that the developers undertake
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1 a2 detailed heritage resource lmpact assessment of their

2 exploration areas, including drill sites, access routes,
3 and any other area where ground disturbance will take

4 place prior to exploration activities.

5 7711 just note that the proponents have

6 indicated that they'll undertake these studies in their -

7 - in their presentation and recent submissions to the
8 Board.
9 We recommend that pursuant to the

10 MacKenzie Valley land use regulations, the developers

11 design their exploration program SO that they remain a
12 minimum of 30 metres from the borders of all heritage

13 resources.

14 We recommend that the Board impose a

15 buffer of 100 metres around burizl sites and cemeteries
16 to further facilitate their protection.

17 We recommend that the developers be

18 required to submit for approval by the Prince of Wales
19 Northern Heritage Centre, detailed project maps that show
20 the location of all drill sites, access routes, and

21 support areas, and that clearly indicate a voidance of
22 all heritage resources. These maps should be submitted
23 after the heritage resource impact assessment and

24 detailed planning of the exploration areas are complete.

25 Finally, we recommend that the developers
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1 retain the services of local environmental monitors

2 representing the effected Dene and Metis groups to be
3 onsite during all development activities to insure that
4 heritage resources are avoided, and that avoidance

5 buffers are observed. Thank you.

7 QUESTION PERIOD:
B8 THE CHAIRPERSON: I thank you for your
9 presentation. I'm just going to go and ask if there are

10 questions for the presentation. 1I'll ask the developers

11 if there is any guestions.
12 The Yellowknife Dene First Nation...?
13 MR. GREG EMPSON: Thank you, Madam Chair.

14 Greg Empson on behalf of the Yellowknives Dene First

15 Nation.

16 A couple questions if I could. And just
17 so -- so I can set the stage a little bit, sir, you
18 represent the Prince of Wales Centre, and you are trained

19 as an archeclogist, I understand?

20 MR. GLEN MACKAY: I am trained as an

21 archeologist, yes.

22 MR, GREG EMPSON: Okay. When you refer
23 to heritage resources and the definition of heritage

24 resources, you, I -- I think, referred to the

25 legislation. Taking it outside the legislation and
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drawing on your experience, would you agree with me that

the definition of a heritage resource can include a large
area of land that may have been used for a specific
purpose by a particular people?

MR. GLEN MACKAY: I think as —- &as we --
we conceive of heritage resources, currently they'd
represent a focal area of use defined by a scatter of
artifacts, or some sort of historic feature, and then the
legislation would allow for a 30 metre buffer around that
area.

There's standard procedures for
documenting the boundaries of archeological sites, and
it's based on the distribution of -- of artifacts. Thank
you.

MR. GREG EMPSON: All right. Is -- is in
your view, though, an archeological resource, taking it
outside of the legislation, limited to a site specific
area, or can it include a larger area?

Aand I would say perhaps because of the
lack of knowledge, or the lack of work that's been done
in the north -- specifically there's areas in the south -
- there's large areas of land, that are -- are viewed as
historical or heritage sites.

Tg -- is it -— is that something that has

been explored in the north?
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1 MR. GLEN MACKAY: Well, we have explored

2 the concept of a cultural landscape which would include
3 sort of a larger uninterrupted portion of land that

4 records the val -- cultural values and heritage values

5 and -- and the culture history -- cultural history of —-
3 of a specific group.

7 And the Prince of Wales Northern Heritage
8 Centre does have a process to recognize cultural

9 landscapes as to territorial historical sites, but I'd
10 also add to that, that no legislative protection for

11 cultural landscapes are currently in place in the

12 Northwest Territcories.

13 MR. GREG EMPSON: What requirements would
14 the —-- would have to be met or at least what would be the
15 requirements of this cultural landscape?

16 MR. GLEN MACKAY: The cultural landscape

17 would just be a -- an exemplary example of the cultural

18 history of the area and would include such features as
19 place names, archeological sites, trails and routes and
20 demonstrated linkages between different heritage

21 resources.

22 Other elements would include stories

23 related to places and other forms of historical

24 knowledge.

25 MR. GREG EMPSON: Thank you. And -- and
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1 you mentioned -- just one (1) further guestion. You

2 mentioned that the developers should, I think, undertake

3 archeoclogical work.
4 Would you agree or disagree with me that -
5 - that the affected parties would be the best ones to

6 undertake that work?
7 MR. GLEN MACKAY: I would -- I agree with
8 you in the sense that all of the affected parties should
9 be involved in the -- in the -- in the planning and
10 participation and then have active participation in the
11 work such that all heritage resources are —-- are
12 documented during those studies.
13 MR, GREG EMPSON: Thank you. Those are
14 all my guestions.
15 THE CHAIRPERSON: Before I continue to
16 ask if other interested parties have any line of
17 questions, one of the things that I just remembered is
18 the Staff had reminded to mention we do have a list, like
19 a sign-up sheet, so if you haven't signed up, if we have
20 the next break, if you could do that. The sign-up sheet,
21 I think, is it by the door? So it's by the door too, if
22 you're out by the door there.
23 T'm going to continue on with the line of
24 question. I'm going to move on to the North Slave Metis,

25 if they have any questions.

DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 www,tscript.conm




10

11

iz

13

14

15

16

17

18

i8

20

21

22

23

24

25

Page 170
MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: Sheryl, speaking for

the North Slave Metis Alliance. My question is: Can you
tell me what the rationale is for the.30 metre protection
of a archeological site and a 100 metre protection of a
grave site? Why were those distances selected?

MR. GLEN MACKAY: I think the 30 metre
buffer provides -- you define the buffer or the area of
the archeclogical site or heritage resource and then add
30 metres to the -- to that area which is designed to --
to create a large enough buffer such that -- that no --
ne land use operations would accidentally impact on the
archeological site within the buffer during the land use
operations.

Currently the MacKenzie Valley land use
regulations provide a buffer of 30 metres for burial
sites, but in reviewing the -- the submissions from the
past EAs in the area, have noted a significant concern
with the protection of burial sites and that is -- that's
the reason that I proposed that extra buffer area for
those sites.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Sheryl, any further
questions?

MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: Well, I'm just
wondering is there a particular activity that is supposed

to be safe 30 metres away or is it anything? I just
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1 don't understand why 30 -- what was in mind when they

2 decided to have a 30 metre buffer.

3 MR. GLEN MACKAY: The 30 metre buffer

4 applies to any land use operation and I dén't know the

5 specific rationale on why that figure was picked except

6 to suggest that that would provide -- would ~-- would have
7 been deemed to provide adequate protection to the

8 resource.

5 MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: That'slall ny

10 questions. Thanks.
11 THE CHAIRPERSON: I'm going to move on to

12 the Department of Fisheries and Oceans.

13 MR. CHRIS HERON: No questions, thank
14 you.
15 THE CHAIRPERSON: Deninu Kue First

16 Nation...? They're gone? Okay.
17 Northwest Territories Metis Nation...? No

18 guestions? Okay.

19 Indian and Northern Affairs...?

20 MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: No questions.

21 THE CHAIRPERSON: Environment Canada...?
22 MS. IVY STONE: No guestions.

23 THE CHATIRPERSON: Government of Northwest

24 Territories...?

25 MS. LORETTA RANSON: No questions.
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THE CHAIRPERSON: I'm going to move on to

the Board staff?

MS. MARY TAPSELL: Mary Tapsell. I just
have a guestion to the developer as it reiates to the --
the presentation that was Jjust given.

I can appreciate that the developer has
now committed to conducting archeclogical studies after
hearing more of the concerns.

My question to you is: Would you be
planning on identifying your targets prior to conducting
archeologiéal studies so that you, indeed, know what
areas to focus on? Because the reascon we do
archeological studies, obviously, in the summer is once
your winter coverage you can't really identify
archeological sites, so as far as how you go about
identifying where -- where in those -- those blocks you
actually conduct your archeological studies, are they
going to be linked to your target zones?

MR. LAURENCE STEPHENSON: I think fthe --
the game plan as we've outlined it -- as Greg outlined it
yvesterday was the fact that I think we would do a general
assessment of the area while we're doing a field program
to select the targets, to identify anything readily
available or readily as a -—- as a target -- as an

archeological site.
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In other words, we —- we sort of have

agreed and I know that Rescan has agreed in -- in
principle that we would put -- certainly have no problem
with doing an archeclogical survey or have some —— an
archeological survey coordinated with our exploration
program this summer.

MS. MARY TAPSELL: But I'm -- I'm
confused. Is this then linked to where you're actually
planning on drilling? I don't think you answered my
question.

MR. LAURENCE STEPHENSON: Well, I think
the -- the idea is that we're going to identify any
sites, archeological sites, during the summer when we 4aoc
the -- the target selection area. I -~ I think what's --
what's missing in the conception here is the fact that
we're not limited to -- to set sites for the drill
targets.

We can move them 30 -- 100 metres probably
at this stage of the game without any problem at all, so
there's no conflict there. Much the same as, I think, if
-- if you looked at that map you Saw the Snowfield area
which was south of Drybones Bay and they had about -- I
couldn't count.them all but at least a half a dozen or
more archeological sites -- little red box in there --

and they've -- they've drilled around them without having

DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 www.tscript.

com




Page 174

1 any impact -- to my knowledge have had any impact on -~
2 on those archeological sites SO it's definitely -- once
3 you know where they are, you can certainly avoid them.

4 MR. ALAN EHRLICH: Alan Ehrlich, Review

5 Board Staff.

6 So I'm just trying to piece together what
1 we just heard. 1I've heard from Laurie Stephenson that

8 there's going to be some sort of a general assessment

9 while you're in the area. T've heard from the Prince of
10 Wales there that it's actually a heritage resource impact
11 sssessment that would be needed to identify the sites.
12 I'm not sure they're the same thing but leaving that for
13 now.
14 You've mentioned tThat you could move your
15 drill targets 30 to 100 metres is what you just said and
16 -- and yesterday Mr. Stephenson pointed out that because
17 kimberlite's recessive, lower areas are —-- are often
18 suitable sites.
19 Does that mean if you're within 100 metres
20 of a water body yoﬁ're able to move your drill site onto

21 the water body where you're less likely to hit

22 archeological sites?
23 ' MR. LAURENCE STEPHENSON: In -- in theory
24 you're -- you're probably right. I -- I would

25 respectfully sort of not tie myself to that sort of
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operation until I know where my target is and -- because

it's just a little more complicated than just there's a
little circle there; there's a little depression. Let's
go drill there.

I mean, I think we've got to have a little

more -- sometimes you're —- you're not sure exactly where
the depression is or where the -— the body is from the --
the work that you do, the =-- the exploration work you do
so it's -- it's probably not a bad assessment but I'm
just saying that I -- T couldn't tie myself till T had
all the -- all the facts before me.

MR. ALAN EHRLICH: Thank you. So I've
got a question for -- for Glen.

You've mentioned that the -- the studies

have focussed along the shoreline of Great Slave Lake. I
assume you're talking about the actual shoreline, not the
3 kilometre shoreline zone that the Board has spoken of;
am I right sc far?
MR. GLEN MACKAY: vyou're right, yes, it's

—— hasn't focussed on the 3 kilometres. In some areas,
probably within 500 metres of the shoreline. In most
areas I'd say about 100 metres would be the average.

' MR. ALAN EHRLICH: And I -~ I noticed
that some of your -- the recommendations that you

suggested the Board think about include some sites that
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1 are further inland, for example, what Sidon's doing out

2 at Defeat Lake and it -- it sounded to me like you were

3 catching the other Consolidated Gold Win sites 1in there,
4 too.

5 I -— I'm curious as to —-- you said that

o there's likely an unusually high density of archeological
7 sites along the shore. Now, as a trained archeologist

8 who's quite informed about these developments because

9 you've been involved in these EIAs and the previous ones
10 as well, what do you think we're looking at in terms of
11 archeclogical density, concerns for the inland sites

12 because you've glven us a lot of detail about the

13 shoreline sites?
14 MR. GLEN MACKAY: The studies to-date
15 naven't focussed to any great extent on the inland areas.
16 Where they have looked they have found heritage

17 resources. The traditional use data that's come up 1in

18 the last BEAs and also in this EA and -- and I'd cite what
19 was said by the Yellowknives Elders yesterday as well,
20 indicate that there's a lot of traditional use inland of
21 Drybones Bay and assoclated areas.

22 So we're estimating that there's a
23 moderate to high potential to find heritage resources

24 there. We don't -- we haven't confirmed that but we'd

25 prefer to take more of a precautionary approach and make
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sure that the adeqguate studies are done to confirm what

the heritage resource potential of that area 1s.

I wouldn't expect it to be as dense &as the
shoreline area but I think there's significant concern
and that the studies should be conducted at the same
level of assessment as the shoreline studies.

MR. ALAN EHRLICH: Thank you.

MR, JOHEN DONIHEE: Thank you, Madam
Chair, John Donihee for the Review Board.

I just have a couple of questions. The
first recommendation that you have on the screen now,
when you spoke to it you actually said something
different than what is written down on the screen.

vou said that the developers should submit
for approval detailed project maps and I'm just -- it was
the "for approval” part that caught ﬁy attention.

I do understand the requirements of the
Mackenzie Valley Land Use Regulations. Is there another
permit or licence of some form that's issued by the
prince of Wales Northern Heritage Centre that might
provide a vehicle for some kind of control over what's
happening here?

.MR. GLEN MACKAY: We -— the only licence
or permit that we issue is the NWT archeologist's permits

which are our research permits issued to archeoclogists
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1 doing research in the -- in the area or anywhere in the

2 NWT. I think we'd pursue this type of recommendation

3 through our role as a reviewer for land use permits

4 through the Land and Water Board.

5 MR. JOHN DONIHEE: John Donihee. Thank

6 you, sir. Then I take it that what you're saying is that
7 you manage archeologists and that the land use permit or

8 other regulatory instruments that may be issued in this

9 case will manage the developers.
10 Is that -- is that a fair way to express
11 it?
12 MR. GLEN MACKAY: We do manage the

i3 archeologists. I think that's a fair way to characterize
14 it, but we do manage archeological sites and heritage

15 resources by engaging with the Land and Water Board and

16 environmental assessment processes.

17 MR. JOHN DONIHEE: Thank you. My next
18 gquestion is really just to try and -- and navigate

19 through the code a little bit. You -- you had mentioned
20 a heritage -- I think it was a heritage resource impact

21 assessment. I may have added a word there. Heritage
22 resource assessment.

23 .What —- what is it, you know, when an --
24 when an archeologist uses that phrase, what is it that

25 you mean and what —- what's entailed in doing that kind
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1 of study?

2 MR. GLEN MACKAY: Strictly speaking, I

3 guess, where archeologists would be responsible for

4 recording anything that's an archeological. site, which
5 would be —-- which is defined in the NWT archeological

6 sites regulations. It's defined as -- in those

7 regulations, an artifact is defined as something that's

8 fifty (50) years old and for which an unbroken chain of

9 possession can't be demonstrated.

10 And an archeological site is defined as a
11 place where an artifact is found so, strictly speaking,
12 that would be the role of the archeologist in recording
13 those types of sites. In standard practice most
14 archeologists that practise in the NWT will record, you
15 know, things such a burial sites and historic camps and
16 stuff like that that may not guite meetl the requirements
17 of NWT archeological sites regulations.

18 And, I mean, that's -- it's beneficial for
19 them to do that 'cause the MacKenzie Valley Land Use
20 Regulations include historic sites and burial sites as
21 well, so that those are the sites that we are
22 representing in the MacKenzie Valley Land and Water Board
23 and environmental assessment processes.
24 MR. JOHN DONIHEE: John Donihee. Thank

25 you. The answer you just gave me speaks to the
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identification of these sites. Do these sorts of

assessments actually speak to managament or protection.
I noticed a little bit earlier in your presentation to
the Board you made reference to Mr. Thomsan's
recommendations in the report that he submitted.

So I was just kind of wondering how it is
we get from the stage of saying they're here, to getting
some kind of advise from professional archeologists about
how to protect or manage them.

MR. GLEN MACKAY: Any -- the archeo —--
archeological permitting process has a very strict
requirement -- reporting requirement. So the
archeologist will submit a report to our cffice. 1In the
cases of development projects, every site has to —- for
every archeological site Or heritage resource, a
mitigation plian has to be submitted with that as well for
approval by our office.

MR. JOHN DONIHEE: Thank you, sir. My
last question relates to this concept of the cultural
landscape which was raised by my friend, Mr. Empson. The
1ist of features or criteria, I sSuppose, that might lead
to the identification of a cultural landscape that --
that you gave.us seemed a fairly -- fairly wide ranging.

and I guess the question I have for you

is: Given the work that's been done in this area between
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Wool Bay and Matonabbee Point, you xnow, has the heritage

centre given consideration to identifying this particular
area as a cultural landscape and I -- 1 guess if the
answer to that is no, then my gques —-- My second question

is why not?

MR. GLEN MACKAY: T -- I don't think that
we've really given a lot of -- given consideration to
designating that area as a cultural landscape. We —-- 1

think we'd certainly suggest that it meets all of the
requirements of that -- of a cultural landscape, and
we're just in the process of developing a -- a mechanism
for community organizations to nominate cultural
landscapes as territorial historical sites.

Sc I think that process will be developed,
you know, in the next -- in the next year or two {2},
we're working towards that.

MR. JCHN DONIHEE: Thank you, then just
to be clear for the record, then, this particular area
has not yet been accorded such a designation by the
heritage centre or the government of the Northwest
Territories?

MR. GLEN MACKAY: It hasn't, no.

.THE CHAIRPERSON: I'm going to move on to
the Board members. Richard Edjericon, do you have any

guestions?
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1 John Ondrack...?

2 Nora...?

3 Jerry Loomis...?

4 MR. JERRY LOOMIS: No, I haven't.

5 THE CHAIRPERSON: Danny...?

6 MR. DBANNY BAYHA: Thank you, Madam Chair.

7 Thank you Ior your presentation. I just have & guestion,
8 and it's just carrying from what John Donihee was asking,
9 so once -- once this -- well, okay, I have to back up
10 nere a little bit.
11 I think for our sake, and for the rest of
12 the public, 1it's good to —-- because there's lots of words
13 thrown out, a lot of different studies, impact
14 assessment, inventory, archeological studies, we need to
15 pe, sort of, clear of what they're talking about when

16 we're talking about studies, inventory, impact

17 assessment, because for most of us in here, we may not
18 have a —-- now what in the world are those things, and
19 what is required in -- in some of those things at

20 minimum.

21 3o can you, maybe, Jjust sort of as a
22 professional, maybe sort of, in your mind, give us an —-
23 an idea -- clearly define scme of these different types

24 of studies, if you will. I would appreciate 1it, thanks.

25 MR, GLENN MACKAY: For an archeological
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survey, or archeclogical impact assessment, or heritage

resource impact assessment, I think we're -- we're
speaking about roughly the same -- the same process,
which would be for an archeclogist to go to the site of a
development and investigate all of the areas of proposed
ground disturbance, identify any heritage resources in
conflict with the development, characterise those
heritage resources such as characterise the boundaries,
and the depth, and other characteristics of the heritage
resource.

And then to submit a series of
recommendations, which would include mitigation measures
to offset negative impacts to those sites if a
development were to proceed. Heritage resource inventory
would not necessarily be related to a development
project, but would more of a -- a research project to
gain an understanding of the record of heritage resources
in a given area.

So that might be an archeologist, and
traditional knowledge holders, and other -- other
interested groups going on the land and -- and
documenting heritage resources in a given area. In that
case, 1f they Qeren't under any threat of -- of impact,
the recommendation -- we wouldn't require -- necessarily

require mitigation recommendations or anything like that.

DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 wwWww, Tscript.

com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

i°

20

21

22

23

24

25

Page 184
Tt would be more of expanding the

knowledge base and gaining a greater understanding of the
baseline of heritage resources in a given geographic
area.

MR. DANNY BAYHA: g0 once these -- okay,
that next -- brings me to the next question. Once these

areas has been identified as an archeological site, again

it -- an archeological site and then heritage resource 1s
a little bit of confusion in my ways -—- and some ways,
but from what I understand, if once --— let's say a burial

site is identified --

MR. GLEN MACKAY: Qkay.

MR. DANNY BAYHA: —— and is documented,
and -- and through this process, 1is that for the life of
that permit, or the claim area, the developer, the
proponent, or whatever, nas to abide by that rule? Is
that -- am I correct in that? So that down the line they
can't move it and drill in that place?

I'm -- I'm -- I need to understand the
role of —- of -- of this =- this type of regulation in
reference to the mineral claims, mineral rights, that
sort of thing. Thank you.

MR. GLEN MACKAY: Okay. I'll give an
example of an archeological site. Not necessarily a

wurial site, but a buried artifact scatter, say, of stone
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1 tools. There would be two (2) main mitigation options

2 that -- that would be taken.
3 One would be that the proponent realign or
4 reorganize their development project so that they avoid

5 that site by the 30 metre buffer specified by the
6 legislation.
7 The second option would be tc -- what we
8 would call data recovery. That would involved mitigating
9 the site by excavating a portion or all of the materials
10 that are present there. And then, upon completion of
11 that, the development could go ahead and -- and impact
1z that area. So those are the two main types of mitigation
13 that -- that would be proposed.
14 In the case, due to the flexibility of --
15 of the exploration project as I understand it, we're
16 proposing or recommending that the =- the developer chose
17 to avoid all sites.
18 MR. DANNY BAYHA: Okay. Thank you. And
19 T don't know if it's fair tc assume though, so once let's
20 say a mineral claim or any permit expires, the protection
21 of that area just becomes -- somebody can prospect in
22 that area again?
23 .MR. GLEN MACKAY: Well, somebody could
24 prospect in that area but, once recorded, the

25 archeological site is protected forever and that 30 metre
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1 puffer has to be respected by any land use operation.

2 MR. DANNY BAYHA: Okay, thank you. And
3 the other final gquestion I have is, you said that the
4 shoreline zone keeps coming up again and again. And from

5 the Wool Bay to the Matonabbee Point, you mentioned

6 there's -- some of the points that you have on that map,
7 the -- what is the furthest inland identified

8 archeological site that's on there? Is that -—- on the
9 red spot, is that pretty representative of -- of --
10 MR. GLEWN MACKAY: There'S one {1) here

11 just related to the studies in 2003, 2004 and 2005.

12 There's one (1) here, there's several through here. And

13 then these ones are all on the periphery of Drybones Bay.
14 So there are a few inland. There's several inland on

15 these small lakes. They are, so -- I'd say, just judging
16 by the scale here, maybe 3 to 5 kilometres inland some of
17 these sites.

18 But I'll just note as well that these are

19 the areas that have been investigated by an archeologist,

20 so there could definitely be sites anywnere in here.

21 MR. DANNY BAYHA: Okay, thank you. And -
22 — and some of those sites seem to be on water. Is that -
23 - or is that oh islands?

24 MR. GLEN MACKAY: That's just an artifact

25 of the scale of the map, they're on islands.
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1 MR. DANNY BAYHA: Okay. Thank you.

2 THE CHAIRPERSON: Charlie, do you have =--
3 I have three (3) questions. You said there was a hundred
4 and forty (140) sites recorded from Wool Bay to

5 Matonabbee Point?

6 MR. GLEN MACKAY: Yes.

7 THE CHAIRPERSON: Is that all along the
8 shoreline?

9 MR. GLEN MACKAY: Yes, the majority of

10 them are along the shoreline or on islands. The wvast

11 majority are in Drybones Bay, especially the —-- the

12 southern end of -~ or the southern side I guess of

13 Drybones Bay. And then there are a few sites that have
14 been recorded inland. But the majority —-- the vast

15 majority are along the shoreline areas.

16 THE CHAIRPERSON: The second guestion is
17 does the Prince of Wales Heritage Centre have concerns
18 about the impact to the heritage, I mean to the

19 archeological sites in the specific area that we're

20 talking about?

21 MR. GLEN MACKAY: We do have significant
22 concerns about impacts to the archeological sites, but I
23 think that thoée -- if the recommendations that I've

24 proposed in my presentation are followed, that impacts

25 will be minimized.
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THE CHAIRPERSON: My third gquestion is:

What stops Prince of Wales Heritage Centre from going
ahead to do these necessary archeological and heritage
work? Mainly because from previcus EA we have heard, you
know, these same specific concerns. What stops you from
going ahead to do the necessary assessment and, you know,

the work that needs to be done?

MR, GLEN MACKAY: We have a -- a long
standing policy in the NWT and -- and indeed most areas
of Canada that -- that proponents fund and organize

archeological work for their developments.

Consequently our -- our department isn't
organized operationally to undertake large heritage
resource field assessments. We do -- we don't do field
work for -- in support of -- or -- or to —-- we don't do
impact assessments for development projects; that's the
responsibility of the proponent.

We provide oversight for that process
through the NWT archeological permitting system and by
engaging in this process and Land and Water Board and -=-
reviewing Land and Water Board permit applications. So
we really don't have the capability in our department to
undertake 1argé scale archeological field projects.

THE CHAIRPERSON: That just sparked

another guestion because my thinking is that the work
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1 needs to be done in the area, not just because of

2 development, but, you know, with the line of your roles

3 and responsibility in terms of protecting the

4 archeclogical and historical sites.

5 Would that not kind of stand alone from

G what the developers do in terms, you know, the best

7 interests of the line of work that you guys deo. I know

8 also we keep hearing that the communities want to have,

9 you know, a large role in this too because they know the
10 iand.
11 So I guess it is kind of like a mixture of

12 questions. I am not sure how you can answer that.

13 MR. GLEN MACKAY: Well, I'll answer by —-
14 by I think agreeing that there's a large need for -- for
15 baseline studies in -- in this area and in many areas of

16 the NWT that may be facing development pressure.

17 But I'll just re-iterate my statement that
18 our =-- our department isn't -- isn't set up to conduct

19 large scale field projects such as that, due to the long
20 standing policy in the NWT that proponents conduct

21 archeoclogical work in relation to development projects.

22 Qur -=- our department is, we undertake
23 small research pro -- projects from time to time which
24 are typically based -- community based projects where we

25 might undertake some small inventory project with a
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1 community, with Elders, to gain a better understanding of

2 heritage resources in a given area.
3 But for any large scale type of study
4 that's required, it's our policy that the proponents of
5 development projects undertake that work.
6 THE CHAIRPERSON: That is all my line of
7 guestion. Thank you.
8 MR. GLEN MACKAY: Thank you.
9 THE CHAIRPERSON: I am going to allow
10 John Ondrack. Go ahead then. Ask a guestion.
11 MR. JOHN ONDRACK: Glen, right? I'm just
12 going to try and capsulate what I just heard.
13 Essentially the policy that your department has gets its
14 teeth, I suspect, from the Land Use Regulations in that
15 there are obligations that are placed upon any users of
16 land with respect to resources, heritage resources, that
17 they may find. Is that correct?
18 MR, GLEN MACKAY: That's correct. And I
i9 also add that the NWT Archeological Sites Regulations
20 which are pursuant to the NWT Act also contain a clause
21 that prevents the excavation or disturbance of an
22 archeological site without a -- & Northwest Territories
23 archeologist permit.
24 MR. JOHN ONDRACK: Thank you. Then I

25 guess if one was to be able to trust that there was the
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1 ability to manage that situation, then we'd all Dbe

2 comfortable. Therefore, it appears that the undertaking

3 or the recommendation that you have to conduct a pre-

4 fieldwork study is a means to -- and to involve the

5 stakeholders -- is a means to determine or to build that
& trust and to determine what sites might exist. Is that
7 correct”?

8 MR. GLEN MACEAY: Hmm hmm. That's

S correct.
10 MR. JOHN CNDRACK: Okay. Thank you very
11 muach.

12 THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you, Glen, for

13 your presentation.

14 MR. GLEN MACKAY: Thank you.

15 THE CHAIRPERSON: This ccncludes the
16 Prince of Wales' presentation. I'm just going to keep

17 going. The next presenter will be INAC.

18

19 (BRIEF PAUSE)

20

21 THE CHAIRPERSCN: You can proceed, Dave.
22

23 PRESENTATION BY INAC:
24 MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: 2ll right. Well,

25 good afternoon. My name is David Livingstone. I'm the
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i Director of Renewable Resources and Environment for DIAND

2z here in Yellowknife.

3 First of all I just want to thank Alfred -
4 ~ T don't know if Alfred's still here, but I think he's
5 more or less responsible for the -- the improved quality

6 of the snacks this afternoon. So thank you, Alfred, on
7 behalf of all of us.

8 THE CHAIRPERSON: I was going to say, no
9 more grass.

10 MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: Yeah, Alfred's
11 not the vegetarian type, I think. And just so that
12 you're reassured that I'm not here alone, I'll introduce
13 some of the other folks from -- from DIAND and -- and
14 Justice Canada in case I need to call on them, but also
15 so the folks here can recognize -- put a name To a face.
16 So, I'll just ask them to —-- to wave.
17 Ginger Arnold, Lorraine Seale, Lindsay Ewchuk and Lionel
18 Marcinkosky from Envirconment and Conservation. Don't be
19 shy guys. Roz Mercredi from Aboriginal Territory
20 Relations. Gary Potts from Minerals. Julie Jackson -- [
21 don't know if Julie's here -- no. All right, Julie may
22 return, she's from Policy and Planning. Ken Dahl from
23 the Yellowknifé District Office. Kathleen Racher from
24 Water Resources Division. And Carla Conkin and John

25 Thachet from the Department of Justice.
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1 You'll notice that they're all standing

2 close behind me to help me out here. Well -- and unlike
3 Sheryl, I think we've got a very short series of slides,
4 but perhaps I'll be here z little longer to answer

5 questions. We'll see.

6 Sc, just to state the context. Our review
7 focuses on technical issues. We approach it from the

8 mandate of land and water management largely, although

9 we're certainly -- certainly well aware of the cultural
10 and community cocncerns that gc well beyond the technical
11 issues.

12 I think, by and large, there -- there are
13 two (2) levels of concern, one (1) related to the project
{ 14 specifically -- projects specifically. The other related
15 Lo the context in which those projects may or may noct

16 proceed,

17 And in that context are -- are comments

18 apply to both developments unless otherwise stated. So
19 our analysis focussed on the -- the applications by the
20 developer. We have fcocussed on the potential effects on
21 land and water. We considered what -- the operators --
22 the developer's operating procedures in the context of
23 simllar activities that have taken place elsewhere.

24 Diamond drilliing is -- is not unusual in -

25 - in terms of an exploration technique. And where we had
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1 some questions we -- we've requested additional

2 information thrcocugh the IR process.

3 By and large we were satisfied with the

4 developers' responses through that IR process,

5 commitments and a better understanding on the bill

o contingency plan, camp locations, sewage and grey water
7 disposal, and land use -- other land use issues, related
8 land use issues were all dealt with through that IR

9 process.
10 Based on the -- the information we've

11 received to date, and our understanding of operations
12 similar to this, and our understanding of the =-- the

13 regulatory process, the land use permit terms and
14 conditions, and so on, we haven't identified any
15 potential adverse effects of these projects that can't be

16 properly mitigated.

17 And that concludes cur very focussed and
18 narrow presentation. I'm open -- open to gquestions.
19

20 QUESTION PERIOCD:

21 THE CHAIRPERSON: I'm going to start off
22 with the developers. Do you have any questions?

23 .MR. GREG MCKILLOP: Thank ycu, we don't
24 have any questions.

25 THE CHAIRPERSON: The Yellowknives Dene
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First Nation...?

MR. GREG EMPSON: We've got a few. David,
we heard earlier, there was a reference to, and -- and --
I guess I'm going to come right and ask the questions.
There were previous recommendations, and I think they
were recommendations that were made by this panel, and
I'm not going to pick on INAC, but I think they were made
to the government.

And there was two (2) recommendations that
were made, and one (1) was to design and test a model for
Crown consultation. The second was to -- and -- and I
recall it has to do with a comprehensive land use
planning effort being made by the government for certain

areas, and I believe at that time it was limited to the

shoreline.

Can you -- can you tell us what progress,
if any, has been made in those -- in both of those
issues?

MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: David
Livingstone. First I'l1l -- I'1l say that I would be

terribly disappointed i1f I didn't get questions from you,
Greg. It makes it all very -- much more interesting.

The -- I think i need to clarify a little bit the -- the
nature of the Board's report.

The Roard makes a recommendatiocn, and it
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could be one (1) of several, but the project proceed to

regulatory, subject to a number of measures, the project
go on to a higher level of assessment, the project will
be rejected, so. That's the recommendation. Measures
are -- are binding. They are -- they accompany the
recommendation, they are -— the recommendation is
conditional on the measures

And they -- they -- the vary in -- in
detail. The comments you referred to were in the form of
suggestions as I under -- as I recall. And they're not
binding, they're taken seriously, but they're not
intended to be part of the regulatory process. So with
that in mind, the -- the consultation model is, as I
think people will understand, is still a work in
progress.

We ~- we are improving our engagement,
building the foundation for -- for better relations with
Rboriginal governments, in particular. And then we are
engaged in -- in the honour of the Crown consultation,
section 35 if you like, on a more or less case-by-case
basis and frankly if we -- we improve our engagement with
Aboriginal governments then -~ then it should remove some
of the -- the Section 35 consultation hot spots.

However, that is a work in progress. The

—- the ground is shifting always in terms cof court
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1 expectations and -- and the expectations of the various

2 parties engaged in consultation.

3 The process that we use now, essentially,
4 incorporates the resulits of the hearings such as this one
5 that the Review Board undertakes, incorporates our

6 understanding of the develcopers' consultations with

7 communities, looks at all the evidence once we receive

8 the Board report and the recommendation and The measures,
9 and then we do an analysis as to whether further
10 consultation is required by the Crown toc satisfy its

11 Section 35 obligations.

12 That's essentially the —-- the process that
13 we follow. We don't conclude -- we don’'t reach a

14 conclusion on whether more consultation is required until
15 we receive the Board report. To undertake consultation

16 in a significant way prior to that runs a risk of

17 duplicating effort and further confusing people.

18 So that -- that's the process that we've

19 developed so far. It's a -- it's a work in progress but
20 that's essentially what we do.

21 On the land use planning front, land use

22 planning is normally a component of land claim

23 negotiations. in the Deh Cho case it -— it was agreed

24 that as part of the Deh Cho process land use planning

25 would be initiated prior to an agreement being struck.
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In the case of the Gwich'in and Sahtu, land use planning

and Tlicho land use planning didn't begin until after
agreement was struck.

Land use planning is a component of the
Akaitcho negotiations and thus far there has been no
agreement to initiate land use planning in this area.

We're also cognizant of the 3 kilcometre
zone that -- that people have referenced today. We're
well aware that that 3 kilometre zone is a bit of an
artificial boundary, that the cultural heritage and
archeological importance of the area extends much further
inland than 3 kilometres.

So we're -- we're working on all fronts,
making progress I think in all fronts but perhaps not as
rapid as people might like.

MR. GREG EMPSON: Thanks, Dave. And this
might not be a fair question but I -- I guess you're kind
of the point man for Her Majesty the Queen.

We've introduced a new term to these
Hearings and -- and perhaps one that we just explored a
little bit this afternoon and I'm -- I'm -- in -- in your
capacity I guess we talked about the concept of a
cultural landséape.

It -- it seems that that's something from

the standpoint of federal versus territorial governments
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that falls within the responsibility of, in this case,

INAC or certainly in -- in the case of -- generally in
Canada the -- the Government of Canada have you or are
you aware of any initiatives that have been made by the
Government in that respect or by your department?

MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: David
Livingstone. Yes, in fact the -- the recent announcement
in Sahyoue/Edachic in Great Bear Lake, two {2) peninsulas
on the -- the west side of Great Bear Lake is essentially
a cultural landscape, protected area, and it shoulid have
undertaken by Parks Canada.

People in Deline have for a decade or more
been interested in protecting those two (2) peninsulas as
cultural landscapes, as geographic heritage areas,
central to their -- their culture and well being.

Parks Canada, through its legislation has
sponsored the -- the initiative and just recently the
announcement was made that that initiative will likely be
successful. It will result in the permanent protection
of those two (2) sites, those two (2) areas and they're
quite large areas. I think in total size something iike
the size of Prince Edward Island. And the mineral
rights, oil and gas rights and so on will not be
available under that protection.

Similar tc national park protection in

DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800~-663-4915 www.tscript.

com



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Page 200

rerms of extent and =- and nature. The details remain to
be sorted out, but ~-- but that's essentially it.
MR, GREG EMPSON: Thank you, David. Mr.

Azzolini has a gquestion, I think a follow=up to that.

MR. LCUIE AZZOLINI: Louie Azzolini with
the Yellowknives Dene First Nation.

Mr. Livingstone, you said that the whole
guestion of Crown consultation is -- is -- is changing,
it's being developed with time, and that the Review
Board's processes are forming part of that Crown
consultation. Yet the Review Board is an independent
body and acts within its own sphere of jurisdiction and
does as it wishes.

And I guess my question to Mr. Livingstone
is would -- and to the Review Board, depending on how
this -—- how it's interpreted -- is: Would there be
anything prohibiting the Review Board from pausing the
environmental assessments after hearings or whatever --
wherever they're interfaced to or whatever, to await the
results of the Crown consultation so that it can take the
full body of evidence intoc consideration before taking
its decision?

.The reason I ask that question 1s that
should the Review Board find in favour of this particular

-- these particular developments, they will proceed and
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1 rights will be infringed more so. However, if the Crown

2 is able to undertake its -- its work and then to

3 facilitate this information to the Review Board, it would
4 enable the Review Board then to align regulatory and

5 perhaps its decisions so as to achieve a common end.

6 So I guess the question for Mr.

7 Livingstone is do you -- would you be adverse or is that
8 an adverse position to the way Crown consultations are

9 currently conducted or could be conducted?
10 MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: David
11 Livingstone. Perhaps 1'll defer that question or refer
12 that question to John Donihee. But maybe first I should
13 try to answer it. I think the answer is I don't think
14 we'd like that scenario very much

15 The point of the review process is to get
16 as much on the table as possible from all parties, and
17 the tribunal, the Board in this case, then makes —-

18 undertakes its deliberations with all the facts it has

19 and reaches a conclusion and -- and, in this case, makes
20 a recommendation.
21 The Crown then looks at that

22 recommendation, reviews all the evidence that it's heard,
23 that it has in front of it, and decides whethexr or not
24 the -- the recommendation and the measures warrant

25 further examination. And -- and in that context, whether
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1 further discussion, further consultation with the
2 Aboriginal parties is -- is warranted.
3 The problem with the scenario you've laid

4 out is that you run the risk of having tw¢ parallel

5 processes. And that's == that's inefficient, that's

6 redundant. We -- we would prefer that -- that the Review
7 Board process run its course so that we have all the

8 evidence, all the information available, to then

9 undertake a review of the —-- the remaining Section 35
10 obligations that -- that the Crown may have.
11 If we stop -- if the process stopped

12 before that and we went out to the communities and

13 Aboriginal governments and said okay, what de you think,
i4 we'd all be left with —-- scratching our heads a little
15 bit because we don't know what the Board thinks. And
16 we'd be coming back to the Board with the same kinds of
17 concerns I think that the Board has already heard. I'm

18 not sure that that would add a great deal.

19 Now, in terms of the Board's

20 recommendations, once the Minister =-- the responsible

21 ministers reach a decision on the matter, then it -- 1if
22 the project proceeds, it goes to the -- the Land and

23 Water Board. There -- there is additional opportunity
24 for Aboriginal governments and others to -- to engage at
25 that process -- in that process and -- and of course
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there's always the recourse to the courts if people

aren't happy.

So I think the way we see it, 1t makes
sense for -- for the processes established through the
MVRMA to run their course, not -- not be paused midstream
and then engage in the Section 35 analysis and
consultation 1f required.

MR. LOUIE AZZOLINI: No further
questions, Madam Chair. Thank you. Oh, Rachel Crapeau.

MS. RACHEL CRAPEAU: You answered part
and I thought I was going to hear something from John.

I hear that land is being protected in the
Sahtu. The work that we did with the archeclogist was
just a start of good work but we did not manage to
continue. Say for example the -- right up by Callum
Thompson about Willow Island, there's a cabin there by an
-- by an old man, R.B. Fells (phonetic). He worked in
Giant Mine.

That cabin's still there, but i1f you go
intc the middle of that island there were at least six
(6) to eight (8) families who lived in there. Mary
Banaya {phonetic) would know that house because her
auntie Rose Seekie {phonetic) lived there and I saw the
corner of -- of that community where my grandfather had a

house and when people got sick and they were dying the
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1 only thing my grandfather could do was take down his

2 house apart and he moved his house out of there, logs --
3 all the logs, everything and he moved it toc the entrance
4 of Drybone Bay. He didn't want his family to be buried
5 in that Drybone Bay graveyard where his family is buried.
6 The archeologist didn't put that
7 information in here even though he worked with us; that's
8 why we say we need to continue this work and I thought we
9 were continuing this work and we were putting all this
10 information on —-- on paper and we were putting the
11 informaticn alsec on maps.
12 That's why I went to the Balanca Building
13 (phonetic) to ask for money from Protected Area Strategy
14 to continue the work and we did do the work but I'm at
15 the crossroads here. How do I continue protecting my

16 grandpa's place, my auntie's burial site. She's not in

17 the big burial place but she's right in that -- right at
i8 the -- in the bay when you =-- when you paddle in. It's
19 in a little grove -- clearing. She's buried by two (2)

20 Banaya children.

21 We need to do something more besides 30
22 metres. If they're going to drill sideways, underneath
23 or however we ﬁeed to protect these places. I'm not

24 reassured that -- that the Prince of Wales Heritage

25 Centre is -- is helping us.
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1 They're suggesting that the Proponent do a

2 study but what we started with the archeologist and the

3 information that we put together would serve everyone

4 very well because I've seen what companies do when they

5 hire Jean Bussey (phonetic), Daniel, and now our

6 archeologist that we found, they are starting to hire him
7 and he's just -- all they're doing is their just landing
8 on by helicopter and they're just gathering what they can
9 visually see right away, but they don't know if the

10 information on -- on the ground like the Elders.

11 So all the information that we've gathered
iz we would like to use it towards protecting areas and how
13 much more can -- can we do to -- to do that and -- and

14 can we continue to do that with INAC and try to copy

15 what's going on in the Sahtu area. And that was my

16 gquestion. Can we do that?

17 MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: I think the —-

18 the short answer is that the protected area strategy

19 secretariat is ready and willing to help out where it can
20 and -- and we -- we did provide funding two (2) years

21 ago to the Yellowknives, there was no request last year
22 as I understand it.

23 .And we're waiting for a propesal again
24 from the Yellowknives and other parties perhaps to

25 further the work on this area that had been identified by
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the Yellowknives as an area -—- a large area that they
would like to see protected. So the -- the door is open.
MS. RACHEL CRAPEAU: Thank you for your

answer. I would like to continue with this work with the
Elders, but the Board has to talk with the Chiefs to see
about the copyright and the rules regarding the use of -—-
of the information. And -- and I -- I just wanted to
point that out because the work we did was just
preliminary and -- and I just wanted to state that more
needs to be done with our full participation.

And this is where I was making gestures to
-- to companies to —-- to think about coming into an
agreement with us to do work together, but that it seems
also has to be worked out at a later date by the Chiefs
so that we'll see maybe some results later. Thank you.

MR. GREG EMPSON: I believe that's all
for the Yellowknives Dene First Nation, Madam Chair.
Just as a side note, unfortunately I have a plane to
catch. I'll take my leave now if I might and leave the
chair with Rachel and Mr. Azzolini and Mr. Moon Sun.
Thank vyou.

THE CHAIRPERSON: I am just going to
continue with the line of questioning. WNorth Slave Metis
Alliance, any gquestions?

MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: When -- when DIAND
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1 says —-- when you say that -- Sheryl speaking for the

2 North Slave Metis Alliance.

3 When you say that impacts to land and

4 water can be mitigated by existing regulations, do you

5 mean that all environmental effects can be mitigated?

6 MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: Dave Livingstone.
7 What I meant was that the land and water related effects
8 of the project, the impacts on -- directly on land =-- the

9 impacts directly on water, can be mitigated through

10 fairly standard procedures.

11 What I alluded to was the -~ the concern
12 that -- that Aboriginal governments in particular and

13 Aboriginal individuals, have raised in that -- this

14 hearing and in previous hearings and -- and like Charlie,
15 I've -- well maybe not like Charlie, I haven't been

16 around nearly as long as Charlie has, but I've heard the
17 -— the concerns for years that -- that it's more about
18 values sometimes than it is about the particular project
15 at hand.

20 We can mitigate the -- the environmental
21 effects of this profject, I'm confident. Can we mitigate
22 the effects of this project in the -- in a cultural

23 centext, in a broader soclal and environmental context?
24 That's not for me to judge. That's -- the Aboriginal

25 groups have -- have been very articulate in expressing
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their concerns about development generically in -- in

this area. The Board is the tribunal hearing that --
hearing those concerns. And -- and the Board will reach

its own conclusions on this.

But from a -- a strictly biophysical
standpoint, and -- and looking at this particular
project, this -- this is not an unusual project. Diamond

drilling has been done for decades, and there's nothing
that -- based on the information we have that would
suggest that the -- the narrow biophysical effects of
this project can't be mitigated satisfactorily.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Did you have any
further gquestions or is that it, Sheryl?

MS SHERYL GRIEVE: I have a question, but
I don't know how to say it. I'll have To pass.

THE CHAIRPERSON: I'm just geing to
interrupt here. Dave, just for clarity, you have brought
a lot of people, how many departments are represented her
in terms of different departments, or different sections
you have consultation? If you can, kind of, break them
down maybe that would help us, because you -- I believe,
like, when you are speaking, and doing the presentation
you are speakiﬁg for all of them?

MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: David

Livingstone. I'm apparently speaking for Her Majesty.
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1 I'1ll do that very carefully. We've got folks from my

2 directorate, Renewable Rescurces Environment,

3 representing the envircnment and conservation division,

4 which is part of the directorate, as well:-as the Water
5 Resources Division.
6 We've got representatives from Aboriginal

7 and Territorial Relations dealing primarily with the --
8 the claims negotiations, and claims implementation, but
9 also consultation issues. We've got a representative

10 from Minerals 0il and Gas dealing largely with —-- with

11 those subjects from an active perspective primarily.

12 We have Ken Dahl, from the district
5 13 office, an inspectocr. And we have -- 1if Julie returns,
i 14 somebody from policy and planning, again, consultation is

f 15 a primary interest. And then Carla and John from the

16 Department of Justice.

i 17 THE CHAIRPERSON: I'm just going to move
18 on if I can just ask the -- if there's any further line
19 of questioning, I'm just going to move on, Sheryl,

20 because you weren't too sure how to formulate your

21 guestion. I wasn't sure what to do.

22 MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: If I -- if I think of
23 a way to say it can I hold up my hand later, if -- if

24 you're not all the way finished with the guestions?

25 THE CHAIRPERSON: Okay, I'll allow that.
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I just have Northwest Territory Metis

Nation, a question?

MR CHRIS HERON: Thank you. I'd like to
introduce myself, I'm Chris Heron from the Northwest
Territory Metis Nation. I'd like to take my hat off for
a second, put my other hat on. I'm Chris Heron Chair of
the protected areas strategy for the NWT. I would like
to clarify something that Mr. Livingstone said in his
presentation, that Parks Canada initiated Sadoyu/Deh Cho
-- Deh Cho, sorry. It's a community-led initiative and
it's sponsored by Parks Canada. Thank you.

Being & twenty (20) year alumni of the
Government of Canada, I have a question for Mr.
Livingstone. When did the government of Canada become
efficient? Seriously. We as Aboriginal organizations
are being forced to do with what we've got, and the
government of Canada continues to grow. I'm sorry, but
that's not efficiency. We heard from the proponent as
well as INAC that this is not an unusual project. We
agree. But it's the number of these not-unusual-projects
that are of concern. Thank you.

MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: David
Livingstone. ?erhaps I could respond. I'm tempted to =--
I better not. Well, maybe I will now that everybody is

wondering what I wasn't going to say.
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There was a -- I went to the Wek'Eezhii

Renewable Resource Board Hearing a couple of weeks ago
and there was an allegation of conspiracy by government.
And a -- and a former government employee said look, you
know, I've worked for government for many, many vears and
you're giving them way too much credit. I think he said
that government couldn't organize a one-car funeral
parade.

So having said that, two (2) things: Ons
(1} on the -~ the efficiency side, I -~ I think I was
talking about was we're getting a little better handle on
the consultation processes that -- that are still a
moving target.

The protected area strategy issue, if I
referred to Parks Canada as the initiateor, I apologize.
I've been involved in that process since well before it
began and I do know better.

And in terms of the drilling project,
yeah, it's =-- it's not unusual. The context is -- is

challenging though.

(BRIEF PAUSE)

THE CHAIRPERSON: Is there any further

questions? That's it? Okay.
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1 I'm just going through my list of

2 interested parties.

3 Prince of Wales Heritage Centre, any
4 questicns?

5 MR. GLEN MACKAY: No guestions.

6 THE CHAIRPERSON: DFO...?

7 MR. ERNIE WATSON: No guestions.

8 THE CHAIRPERSON: Deninue Kue First

9 Nation...? I believe they left, so.

10 Government Northwest Territories...?

11 MS. LORETTA RANSON: No guestions.

12 THE CHAIRPERSON: Environment Canada...?
13 MS. IVY STONE: No gquestions.

14 THE CHAIRPERSCN: I think this is all the

15 line of questions. I'll just move on to the Board Staff.
16 MR. ALAN EHRLICH: Thank you, Madam

17 Chair. Alan Ehriich.

18 I have two (2) questions that I'll address
19 to Her Majesty in the form of David Livingstone. One (1)
20 of them is my understanding of the Protected Area

21 Strategy is that an early step in the Protected Area

22 Strategy is an evaluation of the mineral resource

23 potential undefneath the areas that are being considered.
24 And since this area has had kimberlite pipes found

25 underneath it, I -- I don't know if that would be a
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1 consideration in it's likelihood of becoming -- of

2 passing through the protected area strategy.

3 Am I -- is that a reasonable assumption?
4 MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: Well, certainly,
5 the -- the presence of the potential for diamondiferous

6 kimberlite pipes complicates things from a protected area
7 strategy standpeint, but it -- it certainly doesn't take
8 the potential entirely off the table. And that non-

9 renewable resource potential analysis —-- renewable
10 resource potential analysis normally comes in at about
11 the third step of the process. We're with the
12 Yellowknives and this area, barely at Step 1.
[ 13 MR. ALAN EHRLICH: Okay. Thanks. Now,
14 I'm thinking about -- several of these potential targets
15 are within that 3 kilometre shoreline zone that the Board
16 in its last round of assessments felt seriously enough to
17 make the suggestion that there be -- you know, the

18 suggestion that we all know about: No further permits

19 until certain land -- interim land use planning type
20 things happen in that area.
21 And you've mentioned that -- that the

22 Government takes this -- your words were "extremely

23 seriously," if i recall correctly or maybe it was "very
24 seriously."

25 I was wondering if you can then describe
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1 some of the concrete results in policy or decision making

2 that that suggestion has had.

3 MR, DAVID LIVINGSTONE: I don't think

4 it's -- it's necessarily changed policy, but what it has
5 done is made us more alert to the development. I mean,

6 the fact that we've got roughly eight (8) people here

7 from the Department and most of us have been here for the
8 ~- the full two {2} days, I think demonstrates the -- the
5 importance of -- of the issue here.

10 You know, the complication is not just the

11 cultural concerns in a specific project. The
12 complication also arises from the -- the legislative base

13 under which or on which we operate and particularly the -

14 - the mineral rights disposition system.

15 Sc the 3 kilometre zone is —- is all well
16 and good and it —-- it highlights the importance of the
17 area for all parties; makes us more attentive to

18 potential developments there but it -- it doesn't

19 prevent, in and of itself, the dispositiocn of -- of

20 mineral rights. That -- that we can't stop unless the
21 mineral rights are withdrawn and -- and once the mineral
22 rights are issued the developer -- the -- the holder, I

23 should say, has not only rights but obligations that it -
24 - it needs to meet if it's going to maintain those rights

25 in good standing.
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So it's -- it's a -- 1t's a complicated
context. The land use planning initiative, I mean I'm --
I'm a -- personally a strong supperter of land use

planning, and the fact that we don't have'land use
planning underway in this region further complicates the
picture, but that's a subject for land claim
negotiations. It's not a -- something that we can

unilaterally engage in. Thank you.

(BRIEF PAUSE)

MS. MARY TAPSELL: I'11l -- I'1ll try to be
brief and -- and, David, I just want to pick your brain
because I know you're -- you're quite -- you've put a lot

of thought into the topic of cumulative effects
assessment. And it seems that this is a -- a subject
matter that has come up time and time again and -- and a
very important concern by all public, as 1t relates to
these small developments,

I'm just wondering the role of INAC as it
comes to cumulative effects assessment. And like,
because, you know, you currently say you've looked at
land use and wéter and -- and deon't find every -- any
adverse impacts, but does INAC have the ability or can it

look at cumulative effects before mineral claims are even
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assigned?

I mean, it seems that we're doing things a
little late at the back end and then all of a sudden
people get requirements, you know, rights-and
requirements to -- to work things. And -- and so that's
one (1) guestion.

And I'm just wondering if you can
recommend ways that we can look at cumulative effects in
this area which has come up as a -- as a very large
concern. What parties should be at the table? Who
should take leads? We have caribou. We have water. We
have noise. We have traditional lands yet no one's
stepping forward to -- to wave the flag and lead how we
can address cumulative effects,

So I wondered if you had some thoughts on
that area you could share.

MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: David
Livingstone. Yeah, easy, easy questions there Mary,

thank you, especially the last one.

The -- the first question I1'll deal with
more quickly. The only way that -- that mineral rights
can be withheld is -- is if they're withdrawn, basically.
I mean, the miﬁeral rights system is -- is sometimes
referred to as the "free entry system."” If the -- the
mineral rights are availeble then -- then, subject to
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some minor legal niceties, the -- an individual can go in

and stake that area and claim the mineral rights register
at -~ at the mining recorder's office.

And even if there are cumulative effects

concerns that -- that right exists so you have to
withdraw the ~-- the mineral rights before, to prevent
them from being -- being issued -- or being granted.

In terms of the -- the cumulative effects
issuesg in this particular area I think -- I think we need
to -— we need to lock at it from several different
perspectives; one is the -- the amount of activity.

From an industrial standpoint there -~-
although it looks like -- it certainly loocks worrisome
from some perspectives there isn't really a lot of
industrial activity going on. We've got two (2) active
diamond drilling projects or -- or one (1) act of diamond
drilling and -- and one (1) bulk sample, and then we've
got this proposal. As far as I knéw that's about it
right now, in this area. We've got guite a bit of
recreational activity and -- and &gain, I think that --
that 1s sometimes a cultural divide; one (1) person's
recreation is ~- is another person's annoyance or worse.,

So there -- there is -- there's a lot of
moose hunting in the area for example. Resident and —-

and Yellowknives and others. There's a lot of snowmobile
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traffic. Is that a problem? For some it is; for others

it isn't.

So it, you know, it == it depends on -- on
the lens that you lock at it threough and I think any
cumulative effects assessment leads to -- to start from
the -- from the perspective of how much activity and what
kind of activity is out there. But then look at from the
perspective of whether it's acceptable in -- in the
context of the people in whose backyard it's taking place
and -- and what constraints need to be placed on it to
minimize the -- the adverse effects.

The Board in the previous Drybone Bay
applications initiated a cumulative effects study that —-
that I think was -- was fairly inconclusive, but it was
an -- an interesting step in -- in terms of tyring to get
a grip on the context.

An -- another method that we've used is a
regicnal plan of action approach. We -- through the
cumulative effects framework that we develcoped, we -- we
noted that -- that specific geographic specific
initiatives could be undertaken that -- that set in place
an environmental management framework deals with
cumulative effécts among cther things.

And perhaps that -- that's a tool that

could be applied in this area too: regional studies; the
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moose study for example, sponsored by the West

Kitikmeot/Slave Study. Those are all tools in the tool

kit.

But 1t gets back to cumulative effects of
what and -- and who's concerned about -- about those
effects and why they're concerned about them. And -- and
really it, you know, for -- for ocne (1) -- as I said for

one (1) individual it may ke a goed thing, for another

individual it may be a bad thing and -- and that -- that
tug back and forth is -- is really difficult in this
context.

I -~ I mean, I'm -- I heard very clearly

the concerns, particularly the Yellowknives yesterday,
about the ~- the sense that -- that wildlife was moving
out of the area, that -- that pecple were being forced to

travel further, that their heritage resources were at

risk of -- of -- cor have been damaged irreparably. You
know, it's -- fthat's -- that's serious, in my view.
And ~-- and that context is -- is the

chalienge for this Board; looking at a project that --
that doesn't necessarily have on its own or cumulatively
significant environmental effects, but put it in the
context of -- of whether the people in the area want that
kind of activity. Tough, tough question.

THE CHAIRPERSON: I am just going to move
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cn to the Beoard Members. Richard...?

MR. RICHARD EDJERICON: Yeah. Thank you.
First of all, I want to say thank you to Dave for your
presentation and bringing your staff here and -- and your
support team. And, you know, the -- I'm just new to the
Board, so I'm kind of, you know, learning the ropes, T
guess, if -- you could say. And I appreciate, you know,
your comments about the process and all that and we've
all been around long enough to understand all the
processes that's here.

I -- again, what gives -- in my mind, I'm
a little bit concerned about scme of the development
that's happening in -- in the Drybone Bay area. And I'm
kind of glad that you talk about consultation and the
fiduciary of the Crown and -- and that area. Again, you
know, this should have been, in my mind, more efforts
probably from your department working with, you know, the
-- the groups here in the north to make sure that proper
consultation should be taking place and, you know, that's
one (1) area that I've been thinking about.

The other area that I'm also thinking
about is that yesterday the Elders had talked about the
winter road going to Drybone Bay area and there was a --
a truck that went through and I raised that issue to DFO

this morning and I was wondering maybe i1f you -- if you
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1 know information on both that and you can update the

2 Board in regards to what took place there.

3 And the only reason why I keep saying that
4 is because, you know, the -~ the trucks do carry diesel

5 and, you know, other oils and so on but I just need to

6 know that because what's happening is that, you know,

7 there needs to be a plan for cleanup either by the

8 Proponent or -- or the, you know, the permits issued by

9 your department to whoever goes out on those ice roads.

10 There has to be something in place to

11 ensure that -- that if something does happen it's jumped
12 on right away and -- and if their vehicle's still there

13 then what -- what kind of a plan do we have in place to

14 take that out of there because if, you know, if you don't
15 -- if you don't jump on it right away then it's going to
16 continue to happen.

17 And so how do we mitigate that so that

18 those issues are addressed? So I just want to kind of
19 just bring up those two (2) concerns. Thank you.

20 MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: Let me deal with
21 the second one first because it's easier to remember and
22 I've got the paper in front of me.

23 .And cne (1) of the advantages of being

24 here the last two (2) days is thanks to -- to Ken we're

25 able to answer the question.
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It turns out it was gquite a bit more than

a truck. It was a six by six (6x6) plow truck. It was a
John Deere excavator and a sixteen (16) wheel lowboy and
pony that went through the ice, a total weight of about
50,000 kilos. So it's -- it was a significant event.

There were about nine hundred (900) litres
of fuel on board and about one hundred sixty {(160) litres
of hydraulic oil.

The -~ as soon as the truck went through -
- it was Robinson's Trucking operation -- as socon as the
equipment went through I should say different folks were
notified. Robinson's Trucking was responsible as the
operator,

The -- the truck went -- I think it was in
20 metres -— 20 plus metres of water so it fairly deep
and the equipment and very heavy so it was impossible --
it is impossible apparently to -- to 1ift that equipment
on ice by a crane and it is impossible to lift it in the
summer using air bags or flotation or whatever else.

The =-- the fuel that was on the -- was in

the vehicles was displaced as the vehicle sank. The --

the fuel was displaced and -- and bubbled up to the
surface and waé burnt off -- burnt off or captured in --
in whatever spongy material -- I can't remember the
technical term now, anyhow, absorbent pads and -- and was
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1 removed.

2 Since that time the -- the site is -- and
3 in addition to that, in addition. to burning off the fuel
4 that came up in the broken ice, holes weré drilled in the
) -- around the perimeter to determine whether fuel was

6 escaping elsewhere under the ice and -- and that turned

7 out to be negative. There was no detection of fuel other
8 than the fuel that came up through the hole. That was

9 burned off.

10 During the summer there have been frequent
11 inspections of the site by RTL and others. The -- the

12 site is marked by & buoy and there have been no
13 indications of surface slicks so it appears that -- that

14 what fuel leaked, leaked early and was captured and

15 burnt.

16 The -- the eguipment is still on the

17 bottom. It may be that -- that at some point it can be
18 removed but the -- the federal agencies responsible and

i9 RTL, so the federal agencies would be Environment Canada,
20 DFO, DIAND, and Transport Canada, and RTL have agreed

21 that for the time being it's -- it's safe enough where it
22 is to leave it there.

23 .I‘ve got a -- a fairly comprehensive

24 report on that that I can table with the Board if it —-

25 if it helps you, if you're interested. Okay. We'll --
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we'll get a copy for you and...

——— UNDERTAKING NO. 1: For INAC to table the
comprehensive report re the
Robinson Trucking vehicle

that went through the ice.

MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: Sorry, Richard,
what was your first question?

MR. RICHARD EDJERICON: It was just a
consultation in fiduciary of the Crown.

MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: Yeah, well, as I
said we're —-- we're working on it, and hopefully getting
more efficient, getting better at it. But fundamentally,
you know, it's -- it's all about relationships. Get the
relationship right, and you should have fewer instances
where section 35 consultation becomes a -- a hot spot,
you know.

And we'll, no doubt, still have —-- have
instances where section 35 is drawn in, but if government
and the BAboriginal Governments -- Federal and Territorial
Government and Aboriginal Governments can work together
better, and ——.and establish a better ongoing
relationship, then we shouldn't be fighting each over it

-— other across the section 35 table. Yes, thank you,
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1 that's it.

2 THE CHAIRPERSON: John Ondrack...?

3 MR. JOHN ONDRACK: I'd like to ask a
4 question, please.

15} THE CHAIRPERSON: Yes, go ahead.

6 MR. JOHN ONDRACK: Gotcha, David.

7 Relative rooky after three (3) years on the Board, but

8 there's something that bothers me about your presentation
9 teday. The MacKenzie Valley Resource Management Act

10 requires us to consider not only the biophysical, which
11 is what you dealt toeday, but the sociceconomic well-

12 being, and cultural well-being of the people of this

13 MacKenzie Valley.

14 I already stated that you == you've guite
15 clearly said you've dealt with the technical aspects of
16 this proposal, which are the blophysical in my mind. And
17 I have to ask you, is not INAC one (1) of the stewards orf
18 the socioeconomic well-being of the people of the

19 MacKenzie Valley? And if you are, then why have you not
20 spoken more explicitly about your consideration in this

21 regard?

22 MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: David

23 Livingstone. It's =-- you're right, I mean, DIAND 1is

24 certainly one (1) of the Federal agencies, and probably
25 the lead federal agency in -- in ensuring the -- or
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1 helping to insure the -- the health and well-being of --

2 of Aboriginal peoples, and other northerners.

3 Having said that, I've learned that it's

4 presumptuous of me at best to speak for Aboriginal

5 peoples. I don't think that I can do that justice, and I
6 ~- I'yve learned -- learned that -- that the best

7 spokespersons in that context are the Bboriginal peoples

8 themselves.

9 So, of course, we're -- we're concerned

10 about the -- the well-being of -- of the people using

11 this particular area, and their concerns about the -- the
12 effects of development on their -- on their way of life.

13 But they are far better able to articulate those concerns

14 than -- than we are.
15 We're also responsible for an economic
16 development, and so we look at this proposal and -- and

17 we look at it in the context of, kind of a grass roots

18 exploration program, and -- and everything I heard the

19 proponents say about the nature of -- of the activity, I
20 -- I don't disagree with.

21 Tt's -- it's small scale, it's

22 exploratory, there's no guarantee that -- that it's going
23 to be successfﬁl, but if it is, then -- then -- then

24 it'1ll move on to the next stage, presumably. And part of

25 that -- that eguation then is the economic benefit that
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1 development -- that development of a -- a diamondiferous
2 kimpberlite pipe might have for this area.

3 So it's -- you know it -- from the

4 economic side, yesah, we —-- we have a responsibility and a
5 mandate, and -~ and we've got our minerals, and oil and

6 gas division that -- that promotes that sort of

7 development. We've alsc got an environmental component
8 of the department that -- that tries to place responsible
9 economic development in the context of sound

10 environmental management, that's what we try to do.

11 But we're not going to speak to the values
12 held by Aboriginal people. That's -- that's a -- as I

13 said, presumptuous for us, and -- and 1f I've learned

14 anything it's -- it's to respect the ability of -- of

15 those folks to speak much more articulately on -- on

ié behalf of their interest than I ever could.

17 So we —-- we did take a narrow view, but
18 it's not that we're -- we're unaware, or insensitive to
19 the other issues. It's just that in =-- in our view other

20 folks can speak more articulately to those points.

21 MR. JOHN ONDRACK: Thank you, David.

22 Here's my problem. I've sat through this hearing and the
23 one {l1) in Lutéel K'e recently and they both scream of

214 Aboriginal peoples speaking to someone that's not

25 listening.
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1 There's no balance coming to me as

2 evidence in what's going on here about what is -- is

3 being done. You essentially have the legislative power

4 to dispose of rights to land and you say you're in bound
5 in many ways by the existing legislation to do these

6 things.

7 Therefore the -- you're the only ones that
8 can stop the bus and that's what they're expecting and we
9 don't hear anyone here sort of trying to manage this
10¢ particularly difficult situation.

11 The area we're speaking of now 1s dying a
12 death of a thousand cuts and I think one of the biggest
13 problems in that area has nothing to do with industrial
14 development right now, but it all has to be considered as

15 a package.

16 We have heard in this hearing how

17 important that area is to the Aboriginal people and we --
18 we've heard and I believe that it -- that area is being
19 compromised step by step. So I -- I'm concerned that I,

20 as a board, in being told how difficult my decision is,
21 as a board member, I know bloody well how difficult it

22 is, but that I'm not getting balanced information.

23 MR. DAVID LIVINGSTCNE: David
24 Livingstone. Look, I don't know how -- how it could be
25 clearer. The -- from our perspective, this particular
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project would have very minor environmental effects. It

won't contribute to cumulative effects in any significant
way. I think you're right. I think the -- the problem
is not necessarily these projects, it's the -- the
increasing general human use of the area.

But it's all bound up in a number of other
-- decisions for this area are bound up in another -- a
number of other fora -- mine claims negotiations. The --
I mean, technically the department does have the ability
to withdraw the mineral rights in this area, but there
are pre-existing rights that that wouldn't be withdrawn
and these folks, the proponents, have pre-existing
rights.

Even if the -- the lands were withdrawn
now and no further mineral rights were issued, that
doesn't and it wouldn't prevent the -- the current rights
being exercised and it doesn't prevent land use permits
from being issued for other activities that don't require
dispositions in the first place.

So, you know, it's -- it's not simple and
I -- I have every sympathy for the -- for the Board, but
I have confidence, too, given what I've seen of the Board
in past assessments that it -- it can find a wise
solution to this.

It's not going to be easy and I == I mean
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1 I'm trying to be helpful here, but it's not my -- my role

2 to tell you what you should do. You're -- you're hearing
3 from all aspects of the compass on this issue from the
4 folks who just want to get on with the small project, to
5 the folks that -- that don't want that small project, not
6 only because it might lead to something bigger that they
7 don't want, but they don't want that small project,
8 period; to -- to everything in between.
9 And you know the MVRMA was created in part
10 to get rid of DIAND, to get DIAND out of the equation.
11 So I guess I'm sitting here as an advisor to the —-- the
12 Board that -- that has a -- a tough decision to make,
13 but, you know, you've got the wheels, I think, to get
14 through this one.
15 MR. JOHN ONDRACK: Thank you, David.
16 Before I give up the mic, I'd make a couple more
17 comments. On the latest comment that you made I would
18 suggest that if -- if these negotiations proceeded a
19 little more quickly that this board would have very
20 little to do.
21 And I would also suggest that it is
22 unfortunate that developers have to come into this arena
23 and attempt to -- to exercise the rights they've gained
24 on the properties that they're in.

25 So we have ocurselves in a bit of a pickle
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1 and what I'm hoping to hear more of, these are the two

2 (2) most insightful hearings I've been at in three (3)

3 years 1is more of what's going on on the INAC side to

4 solve the problem. Thank you.

5 MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: David

‘ 3 Livingstone. Well, I'll -- I'll be sure to pass on your

7 concerns and comments tc Her Majesty.

8 THE CHAIRPERSON: Nora Doig, do you have
5 9 any questions?
10 MS. NCORA DOIG: I guess it's more of an

11 observation than anything else. I'm just going back on
12 my notes. During this hearing, since yesterday

; 13 afternoon, we've heard statements like -- coming from

14 YKDFN, like: How can you consult with affected parties
15 if you, the developer, can't tell them what you're going
16 to be doing?

! 17 And then on the presentation on the INAC -
18 - it says INAC's Hearing presentation summary, under the
19 technical analysis it says that they're satisfied with

20 developers' answers. So they gave you Some answers that

21 we couldn't get from them today. Can you share with us

22 SO we can...
23 MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: David
24 Livingstone. Well, the answers that they provided us are

25 on the record. They're in the form of the information
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request responses that they provided to our questions.

And we would, on the developer consultation side,
certainly encourage the proponents to get out there and
meet with the individuals and the organizations as
frequently and as -- as thoroughly as possible.

and I -- you know, I guess in terms of the
level of detail, it's -- what we have in front of us is
perhaps not the level of detail that -- that we would
normally see at -- at this stage of a process. But it is
a small -- small proposal with a known environmental
effects, and in isolation, it's not a -- it's not a big
deal. But it's unfortunately not in isolation.

THE CHAIRPERSON: I'm just gocing to move
on. Jerry Loomis, do you have any gquestions?

MR. JERRY LOOMIS: I have no guestions.
Thank you.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Danny Bavyha...?

MR. DANNY BAYHA: Thank you, Madam Chair.
Thank you for your presentation, David and sitting
through guestion periocd.

Just a couple of questicns. Going back to
consultation issue, now you mentioned a couple of issues
towards that aﬁd I just want to get your opinion. It's
just a simple question.

Is -- is faxes and phone calls adequate
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consultation in your opinion?

MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: David
Livingstone. Well, if it were government sending out
faxes and making phone calls, I'm sure that we would hear
that it's not adequate. Having said that, you know,
consultation is a two-way street and faxes and phone
calls, unanswered, at a certain point would make one
think that perhaps there's nc issue. But persistence is
also -- also a value.

MR. DANNY BAYHA: Thank you. The other
question I have -- I mean, Mary brought his up of
cumulative effects in this area and stuff. Presently the
way that we -- I mean, the North Slave Alliance made --
gave us a picture of the amount of mineral leases or
claims that's in that area. That seemed to cover that
whole area.

And I don't know if it's mineral claims or
leases or permits that's there because it wasn't very
clear, but if it was, the value to have a cumulative
effects study in this area or land use plan in this area
is -- would it be -- would it be a useful thing to have
that because if all these claims it's already there?

MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: David
Livingstone. Two {2) things.

First of all, land use plan is always a

DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800~-663-4915 www.Lscript.

com




Page 234
1 good thing in my view.

2 Second thing is that to the -- the extent
3 that -- that I'm aware, there are only two (2) surface

4 leases in the area and they're both surface recreational

5 leases; small cabins. There are no mineral leases in the
6 area, and there are relatively few -- relatively being a,
7 T guess, a gqualitative term -- relatively few mineral

8 claims in the area.

9 So from an industrial perspective, it's
10 not -- we're not looking at the Lac de Gras area, for
11 example, as a -- as a comparison, it's nothing like that.

12 But for the people in whose backyard this is happening,
13 it's a -- it's a serious issue.
14 So -- and we've got a lot of recreational

15 activity.

16

17 (BRIEF PAUSE)

18

19 MR, DAVID LIVINGSTONE: Just to correct

20 the record, New Shoshoni, David Smith, has twe (2)

21 mineral leases in the area. To -- to provide a little
22 more certainty and clarity I think what we can undertake
23 to do is give you a current map of mineral leases and

24 mineral claims and surface leases for the area and we'll

25 try to do that by the end of next week. 1 think we could
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probably come up with something by then.

-—— UNDERTAKING NO. 2: INAC to provide Bocard with a
current map of mineral
leases, mineral claims, and
surface leases for the area

by the end of next week.

MR. DANNY BAYHA: Yes, that sounds very
good. Just another question.

In light of the —-- the concern about --
the proponent says that they may use winter road or may
build a winter road to support their -- their activity in
that area. 1In light of what happened with Robinson's
truck in that area in the past year, is there any -- any
—— like I don't know if it -- it was a cost issue to
retrieve this -- this vehicle or it was an oversight on -
- on the land use permits or -- or water inspection.

I'm not sure exactly who's responsible
when it comes to winter road and the mitigation measures
that's been given or menitoring some -- to have —-
obviously there was an oversight somewhere to lose this
type or to have this kind of weight in this area where it
can't support it.

So I don't whose respeonsibility goes to do
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1 that, but at the same time -- that's the first guestion

2 and the other guestion is, is there any consideration of
3 -- of having security deposits for people who build a

4 winter road and use the winter road in case they lose

5 their equipment and they can't -- they don't have the

6 funds to retrieve it so they can leave it in the lake?

7 So that's sort of two (2) questions and

8 maybe you can try to shed some light on it. I would

9 appreciate it. Thank you.

10 MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: David Livingstone.
11 I might ask Ken Dahl to f£ill in for me here, but on the
12 first question about who's responsible: RTL's

i3 responsible. RTL built the rcad. It -- it was RTL's

14 equipment that was being transported and RTL is the --

15 the owner and operator so it's responsible for cleaning
16 up the mess.

17 Aand -- and from my understanding RTL has
18 done a -- a good job of -- of addressing the issue. It's
19 not an insignificant financial loss to RTL, too. I mean
20 that's -- that's costly stuff and I'm sure if they could
21 retrieve it, they would.
22 If it could be retrieved in a safe way and
23 -— and an econdmic way that my understanding is that in
24 dealing with 50,000 kilos of equipment air bladders don't

25 necessarily cut it. It's a -- it's a lot of heavy stuff.
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And the -- the size of a crane and the weight of a crane,

plus the weight of the equipment being brought up bring
in the question the -- the safety of the operation on
ice.

So lesson learned. I mean, vehicles do go
through the ice periodically and fortunately there was no
loss of life and fortunately no environmental damage of
significance.

The second point about security deposits,
well, it's a polluter pays principle and RTL is certainly
responsible. Land use permits can have security deposits
attached to them as leases do or water licences, but a
land use permit isn't required for an ice road. So
that's -— I don't know, Ken? Where's Ken? Do you have
anything to add?

MR, KEN DAHL: Not really.

(BRIEF PAUSE)

MR. KEN DAHL: Ken Dahl with DIAND here.
I think David hit -- hit the nail on the head there. I
don't have a whole bunch more to add. I think there is
considerable ldss, as David had indicated. Thexe's loss
of equipment there. Thank goodness there was no loss of

life.
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And we worked closely with the company and

other government -- government agencies in -- in
assessing the risk of removal of the equipment versus the
benefits of doing that, and it certainly isn't an --
isn't an unprecedented case. There's -- there's -- I
mean, there's a BC at the bottom of the -- of the ocean -
- or there's a ferry at the bottom of the ocean in BC
there recently, too, and that was one (1) of the things
that Environment Canada had.considered.

So it's -- it's not the first time it's
happened and the agencies have worked together to assess
that. Yeah.

MR. DANNY BAYHMA: Okay, thank you. It --
so it maybe just if you can enlighten us, maybe, David or
Ken, what permits are required for somebody to go build
an ice road, or is -- is there any? I'm not sure, iike

anybody can do that by that themselves, and then there's

no -- no -- nobody's monitoring them, nobody's watching
them. I -- I just wanted to get an idea. Thank you.
MR. KEN DARL: The -- the Land and Water

Board will issue land use permits for the portion of the
ice road that crosses land, and that's about the extent
cf the -- the iand use activity. Otherwise, no permit is
required for the surface use of the ice.

MR. DANNY BAYHA: Okay, I -- that was new
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to me, I didn't even know that. I heard -- I thought

there was some mechanism in place to protect the waters
and ——- but I -- I guess that there isn't.
The other gquesticn I have -- now over -—-

over the course of a couple of days, day and a half, we -

- we've -- you had, David, you had a lot of a -- want to
-~ you've -- people that work with you that were here --
that were here listening to the concerns of -- of our

residents of First Nations, and the public about issues
from consultation to -- to issues of malfunctions, and
stuff like that -- we were just talking about.

Is there anything, you think, maybe, that
would add that would help to address some of the concerns
that the community members have? Not so much in relation
to, maybe, to the -- to the development, but in relation
to any overall frustrations that you seem to have —- have
-- seem to have surfaced in this hearing?

So if ~- if there's anything =-- anybody
wanted to comment, like any the department members, or
yourself, care to give us some assurance that some
progress be made in some areas, or some attempt to -- To
try to maybe be -- that would be great. Thank you.

MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: I -— I'm getting
a resounding, don't make eye contact reaction. I -- I

think -- what can I say, we're -— we are -- we're from
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DIAND, we're here to help. We —-- we'll do what we can to

-~ to assist the Board in -- in working through this --

this problem. But the Board has dealt with difficult

problems before, and -- and I -- I'm not being glib here,
T think -- I think there's a solution here as well.
You know, the MVRMA was -- was a product

of a deliberate attempt by northerners to ensure that --
that northerners views, and concerns, and issues were

heard clearly and had weight in the decisions made.

So you -- the Board has the mandate, I
think, to -- to -=- and -- and -- the ability to address
this in a wise way, and we'll continue to -- to respond

to whatever information requests we might get from the
Board and -- and we'll provide the information that we've
committed to provide today. I, you know --

MR. DANNY BAYHA: Thank you, David.
That's all I have.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Charlie, do you any
guestions?

MR. CHARLIE SNOWSHOE: Dave, I'm not like
I used to be. I'll leave you alone. Thank you.

THE CHAIRPERSON: Sheryl, I didn't forget
you, but I'm still going through the Board members and
I'm just going to ask a few guestions.

Dave, I notice that you only use five (5)
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1 siides, but the question period was very long. You also

2 had brought along at least about eight (8) different, you
3 know, people that are representing other department.

4 And I know that just from loocking at, you
5 know, the presentation, the presentation focuses on the

6 fact that you have reviewed the information that was

7 provided by the proponents on their proposal, and based

8 on that, you said that the review of information provided
9 to date, we don't identify any adverse impacts that can
10 not be properly mitigated through land use permit
11 condition.

12 So, I guess, my line of question is, you
13 have based it on what is in front of us but in terms of
14 making that determination we had lots of issues that came

15 out throughout, you know, the last two (2) days which is

16 -—- one (1) of them is nc consultation and there was no --
17 so I'm just wondering in terms of -- how did you go

18 about, you know, addressing and -- and making that, you
19 know, the -- the determination that they would not have

20 adverse impact when we keep hearing that the consultation

21 was not sufficient?

22 ME. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: Well, -- David
23 Livingstone. Wé ~—- we looked at the material that we had
24 in front of us the -- the land use permit application and
25 -—- and the associated material. We looked at the
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1 Information Requests that -- the answers to the

2 Information Requests and -- and we -- we also relied on
3 the knowledge in the Department about activities

4 similar in nature that have taken place elsewhere.

5 and we -- we also were cognizant of the

o land use permit terms and conditions that would normally
7 apply to a project of this type and -- and based on all
B of that, the evidence that we had in front of us and the
9 knowledge that -- that people possess, we determined that
10 based on the information we had and the understanding we
11 have this is a project that =-- that from a -- a land and
12 water biophysical impacts perspective can be readily
13 mitigated.

14 That's -- that's essentially the process
15 that we went through. There was -- and meetings and

16 conversations and discussion about that but even though

17 we don't have the precise location for the -- the drill
18 holes and even though we don't have the -- the

19 archeclogical information that -- that would be necessary
20 prior to putting the =-- the drill and drill pad down we
21 think all of those concerns can be mitigated if -- if the

22 recommendations by the Prince of Wales and other folks,
23 DFC, are followed.
24 That's, you know, that's essentially it.

25 Now, that's again the -- the strictly technical
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perspective. That's -- that's what we lcoked at. We

loocked at it from a technical perspective.

And we didn't -- beyond reading and -- and
listening very carefully over the last couple of days to
the -- the interventions and the -- the letters and so on
from the Aboriginal parties, we did -- we haven't
consuited directly with those parties and we're not, as
I've said, not here to purport to represent their --
their interests or concerns.

THE CHAIRPERSON: My other question would
be kind of linked tc consultation but we heard lots of,
you know, the duty of the Crown but at the same time when
I was listening to you, you —-- you touch on saying that
developers had pre-existing rights.

How would you make that difference with,

you know, when people say they have treaty rights or --

MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: Yeah.

THE CHAIRPERSON: -- land rights to the
land, like -- because I think that's the heart of the
issue here.

MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: David

Livingstone. Yeah, it is at the heart of the issue. The
pre-existing rights I was talking about are -- are the
rights granted by Canada to -- to the proponent from a --

a mineral development perspective. The -- the claims
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1 that were staked, claims that were registered and -- and

2 the rights that -- that accompany or the rights and
3 obligations that accompany that. That's all I was

4 talking about.

5 Pre-existing rights, the -- the treaties
o and so on, yeah, and I'm -- I'm certainly no expert in

7 that area and I -- and I don't want to get into a debate
8 about the relative merits and —-- and whether there's an

9 overriding lien on the land and so on.
10 I mean I think there have been plenty of
11 court cases there and -- and I guess in my view the best
12 way to resolve that issue is through the negotiations,
13 the Akaitcho process and unfortunately that's taking a
14 considerable amount of time and it's -- from the -- the
15 Aboriginal perspective it's time lost in terms of

16 resource development.

17 THE CHAIRPERSON: I don't have any
18 further line of questions but I did say to Sheryl that I
19 would give her, I guess the last shot, only because she
20 was trying to formulate a question but it didn't come
21 through so just to be fair I would go back and ask you,
22 Sheryl.
23 MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: Thank you very much.
24 Sheryl, from the North Slave Metis Alliance.

25 I did formulate a question; it's kind of
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in a couple of parts and I also want to clarify. Those

maps that I provided in my presentation were downloaded
from the GNWT geomatics website yesterday morning.
They're current =-- as current as could be:done. The --
the legend might be a little hard to read but if you blow
it up on the computer you'll be able to see what all the
boundaries are.

My question for David is: If the caribou
came inte the room here and told us this activity will
cause us to change our behaviour, we're going to have to
change our diet. We're going to have to change our
range. We're going to have to go to a lot more effort to
eat and to do the other things that we do when we live,

would that count as & biophysical impact?

MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: It would be a —-
a consequence of the activity, sure, but -- but having
said that we didn't look at -- at the impacts of this

activity on wildlife; that's not within DIAND's mandate

to do sc.

(BRIEF PAUSE)

MS3. SHERYL GRIEVE: As —-- as part of the

cumulative impacts assessment to the interacting

biophysical systems that comprise the environment, whose
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1 responsibility is it?

2 MR. DAVID LIVINGSTONE: Well, -- David

3 Livingstone. Again to —-- to pull it all together I think
4 it's -~ it's in large part the Board's responsibility to
5 integrate the advice and concerns and -- and observations

6 that it's getting from the various parties so the Board
7 will -- will need to take into account the advice that
8 it's receiving from -- from this Department, the advice
9 that it will receive from the GNWT, the advice it's
10 received from DFO and -- and will receive from
11 Environment Canada and the advice and concerns —-—- well-
12 articulated concerns, that it has heard over the last
13 couple of days and —-- and previous to this from the

14 Aboriginal parties.

15

16 (BRIEF PAUSE)

17

18 MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: I was expecting you

19 to give me the answer that GNWT was responsible for

20 caribou, but maybe you were thinking in terms of people
21 and I was going to also ask if these biophysical impacts
22 were happening and they were cumulative and they involved
23 people and those people were Aboriginal people, is that
24 now DIAND's responsibility?

25 MR, DAVID LIVINGSTONE: David
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1 Livingstone. You know, I -- I don't think it's -- 1it's

2 useful getting into the -- the hairsplitting about who's
3 responsibility this is. It's a collective responsibility.
4 I think we're ~- we're all collectively responsible for

5 giving the Bpard, the Tribunal, the best advice we can.

6 The GNWT has responsibility for caribou

7 and for the social and economic well being of northerners
8 and DIAND has some responsibility for the social and

9 economic well being of -- of northerners. So does Health

10 Canada.

11 Bboriginal people have responsibilities as
12 -~ as set out in land claims and sc on so it -- I —-- you
13 know, I'm not sure that -- that it's productive to get

14 into whose responsibility is this, whose responsibility

15 is that kind of debate. It's a collective responsibility

16 and we need to work collectively tc -- to come up with
17 solutions.
18 MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: That's the end of my

19 guestion.

20 THE CHAIRPERSON: I'd like to thank you,
21 Dave, for your presentation.

22 I am going to ask that we have a ten (10)
23 minute break. it has been a long day. So we still have
24 two (2) more presenters and members of public if they

25 were interested in making statement. Thank you.
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1

2 -~-= [Upon recessing at 5:01 p.m.

3 --- Upon resuming at 5:09 p.m.

4

5 THE CHAIRPERSON: And I believe we have

3 Government of Northwest Territories keyed up for the next
7 presentation. So second call for people to take their

8 seats.

9
10 (BRIEEF PAUSE)
11
12 THE CHAIRPERSCON: You can proceed with

13 your presentation. Just introduce yourself for the

14 record. Thank you.

15

16 PRESENTATION BY THE GOVERNMENT OF NORTHWEST TERRITORIES -
17 ENVIRONMENT AND NATURAL RESOURCES:

18 MR. DEAN CLUFF: Thank you, Madam Chair.
19 My name is Dean Cluff. I'm a Wildlife Biologist with the
20 Government of the Northwest Territories, Department of

21 Environment and Natural Resources in the North Slave

22 Region.
23 I -- I'm here today also with Loretta
24 Ranson from our headquarters division and earlier it was

25 Karen Clark (phonetic) as well from headquarters
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environmental assessment.

I was asked to talk to the Board on behalf
of our department on some of the wildlife studies and
manage -- and research and monitoring that has occurred
in the area of interest for these two (2} development
proposals, exploration proposals.

Sc that's what I'll -- I'1ll do right now.
Wildlife is very important to the people of Northwest
Territories and -- and that's not surprising given the -~
the lifestyles that we've seen here and -- and our -- our
department is aware of that.

And so given the importance of wildlife,
it is not surprising to have levels of wildlife concerns
that we've heard it being expressed. Even -- even in
situations where development proposals or exploration

proposals, such as this, are relatively small.

Unfortunately -~ or what our government
has -- does is, we —-- we, our department specifically is,
we -- we do monitoring and research of wildlife

throughout the Northwest Territories.

Since I'm from the North Slave Region, we
concentrate more on the Neorth Slave Region. I have been
involved in othér studies beyond the regional boundaries,
but we haven't done as much work in the area of interest,

so there -- there's limited studies and I'll just outline
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1 some of them for you.
2 Cne of the things that was really useful
3 was the Board itself actually in == in June 2003 wanted

4 to do a sub-regional cumulative effects assessment for

5 the -- the permitting activity that was occurring then.

6 And as part of that there was an eleven (11) day workshop
7 that the Yellowknives Dene First Nations arranged,

8 largely through Rachel Crapeau, and at the Drybones Bay

9 site and there was a variety of subjects covered.

10 There was a two (2) day window for

11 wildlife studies and so two (2) of us from our department
12 from the regiocn, myself and wildlife officer, Raymond

13 Bourgecis (phonetic), we attended and it was -- allowed

14 us an opportunity to discuss with Elders, primarily,

15 wildlife issues and -- and mapping of the area at that
16 time.
17 It -— there was recognition that wasn't

18 much baseline information and so this was the way to fast
19 track it, if you will. To get the pecple who knew, who
20 had been on the land to get that information written

21 down. So we -~ we endeavoured to try that. And so that
22 is -- is just & picture of our camp that we were at, at
23 Drybones Bay and some of the Elders that participated --
24 here's the picture of Drybones Bay, and -- and we -- and

25 we got to see a number of sites that the Elders pointed

DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 WwWww.tscript.com



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Page 251
out. One (1) of them was an eagle's nest, for instance,

that was nearby.

When we had maps, and we had the Elders
who were drawing maps of the routes that they've taken,
being very clear there was a -- a —-- an extensive network
of trails that the -- the Yellowknives Dene have used,
and I should make it clear that is their data.

I'm just presenting this with their
permission, and a -- but they're -- they entrusted me
with this to -- Jjust toe -- when we were mapping it. S0 I
-- I want to impress that this is their data, and -- and
there was —- it's based on the movements and the
recollections of -- of various Elders. Some were at the
workshop, and also, scme that were contacted afterwards.

Also in our discussions, they identified
number of moose sightings, some of them were over many,
many vyears, and so that -- that was compiled intc some
areas where they've regularly seen moose, and so we
identified some, so called, good mccse areas, where you
would see moose regularly. There's cther areas, of
course, too. So that's identified in -- in red on these
maps.

There were two (Z2) moose calving areas
that were identified. But generally there was a

recognition that moose -- there's somewhat of a small
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1 seasonal migration. Moose are often up in here area in

2 the fall, and they come down here into the spring to the

3 -- more to the -- to the shore where they -- they calve.
4 And they -- and they can stay around there
5 in the -- in the summertime, in the water tc keep cool,

6 and to get away from insects, and then they can move back

7 into the hillier and drier areas again in the fall.

8 There was, alsco, some discussion on fur
9 bearers. Some specific identi -- areas identified for
10 beavers, and here in -- in red, the blue area for mink.
11 We had a couple of wolf sightings and

12 howlings, some muskrat areas here in green, and otter

13 areas here in yellow. They tend to be associated with

14 the rivers that have some rapids, so that the ice is open
15 in the wintertime, and so there's, again, identifying

16 those areas. There is even a small area here that said
17 there was a lot of frogs in the area.

18 So it definitely -- a lot of information
19 passed on in that small period of time. 1In terms of a

20 martin, there's more generalized information. Martin are
21 here more in the highland areas, lynx, as well, were —-
22 were noted.

23 .Wolverines seem to be more observed along
24 the -~ along the coast -- the shore between the Wolf Bay

25 and the Crow Cap areas.
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1 And that's why I had mentioned wolverine

2 before, because there is scme -~ although the

3 conservation status of wolverine in the Northwest

4 Territories is considered secure, there is a national

5 group called the -- the Committee on the Status of

6 Endangered Species in Canada, and abbreviated as COSEWIC,
7 that considers the western population of welverine of

8 special concern. So that eventually has some potential

9 impact later on in the species at risk legislation that
10 exists.

11 S50 just to summarize that Drybones Bay

12 field workshop, it was clear that the Yellowknives Dene
13 had travelled extensively over the land within the study
14 area and beyond. There was many mcose sightings and we
15 identified a number of areas, plus the calving areas, and
16 some seasonal migrations were noted.

17 Other sightings were on other fur bearers,
18 such as beaver, otter, mink, and muskrat. But there was
19 less specific information on welverine, lynx, and martin,

20 probably reflecting meore of a general distribution there.

21 We had -- our department heads have been
22 active in -- 1in some surveys 1in the area. The symbols
23 seem to have changed here, but there was -- this is a

24 survey that we did just east of Dettah, on the seventh of

25 October, 1996, it's a beaver lcdge survey. It's 180
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square kilometres, this area here that's identified, the

boundary.

It was intended to, again, monitor the --
£he abundance of beaver in the area, and also as a way to
encourage beaver trapping, you know, with -- with the
residents of Dettah, and to assess that resource
potential. The survey was done -- initiated in 1987, '89
and '92 and then lastly in '"96.

In this particular case, there —- there's
red dots that indicate occupied beaver lodges and there
is the black dots indicated unoccupied beaver lodges.

The -- the density there, based on that survey was about
.52 lodges per square kilometre, which is reasonable for
the Boreal Forest.

Previous years it was a little bit higher,

maybe about .73, and at one point, .93 lodges per square
kilometre. So again that was fairly -- it's fairly high
density in the -- in the late 80's at -- for beaver
lodges for the Boreal Forest. So, you know, a

reasonable population for beavers there.

The -~ the department has monitored
caribou as everyone knows, I think. Since 1996 the
department plaéed on satellite radio collars to monitor
the -- the movements of the herd in -- at a large scale.

So up to twenty (20) caribou have been collared at any
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1 one (1) +time at that limit and -- just to monitor the
2 herd.
3 This is a map from January 2006. That

4 year many of the caribou were along the east arm in

5 Lutsel K'e area, but there is & location here of a

6 caribou nearby the -«- the area of interest.

7 The —-- the red dots are the current

8 location for that day, that was January 7th, and the --
9 the red squares were just a previous location five (5)
10 days ago. That's the format of the -- of the maps.

11 So the point is here, caribcou do come in.
12 BAlthough there's only keen ten (10) to twenty (20)

13 caribou ceollared at any one (1) time, we've done some

14 surveys that have been == it -~ it's guite amazing that
15 that few have been fairly indicative of where the -- the
16 caribou winter, so they've besen good surveys.

17 And that's been through surveys that we've
18 done and -- and through also support from the Federal
19 Government to help us with assessing the distribution of
20 the cellars and the representation of that hexrd.
21 And here's another map just from April
22 2003. Again here -- you can see Great Slave Lake. The
23 collars that yeér were near Gamite, so the bulk of the
24 herd, of the Bathurst Herd were -- were there. And

25 there's very few collars -- or there were no collars in
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1 the area of interest that the -- where the development

2 proposal is and likely very few caribou in that area that

3 time.

4 One of the big concerns that we've heard
5 is the moose and -- and we -- we —- our department

6 monitors moose in other regions more aggressively -- has

7 been less so in the North Slave Region. This area with
8 the Taiga Shield, the shield country is -- is not ideal
9 moose habitat and moose densities are -- are lower than
10 elsewhere, but we have initiated some moose monitoring.
11 We recognize that moose is an in —-
12 indicator of land change, specifically related to fire,

13 and moose are also a very important food scurce for North

14 Slave communities. And population is growing and -- and
15 basically mocse are used as a —-- as a traditiocnal
16 resource. So we've increased our monitoring of mcose and

17 I'1l just highlight some of the aspects we're doing right

18 now.
19 Part of the -- the Cumulative Impact
20 Monitoring Program -- there has been some meetings back,

21 I think, in 2001, and at those meetings, key monitoring
22 indicators for moose were identified and I've listed them
23 here. Population size and trend were important, the

24 number that were harvested, variocus ratios of calf and

25 cows and survival. So they're indicated there.
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We -- we thought what we would do -- so in

other words there's a number of things to -- to follow up
on when you're assessing population status.

And so we thought we would' do a mccose
survey, an aerial survey. And so what an aerial survey
does was 1t addresses those monitoring indicators. It
can give use information on population size and trend and
give us information on -- on calves and cows and a sex
ratio, because when we go, we don't just count the
animals and say, o©oh, there's a moose. We also try to
classify it as a bull, a cow or a calf. So we can get
that information just from that aerial survey.

There hadn't been very many aerial surveys
in the area. The ~-- the first one was in winter of 1962
when Canadian Wildlife Service, at the time did one and
it was & very limited. It was east of Dettah. And then
there was ancther one done in 1989, I believe, but not in

this area.

So there was a -- a need to do a survey
for -- for certainly just baseline information. And is
was because of the -- of the -- the previcus hearings

that we had when we had I think it was four (4} permits
or applications to consider together by the Board that
spawned this -- this survey and it -~ we were able tTo gei

funding from the West Kitikmeot/Slave Study Society to do
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this.

Here is the =-- the north arm of -- and so
here i1s -- there is Yellowknife there and this is the --
the -- this sort of outline is the study area for the

Taiga Shield moose survey that I did in March 2004.
There was another survey done here on the Taiga Plain,
but I won't be talking about that because the area of
interest here is -- is this area.

So I == originally I had put a line on the
map of areas that I though would be useful to survey. I
consulted with a number of people in -- in communities as
well and of course that area grew. There is —- there is
interest from the Tlicho in the Russell Lake area for
instance. Of course I was interested in =-- in this area
because of the activity and proposed activity and so this
area expanded mcre to —-- towards Campbell Lake.

And there is interest, of course, on the
winter road and -- the Tibbitt-Contwoyto Winter Rocad.
And because the West Kitikmeot/Slave Study is & -- a
funding collaboration between the Federal Government, the
Territorial Government and industry, we did receive some
funds from the Tibbitt-Contwoyto Winter Road joint
venture to help do this.

The area is divided up into grid cells and

-— and we —-- because we can't survey the whcle area;
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1 logic -- logistically really impossible, but nor is it

2 really necessary. We can use the principal of sampling
3 to infer the rest. So we -- we need a sample, a

4 representative area, and then we can extrapolate from

5 that.

6 Sc we divide the area into grid cells. We
7 also then consulted with people about -- we ranked the

8 area in terms of high density -- relatively high density

9 moose areas versus low density. So we talked to people
10 about where would you expect to see moose and if they
11 expected to see a moose in our area we considered that as

12 a high density area.

13 And that is used in -- 1in a statistics
14 part of -- of the survey design, but we consulted heavily
15 with that. Because this was the first time that we -- we

16 did this, there's a lot of areas we didn't have

17 information.

18 We -- we benefited from the bison survey
19 that was occurring here every -- every couple of vyears.
20 We took some -- when they do the bison survey they also
21 do -- they see mcoose and sco we were able to get the

22 habitat associated with that. Because we couldn't get,
23 from people, information from every grid cell to classify
24 it as high density or low density, we -- we relied also

25 on the vegetation classification, you know. So we used
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1 that and -- to help us.

2 Then we needed to sample that and -- oh,

3 and this is just toc show some of the habitat. This would
4 be more or less fairly good moose habitat. It's flat

5 here, there's some feed and this is -- you can see the

6 mocse tracks here, the willows and open areas, so —— as

7 opposed to maybe another area of the Canadian Shield that
8 is fairly rocky, the lakes have abrupt shorelines; less

9 food for -- for -- for moose. And so we take that in

10 consideration when we do a survey and when we =-- we were
11 selecting grid cells to sample.
12 This is what -- the cells that we sample.
13 There was over eleven hundred (1,100) grid cells in that
14 whole area; that whole area is 17,000 square kilometres.
15 And so we sampled & hundred and twenty (120) of these
16 grid cells. And each grid cell is 16 square kilometres.

17 Basically 4 kilometres by 4 kilometres.

18 But what we do is we -- we go out with a
19 plane and we -- we survey the area. We do complete

20 coverage. So we -- and I'll show you another slide with
21 that. TIf there's a moose in that grid cell, we expect to
22 see it. And so we have extensive overlap in our flying

23 to see moose.
24 And here's an example here I'll show in

25 the next slide here. This is a grid cell, this box.
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1 Okay, here's another one. We're flying along in the

2 plane -- this is our flight track recorded by GPS -- and
3 we go back and forth, back and forth maybe about 400

4 metres apart and if we see a moose then weé plot it.

5 Here is a weigh point where there's a

6 moose. In this case it's just outside of our grid. We

7 record that; that's important if it's inside the grid or
8 outside the grid for -- because we're sampling.
9 So anyway these are details that we do in

10 the moose survey and here's another dot here where there
11 —-— We saw a moose. But we get complete coverage and then
12 we can extrapclate that whole area. And -- and this is
13 what we did. We had two (2) planes going out, we had

14 observers from all communities. Here we had pecople from
15 the Tlicho. We had here -- why we - we had Tlicho. We
16 had Lutsel K'e, Yellowknives Dene and the Metis. So we
17 tried to involve everybody that we can because we knew

18 everybody had interest in moose. These are actually all
19 the names of the participants that we used over the few
20 days that we did this back in March 2004.

21 Here's some of the results. Again, it was
22 just over eleven hundred (1,100) cells that —-- of the

23 area of interesﬁ; 17,000 square kilometres. We surveyed
24 just over 10 percent of that, about 10 percent. We only

25 saw thirty-three {(33) moose. Bull -- eight (8) bulls,
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sixteen (16) cows and we could classify them all, and

nine (9) calves. That turned into a ratio of fifty (50)
bulis to a hundred (100) cows which is fairly reasonable.
And fifty (56) calves per hundred (100} cows was
reasonable as well,

We also -- when we're flying, we're going
between grid cells, we also see other animals too. We're
not -- we also look out then too and we record what we
see. S0 there was another twenty-nine grid cells that we
did see animals and if you add all those up we saw sixty-
eight (68) moose.

We have to be careful in how we
incorporate this information because the grid cell was
not completely covered. We happen to see one (1) --
there could be more on that grid cell, so you have to be
careful of how you bring that in to the analysis. But
sometimes the ratios are valid and again, we saw a very
high ratio of bulls to cows and the calves -- calf to cow
ratio was -- was very high. You know, if we have
anything more than forty (40) calves per cow, that's
good.

We had the =-- three (3) instances of
twinning in the.Taigas Shield, so I was pleased to see
that. But again, I have very little to compare to

because this is the first time this has been decne this
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way. So it would be very useful to do another one and we

can then compare.

This is high; the bulls to cows. It was
done in March and sometimes, you know, the bulls have
dropped their antlers by then and so it's sometimes
difficult to classify them. So, it's conceivable that
some bulls may have been classified as -- or some cows
may have been classified as bulls. Sometimes the moose
is bedded and they don't get up, you know, so you're

relying on secondary characteristics. Usually they get

up and we -- we can take a look.
Here is just more results. I -- I just
put them -- all the results in here now -- or from all

the cells. And just calculating a density, 1f we look at
the sixty-eight (68) moose and in the area that we've
covered then it converts to about almost three (3) moosa
per a 100 sgquare kilometre and that's fairly low. In the
territories it can range from one (1) to seventeen (17)
moose per 100 square kilometres. The highest is in Isle
Royale in == in Michigan there's, like, one {1) -- one
{1} or two (2) mcose for per every sguare kilometre. So
it gets huge.

So, you know, the moose density here is —-
is relatively low, but there's some hot spots as people

probably know. You can go from -- check out different
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areas, not see a moose, but then you go to some areas and

there's -- there's lots. And we heard that too from the
Drybones Bay camp. Gros Cap for instance, you know, is
an important area for -- for moose, and of course Moose
Bay and -- and those areas as well.

Just for reference, the Taigas Plain,
moose —-- Taigas Plain ecozone where we did the other
survey, with SIMP (phonetic) funds, was four {4) moose
per 100 square kilometres. So the Taigas Plain is -- is
a -—- we expected that -- 1s a better area for moose.

Since that year, 2003/2004, we also
initiated a community moose monitoring program. We --— we
adopted that from the Yukon. We thought it was a very
good idea to ~-- to help the community help us monitor
moose because out department, remember, is monitoring
research -- or monitoring wildlife and doing research in
a co-management setting and we can't do these moose
surveys every year.

And sc we have this moose monitoring
program where we have a form that pecople pick up at he
beginning of September or early for when they go out
moose hunting and -- or just out on the and they see
moose. They can provide us with information on what
numbers did they see and if they can age and sex them,

that heips us. And that can help us get calf survival.
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Then you also get ratios cn bulls to cow and calves to

cows. So that can certainly help there.

Eere's just some of the results from that
-- the community moose survey response. We had initial
success or -- with twenty (20) participants so far, with
a hundred and eight (108} observations. And we had a --
a hundred (100) forms at the time so we had -- given out.
So twenty (20) -- twenty (20} of them came back, so 20
percent returned. Fewer participants the following year,
unfortunately and that does effect our interpretation.

It picked up again the following year and we are hopeful

that this year the -- all the other results aren't in
yel, but hopefully there's a -~ there will be good
participation.

This will be hard tTo see. You'll —-
here's Great Slave Lake here, and there's some dots
unfortunately, that just show where the sightings that
people have told us are moose. 8o it's not just in the
area of interest, it -- it goes beyond it, but I wanted
to put this out because there are many dots of moose
sightings here again from the community in the area of
interest.

And again, they did provide some
information on the bull, cows, and calves, and -- and the

aging of them, and so we can get sex ratios from the
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1 adults and bulls and the calves. But this complicates

2 things too, because there is just showing nine (2

3 participants in that year, and so that —-- that has to be
4 taken into consideration.
5 So hopefully this continues and we can get

6 some more trend information. Here's the trend so far

7 with that information with the community input; the

8 bulls, and the cows, and the calves.

9 The other thing I have initiated is a
10 wildlife sighting form, because people are out there way
11 more than I can ever be and a -- I -- I -- I'm interested
12 in this information, so I have this people that -- that
13 if people see something and they want to report it, I

14 welcome it and I enter it. And so, they just initiated
15 this now.
16 I just made these up in -- in January.

17 T've sent them out to aircraft companies, and outfitters,
18 and other people, and still doing so right now as I meet

15 them. And so it's just to get some more information out

20 there,
21 This came to mind again, also, a few years
22 agoc when I actually saw from the -- I think it was the

23 proponent's wildlife sightings list; they had saw a
24 coyote in the area and so I wanted to capture that.

25 So just in summary then, we have a -- we
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did a moose survey back in March 2004 that provided some

baseline information for this Taiga Shield ecozone.

I think a followup moose survey would be
needed, and I propose one (1) for this coming November.
The fall is best, if I can. I couldn't do that last --
in 2003, I guess, or 2004, but I'm hoping to do it in the
fall, because that will help with the classification.

A2nd I'm -- I'm hopeful that the community moose
monitoring program continues.

I indicated that barren-ground caribou are
-- are occasional visitors in the winter; it depends on
their range that particular year. And that the fur
bearer information we have is mostly limited to the

harvest and sighting records so far. Thank you.

QUESTION PERIOD:

THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you, Dean, for
your presentation. I noticed that there are some
interested parties who had left, so I'll just ask if
there's any interested parties who have a question:;
that's the way I'm going to do it. But I'1l ask the
developers first.

MR LAURENCE STEPHENSON: No.

THE CHAIRPERSCHN: So if I don't have any

show of interest from the interested parties who are
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left.

Okay, go ahead, Sheryl, from North Slave
Metis Alliance.

MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: Sheryl speaking for
North Slave Metis Alliance. Dean, from =- from this
information that you've presented, is this baseline
information against which you might be able to measure
changes in behaviour or numbers of moose?

MR. DEAN CLUFF: Dean Cluff. Yes, that's
the —-- that's the hope in it, specifically for the —- for
the -- for the moose survey it was —-- it's considered
baseline informaticn, and we'd like to do that again, but
we're also hoping that the -- the community base -- the

community based monitoring continues that trend.

The -- the caribou information is -- is
considered baseline, as well. It was a —- it -- the
purpose of it is to look at them -- the overall movements

of the herd, so it's not designed to see 1if cne (1) —-
one (1) aspect is causing disturbance to another. 5o
it's just general movements cof -- of a herd, and herd
identity.

The fur bearer information, we have very
little informaﬁion except for the harvest and we —-- we
have to rely on =-- well, we -- we rely on other people to

help us. There's always more to do and we're always
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1 looking for suggestions and -- and partnerships to -- to

2 do more so we're not limited that way.

3 MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: How much more

4 information would you need in order to idéentify effects
5 of a project?

6 MR. DEAN CLUFE: Dean Cluff. Well, it

7 could be -- range from ncne, like no more, to much more.
8 It will depend on the project. It will depend on —-- on
9 the questions.
10 If you're trying to address impact over a

11 large area you might have to do some more studies. One

12 (1} of the things we can also do is, depending on what

13 information gaps there are, we can go to the -- the

14 literature or to other peoplie and -- and get information.
15 It may not be specific to the Northwest Territories but

16 it may be good enough recognizing that, you know, there

17 could be a small change.

13 Sc -- and then you can do some what we
19 call sensitivity analysis and -- and various modelling
20 exercises and -- and if you see that some parameter that

21 you don't have specific information on is nct good

22 enough, then you can do a study and -- and get that
23 information locally. So that's always possible.

24 So it'll depend on the species. It'll

25 depend on the collection of species 1f we're interested
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in -- in not just the impact of one (1) species and also

the area involved.

MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: I'm just asking —-—
it's Sheryl from the NSMA again. I'm wondering about the
methodology. Is the -- can you identify moose habitat
units from Taiga Plains and then use them on the Shield?
Is there a -- a useful ranking of habkitat from one (1)
area to the other?

MR. DEAN CLUFE: Ng, that's -- that's a
very good question and we were concerned about that but

one (1) of the big things, a key component for moose

habitat is =-- is deciduous component. That's the trees
that drop their leaves every =-- every winter.
So depending on the -- the amount of that

habitat, that's a very good predictor of where moose will
be. But just relying on -- on the vegetation
classification by a satellite has its problems and -- and
we recognize that.

And for instance as a rule, an area that's
identified as -just ice or water, you know, so it'll be
frozen in the wintertime is generally not normally a good
habitat but again -- and so we had some -- some cells
that were classified as low quality habitat based —-
because it was mostly water but it turned out that of

course that is shoreline and -- and moose are often along
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the shoreline. And so it turned out to be goocd habitat.

Se you can't just rely on that and that's
why we alsc wanted o get information from pecple and --
and other sightings.

So to answer your guestion there were some
habitat variables from the Taiga Plain that we could
transfer to the Taiga Shieid but it -~ it's not perfect
and even if we had -- even if the twe (2) areas were
identical there still is issues or concerns we have to
deal with habitat classification.

Now that we've done this survey we can re-
stratify this area into high density and low density
based con our results so far. Since then we've -- we've
seen moose. We've got more sightings from people, more
flights, more other surveys even for other -- you know,
for caribou and we see moose and we record that.

So we have a lot more information that we
can now reclassify the landscape if you will and -~ and
it's always an iterative process where we can improve our
information.

So I guess what I'm saying is the next
survey will -- will start out even better.

MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: Would this kind of
information give you enough knowledge to enable you to

suggest mitigations for -~ would you be able to actually
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1 identify impacts well enough to suggest a mitigation?

2 MR. DEAN CLUFE: Dean Cluff. Well, for

3 this project we'%e heard before, and from David

4 Livingstone specifically and I would agree that this

5 specific development proposal, both of them combined,

6 will not, in my view, have any adverse impacts,

7 especially if anything is mitigated.

8 And I had asked the question earlier about
9 waste management and so that would be the most direct
10 impact right now. As long as the garbage management 1is -
11 - is dealt with to avoid not only bear conflicts,
12 potentially, but also other fur bearers and I mentioned

13 specifically wolverine, but there could be the foxes and

14 -~ and other animals too.
15 So if that is dealt with and waste water -
16 - s0 iLf there's a proper waste management plan then that

17 will go a long ways to mitigating any adverse effects.
18 Now in terms of moose, it was pointed out that moose

18 calve in the area and it -- that's mostly in -- probably
20 in May. We don't have any specific information, but I
21 have the information frcom the pecple that have been out
22 there and so that will be an important time to avoid.

23 .And my understanding is that the -- the
24 proposal -- the development activity will not occur at

25 that time. There seems to be some seasonal movements of
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1 wolves ~-- sorry, of mocose. So -- and moose have the

2 capability of -- of moving away from a -- a local

3 disturbance. There was mention before of recreational

4 activity and there -- hunting and harvesting would be a -
5 - a concern from a population point of view for moose.
6 And any increase in access could -- could

7 affect that and so that would be a concern. So i1f
8 there's more winter roads in an area or something or the
9 landscape 1s opening up more then that can have an effect

10 on moose populations.

11 MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: I noticed on your

12 graph —--

13 THE CHAIRFPERSON: Sheryl, 1f I can

14 interrupt. We may have other people who have gquestions

15 and we are kind of pressed for time so I could allow the
16 last question, but you have already asked about five (5).
17 So I will allow, but that will be the last one.

18 MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: I'll try and combine
19 my last two (2) questions. I noticed that your graph

20 showed a declining trend, so I was wondering if you could
21 comment about whether it was significant and whether is
22 might indicate & cumulative effect?

23 MR. DEAN CLUF¥: Dean Cluff. Is that the
24 graph you're referring to?

25 MS. SHERYL GRIEVE: Yeah.
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MR. DEAN CLUFF: No, I don't think we can

interpret much from that yet. It's just basically three
(3) points, you know, it's not much of a trend, probably
the minimum required to identify a trend. - For that to be
the case you'd have to have, you know, very extreme
situations. 8Sc I den't think we have that.

In this situation in the middle that's the
-- that's the year that there was only the nine (9)
participants, sc that is & -- does affect the
interpretaticn a lot. S¢ I -- I can't make any
interpretations from this data right now.

Well, except tc say that -- that the -- in
general the -- the ratics are =-- are =-- are, I think, in
terms of bulls and cows, there are fairly reascnable --
are good, indicating some healthy populations.

So the —-- there's nothing to worry about
right now at -- from this information, but what will be
most telling will be ancther survey to see if that --
changes have occurred because the advantage of another
aerial survey is that is covers a huge -- a better -- a
bigger area.

You saw from the map though that -- that
some of these lbcations are throughout the area, but a
survey does get into a -- a -- considers the whole area

in a snapshot in time.
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THE CHAIRPERSOQON: I am just going to ask

if other interested parties had any questions for Dean.
Go ahead, Yellowknife.

MR. LOUIE AZZOLINI: Louie Azzolini with
the Yellowknives Dene First Nation. I just stepped out a
moment ago and spoke with Mr., Sundberg and he said that
that slide that you had where all the collared calves, I
believe, there -- they are collared calves, I think, or
are they collared males and females? I don't know.

But he said that the bulls remain --
there's abun -- were in abundance of bull -- bulls down
in the Zigzag Lake area and in around there as well. So
does that one {l) slide represent where the caribou all
are or do you -- were there only collared calves there?
Cows?

MR. DEAN CLUFF: Dean Cluff. Yeah. Our
department has -- has only radio collared cows, caribou
cows in the Bathurst herd, okay? I mean, we've -- we've
collared —-- other people have collared caribou in other
herds and -- and bulls have been inveolved, but for the
Bathurst herd only caribou cows are -- have been
collared.

Sc that's -- and the reason for that was
again to identify the =~ the calving grounds and the

movement of the -- of the herds and -- and the timing for
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the -- the calving grounds. And it's the -- the cows
that go tc the -- the calving grounds and -- which was of
interest.

As many pecople know bulls ~- caribou bulls

segregate the cows and calves. And bulls segregate so
the bulls are -- are often out in -- in so-called
bachelor herds in the wintertime. They all come together

during the rut which is usually around the third week in

October,

So after that then they separate. And so
definitely you can see bulls in -- in many areas. This
is just representing -- these dots here are just

representing caribou cows.

I've heard of people seeing caribou in the
Lutsel K'e area in July and there doesn't seem to be too
many woodland caribou there so it could even be bulls
that are hanging back so there are always sightings of
animals, specific bulls, in perhaps odd places or away
from the bulk of the -- of the herd proper.

MR. LOUIE AZZOLINI: Not so much a
guestion but Mr. Cluff has verified what Mr. Sundberg
indicated is that the male bulls in the wintertime when
this project would be occurring are -- are found in the
vicinity of -- at Zigzag Lake and that the females may

not be there but the —-- that there are caribou there.

DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800~663-4915 www.Lscript.

com



Page 277
1 Thank you.

2

3 (BRIEF PAUSE)

4

5 THE CHAIRPERSON: I'Ll just ask if any

6 other interested parties had any guestions. If not I'm

7 just going to go -- ckay, Rachel.

8 MS. RACHEL CRAPEAU: I want to say that

9 ENR was good to help design studies, because before 2003
10 when I asked about animal information along the north

11 shore and along the shore towards Talthelei Narrows and
12 White Beach Point area how much moose or caribou in these
13 areas; they didn't really have any answers.

14 And we needed to find out some information
15 on -- on the movement of the -- the moose migration but
16 then alsc we also needed information on what's happening
17 with the -- the population of geese that used to flock in
18 these areas in the springtime.

19 And so we asked Dean Cluff and Ernie
20 Campbell back then to help us gather information and the
21 Elders were interested in this work. That's why we have
22 this information now, except that two (2) times that
23 those survey sheets went around I wasn't told that we did
24 the survey last year; we're going to do it again this

25 year; can you pass these sheets around. That didn't
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happen so maybe that's why you only got nine (9) peocple

whe participated the following year and a smaller number
the next year.

So I'm very interested in centinuing this
work because the Elders always talk about the -- plenty
of moose and caribou and that's why we did a caribou hunt
in Desperation area around that way, for our community.
And that was a really good hunt because cur hunters even
managed to get as much meat that was needed for our
people and we had approximately eleven hundred (1,100)
mouths to feed but we managed to feed as much as we could
and that was a very good hunt. Thank you.

THE CHATIRPERSON: I'm just going to ask
the Beoard Staff and Board Members if they have any
guestions,

MR. ALAN EHRLICH: I know it's getting
late. I'll keep this brief. I only ask because this is a
very important subject and we've heard from the
Yellowknives the importance of wildlife in the area,
traditional uses.

One {1) of the statements that Dean has

just made was that -- it was a very broad statement --
this project will not have an impact on -- these projects
will not have an impact on caribou -- on moose. And I --

I would like to clarify what you mean, so that we
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understand you properly. Are you saying -- first of all,

are you saying that these two (2) projects on a project
specific basis will not effect moose populations?

MR. DEAN CLUFF: Dean Cluff. Yes.
Basically 1f there's some claims with twenty-one (21)
drill holes and & one (i) person camp -- or a one (1)
camp with six (6) people that aren't hunting, then --
then that's not golng to have an adverse impact on moose
populaticns.

Where I was being cautious was —-- is -- 1is
the support structure, or the infrastructure, if there's
going to be lots of roads or -- or other -- a lot of your
helicopter traffic, then can start getting into
disturbance at certain times, but it seems like that is
not going to happen with =- in -- in this window of time
for this -- for this permitting. We can then revisit
this in the go-around should they be successful.

But as it's stated now, I -- I don't
believe there'll be any significant impacts that can't be
mitigated.

MR. ALAN EHRLICH: Thanks. Sc no
significant impacts from these two (2) projects,
specifically on moose populations.

The other thing that I -- I'm wondering

what -- it sounds to me like what you are not saying
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bazsed on what you just said about access, it would be a

mistake tc interpret from what you just as -- that access
plus all other activities, plus recreational hunting,
snow machining, and that kind of thing wiil not have an
effect on moose distribution.

In other words, that was not your point,
was it?

MR. ALAN EHRLICH: Well, I don't have any
specific information to comment on that. We don't have -
- there's a lot of information that is lacking, you know,
we don't have a detailed harvest information. We don't
know when it's occurring.

So there -~ there's that aspect I can't --
but it has the potential if -- if there's increased
traffic, and increased harvesting it has the potential to
locally effect mocose. We're not going to see the
extinction of moose in the North Slave, and they can
recover if -- in a short period of time, but it still

could have an impact.

But I don't think it's going to -- we're
not going to see that in this -- in this period of time,
within the -- like this five (5) year window.

MR. DEAN CLUFF: Yes, I mean, the thing
is the Board does have a mandate toc == to look at

cumulative matters, including all of the other human
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1 activities in combination with these two (2)

2 developments.

3 So what I've just heard you say is that,

4 it may effect moose distribution or movement, because you
5 said they're -- wvulnerable to -- they -- they move based
6 on sound, but -- but not an impact on what you said,

7 moose extinction, or it's not going to change the

8 population in the long-term. And if I've got that wrong

9 I assume you'll -- you'll tell me.

10 MR. DEAN CLUFF: Dean Cluff. No, I mean,
11 that's —-- that's basically correct. I would interpret

12 that as correct. Moose are -- are potentially wvulnerable
13 because in the wintertime they =-- they do have a very,

14 relatively small area. With caribou they're -- they're
15 coming in one (1) winter and =-- and they may move around,

16 but then next winter it's a whole new picture.
17 With moose they're going tc still be

18 there, and if you know the location of a moose, in

19 January you could go back a few -- a few weeks later and
20 it's probably -- could still be there. And so it has

21 potential impact. So we may not -- would want to put

22 locations of moose out, for instance, like we've may do
23 for caribou, or we used to. So there's —- there's that

24 concern.

25 When I was on the meose survey, and I did
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1 fly around the Gros Cap area, and I -- and I saw

2 snowmobile trails. People are going out there checking
3 it out, or just passing by, or maybe even hunting, just

4 from the pattern of -- of the snowmobile trails.

5 But in that particular day I saw seven ({7}
6 mcose right there, so even though there was snowmocbile

7 activity, there were still moose. But again, if that was
8 to continue for a long periocd of time, then eventually

9 you might get those moose, so they -- there is some
10 tolerance to some disturbance.
11 THE CHAIRPERSON: Alan, if I can
12 interrupt. If you can keep your question brief, because
13 we still have Board members that need to ask questions,
14 and we have one (1) more presentation to do, and people
15 are getting very tired. So if you guys can keep your

16 guestions and answers very brief, that would be helpiul.
17 MR. ALAN EHRLICH: And I'11l -- I'll cut

18 myself off. Thank you.

19 THE CHAIRPERSON: Okay then. Board

20 members...?

21 MR. RICHARD EDJERICON: Thank you, Madam
22 Chair. Just quickly. With —-- thank you for your

23 presentation, it's a very good presentation.
24 I'm just wondering that -- in that area

25 that you're talking about, in Drybones Bay area where the
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proponents are proposing to do the -- the drill sites and
so on, what I don't see is trap lines and -- and cabins
and -- and all that stuff.

I'm wondering, can you provide to the
Board at a later date that information so that we could
have it in front of us, teoc, as well. So that we could
take a look at who's in that area. Thank you.

MR. DEAN CLUFE: Dean Cluff. Well, there
is that map of the -- the routes that I showed earlier on
that's basically the Yellowknives Dene information.

My understanding was back in -- in the
previous review that that information was requested and -
- and it was provided, so some of that -- it -- the Board
may already have. I also recall that last time, that --
our department maintains a values at risk database and
that was provided as -- as well.

So that might have the historical

information prior to the Board up and running, but since

then the Board might have the -- all the relevant
information since -- since then. I'm -- but again, if —-
if not, we can certainly provide it if we -- 'cause we

have this values at risk that the forest management
people use for fire programs that we -- that has been
provided in the past and we can do sc again.

THE CHAIRPERSON: John Ondrack...?
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i MR. JOHN ONDRACK: Thanks, Dean. John

2 Ondrack here, Board member. Just a couple of things

3 quite quickly.

4 I'd like to thank the -- the folks that

5 you helped you bring together the information. There are
6 a couple of maps here in this presentation that I

7 consider quite sensitive information and we'll be talking
8 to our staff about perhaps suppressing the first two (2)
9 slides. I'm concerned about opportunistic hunting.

10 With that in mind and based on the -- your
11 presentation, I know that the -- the opportun --
12 opportunistic hunting for non-Aboriginals ends January
13 31st. It might be something to recognize because when

14 those trails when they're opened up, they still couldn't

15 be used by hunters legally anyway.

16 And just the last comment being the trails
17 seem to be the -- the biggest risk that exists from this
18 development and -- and minimizing those. Would you say
1% is a fair observation? Minimizing those would minimize

20 virtually all risk?

21 MR. DEAN CLUFF: Dean Cluff. I woulid
22 agree that limiting, if you could somehow, that the use
23 of the trails, that has also been a concern. We've --
24 we've heard that, that people are on these -- on these

25 trails and there's trap lines.
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1 And it =~- it also, I'm told, an -~ an
2 offence for people to tamper with trap lines. I ~- I
3 don't know if that's occcurring or not, but ~-- but, again,

4 people are using these for a variety of reasons whether

5 it's hunting or just travelling, just -- just to go
6 camping or for -- or as a trap line.
7 So that -- all that was indicated to me

8 was these are trails that the Yellowknife Dene have used.
9 So I don't know the exact purpose of that. There is -—- I
10 would just though there is the winter road aspect, you
11 know, 'cause peocople can hunt just in the bays from the
12 winter road, so they don't necessarily have to go onto
13 the trails. So there -- there is that -- that potentizl
14 as well.
15 MR. JOHN ONDRACK: Thank you. I was
16 simply concerned that I'm skilled enough that I could
17 find every one of these and use them. And I'm really
18 happy that you reminded me of the trap lines that are
19 being potentially destroyed out there. Thanks very much.
20 THE CHAIRPERSCN: Any further questions
21 from the Board? Thank you, Dean, for your presentaticn.
22 I would just like to remind the next
23 presenter. I heard it is going to be a ten (10) minute
24 presentation. I am very sorry that you are the last

25 speaker and people are getting very tired, so if you can
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1 keep it to the point and to the topic, that would great.

2 Thank you.

4 PRESENTATION BY ENVIRONMENT CANADA:

5 MS. IVY STONE: Good afternoon, everyocne.
6 My name is Ivy Stone and I'm with Environment Canada in

7 Yellowknife.

8 I do recognize that it's been a long day

9 for everyone and I will try my very best to be efficient.
10 I certainly will be more than ten (10) minutes but

11 hopefully less than twenty (20).

12 First off I would like to thank the Board
13 for providing an invitation to present here today. I

14 trust that some of the information I will give will be

15 useful to the Board.
16 This afternoon I'm going to speak fairly
17 generally about the mandate roles and responsibilities of
18 Environment Canada. I will mention various pieces of

19 legislation that Envircnment Canada administers and
20 specifically the four (4) pieces that have some
21 applicability to these two (2) proposed projects.
22 And secondly, I will speak about any
23 potential concerns that Environment Canada has for these
24 twoe (2) proposed projects and what some examples of

25 appropriate mitigative actions could be.
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1 So there is a piece of federal legislation

2 called the Department of the Environment Act and this is
3 what provides Environment Canada with gereral
4 responsibility for environmental management and
5 protection. The Department's obligatiocns include matters
6 dealing with the preservation and enhancement of the
7 quality of the naturzal environment in addition to dealing
8 with matters of certain renewable -- renewable resources
9 such as migratory birds.
10 I'm going a little faster than I normally
11 would here. And thirdly, Environment Canada also deals
12 with issues relative to weather and climate, so
13 meteorology.
14 With respect Lo the environmental
15 assessment process Environment Canada sees this process
16 as a critical component of sustainabie development. It
17 provides a defined opportunity as we are witnessing today
18 for the consideration of environmental impacts for any
19 proposed project.
20 So on this slide I've listed eight (8)
21 pieces of legislation that Environment Canada
22 administers. Please note that four (4) of these have
23 some applicability to the == the two (2) proposed
24 projects and I will be speaking in a little bit more

25 detail about those in the next few slides.
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1 The first —-- the first Act i1s CEPA, the

2 Canadian Environmental Protection Act. CEPA goes back to
3 1999. It includes provisions for establishing national

4 environmental quality guidelines and objectives. It also
5 has provisions for toxic substances management, for

6 environmental guality monitoring as well as ocean

7 disposal.

8 CEPA also has the authority to require

9 emergency plans for toxic or other hazardous substances,

10 ckay, and these environmental emergency plans must cover

11 issues such as prevention, preparedness, response, and
12 recovery.
13 So for example,s when Environment Canada

14 requests a proponent to prepare a spill contiingency plan

15 it is the authority of CEPA that -- that requires them o
16 do so.
17 The other point I wanted to make about

18 CEPA is that it is CEPA, in addition to the Fisheries

19 Act, that empowers Environment Canada's emergency and

20 enforcement officers to do -- to do their jobs.

21 The next piece of legislation is the

22 Fisheries Act and specifically Environment Canada 1is

23 responsible for Section 36(3) of the Fisheries Act which
24 essentially prohibits the deposit into fish-bearing

25 waters of substances that are considered harmful or
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deleteriocus to fish.

There is a legal definition for
deleterious substance in the Act. It's a very broad
interpretation and essentially it includes any substance
with a potentially harmful chemical, physical, or
biological effect on fish or fish habitat.

The other thing I wanted to mention about
the Fisheries Act is that there are a set of regulations
included, they're called the Metal Mine Effluent
Regulations. And just for information's sake these are
there but they only apply tc an operating or producing
mine. They -- they do not apply to exploraticn-stage
projects such as these two (2) proposed projects.

The next piece of legislation I wanted to
mention is the Migratory Birds Convention Act and the
Migratory Birds Regulations. These are both administered
by the Canadian Wildlife Service which is a branch of
Environment Canada and we do have an office here in
Yellowknife.

Essentially in the environmental
assessment process Environment Canada will provide expert
advice focussing primarily on identifying potential
adverse effects to migratory bird populations and -- and
their habitats and will then suggest appropriate measures

te mitigate those effects.

DIGI-TRAN INC, 1-8006-663-4915 www.Lscript.com




Page 280
1 There are two (2) paragraphs from the

2 Regulations that are fairly important that I -- I want to
3 briefly mention. One (1) of them is paragraph €{a) which

4 states that:

5 "No one shall destroy or disturb the

6 nests or eggs of migratory birxds."

7 And the second one, paragraph 35(1)} states
8 that:

9 "No person shall deposit cor permit to

10 be depcsited oil, oil wastes, or any

11 other substance harmful to migratory

12 birds in any waters or in any area
13 frequented by migratory birds."

14 So these are two (2) key statements from -
15 - from these Regulations.
16 Okay. The fourth piece of legislation I

17 wanted to mentiocn is the Species at Risk Act or SARA.

18 SARA was fully implemented in 2004, and with its

19 impiementation any projects that require an environmental
20 assessment under federal law and that are likely to

21 affect a listed species or its critical habitat need to
22 identify the adverse effects and if the project proceeds,
23 steps must be taken to avoid or lessen those effects and
24 to monitor them.

25 And the last point there is that the
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project plan must respect recovery strategies as well as

action or management plans for those listed species.

To -- to view the full text of these
legislations there are some websites that you can visit
and I'1l just leave that up there for two (2) seconds and
on we go.

So a guick summary then. These are the
four (4) pieces of legislation with some applicability to
these projects.

Okay. On this slide I've identified some
potential concerns that Environment Canada has for these
proposed projects and I'll address each one (1) and then
suggest some appropriate mitigative actlons.

With respect to the safe transport,
storage, disposal of fuel and/or hazardous material, from
Environment Canada's perspective some appropriate
mitigative actions would be to have an appropriate spill
contingency plan in place, spill reporting procedures as
well.

There are a number of standard best
management practices we'd recommend that include such
things as having lined and bermed fuel storage areas,
using drip pans when refuelling and such -- fairly
standard industry besi management practices.

With respect to the second item,
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1 appropriate sump siting, this relates the establishment

2 of an on-site camp and whether there will be an on-land

3 grey water sump associated with that camp. And typically
4 Environment Canada's recommendation here is that this

5 type of sump be located a minimum distance of 30 metres

6 from the high water mark of any water body and located in
7 such a way that the contents cannot enter into a water

8 body. So that would be appropriate mitigation.

9 The third item deals with drill waste

10 produced from the drilling program. It is Environment

11 Canada's understanding that drill waste produced from on-
12 ice drilling will be removed to Yellowknife and disposed
13 of appropriately. This is fine.

14 With respect to on-land drilling, again it
15 is Environment Canada's understanding that the cuttings
16 would be deposited intc a depression far removed from any
17 water body, again such that the contents cannot enter
18 into -- into any water body. And this, as well, would be
19 appropriate mitigation.
20 With respect to on-ice storage, this is
21 simply best management practice. We -- we discourage any
22 long-term on-ice storage, particularly as spring thaw
23 approaches for.obvious reasons.
24 Some other potential concerns identified

25 by Environment Canada deals with migratory birds. And
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1 it's their understanding that most of this work will be

2 carried out in the winter months when migratory birds
3 will not be in the area, so this is ncet a problem.
4 For any non-winter activities such as -- I
5 believe there was some mention of geophysical surveys in
& spring and summer -- again, our general recommendation is
7 avoldance of any nesting birds or any brooding
8 activities. So we reccmmend that the developers be aware
9 of their lccations.
10 And I would just mention toc that the key
11 period for migratory birds in the Drybones area would =--
12 would extend from about the beginning of May until mid to
13 late July depending on the species.
14 The second item deals with winter ice road
15 commissioning. And our concern here is that if the
16 winter road or if there are winter road segments going
17 over land that when they are decommissioned that excess
18 sediment and silt do not make their way into water
19 bodies, streams and such. This would be a physical
20 effect that could potentially harm fish or fish habitat.
21 With respect tc the demobilization of
22 onsite camp, agaln our concerns there would be related to
23 the safe transpbrt removal of any fuels or hazardous
24 material as well as the proper waste management from any

25 onsite camp.
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1 And the last item there deals with species

2 at risk and I'm just going to spend a couple of minutes
3 talking about species at risk. In this area, there is
4 potential of encountering a subspecies of Peregrine

5 Falcon. Again, for those activities occurring in the

6 wintertime, this is really not an issue. For any

7 spring/summer activities, our recommendation if this
8 species is encountered is -- is avoidance essentially.
9 I do alsc want to mention two (2) other

10 species at risk that are listed under COSEWIC. And I
11 believe Dean mentioned this organization. It is an

12 independent body that -- that monitors species at risk.
13 The two (2) species I'm referring to are the Rusty

14 Blackbird and the wolverine western population.

15 The difference with being on COSEWIC
16 verses SARA is that there's -~ there's no legal
17 obligation to —-- to list adverse effects, but it is
18 considered best management -- excuse me -- best

19 management practices.

20 So, again, winter activities should not

21 affect either of these two (2) bird species. The other
22 comment I would make concerning these three (3) species
23 at risk is that the GNWT is actually -- or has the lead
24 management responsibility for all three (3) species in --

25 in the Northwest Territories,
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1 So to wrap up - I think I'm doing well

2 with time - initial comments on these two (2) proposed

3 projects were submitted to the MacKenzie Valley Land and
4 Water Board in December 2004. And essentially, based on
5 the information provided to Environment Canada and

& provided that appropriate planning and mitigation

7 practices are in place, Environment Canada does not

8 foresee any significant environmental effects from these
9 projects. However, I would add that if -- if additional
10 information, or new information is presented we would

11 certainly take that in to account.

12 And finally, some contact information. If
13 anyone has any gquestions about what was presented here

14 today, or about other areas that Environment Canada is

15 involved in, please don't hesitate to contact myself or
16 Mike. And if we can't respond, we'll certainly point you
17 in the righi directions.

18 Thank you very much, and if you have any
19 questions I'll be happy to take them.

20

21 QUESTION PERIOD:

22 THE CHAIRPERSON: We'll have a question
23 period. Developers...? Interested of parties...? None?
24 I'11 just move on to the Board staff.

25 Rachel...?
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MS. RACHEL CRAPEAU: The hearing -- the

last hearing in 2003, when we were talking about cuttings

from drilling I -~ I distinctly remember hearing that the
cuttings were -- were to be gathered and taken into town
of Yellowknife, not to be left out on the ground or -- oOr

a hole dug in the ground, put in, covered, and buried.
So why the suggestion to -- to put the cuttings in -- in
depressions in the ground?

MS. IVY STONE: It's —-- it's my
understanding that drill cuttings from the on-ice
drilling will be taken into Yellowknife and disposed of
there. It is alsco my understanding that drill cuttings
from land-base drilling will be left on -- on the land in
a -~ in a depression removed from water bodies.
Developers can correct me if I'm wrong there.

MR. GREG MCKILLOP: That assumption is
correct.

MS., RACHEL CRAPEAU: Could we, maybe on
another day talk about this more because there's some

things that are a concern to us.

The surveys that -- that you mentioned --
I guess it's -- it's going to be the surveys where they
take equipment out in the helicopters, when -- when you

mentioned that I didn't really get the full details of

it.
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1 What did you mean? Like springtime and

2 you didn't see no problems and if they didn't fly -- was
3 there a certain height, or -- or place, area, for the

4 birds.

5 MS. IVY STONE: Okay. You're referring

6 to flight activities in spring, summer, and how they

7 effect migratory birds? Okay.

8 Again it's -- it's an -- it's my

9 understanding that the majority of the helicopter based
10 drilling will occur in the winter months, February,
11 March. If this is the case then we -- we don't have

12 issues, because there simply weon't be any migratory birds
13 in the area in those wither months when the helicopters

14 will be operating.

15 Howewver, Lf there are activities in the
le spring and summer that involve aircraft, and there was no
17 indication that there will be, but if there are we do

18 have flight restrictions in terms of point-to-point

19 flight altitudes, and just a number of fairly general

20 mitigative recommendations that we make with respect to
21 aircraft and migratory birds.

22 MS. RACHEL CRAPEAU: I need to also

23 request the information on the flights; altitude and all
24 that just in case birds are effected.

25 The other one, when you mentioned the
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three (3) -- is it the ducks that you named, or -- or

what birds were -- were you talking about, and -- and
what do they look like, because you have mentioned three
(3) -- three (3) -- three ({3) species regarding the
species at risk info.

MS. IVY STONE: The two (2) birds I

mentioned were the Peregrine Falcon subspecies Anatum.

It's -- it's a bird of prey. I'm not a visual person nor
am I —— I a birder so I -- I can't really describe it to
you accurately, but they're -- you can find images on the

internet or in bird books.

The other one is the Rusty Blackbird and
it has long been considered a -- a pest species, so --
and not really considered a significant game bird, like
migratory birds, but in =~ last year, I believe, at this
time it was listed by COSEWIC. And again, it's a very
simple looking blackbird.

What I can do is refer you tc one of my
coclleagues at the Canadian Wildlife Service. Those are
the experts in migratory birds and those are the people
that I rely on a lot to provide information with respect
to migratory birds.

MS. RACHEL CRAPEAU: Peregrine and the
Rusty Blackbird; cne (1) more name?

MS. IVY STONE: Sorry. The third species
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1 was the wolverine western population. And that is a

2 COSEWIC listed species. It's not -- it's not a SARA
3 listed species.
4 MS. RACHEL CRAPEAU: I just want to

5 mention something of interest. A lot of our hunters when
o they go out in the spring and the summer and -- and

7 egpecially when the ice is starting to melt, they mention

8 that they don't hear the -- the Cwas (phonetic) that much
9 anymore. There used to be lots of that -- that duck.

10 And lately they've noticed the differences in -- in the
11 speciles of birds arriving and not arriving around

12 Drybones Bay area.

13 That's why I was kind cof interested in

14 your list of names versus maybe we can share our list of
15 names of birds that we're interested in recording in --
16 in these areas. That's all -- that's all the questions I
17 had. Thank you.

18 THE CHAIRPERSON: I am just going to

i8 pause for a mement. T know that cne of my staff has sent
20 me a note saying that the developers had a 7:30 flight

21 and whether we can wrap it up by 6:30. And I kncw this,
22 by my time, it is 6:30. I do not think it is going to

23 happen. I am just saying that because there is still

24 pecple here who —-—- we will just have to -- we are almost

25 done. We will try to have to complete it otherwise we
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1 will have to start this again, all over again.

2 So I am just going to continue. Just to
3 let you know, I do not think we can make that target. I
4 was asked whether there was other questiohs from

5 interested parties. Now I am just going to go on to the

6 Board then. I mean, to the staff and the Board.

7
8 {BRIEEF PAUSE)

G
16 THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you for your

11 presentation.
12 MS., IVY STONE: You're welcome. A

13 pleasure.

14

15 (BRIEF PAUSE)

i6

17 THE CHAIRPERSON: We are just talking

18 about, in terms of wrapping this up. We usually allow
1% members of the public whether they want to make a

20 presentation and statement. If you can keep it brief
21 that would be gcod.

22 ‘The other thing that we are proposing

23 pecause of time is that usually we do closing statement
24 by interested parties but we can also have those at the

25 end of the closing of the record, so that can be sent to
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us at that time, if that's all right.

So I'11 just give the members of the
public any presentation or statement that they want to
make.

MR. BRIAN SUNDBERG: I picked up this
package at Mackenzie Impact Review Board because it was
on %igzag Lake but they showed a target on Campbell Lake.
I was just wondering why they say Zigzag and they show a
target -- a drill site cn Campbell Lake.

MR. LAURENCE STEPHENSON: Because it's at
the east end of Zigzag Lake.

MR. BRIAN SUNDBERG: It shows in the
original report that it was on Campbell Lake; the red dot

was on Campbell.

MR. LAURENCE STEPHENSON: On all -- on
all my maps it's got it at the east end. I =-- I had
pictures yesterday that showed where the -- where the

area was right at the end of Zigzag Lake.
MR. BRIAN SUNDBERG: Anybody got a

pictuzre?

(BRIEF PAUSE)

MR. BRIAN SUNDBERG: Well, I went over 1t

with you, didn't I and --
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1 MR. JOHN ONDRACK: Excuse me, I did take

2 a look. It could be something to do with the way it was

3 rendered. The dot -- often overlays render improperly on
4 -- on a picture and it -=- it might be an undertaking of

5 yours to confirm where -- where it indeed is because my

6 view is Campbell Lake. I know the area.

7 MR. LAURENCE STEPHENSON: Yeah, the --

8 the -- if you go to the SID site on the Northwest

) Territories it has the claim number mapped and

10 unfortunately I had it on there but -- and -- and it is
11 definitely at the east end of Zigzag Lake and the -- it's
12 the Northwest Territories, the INAC site for SID.
13 It's a SID viewer and it's -- it's —- I

14 don't know if the INAC people are here but they -- they

15 would know more of the site but it's -- it has all the

16 claims on it and -- and it's -- the claim number is -- is
17 there and it shows exactly where -- where it 1s and it's
18 on Zigzag Lake and the -- the claim number and

19 everything like that.

20

21 (BRIEF PAUSE)

22

23 MR. LAURENCE STEPHENSON: Yeah, I'11 -
24 we'll -- we'll print them -- well, I don't know. I'm --
25 I've not figured out how to print a map off that -- that
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1 yet but I can -- oh, okay. Greg ==~ Glen can do -- or

2 Greg can do it, yeah. Ckay. We'll send a map --

3 official map.

4

5 ——— UNDERTAKING NO. 3: Developer to provide Board

6 with a map confirming the

7 site on Zigzag Lake.

8

9 MR. BRIAN SUNDBERG: One (1) more thing.

10 You mentioned that everything would be choppered in to

11 these locations, the -- the drilling and everything and
12 the drills would be turning twenty-four (24) hours a day:
13 is that correct?

14 MR. LAURENCE STEPHENSON: That's correct.
15 MR. BRIAN SUNDBERG: And February, what
16 is your flying times in February? If they're going to be
17 turning twenty-four (24) hours a day I don't believe you
18 can get crews in there for twelve (12} hour shifts.

15 MR. LAURENCE STEPHENSON: I think we've -
20 - we've had gqguite a bit of success with drilling in -- in
21 the past. In 2003, I know we were drilling in February.
22 One (1) of the projects that I was partially responsible
23 was drilling in.February and they were flying in and

24 back. They had -~ they made provisions.

25 That was part of our reason for suggesting
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a camp. We would take advantage of the -- of the -- the

weather 6f the areas for -- closer to Mcose Bay for the -
- for the drilling to be done by -- during the first
parts of February and when the -- the light improved in
March we would be drilling the areas using a helicopter.

MR. BRIAN SUNDBERG: You mentioned
temporary camps. Is there going to be a permanent camp
somewhere?

MR. LAURENCE STEPHENSON: No.
{BRIELI PAUSE)

MR. BRIAN SUNDBERG: That's all I got.
THE CHAIRPERSON: I'll just continue with

other members c¢f the public.
{THROUGH INTERPRETER INTC ENGLISH)

ELDER ALFRED BATLLANGEON: Hello. When
you're in this kind of a hearing, you have to ask
questions. This i1s a very complicated issue and -- and
it's alsc complicated because it's on our land. I grew
up here. I grew up near Jennejohn Lake.

There was houses built in 1941 there and

within -~ and there was another house that was there,
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1 built before I was -~ I was born which is burned —-- which

2 burned down since. But I am a hunter and a trapper. 1

3 am & hunter and trapper by trade. I also worked with dog
4 team and alsc used snowshoes to travel the land.

5 In 1973 -- I used the dog team until 1973
& and then skidoo came. I thought, what is that? But now,
7 today -~ when I was younger -- when I was young man

8 around 1967, I went to Thelon River to trap. From here

9 to Hay River we took —-- it took us four (4) days. It was

10 quite a distance using a dog team.

11 That's why we, as Dene people, know the
12 land and you have to respect our -- our words. If you
13 want to work on the -- on the land, you have to

14 communicate with us. We would like that. But if you

15 don't and you ignore us and proceed to work, you can't do

16 that.

17 In 1800 a treaty was made with Emi

138 {phonetic) Drygeese in Fort Resoclution and he died in

19 1902 -~ Suzie Drygeese -- and then Treaty 8 came -- was -
20 - was made. What he said at the time when he claimed a

21 territory, at that time he was friends with Monfwi who

22 also made a treaty for Dogribs.

23 From here they used tc use birchbark

24 canoe. At that time there was no motor. That's how they

25 lived and worked. They used fto travel from here fto the
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barren land using birchbark cance. They work hard. You

don't respect those history -- that kind of a history
that they have here. It seems like you have no idea of
what the pecple have went through in the past and how our
parents raised us. We still respect and hold on to our
culture and traditicn.

I have attended a lot of meetings since
then. In 1976, Charlie mentioned this, there was --
Indian Brotherhocod was established in '75 1n Fitzgerald,
and I've been involved with these issues since then.
There has been a lot of Chiefs since then, but none of
them are here now that were involved at that time.

But you, as newcomers, and us Dene people
and then a treaty was made. We made -- we made an
agreement s¢ that we can live together in harmony, but
it's not -- that's not the way 1t is teoday. It seems
like things have changed.

If you have an issue, you should come to
our community in Dettah and meet with us and when you
meet with us, all of us Dene people, the ycung people,
the hunters and trappers, our wives and daughters would
be there. But in the future, they're going to have to
take care of their land -- the land. They're not going
to become white, they are going to be Dene people who are

goling to live off the land.
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1 I never went to scheocl. I -- I can't

2 read. I don't know what this -- it says on this paper at
3 all, but when you talk about traditional knowledge it's

4 all in my mind. I know all the traditionél knowledge. I
5 remember everything.

o This is Joe MacKenzie's daughter that is -
7 - as a chairperson. I used to travel with him to the

8 barren land. That's how people used to work and respect

2 one another. Without skidecc -- without using skidoos.
10 Today, this Hearing here, you're talking
11 about our land that's going to be -- that -- that they

12 want to work on. I'm very concerned about that because I
13 grew up in that area. If you don't -- if you have never
14 worked on the land then you have nothing to say, but if
15 you have worked on the land and lived on the land, you
16 have something to say because you know the land.

17 So this Hearing here, I cannot agree with
18 this development that -- the developers that are asking
19 for a permit to work on the land. I cannot agree with
20 it. All the board members cn -- all the board members,
21 you have to listen to the people, all our people.

22 If the pecople agree with the developers
23 then may it be, but all this area here, there's a lot of
24 -- of old mines, but we've never gained one penny Zfrom

25 them, even from the Giant Mines here. They have nothing
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-- they have taken out all the nat -- the resources and

left, gone, which is not good.

So in the future, I think in our -- I
think we should have a second meeting or hearing. T
would like to know what you think, what is your —-- what
do you think about an -- another hearing in the future?

I am now seventy-one (71) years oid. I
was born in 1935. When Giant was established I was born.
In 1934, one year ahead -- before I was born, the mine
was established and since then they have destroyed and
contaminated a large part of our land and that is not
right.

So what I'm saying, I'm -- I really -- I'm
really concerned about what I'm going to say. My heart
just cries every time I think about how much the land is
being contaminated and the amount of resources --
economic resources that are being taken from our land,
but that -- but in the process it is -- it is ruining our
land, our livelihocod. What is going to happen to us in
the future? Once all the land -- all our land is -- is
ruinad, what will happen? What are we going to live
with, or by?

But now == and we just, alsc, heard about
this machine that fell into the water. TIf it's so heavy,

and it's loaded with that amount of -- of weight, why is
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1 it on the ice road in the first place? Today in the --

2 and for the past ten (10} years the ice has not been

3 getting any thick -- any thicker. So if it's so heavy

4 and it's carrying that much weight, why is it —-- was

5 travelling cn the ice anyway?

3 And is this machine going to stay in the
7 water for a long time? A lot of Elders are very

8 concerned about -- about it still being in the water,

9 which I'm sure is effecting the -- all of the fish and
10 wildlife -- fish -- fish food.
11 In the past our parent -- our ancestors
12 and our people used birch bark -- yes, we have, but I

13 know that most people think because of that we don't know
14 anything, we -- we're not very well educated.
15 But we're not, we know our land. When we
16 seée a poor person or somebody that needs help, we go and
17 see them, and we talk to them, and we communicate -- try
18 to help them, but you guys don't do that, you don't come
19 to our community and talk to us. And you are asking us
20 that -- you're asking that you want to put a mine in our

21 land. That's not right.

22 If Qou meet a person -- if -- if T go to
23 your land -=- how about -- how would you like it if I just
24 slept in your house, and then just tried -- used your

25 roads and used your area without asking you?
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1 So in the future, our land, if 1t is in

2 the ruin, what is going to happen to the wildlife?

3 What's going to happen to the beavers, and the -- and the
4 moose, and caribou? I don't think it's géing to be very
5 geed. And I'm very concerned about those wildlife.

6 But you white people work with =-- for

7 governments, or different companies, and industries, and

8 once you make your -- your money, ycu're gone, but you're
9 not here just -- do you want to help the native people.
10 You have to think -- we -- you have to

11 think about everything in the future for a long time what

12 may happen -- may happen, or may not, before you make a
13 decision. So the -- I have -- although some people talk
14 at the -- agree, or make a good plan, it -- it always

15 changes. And within the month they change their agenda.

16 There's me and my nephew here. So next
17 time we have -- I think or -- I would like o request, if
18 I can, to have another hearing sc that we can set the

19 record right, so that we can listen to each other, and
20 communicate properly, but it's up to the Board.
21 1 know Charlie Snowshoe, he comes from

22 Fort McPherson and I've attended a few meetings with him

23 before, so he understands. He =-- he knows a lot of -- of
24 our people -- I also know a lot of people from attending
25 meetings -- other meetings, too.
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So I would just like to suggest that if we

have a next meeting, that the meeting be in Dettah, so
that our people in the community would -- would listen
and also make presentation on their behalf so you really
hear what they have to say. But for myself I don't want
any development in that area because it's my land and I
love that land and I want to keep that land for the next
hundred (100) years for our children to come.

Se we live with the land. We live -- the
land is what keeps us alive, us Dene people. We'd «- we
-—- us Dene people don't have hundreds and thousands of
money in the banks -- in the bank accountis or we have
bank accounts, so this is like our bank and you have to
listen to us why this is so important. And when we start
listening to one another we could understand different
issues that are so dear to us.

So it is now almost seven o'clock p.m. and
I'm really thankful to hear everybody's presentation,

concerns, and different political groups that have lssues

with —-- concerning this project.

So we —-- us people that live in that area,
we're called Lay Wis Che (phonetic). We are the -- the
boss of those —-- that area because we are protected under

the treaty rights of that area. So I would like you to

listen to us.
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Sc I weould like to know what the Board

thinks about the next Hearing in the future so that we
could set the record in our community, but here we can't
make that decision. I -- I know that ouf land is going
to be ruined, so I'm not going to say yes, maybe once in
Dettah or twice. So we can -- we can -- so that we can
communicate -- have a better communication going.

And there's one (1) portage towards --
from where development is -- that is where the
development's going to take place but you cannot send --
call us or send us fax in order to communicate. You have
to come, sit down, and talk to us.

We Dene people are -- we work on the land.

I'm seventy-one {71} years old but I can still work on

the land, make -- sleep on the land, make a fire. I can
-— I can still do that, that's -- that's the way we are,
My brother, Joseph -- Joseph Mackenzie, I went to the

barren land with him. That's the way we work. That's
the way we are.

So, today, what's going to happen? What
do you think? We -~ we cannot agree with the developers
now, so I would like to know if we can have another
hearing in the future in Dettah.

I would like to know what the Board thinks

but now I know that everybody is going to be going back
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1 to their designated areas so -- and we have lost a lot of

2 Elders now because they're all -- it's been a long day
3 and they're tired.

4 Some of them wanted to also talk at the
5 end of the day but they have left, so on their behalf I
6 thank you very much for sitting here and listening to

7 this Hearing. So maybe we can have another hearing. I

8 know I'm nct the cnly one but a lot of Eiders want
2 another hearing in the future -- or a meeting.
10 Yesterday we had a lot of -- we only had

11 vegetables served to us but today we had sandwich meat

12 and some cheese which was -- I was very pleased with

13 today, so I'd just like to say thank you.

14 So that's what I have to say, but I have a
15 question on the floor about a hearing that could take

16 place in the future. So, you know, you have to really

17 discuss this issue thoroughly before any kind of an

18 agreement is going to take place. Masi. Thank you.

19

20 (INTERPRETATION CONCLUDED)

21

22 THE CHAIRPERSON: Masi. I know that

23 people are getting tired, but I know that there's been
24 people hanging around all day long wanting to speak, so

25 I'm going to allow it.
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1 MS. KATHLEEN DAHL: T'd like to introduce

2 myself. I'm Kathleen Dahl. You're looking at the great,

3 great grandniece of Suzie Drygeese. He i1s my

4 grandfather. He is the one that thought about me and my

5 relative and my family around me that he signed the

6 treaty. And I'd -- and I'd like to acknowledge him

7 because today I am happy.

8 I do not want anything to happen to the

9 area that the Elders are talking about. I do not want to
10 be falling apart, but spiritually it has, and I'm trying
11 to build it.

12 Giant Mine =-- that mine, my grandfather

13 found that mine. His promise has been broken. When my
14 father was alive, he has talked tc us numerous time about
15 his father and him finding Giant Mine.
16 When my grandfather was talking Dogrib and
17 he had an interpreter, that interpreter didn't explain a
18 lot. The agreement was -- when my father was young and
195 his sisters and brothers were older than him, they
20 repeatedly informed him the agreement was ten (10) cents
21 out of a dollar. Today, you're looking at me, I have not
22 received one penny.
23 ‘When my father passed away two (2) years
24 age, he only received five hundred ($500) dollars and his

25 brother and sisters. After that, today, they have not
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1 received anything. His brothers and sisters are alive.

2 So, I'm trying to be very calm but

3 emotionally it hurts because if you're sitting in my

4 situation, let's see how strong you are. .Because I tell
5 you, if any ways it effects you personally in your

6 growth, in your home, someone comes into your house and

7 destroy your personal spiritual, it is unacceptable and

8 hard to explain.

9 I want to tell the Board consider the

10 amount of Elders we have. They want to protect the land
11 just like you want to protect your children and your

12 grandchildren. Money is the bottom line. Money will not
13 make me happy because I know I have a value and I respect
14 the value I have.

15 T was raised in Wool Bay. I have fond

16 memories. Rachel and I are relatives. We all have fond
17 memories. Today, her and I are sitting here without mom
18 and dad, but I tell you our heart will not be broken.
19 our land will not be destroyed because we have unclies and
20 aunts, the grave site is not claim yet. We don't know
21 most of them where they are.
22 ‘I ask you one (1) guesticn. How would you
23 feel if you're under -- lying down one of my —-— beside my
24 grandfather or my aunties and uncles. Would you like to

25 be disturbed? I don't think so.
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And also I want you to know, a year ago

there was caribou and my son brought caribou home and
that was beside, nearby Drybone Bay. So when they said
this only herd there's hardly any caribou; No. He
brought the caribou home. S0 when you sit here and
listen to the pecple or actually the fact, the
experience, we are the one tTo be listened to.

IT'm -- I'm very sorry to hear that people
just come to our land and pushing us aside. It's like we
don't exist, we don't have feelings. Our sprit --
spiritual growth means nothing. That's how I feel. Ve
are a very important person and very unigue in our own
experience that we have.

I am honcured to be Suzie Drygeese
granddaughter. I am honoured to be Michael Sangris
granddaughter that -- that didn't follow his promise.
Giant mine.

No matter how many years has gone by, we
never receive any money. I'm still able to speak. I'm
still able to carry my pride. I have value, that's my
strength and if you destroy, think about this; How would
you feel if you were in my shoes and the Elder's shoes
and their concerns.

We are addressing because we love our land

and this is who we are. We are the land of —- the land
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1 of our people. Masi Cho.

2 THE CHAIRPERSCN: Any further

3 presentation or comments, or statements by members of

4 public?

5 MS. RACHEL CRAFPEAU: Rachel Crapeau from
6 the Yellowknives Dene First Nation. From the first day
7 taking notes and from meeting with the Elders the day

8 before coming here vyesterday, I realized that we would

9 have a lot of information that we needed to -- to share.
10 and I'm not sure right now if it's with the companies,
11 but we need to get together with INAC, DIAND, revisit

12 these consultation issues. Also talk to board members
13 because some of ocur information got used and we presented
14 map —-- a map.

15 And there's mixed feelings and -- and --
16 and the feelings that are mixed with people who talk

17 together. People are being mislead and being told that
18 this land is your land and you should fight for it and
19 ask for billions, never mind millions. And I was just
20 thinking about the time when my sister, Helen Toby, told
21 me that Dave Smith went tc see my mother. I can't
22 remember if it was late 70s, or 80s, and offered her
23 money, because she was in the family of Drybones, who

24 lived out in the Drybone Bay. She never took it.

25 And I feel for Kathy's father who didn't
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1 really didn't gain from Giant, because I heard her father

2 tell me that his dad had staked a claim, and they held on
3 to that claim all night to make sure that nobody would
4 take it from them. What's the, you know, sense of trying
5 to gain financially if -- if you're just going to lose in
& the end? That's how people feel.
7 And also, I realize that we're getting to
8 the point where we really need to sit across people. We
9 have a lot of information and I told Dévid that we had
10 information that we were collecting, but on the one (1)
11 hand I'm ready to give it to him so that we can use this
12 information, and share, and work on land use, and yet I'm
13 being held back by my Chiefs because those are treaty
14 entitlement negotiation information and you shall not
15 share.
16 S50 I'm being pulled in a different
17 direction. And where does that leave me at this table,
18 in this forum unable to help ocur -- ourselves when we
19 could. We're at an impasse, or we're at a crossrceads,
20 and we have to make a choice. And for today, and
21 yvesterday from listening to people and when -- when we
22 were looking at the information, we still need more
23 information. I'm not prepared to give the mining company
24 no meeting, not now.

25 It's just not this company, or the other
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companies, because in one (1) year we have four hundred

fifty (450) people -- companies who asked for permission
to use the land, and we answered all those applications.
They all want meeting with the -- with us; too. But —-

but could we do four hundred fifty (450) meetings?

I'm sure that's possible, but give us a
break here, we need money to do those meetings. We need
to be able to sort out detalls of information on how
we're going to share this information. We're getting our
people ready to go out on the land and do monitoring.

We've got guys -- scme of the guys who
were here yesterday and today who went out to check out
projects out on the land to see what's going on. Alfred
participated in some of these projects monitoring out on
the land last winter, tco. We're willing to do all this
work, but it's going to take tons and tons of money,
which we don't have.

And we were ready to get it into
exploratory exploraticn or memorandum of understandings
with companies to come toc an agreement where we would do
work together. Where this land environment office hires
the archeclogist, not you Mr. Company, but us, because
he's going tc be working with our -- our -- cur Elders.
And all the information that we get will be put in a

report, and it will say, Consolidated Gold Win
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1 archeological study for that claim block area.

2 and that book will be part of your company
3 asset. It's worth money, but for it's for that claim --
4 claim block only.

5 We were ready to do all this work, but

6 things have changed on us, and we have to meet, like

7 Alfred said, amongst ourselves, and we have to sort

8 things out.

9 and I would like to share a lot more

10 information, but it seems that we started a really moose
11 surveying studies, we got caribou information gathering
12 study started at White Beach Point. I didn't know that

13 the game wardens from years ago didn't gather all this

14 information, they were just carrying it around in their
15 head.

i6 They were just like the old fLimers

17 travelling with my father and just go and -- Joe Charlo

18 and all these people travelling with him everywhere.

19 They shared the information by talking and -- and

20 travelling with each other.

21 Archie Mandeville who was a game warden,
22 worked with a game warden, travelled with my dad way out
23 the barren land and knew exactly everything that was

24 going on. But that information was not in studies or

25 paper.
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1 And we needed something on paper and we

pA noticed that we had to put all this information on paper

3 in the last six (6) years since the interest in Drybone

4 Bay, the shoreline lands all the way to Taltheleil where

5 we marked our graves.

6 All this, these lands, instantly people

7 just interested in -- in taking the land and doing

8 something with it.

9 In 2005, I went to the prospectors' and

10 developers' conference in Toronto. I was in == I found
11 it so interesting that a lot of the people who were
12 meeting with us in -- in Dettah or in N'Dilo were at that
13 conference and I was thinking, geez, you know, like, did
14 they find something? You know, like, how come they're

15 hanging around in the financial section of the conference
16 trying to wheel and deal and get somebody to -- to buy

17 shares into their company and —- and help them develop

18 themselves further?
19 - And —-- and before we could get a handle on
20 -- on anything that's going on amendments are being asked
21 for and then they're bulk sampling and then we're being
22 told that this.development is an advance exploration and
23 you, YKDFN, shall not touch it.
24 vou can't do nothing about it because it's

25 going to be a mine and if you want to have anything to do
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1 with it, go to meetings. Yeah, but we don't get much out

2 0f these meetings it seems and I'm hoping that this

3 picture will change.

4 And the guestions that we —-- we had is not
5 —- was not really that -- that many but the -- the

6 concerns totally outweigh any -- any guestions because of
7 —— of our land use and how our people are trying to sneak
8 back into their -- their lake where their cabins are

9 because they want to hide their trail so nobody can
10 discover their trail to their -- to their cabin.
11 And a year —-— the last two (2) years I
12 heard a lot of young people, even teenagers, saying, I'm
i3 going to go muskrat hunting. I'm going to go set some
14 traps because I found out that muskrat pelt is five

15 dollars ($%) and I also found out that people will buy
16 the meat for seven dollars {$7) or ten dollars {$10) .
17 Boy, I'm going to be rich.
18 The meat was worth more than the pelt, so
19 they were talking about going muskrat trapping. And I
20 thought, oh, good. This is great. We've got young
21 people going out. And they figured that they could do
22 this around Duck Lake and the areas towards all this
23 activity is happening, especially around Drybone area but
24 if they find that too many people are on their trail

25 they're not going to bother. Why -- why bother?
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1 And the other one is how are we going to

2 1ive? All our animals are being chased elsewhere. We'd
3 better do better work on our moose survey to find out

4 exactly where the moose 1is moving to. We took a picture
5 of two (2} moose on an island at MacKay Lake; that's not
6 in Drybone Bay or -- or in our area right around here.

7 That's in the barren land. Maybe they're all moving

8 there, too much activity in our area.

9 Isadorre said to repeat this gquestion, Who
10 gave you permission to work in this area? Who is the

11 boss of this land that give you that permission? The

12 only boss we know is us.
13 And the other one is I wanted to correct
14 Greg. He said that he can't go boating -- you shouldn't

15 go boating up until after Christmas, and I was thinking
16 oh, that's funny. What he meant was don't go skidooing
17 along the shoreline. Don't hug the shoreline all the way
18 up to Drybones Bay and beyond until after December or

19 you're going to be boating. And some relatives of ours
20 from Lutsel K'e found that out.

21 It's not everybody -- not every Dene knows
22 those —-- knows these lands as -- as well as our people,
23 so ask guestions, we'll help.

24 2nd I got really upset and I didn't want

25 to sit here yesterday and I don't want to listen to any
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more meetings. But I sat because I just had the little -

_ little bit of hope that we can all help each other out
somehow.

and I would like companies'not to -- to go
on TV saying that in India, in BC, in Ontario we —- we
get a permit just like that. B3o what? That's over
there. This is Dene land that you're talking about.
Chief Drygeese were alive he'd hurt you so bad. ©Not only
him, my grandfather, too. I'm not as mean speaking as
those people and they know how to cut to the heart.

But when Judy mentioned my mother I felt
as though -- where's Helen? She was here last time at
the last meeting. She helped us. But I'm losing my
sister. So what? I think we have a big family still.
Got relatives in Rae. They can support us. Lutsel K'e
relatives, they can support us. Comatee (phonetic)
relatives can support us. It was a big Drybone clan and
it's still big and the children are finding out who they
are. We can all help each other. We can support each
other.

That's what I expected from people from
Deninu Kue, but that didn't happen. Last hearing the
same thing too. I thought we were going to get support
from people in the community; non-Dene support. If they

want access let's sit down and talk and sort it all out.
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1 Enough of this. But that didn't help then either. The

2 support never came.
3 I'm wondering if anybody really wants to
4 support the Yellowknives Dene at all. We're being

5 totally inundated by land use requests and every single

6 one of these guys want meetings pefore they apply for a

7 permit. At this point, I don't know if I can do a

8 meeting before they apply for a permit, and then they

9 turn around and put all their information in their permit
10 and say okay, review it again.

11 That means I have to pull a whole bunch

12 more people to look at their application again. I cannot
13 do a meeting every week on land use applications.

14 There's got to be a better way.

15 And let's sort our the -- the details of
16 consultation. It really needs to be worked out. Steve
17 Fllis mentioned consultation. That needs to be sorted

18 out with the Chiefs. I cannct handle that kind of

15 consultation. I wish for the days in 1996 when there was

20 not that many land use applications and not many

21 environmental assessment public hearings or panel

22 hearings or any mining company knock on -- knocking on
23 your —-- your door.

24 But this is getting to be a little bit

25 ridiculous and if I get pushed a little bit too far, I'm
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going to end up laughing my head off more than I should

and people will wonder where I'm going and coming from.
And I don't want to go there either, sco just let me know
how we can help each other. Thank you.

THE CHAIRPERSON: I'm kind of afraid to
ask if there's any more people who will speak, but just
in fairness because I know our Elders getting tired and
everybody is getting tired, so I don't know if -- I'm not
sure with the young lady sitting there whether you were
wanting to say something because you are sitting in a --
okay.

MR. ABBY FARRAGE: May I ask for just one
(1) minute on the floor before T go —-

THE CHAIRPERSON: Okay.

MR. ABRY FARRAGE: -— 1if you don't mind?

It's been a great experience coming here
and listening. We have entrusted people -- we are a
public company. I —-- we manage people's money and we
manage people getting together also. We do have our
meetings. We are heavily regulated.

We've been touched here what's happening.
We only applied -- we're trying to do a joint venture
here, a partnership. We want to understand everything
you're going through, what you are deoing here and that's

why we are here. We've had previous experience before
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through our partnerships in the area where we've drilled

and we've done things.

Cur exploration that we're talking about
right now, in our opinion, we thought this is the window.
We applied and it's a process so we are going to be
meeting, we will be consulting, we will come here for a
weaek 1if we have to, sit down and talk with every
individual. But once we have laid down what we are --
how, you know, how —-- how we are proceeding with this,
there was no intentions here whatsocever —- I mean, we're
coming here to be partners together. We're not here to
be developers one side or trying to take land or doing
anything else.

We thought we were coming here to do
business and be partners. And we're going to be -- the
developers and the people that's working with us and then
-- and then the First Nations, I think we are closer than
Ottawa or anywhere else because we're going to be working
together and if we are successful, we are successful
tegether. If not, we have spent time together.

So I -- I mean, we feel that we've been --
as if we are intruders. We're not trying to be
intruders. We'fe here to be -- to establish a
partnership and we are prepared to bend backwards.

There's precedent for mining, there's precedent for
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1 everything else; we are the 21st century, we know what's

2 right, what's wrong. We will do everything in our

3 capability to adapt, learn and see how we can do things

4 together and I will put that in writing.

5 We will come here if we have to, we will

3 camp with you, and understand what we need to do here.

7 Times -- times are changing, everything is changing.

8 This is the worlid we live in. 3o if you don't mind, I've

9 been here sitting on needles, we do not know, anticipate
10 we were going to be this late. I have a plane to catch
11 in less than half an hour.

12 I don't mean any misrespect (sic) for

13 anybody. Please I do have to leave. If there's anything
14 else I can do, I will do it. I couldn't postpone for

15 tomorrow because we do have a major thing at eight

ie o'clock in the morning. We couldn't even change our

17 plane because there's no plane leaving at the time that
18 we should be.

19 We should've been at the ailrpert at 7:30.
20 I think fifteen (15) minutes, we might still make it, by
21 -- by the car, by cab, and hopefully if we send somebody
22 ahead if they Qould wait ten (10) minutes. I don't know.
23 Again, my apology for the time and we
24 should've anticipated time longer than that. &And if you

25 could get just -- a transcript and I am here on record,
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1 if need be, even tomorrow afternoon I'll come back. We

2 do have engagement we have to be at. We have to attend
3 it. We -- we did not know we were going to be this late.
4 My apology again.

5 And I'm telling you we've been touched.

6 And I'm not talking just being like this. I come from a
7 culture from the middle east where we have -- where

8 Christ was born, where Mohammad descended, where Moses

S cressed desserts, so believe me we feel with people, we
10 know who we are, we know who you are, we're learning.
11 So my apology. I do have to get up. I

12 wish I could shake everybody's hand, but I do have to
13 have to leave. Thank you.

14 THE CHAIRPERSON: For the record, the

15 developers just left, so I am going to close this

16 Hearing. I know, Jimmy Beaulieu you wanted to say
17 something, but you said something the first day. We will
18 keep, you know, the record open so if you want to submit
19 something further, there would probably be a time for

20 that. I am just going tc take just a minute.

21

22 (BRIEF PAUSE)

23

24 THE CHAIRPERSON: Okay. 1I'd just like to

25 thank everyone because our meeting just came to an end.
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1 For all the people who have attended and spoken to us I'd

2 like to thank you. I know that teday was a much longer

3 day but I'd like to thank you for that, particularly

4 those people from the public whe have takén time from

5 Their regular activities to sit with us over the last two
6 {(2) days.

7 The Board received a lot of information

8 from you. It's brought to us in a different ways, from

9 stories of the land as told by Elders to a PowerPoint

10 presentation.

11 The Beoard will now have tc sit together to
12 consider and discuss what we've heard from you as well as
13 to examine the information that we have on public record
14 for the two (2) proposed mineral exploration projects.

15 There are also some important decisions

16 that we have to make as a Board. We first have to decide
17 if we had enough of the kind of information that will

18 permit us to meke a recommendation regarding the fate of
19 the two (2) projects, speaking of what Section 128 of
20 Mackenzie Valley Resource Management Act requires us to
21 do.
22 The Review Board must consider the issues
23 that are within its mandate, then it must fcrward its

24 recommendation to the Minister of Indian and Northern

25 Affairs.
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1 The opinions available to the Review Board

2 includes a recommendation of whether the projects should
3 go ahead with or without conditions or whether the

4 project should not go ahead, however, before that all

5 happens the Review Board must first determine if there's

6 enough evidence available for the Board to make a

7 recommendation regarding the two (2) projects.
8 If the Board believes there's not enough
9 information, we will have the opinion of entering into

10 the second phase of this environmental assessment.

11 The nature of that second phase of the

12 process, if any, will be the sublject of the Board's

13 decision in the very near future. If necessary we may

14 amend the terms of reference to set out our plans for the
15 completion of this proceeding.

16 Should the Bcard simply move into final

17 decisicon making phase, we will have to close the public
18 record. We'll give a notification of at least two (2)

19 weeks before the record closes to allow parties to submit
20 any final materials that they want the Board to consider.
21 If that is the result, you'll hear from the Board on

22 these matters in the coming weeks.

23 I just want to say thank you and one (1)
24 of the things that we had mentioned was that usuaily we

25 have closing comments from developers and from interested
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1 parties. Because we've gone on too late and people were

2 tired and some parties have caught their plane, we are
3 asking that we would like to have written submissions
4 submitted to us but we will keep the parties informed and

5 this will be close to the closing cof the records.

6 S¢ thank you for being here. And I'd like
7 to ask -- have a cleosing prayer by Charlie Snowshoe.
3 MR. CHARLIE SNOWSHOE: I'm going tc say a

9 prayer in my language.
10
11 (CLOSING PRAYER)
12
13 THE CHAIRPERSCN: Masi Cho.
14
15 --- Upon adicurning at 7:30 p.m.
16
17
18 Certified Correct
19
20

21 //\/z/r\d/ Z/W

22 Wendy Wa

23

24

25

DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4515 www.tscript.com



Page 333

A

Ab118:18
abbreviated 253:6
Abby 2:8 40:16,16
122:21,2]1 326:12,15
abide 184:16
ability [1:14 16:15
56:21 145:1 147:11
191:1 215:24 227:14
229:9240:11
able 19:13 63:5 122:20
136:8 145:18 148:8
174:20 190:25 201:2
221:25226:13 245:6
257:24 25921 2687
271:25316:19,20
319:8
abolished 139:3
aboriginal 17:4 21:8
33:1 68:5,6 69:22
78:18 115:24 118:19
118:21 119:6,9
121:15,19,24 138:22
139;2 150:3,7,16
192:19 196:18,22
202:2,13,24 207:12
207:13,24 209:6
210:15224:21,22
226:2,4,7227:12,24
228:17 243:6 244:15
246:14,23 247:11
abrupt 260:8
absence 15:5 17:18
27:7 52:23 53:5
absolute 53:6
absoluately 17:8 19:7
101:21
absorbent 222:25
abun 275:11
abundance 254:4
275:11
abundant 161:22
abundantly 14:9
accept 152:3
acceptability 43:17
acceptable 45:14 46:23
143:24 218:8
accepts 61:11
access 60:8 115:22
141:23 145:23
149:10 165:2,20
273:6 280:1,2 324:25
accessing 57:22
accident 76:21
accidentally 170:11
accommodate 33:5
69:6 78:17 116:10
121:17,18 142:14
accommodated 18:5

152:3,5
accommodating 9:13
152:6
accommedation 62:23
68:10 69:3
accommodations 17:20
accompany 196:5
244:2.3
accorded 181:19
account 246:7 295:11
accounts 311:12,13
accumulative 62:25
accurately 298:10
achieve 201:5
acknowledge 3146
acknowledgement
33:10
act68:3 93.2,3,15,17
99:14,21 106:10
107:21 118:20
160:12 190:20
21716 225:9 287:2
288:1,2,19,22,23
289:3,8,15290:17
330:20
action 12:11 16:22
20:13,18 69:25
218:18291:2
actions 69:23 286:25
291:13,17
active 169:10 209:11
217:15253:22
activities 9:22 10:17
11:112:25 14:25
15:7,14,14 16:25
20:20 34:19 35:9
44:24 58:5,14 71:3
76:2,14 95:11,15,19
96:9,10,15 97:2
101:20,22,22 102:3,3
102:18 103:19,19
107:16,20 112:14
140:12 150;15
151:24 163:20
164:24 165:4 166:3
193:23 229:18 242:3
280:3281:1293:4,8
294:5,7,20 297:6,15
330:5
activity 11:9,13 14:12
38:649:22 56:18,20
57:13 69:14 70:20,25
73:1177:7,8,14
80:21 140:15 141:17
141:20,20,22 145:2
149:17 170:24
217:11,15,20 218:6,7
219:24 226:19
234:15 23513

238:23 245:9,16,18
250:5 258:15,15
272:24 273:4 282:7
322:23 323:8

acts 200:12

actual 24:19 39:3 95:5
96:6 175:16

adamantly 51:4

adapt 328:3

add 45:11 121:3 140:19
146:8,20,21 168:10
170:8 190:19 202:18
237:15,22 23913
262:10 2959

added 140:24 178:21

adding 146:9,23

addition 223:3,3 287:7
288:18

additional 48:17 65:7
145:3 194:1 202:23
295:9

address 32:12 47:18
69:19 72:6 76:24
78:12 89:2,3,11
212:18 216:14
239:13 240:11
269:10291:12

addressed 15:2 32:6,19
44:12,18 45:24 87:25
96:13221:18

addresses 85:18 157:6
257:6

addressing 35:17 53:22
150:5236:18 241:18
316:24

adequate 12:22 15:4
17:20 45:9 46:23,24
145:10 171:7 177:1
232:25233:5

adequately 13:9 26:13
36:14 62:6,7,8 65:6
142:14 152:9

adheres 97:5

adjacent 37:15 83:18
83:19,23 84:2

adjourning 332:15

administered 289:16

administers 93:14
286:19 287:22

administration 116:7

admit 35:23

adopted 264:13

adults 266:1

advance 68:20 156:22
32122

advantage 274:19
304:1

advantages 221.23

Adventures 2:9

adverse 145:5,9 160.7
164:22 194:15 2017
201:8 215:24 218:11
241:9,20 272:6,17
279:8 289:23 290:22
294:17

advice 94:11,14 100:3
102:11 111:10
121:23 246:5,7,8,9
246:11 247:5 289:22

advise 108:7 180:8

advised 65:8 80:16

advisor 230:11

AEMP 74:21

aerial 257.5,5,12,13
274:20

Affairs 25:14 41:12
69:11,12 82:11
103:22 120:22
124:13 147:2 153:20
171:19 330:25

affect 69:22 89:12 95:3
150023 2737 274:9
290:21 294:21]

affidavits 137:16

affirmed 68:8

afraid 49:20 138:22
141;1 149:13 326:5

afternoon 159:24
191:25 192:6 198:2]
231:13 286:5,16
329:1

age 264:24

agencies 76:16 78:22
87:16 103:17,17
105:5 106:18 126:10
223:18,19 225:24
238:2,11

agency 225,25

agenda 8:12 40:7
310:15

agents 69:5

aggressively 256:6

aging 265:25

ago 14:21 50:16 52:6
59:10 61:23 79:25
81:9 82:3 89:8 90:6
129:13,14,18 156:6,6
205:21211:2 255:10
266:22 275:6 314:24
316:1 320:13

agree 15:23,23 54:23
167:1 169:4,7 210:20
272:4 284:22 307:17
307:19,22 310:14
312:21

agreed 52:21 54:18
123:6 173:2,2 197:23
223:20

agreeing 189:14

agreement 42:22 43:2
65:18 68:12,1477:14
77:2578:3 81:23
113:18,21 114:7
139:4 154:18 197:25
198:3,6 206:13
306:15313:18
314:18,20319:20

agreements 81:24
145:22

ahead 52:15 78:11
106:23 113:6 125:25
130:16 144:4 148:15
159:21 185:11 188:3
188:6 190:10 225:5
268:2 275:3 308:9
328:22 331:3,4

aimed 152:6

air 66:9 73:12,19 89:13
222;19 236:24

aireraft 266:17 297:16
207:21

airplanes 141:23

airport328:19

Akaitcho 10:17 14:2
16:6,14 17:18 18:16
19:1,3 20:7 21:10
22:17 23:5 24:16,23
31:14,17 39:9 542
67:6,13,24 68:1,12
68:13,15,17,21,21,25
69:21 70:4,8,9,12
71:15,20,23 72:14,15
72:16 77:3,15 78:1,7
78:17,21 79:24 198:5
244:13

Alan 2:5 37:5,5,21
38:14 43:11 45:2.2
46:1 83:2,2,22 84:8
84:12,20 174:4,4
175:12,23 177:7
212:16,17 213:13
278:16 279:21 280:8
282:11,17

alert214:5

Alfred 49:10 52:2
192:3,6 304:19
319:13 320:7

Alfred's 192:4,10

alia 119:4

alienated 19:5,12

align 201:4

alive311:10 314:14
315:1 324:8

allegation 29:20 211:3

Alliance 2:18 5:21 25:2
40:18 81:17,20 97:22
12Q0:12 123:24

DIGI-TRAN INC.

1-800-663-4913

www.tscript.com




Page 334

128:10 131:21
132:12,14,23 170:2
206:24 207:2 233:13
244:24 268:3,5
allocating 142:6,10
allocation 142:16
allow 38:17 52:15
62:11 107:10 115:23
121:9 167:9 190:9
209:25 273:15,17
300:18 313:25
331:19
allowed 106:8 107:14
137:20 250;13
allowing 74:1 111:18
alluded 207:11
alteration 93:7
alternative 45:18
altitude 297:23
altitudes 297:19
alemni210:12
amazing 255:14
amend 331:14
amendments 321:20
American 14:1,13
19:18 35:18
Americans 138:21
amount 23:2 57:13
73:10 105:10 155:19
217:11 233:14
244:14 270:14
308:16,25 315:10
amounts 73:10
analysis 44:16 112:]1
193:19 197:9 203:6
213:9.10231;19
262:16 269:19
Anatum 298:7
ancestors 67:13 114:24
115:1,7,11,14 135:1
309:11
Andrews 3:24
and/er 291:15
animal 277:10
animals 56:16 115:24
117:5,16 11815
149:11 257:10 262:7
262:10272:14
276:18 323:2
announcement 199:7
199:18
annoyance 217:22
annual 156:3
answer 10:7 11:23,24
12:2 34:1 35:11
52:18 82:1,7 100:12
104:23 106:24 109:4
122:20 146:22
179:25 181:4 189:12

189:13 193:4 201:13
201:13 205:18 206:4
221125 246:19 271:5

answered 58:18 74,7
75:20 101:12 132:17
173:9203:10 319:3

answering 10:1

answers 30:14 52:7
77:11 106:16 231:20
231:20,24 242:1
277:13 282:16

anthropologist 134:16
145:17

anticipate 3289

anticipated 328:24

anticipating 67:4

antlers 263:5

anybody 51:2 80:10
123:18 238:17
239:18 301:19 325:3
328:13

anymore 2999

anyway 34:22 145:9
159:21 261:9 284:15
309:5

anyways 23:21 24:7

apart 139:13 204:2
261:4 314:10

apologies 143:9

apologize 131:15
211:15

apology 328:23 329:4
329:11

apparently 208:25
222:17

APPEARANCES 2:]
3:14:1

appears 191:2 223:13

apples 12:4

applicability 286:21
287:23291:8

application 67:4 74:3
74:11 75:895:18
96:13 241:24 325:12

applications 47:8 63:19
64:20 188:2] 193:19
218:13257:23 319:3
325:13,20

applied 23:5 93:4
208:25326:22 3275

applies 171:4

apply 23:13,17,21
193:18 242:7 289:11
289:12 325:6,8

appreciate31:1 33:10
49:1 58:21 87:1
172:6 182:24 2207
236:9

appreciation 78:25

approach 17:8 27:22
34:21 176:25 1937
218:18

approaches 292:23

appropriate 68;19
95:22 96:17 286:25
289:24 291:13,16,17
292:1,8,19 295:6

appropriated 149:25

appropriately 94:22
292:13

approval 39:3 69:16
107:1 130:13 165:18
177:15,16 180:17

approve 130:24

approved 53:15 78:2

approximate 163:1

approximately 161:15
278:10

April 1:24 156:8
255:21]

aquatics 74,16

arbitrary 36:9,13
46:22

archaeologist 51:21

archeo 180:10

archeological 44:1,23
56:7 60:2 71:24
160:4,12,20,22,25
162:1,7,18 163:6,13
163:23 164:17
167:12,16 168:19
169:3 170:4,8,12
172:7,11,13,15,17,25
173:4,5,13,24 174:2
174:22 176:6,11
178:14 179:4,5,10,17
180:11,15 182:14,25
183:1 184:7,8.24
185:25 186:8 187:19
187:22 188:3,11,19
188:23 189:4,21
190:19,22 198:11
242:19 320:1

archeologist 51:13,15
51:19,20,23 134:17
145:18 159:25
163:16 164:10
166:19,21 176:7
178:24 179:12
180:13 183:4,19
186:19 190:23
203:13 204:6 205:2,6
319:22

archeologists 51:17
56:8 177:25 178:7,13
179:3,14 180:8

archeologist's 177:24

Archie 320:21

area7:8 11:12,13 14;2
14:7,10,20 16:19
17:4,6 18:17,21,22
19:4,18,23 23:20,22
23:24 24:8,14 26:11
27:24 28:1 36:7,12
36:23 37:15 38:22
42:343:19 44:16
46:1947:1,10,11,17
47:17,23,24 48:5,7,8
48:8,23 49:4,23
53:13,14,19,23 54:5
54:6,13,19 55:8,12
55:1356:11 57:24
62:15,18 63:13 65:6
65:9 66:19,20 67:9
67:10,12 68:20,23
69:25 70:15,22 71:10
71:13,18,18,24 72:2
72:6,10 74:18 75:9
75:10,10,12 76:3
77:4 78:14,19 80:3
80:14,17,18,18,21
81:583:6,7,12,14,24
83:25 84:2,7,11 854
85:15,15,15,16 86:9
86:18 87:15,19,20
89:22,24 90:1,4,9,10
90:16,17,20 95:5
99:9 101;23 107:7,12
107:16,21 108:3,16
109:15 110:4,6,11
112:56 114:17 115:8
133:17 134:21
138:15 141:6,12,14
145:2,21 147:10
148:18,20 155:8,12
157:9 160:5 161:11
161:12,14,19 162:3,4
163:5 164:3 165:3
167:3,7,10,18,18
168:18 170:7,9,17,19
172:22 173:14,21
174:9 177:2,4 178:1
180:25 181:3,8,18
183:18,22 184:4,15
185:12,21,22,24
187:19 189:1,15
190:2 198:6,11
199:10 204:13
205:15,18,25 206:1,1
208:2211:14 212:20
212:21,24 213:2,6,12
213:20214:17 216:9
216:16 217:2,9,19,24
218:25219:15,23
220:13,15,20,21,23
226:11 2272 228:11
228:13,17,18 229:5,7

areas 18:25 19:8 22:16

229:10233:12,15,16
233:20,20 234:4,6,8
234:10,21,24 2356
235:14,15,23 2447
249.5,24 250:15
252:1,10,16,17
253:14,22 254:1,4
255:5,6 256:1,2,7
257:14,18 258:4,7.8
258:12,13,14,16,24
258:25 259:4,6,8,11
259:12 260:7,14,14
260:19261:12,23
263:15264:4,10
265:19,21 266:24
26911 270:2,8,19
271:12 272:19 273:8
274:21,23,24 275:12
276:15277:12 2787
278:19 281:14 2821
282:24,25 283:7
290:12 293:3,11
294:3 297:3,13
299:12 301:18 302:6
307:13,23 309:25
311:6,21,23,24 314:9
320:1 322:23 323:6,8
323:10 327:1

23:7,9,17 24:5 38:9
44:19 46:25 47:13,18
49:7 50:7,17,20
55:23,24 56:9,11,17
58:13,14 62:1,10
66:18 80:4 93:24
94:8 95:10,13,16
96:6,22,24 97:3
104:13 105:7,19
110:18,22 117:14,15
118:3,7 142:18
148:23 149:3,4
154:15,19 157:22,23
158:12 161:8,23
162:11,13,16,18
163:1,4,6,9,12,14,15
163:19,24,25 164:2.5
164:6,9,11,13,16,20
165:2,21,24 167:21
167:22 172:12
174:17 175:20,22
176:15,21 183:5
[84:7 186:19 187:15
188:9 189:15 195:14
199:14,20,21 205:12
210:7212:23 239:21
251:18,19,20,23
252:7.9,12,13,16,21
252:25 253:15,15
258:10 259:9,16

DIGI-TRAN INC.

[-800-663-4915

www.tscript.com



Page 335

260:6 264:1,1,5
271:8 276:11 277:13
277:18 291:22
205:14 299:16 304:2
304:5 313:1 322:22

area/Hearne 90:9

area/Wool 90:17

arena 230:22

arises 214:12

arising 33:18

arm 161:8 255:4 258:2

Arnold 3:11 192:17

arose47:6

arranged 250:7

arriving 299:11,11

J| arteries 72:19,20

articulate 207:25
226:13

articulated 246:12

articulately 227:15,20

artifact 179:7,11
184:25 186:24

artifacts 134:5,8
160:13 167:8,13

artificial 198:10

aside 142:18 158:1,1
316:9

asked 10:9,12 15:1
31:533:20111:22
122:19 130:14 249:2
272:8273:16 277:10
277:19 300:4 319:2
321:20

asking 9:21 11:2,7 12:4
64:3 75:4 101:24
155:11 182:8 270:3
307:18 309:19,20,25
332:3

aspect 44:13 268:19
280:13 285:10

aspects 67:2 225:15
230:3 256:17

aspirations 21:3

assembly 79:24 80:1

asserted 68:21

assertion 29:14

assertions 13:8 32:22
32:25

assess 238:11 254:6

assessed 17:19 43:12
83:4 164:9

assessing 238:3 255119
2573

assessment 12:22 15:5
15:6,12,15 16:18
19:17 27:12,14,19
16:1038:961:2
71:25 74:1 88:19,22
88:23 89:21 108:15

134:15 140:4 142:4
143:3 159:25 165:1
165:23 172:22 174:8
174:11 175:9177:6
178:16,21,22 179:23
182:14,17 183:1,2
188:6 196:3 215:16
215:21 218:5 245:24
249:1 250:4 287:15
289:21 290:20
325:21 331:10
assessments [:8 16:19
17:1745:23 71:22
180:2 188:14,16
200:18 213:16
229:23
asset 320:3
assigned 216:1
assignment 157.21
assist 63:12 117:11
145:18,19240:2
associated 49:5 176:2]
241:25252:13
259:22 292:3
Association }56:20
assume 141:17 175:16
185:19 281:9
assuming 87:9 88:4
assumption 34:19
213:3 296:16
assurance 62:21 78:2
239:20
assurances 152:2
attached 135:18 237:12
attachments 135:19
attempt 230:23 239:21
240:7
attempts 158:5
attend 329:2
attended 250:13 306:7
310:22 330:1
attending 310:24
attention 177:16
aftentive 214:17
attest 114:20
attributed 144:23
August 113:16
auntie 203:23
aunties 3135:24
auntie's 204:16
aunts 315:20
authorities 12:16 15:4
18:928:4
authority 288:8,15
authorization 93:8.,9
111:17
Authorizations 107:21
availability 112:2
available 39:4,6,7,11

53:25 54:14 65:11
112:1 125:5 144:13
147:17 172:24
199:24 202:8 216:25
331:1,6

Avalon 14:16

avenues 439

average 175:22

avoid 58:13 149:15
174:3 185:4,17
272:11,22 290:23

avoidance 166:4 293:7
294:8

avoided 166:4

avoiding 111:1

await 200:19

aware 32:14 63:11 81:6
81:10 103:23 156:18
193:9 198:9 199:4
234:3 249:11 293:8

Azzolini 2:15 24:10,11
43:20,21 45:6 65:8
200:4,5,5 203:8
206:20 27544
276:20

a.m 8:140:2,3 65:21,22
92:3,4

B

baby 57:17

bachelor 276:7

back 8:3,20 12:5 19:15
23:1927:11 28:23
40:7,949:9 552 57:8
57:16 59:6 81:7 874
89:21 91:6 98:21,23
99:4 121:6 122:18
126:4 133:11,18
142:13 156:15,15
157:10 182:9 202:16
216:3219:4,10
231:11232:21
244:21 252:6 256:20
261:3,3,20 265:8
267:1276:17 277:20
281:19 283:11 288:2
303:24 312:25
318:13 322:8 329:1

background 144:7
154:11

backing 88:8

backwards 327:24

backyard 49:23 55:23
56:21218:9 234:12

bad 9:14 175:9 219:9
3248

bags 222:19

Bailey 3:3 113:12
121:2,8,11 125:15

126:13 127:1,4
128:15 129:25
131:15

BAILLANGEON
304:19

Balanca 204:12

balance 30:21,23 228:1

balanced 228:22

balcony 57:1

Banaya 203:22 204:20

band 73:7

bank 311:12,13,13

banks311:12

barely 213:12

bark 309:12

barometer 42:10

barrels 146:13

barren 50:11 58:15,16
306:1 307:8 312:18
320:23 323:7

barren-ground 267:10

base 59:2 66:12 114:11
184:2 214:12 268:13

based 16:4,13 17:2
18:4 20:24 27:20
35:9 95:19,23 118:21
137:3 164:17 167:13
189:24,24 194:10
208:9241:7,13 242:7
242:10251:12
254:12 268:14
270:23 271:13 280:1
281:5284:10 295:4
2979

baseline 72:2 184:3
189:15 250:18
257:20 267:2 268:6
268:12,16

basic 52:18

basically 12:18,19
102:17 108:11
140:19 141:6 1499
216:22 256:15
260:17 274:2 279:5
281:11 283:10

basis 36:20 48:3 64:22
93:1 100:6 196:21
279:3

Bathurst 255:24
275:18,21

bay 19:4,4 23:10 50:2,2
50:3,3 57:12,15,18
61:2562:1 67:8
69:24 71:13,18 78:14
78:19 80:21 83:5,7.8
83:10,12,14,15,19,20
§3:21,24 84:2,5,6,10
85:19 90:16,17,20,20
99:9 112:4 114:15

160:5 161:7,12,14
162:4,9,11 163:2,10
163:15,24 173:22
176:21 181:1 186:5
186:13 187:4,11,13
204:4,5,18 218:12
270:13,23 250:8,23
250:24 252:24
253:11 264:3,5
282:25 299:12 304:2
315:15316:3 317:24
321:4 323:6,18

Bayha 1:14 26:6,6
27:1028:11 46:14,15 |
46:15 48:12,13 52:8
53:8 55:1 58:20
86:24,25 8§8:2,7,17
§9:16 104:5,6 105:16
106:20,22 107:5,25
108:10,14 109:6,9
126:1,20,20 127:2,6
159:2,3 182:6 184:5
184:13 185:18 186:2
186:21 187:1 232:17
232:18 233:10 235:9
238:13,25 240:16

bays 23:11 50:2 285:11

BC 238:6,7 324:5

Beach 277:12 320:12

beaches 118:6

bear 115:9 199:8,9
272:11

bearer 267:13 268:22

bearers 252:9 253:17
272:12

bearing 94:1

beating 156:16

Beautieu 135:2,7 136:9 |
329:16

beaver 253:18,25 254:4
254:5,10,11,18

beavers 252:10 254:20
310:3

becoming 213:1

bhedded 263:9

began211:17

beginning 24:24 45:11
59:21264:21 293:12

behalf31:12,21 131:13
136:14 161:34
166:14 192:7 227:16
249:2 311:4 313:5

behaviour 151;1
245:10 268:8

believe 18:2 42:13
45:10 64:21 65:2
112:11 123:4 125:12
129:25 139:9 195:14
206:16 208:21 212:9

DIGI-TRAN INC.

1-800-663-4915

www.tscript.com




Page 336

228:18 248:5 257:17
275:8 279:19 293:5
294:11 298:15
303:17 329:9

believes 331:8

believing 71:4

bend 327:24

beneficial 179:18

benefit 21:24 116:11
116:14 119:18
226:25

benefited 259:18

benefits 238:4

Berger 59:7

bermed 291:22

berry 117:22,22

best 62:14 143:4,20
145:6,8 169:5 189:6
226:4,6 244:11 247:5
267:5286:9 291:20
291:24 292:21
294:18,18

better 76:6 100:8
101:11 141:7 190:1
194:5 196:17 210:24
211:11,17 224:14,23
224:23 226:13
264:10271:22
274:20312:7 323:3,.3
325:14

beyond 33:11 96:14
193:10 243:3 249:23
253:14 265:19
323:18

bias 59:4

big61:4 73:5 89:7,7
134:11 204:17
232:11 256:4 270:11
324:14,17.18

bigger 230:6 274:2]

biggest 154:24 228:12
284:17

bill 194:5

billions 317:19

binding 196:5,11

biological 289.6

bielogist 108:24 248:19

biophysical 208:5,10
225:10,16 242:12
245:14,25 246:21

birch 309:12

birchbark 161:21
305:23 306:1

bird 289:23 294:21
298:8,11,14

birder 298:9

birds 70:7 287:9
289:15,16 290:6,12
290:13 292:25 293:2

293:7,11 297:4,7,12
297:21,24 298:2,6,15
298:20,22 299:11,15

Bishop 137:13

bison 70:6,10 259:18
259:20

bit 18:10 22:23 24:22
28:24 29:13 42:23
56:19 64:23 6611
67:2 74:19 76:10
77:11 874 112:19
130:11 133:2 141:10
141:16 143:12
144:16 166:17
178:19 180:3 182:10
184:9 195:23 198:9
198:21 202:15
217:19 220012 222:1
230:25 254:15
287:24 303:20 324:2
325:24.25

bits 140:20

black 234:1 1

blackbird 294:14
208:12,17,24

bladders 236:24

blindly 36:13

block 320:1,4

blocks 172:16

blood 72:21

bloody 228:21

blow 136:7 245:5

blue 252:10

bluntly 101:24

board 1:2,11 2:2 7:6,10
9:13,19,21 10:9 [ 1:2
11:23 12:10,14,21]
13:4,25 14:8 15:7,11
15:21,23 16:2,11,20
17:15,24 18:2.8
19:15,16 20:7,11
21:12 26:1,4,7.9,12
26:17,20,22 28:22
29:13,23 30:8.8
31:10 32:4,10,12,14
33:2,5,6,12 35:17,20
36:4 37:6,8,17 38:20
41;23,25 43:12 453
45:4.21 46:16 47:18
47:24 48:13 59:2
64:2,3,16,19,23 .
65:12 79:1 82:2
84:14 91:17 96:19
98:17,1799:19
100:15 101:18 108:6
108:7 111:10,14
123:10 124:21,25
125:5,21 126:21
128:6 143:16 154:3,4

155:25 156:1 160:3
162:25 165:8,14
172:2 174:5 175:17
175:25 177:9 1784
178:15 179:22 180:4
181:24 188:20,21
195:25 197:5,8,15
200:11,15,17,24
201:3,4,17 202:7,15
202:16,17,23 206:5
208:2,3211:2212:15
213:15218:12
219:20220:1,6 221:2
22207 223:24 2257
228:20,21 229:21,22
230:12,19 235:3
238:21240:2,3,10,14
240:23 246:6 247:5
249:2 250:3 257:23
278:14,14 280:24
282:13,19 283:5,13
283:18,19284:2
285:21 286:12,15
295:4,24 300:6,6
301:6 303:5307:20
307:20310:20 312:1
312:24 315:9317:12
330:7,11,16,22 331:1
331:5,6,8,16,20,21

Boards 69:13 106:11
107:2

Board's 20:14 46:6
83:1 195:24 200:10
202:19 246:4 331:12

boat 90:15

boating 323:14,15,19

bodies 93:25 94:1,1,12
94:12,18,25 95:14
102:4 107:9 293:19
206:14

body 11:9,13 12:20
21:472:19,22 77:19
83:1994:5,795:25
96:2 174:20,21 175:7
200:12,21 292:6,8,17
202:18 294:12

boig 133:16 135:13

bones 60:3

book 130:2 137:17
320:2

books 298:11

booming 116:15

borders 165:12

Boreal 254:14,19

born 135:2 305:1 308:8
308:8,9 329:8

boss 311:23 323:11,12

bother 322:25,25

bothered 135:8 150:11

bothers 225:8

bottom 75:11,24 94:9
95:13,20 96:22,24
104:11,16 223:17
238:6,7 315:12

bought 63:4

boulder 161:20

bound 228:4 229.6,7

boundaries 138:6,6
139:21 167:12 183:8
245:7 249:23

boundary 36:9 138:9
139:19,20,21 198:10
254:2

Bourgeois 250:13

box 173:24 260:25

boy 9:14 322:17

brain 215:13

branch 101:5,10
289:17

break 8:10 39:24 65:16
65:19 91:6,22 159:10
169:20 208:20
24723 319,77

breathe 24:21

Breynat 137:13,20

BRIAN 301:5,12,19,24
303:9,15 304:6,13

bridges 102:11

brief 8:25 917 13:17
13:22 15:18 25:22
28:13 37:3 41:20
46:3 79:18 91:1,11
91:1992:10 124:10
124;23 125:8,18
128:3 131:23 132:7
136:22 160:4 191:19
211:22 215:10,13
234:17237:18
245:21 246:16
248:10277:3 278:17
282:12,16 300:8,15
300:20 301:22
302:21 304:11
329:22

briefly 290:3

bring 19:15 57:19
72:11 119:21 221:19
237:2262:16 284:5

bringing 75:7 220:4

brings 184:6

bread 54:8 62:17 89:20
119:3278:22 289:3

broader 17:18 44:16
45:24 207:23

broken 13:3 223:4
314:13 315:18

brooding 253:7

brother312:17 314:25

Brotherhood 306:9

brothers 314:19 315:1

brought 23:19 29:7
44:11 45:21,22 53:10
73:8 103:21 115:10
126:6 208:17 233:11
237:2241:2316:2,5
330:8

bubbled 222:22

Buckham 50:6

buffer 165:15 167:9
170:7,7,10,12,15,19
171:2,3 185:5 186:1

buffers 166:5

build 191:5 235:13
236:3 238:15 314:11

buildiag 115:12 196:17
204:12

built 236:13 304:24
305:1

bulk 217:17 255:23
276:19 321:21

bull 257:11 261:25
265:24 275:11

bullet 96:20

bullets 84:22

bulls 261:25 262:3,18
263:3,4,7,8 265:1
266:1,8 274:14
275:10,11,20 276:4,4
276:5,6,11,16,18,22

bunch 30:4 45:7
237:22 325:11

buoy 223:12

burden 34:12,13

bureaucratic 115:16

burial 116:24 160:13
160:20,23 165:15
170:15,18 179:15,20
184:10,25 204:16,17

burials 161:19

buriar 160:23

buried 136:2 184:25
204:4,5,19 296:6

burned 223:9 305:1,2

burning 223:3

burnt 222:23.23
223:15

bus 228:8

business 29:20,21
123:5 130:24 32715

Bussey 205:5

buy 100:23 123:6
321:16 322:15

buying 73:19

C
cab 328:21
cabin 49:11 118:10

DIGI-TRAN INC.

1-800-663-4915

www.tscript.com



Page 337

203:16 322:10
cabins 117:16 161:19
234:5283:2322:8

cabin's 203:19

calculated 94:20

calculating 263:14

calf 256:24 257:11
262:18 264:25

call 12:23,25 63:2
110:9 143:10 185:8
192:14 248:7 269:19
312:11

called 12:24 85:15,15
119:7251:19 253:5
287:2 289:9 311:22

calling 139:24

calls 127:16 143:1
232:25233:4,7

Callum 48:5,14 50:13
203:15

calm 315:2

calve 252:3 272:19

calves 257:8 262:2.4,18
262:20 265:1,24
266:1,8275:7.8,14
276:5

calving 251:23 253:15
275:24 276:1,2

camp 75:9 101:22
102:3 118:5194:6
250:22 264:3 279:6,7
292:2,3293:22.25
304:1,7 328:6

Campbell 258:16
277:20301:7,9,13,14
302:6

camping 50:24 285:6

camps 117:16 161:20
179:15 304:7

campsites 1187

Canada 3;18 6:12
18:14 20:5 25:20,25
27:2341:18 68:7
69:12 82:22 92:18
93:1498:11 101:3,5
101:7,12 102:19
103:22 113:18 114:7
114:25 115:13 116:1
118:22 122:12
124;18 135:20 139:9
139:12 142:5 143:21
143:25 144:3 150:9
153:20,25 171:21
188:10 192:14 199:3
199:3,11,16 210:9,11
210:13,14,17 211:15
212:12 223:19,20
238:9 243:24 246:11
247:10253:6 286:4,6

286:18,19,23 287:3
287:11,15,21 288:13
288:22 289:18,21
291:11 292:25 295:5
295:7,14

Canada's [43:19 152:8
288:19291:16 292:4
292:11,15

Canadian 88:9 119:10
135:12 257:15 260:7
288:2289:17 298:19

canoe49:12 115:11
305:24 306:1

cap 11:11 14:14 18:21
19:4 23:10 90:9
122:11 252:25 264:3
282:1

capability 188:22
27323283

capacity 116:5 140:18
147:3 151:7 152:1,7
198:22

capital 14:16 122:6,11

caps 117:16

capsulate 190:12

capture 266:24

captured 22223
223:14

car 328:21

card 76:17

Cardinal 3:6

care 8:16 23:22 29:16
43:17 137:22 239:20
306:23

careful 262:12,16

carefully 35:23 209:1
243:4

caribou 49:17,19,21
56:16,18 58:7,10
66:22 70:6,10,14,18
70:22 71:5,8,12,20
80:1190:5216:11
245:8 246:20 2476
254:22,25 255:4,6,11
255:13,16 256:2
267:10 268:15
271:16 275:13,17,19
275:21276:4,13,14
276:16,25 27712
278:6,6,24 281:14,23
310:4 316:2,2,4,5
320:11

Carla3:15 192:24
209:15

carried 293.2

carry 13:11 221:4
316:20

carrying 104:8 182:8
309:4 320:14

case 10:18 35:21 106:3
106:6 109:3 112:7,10
178:9 183:23 185:14
192:14 197:23 198:1
199:1,2 201:17,19
236:4 238:5 254:9
261:6 274:5 297:11
297:24

cases 100:8,10 144:1]
180:14 244:11

case-by-case 196:20

casing 95:19

cataloguing 134:14

catck 39:20 136:6
140:5 206:19 328:10

catching 66;2 176:3

cattle [15:2

caught 177:16 332:2

cause 34:16 72:20 96:7
149:14 159:8 179:19
245:10 283:21
285:11

causing 268:19

caufious 279:10

Cayen 135:7

cell 259:23 260:16,21
260:25 262:13,15

cells 258:24 259:6
260:11,12,13,16
261:22 262:7,9
263:14270:22

cemeteries 161:19
165:15

central 199:13

centre 3:25 5:25 25:6
41:272:1 82:17 984
120:15 124:2 153:11
159:23 160:1 165:19
166:18 168:8 177:20
181:2,20 187:17
188:2 204:25 212:3

cents 63:5 314:20

century 328:1

CEPA 288:1,2,8,15,18
288:18

certain 23:2 35:24
43:13 52:21 54:7.7
61:23 63:21 105:10
105:19 107:10,19
111:11 114:19
155:19 157:2 195:13
213:19 233:7279:14
287:8 2973

certainly 16:1 38:12
47:9,25 49:5 53:2,24
54:13 61:1762:14
64:14 65:5 81:6
156:3 173:3 174:3
181:9193:9,9 199:2

213:4,7217:13
225:24 232:3 237:10
238:4 244:6 25720
265:2 283:21 286:10
295:11,16

certainty 234,22

Certificate 6:22

Certified 332:18

cetera 70;15

CG 12:23

CGB21:3

CGV 12:23,2514:2
33:2135:1737:25
55:11 107:13

CGW 12:24

chain 179:8

chair22:11 28:22
31:10 38:20 41:25,25
61:3 66:979:21
86:2591:16 98:19
102:25 104:7 123:22
125:3 126:1 129:1
131:11 154:7 158:13
158:17 166:13 177:9
182:6 203:9 206:17
206:20 210:6 212:17
232:18 248:18
282:22

Chairman 49:2 58:24
122:22

chairperson 1:11 §:3
9:1,822:2,8 24:25
25:5,8,12,16,19,24
28:15,18,20 31:2,6
38:1539:18 40:6,17
40:23 41:1,4,7,11,14
41:18,22 46:5,9,13
59:14 65:13,24 79:6
79:14,22 80:25 81:13
81:16 82:9,13,16,19
82:22,25 84:13,16
86:20,22,24 89:18
91:3,13,21 92:6,12
97:11,17,21,24 98:3
08:6,8,11,13,16
101:17 102:23 104:2
104:5 109:10 111:21
111:24 112:15,18
113:3,24 114:1,4
120:1,7,11,14,17,20
120:24 121:5,9
122:17 123:13,17,23
124:1,4,7,12,15,18
124:20 125:10,20,24
127:7.24 128:5
131:17,25 133:14
144:5 147:20 152:12
152:22 153:3,7,10,13
153:16,19,22,25

154:2 158;14,23,25
159:2,4,17 166:8
169:15 170:21
171:11,15,21,23
172:1 181:23 182:5
187:2,7,16 188:1,24
190:6,9 191:12,15,21
192:8 194:21,25
206:22 208:12,16
209:17,25211:24
212:6,8,12,14 219:25
225:2,5231:8232:13
232:17 240:18,22
243:10,18 244:17
247:20 248:5,12
267:17,24 273:13
275:1 277:5 278:13
282:11,19 283:25
285:20 295:22
299:18 300:10,17
304:14 307:7 313:22
317:2 326:5,14
329:14,24 332:13
challenge 219:20
challenged 158:20
challenges 115:14
challenging 211:20
chance 22:19 64:24
142:11
change 69:5 151:2
245:10,11,11 256:12
269:17 281:7310:15
322:3 328:16
changed 44:9,20 150:1
214:4 253:23 306:17
320:6
changes 61:19 146:3
268:8274:19 310:15
changing 36:21 56:19
146:4 200:8 328:7,7
channels 72:18
characterise 183:7,8
charaeteristics 183:9
263:10
characterize 178:13
Charlie 1:1526:5
58:23 89:18 109:10
1277 159:4 187:2
207:14,15,16 240:18
240:20 306:8 310:21
332:7.8
Charlo 60:1 80:7
320:17
Charlo's 50:6
chased 323:2
Che311:22
check 263:25 319:12
checking 282:2
cheese 313:12

DIGI-TRAN INC.

1-800-663-4915

www tscript.com




Page 338

chemical 289:5

chemicals 76:10

chemistry 76:6

chief51:4 80:3,16 81:4
08:22,24 136:12,14
155:6 324:8

chiefs 51:3 79:24 8(::2
206:5,14 306:11
318:13 325:18

children 204:20 311:8
315:11 324:18

chimneys 52:3,5

cho 9:8 39:22 197:23
197:24 210:9,10
317:1 332:13

choice 318:20

choppered 303:10

chose 185:16

Chris 3:2 40:25 82:24
113:13 153:9 171:13
210:3,4,6

Christ 329:8

Christensen 2:6

Christmas 323:15

circle 175:3

circulation 75:16,17

cite 176:18

city 157:12

claim 56:9,11,11 123:7
135:8 139:6,7,12,19
141:12 151:11
163:12 184:15
185:20 197:22 215:6
217:2 302:9,16,18
315:20 318:2,3 320:1
320:3.4

claimed 305:20

claims 7:7 19:6 22:20
23:15,2535:24 38:5
54:12 55:11,12,23
56:3 63:13 65:3,3
108:18 135:21
139:14 141:4,18
145:1 147:7 150:5,9
184:21 209:8,8
215:25229:8 233:15
233:17,22 234:8,24
235:5243:25 244:1
247:12 279:5302;16

clan 324:17

clarif 42:17

clarification 22:11,14
42:17,24 83:3 84:19
126:4

clarify 24:12 102:16
122:15 195:23 210:8
245:1 278:25

clarifying 31:12

clarity 208:17 23422

Clark 248:25

classification 259:25
267:7270:17271:10

classified 263:7,8
270:23

classify 257:11 259:23
262:1 263:6

clause 190:20

clauses 39:10

clay 52:4

clean 99:16 151:20

cleaning 236:15

cleanup 221:7

clear 14:4,9 16:17
48:16,21 126:9.22
131:12 181:18
182:15233:19251:5
251:7 253:12

clearer 228:25

clearing 204:19

clearly 18:19 27:24
165:21 182:23
219:12225:15 240:9

clients 61:14

climate 287:12

clock 29:17

close 34:25 59:15
134:20 136:4 141:7
141:10 147:16 193:2
329:15 331:17332:5

closed 29:1,1 55:14
144:8

closely 101:12 103:16
103:20 106:10 238:1

closer 141:16 304:2
32717

closes 331:19

closing 300:23,25
331:25 332:5,7,11

clothing 70:10

Cluff 2:20 248:18,19
268:9.9 269:6,6
2709 272;2,2 273:23
273:23274:1 27516
275:16 276:21
277:19279:4.4
280:23 281:10,10
283:8.8 284:21,21

coast 141:15 252:24

code 178:19

coffee 39:25 157:20

cognizant 198:7 242:5

Coincidentally 139:4

collaboration [12:4
258:20

collared 254.25 255:13
275.7,8,9,14,17,19
275:19,22

collars 254:23 255:20

255:23,25,.25
colleagues 298:19
collected 56:7 96:15,16
collecting 95:21 318:10
collection 269:25
coliective 247:3,15
collectively 247:4,16
colonization 115:15
cofumn 75:23,25
Comatee 324:16
combipation 281:1
combine 273:18
combined 272:5
come [0:18,20 14:5,6
2718 30013 42:22
51:21 60:16 69:9
77:3,6 78:23 82:2
88:12 901:3,16,21
91:6 105:18 116:14
117:20 127:17,21
130:3,6 132:22
146:17 176:17 195:4
215:17216:9230:22
235:1 244:20 24716
252:2 255:11 2767
306:18 309:18 311:8
312:12316:9319:20
321:14 327:6 328:5
329:1,6
comes 13:3 29:14 59:6
T7:16 110:1 146:21
213:10215:21
235:20310:21 315:6
comfortable 26:24
191:2
coming 51:5 52:11
57:16 59:14 67:22
73:17,18 87:15 89:6
89:10,15 90:4 142:5
143:4 154:24 186:4
202:16 206:12 228:1
231:13 267:4 281:15
317:8 326:2,16
327:11,14 331:22
commence 77:15
commencing 8: 1
comment 30:19 4317
158:16,24 230:17
239:19273:21 280:9
284:16 29422
comments 5:4 31:1
35:15 84:15 159:1
193:17 196:9 220:8
230:17 2317 295:2
317:3331:25
commercial 140:13,14
Commissioner 133:14
136:19
commissioning 293:15

commitment 119:8
commitments 194:5
committed 172:7
240:15
Committee 253:5
common 90:10 122:24
201:5
communicate 17:16
305:14 30917
310:;20312:7,11
communicating 151:14
communication 312:7
commumities 21:13
50:8,9,14 67:9 71:23
724 111:13,20 112:4
112:8 118:23 148:24
155:4,5157:18 189:8
197:7 202:12 256:14
258:11 261:14
community 75:1 98;22
105:11 113:12
117:25 119:13
121:13 127:11,17
128:18,19 130:3
181:12 189:24 190:1
193:10 203:24
239:14 264:12,14
265:4,21 266:7 2678
268:13,14 2787
306:19309:19311:3
312:3324:24
community's 147:11
community-led 210:10
companies 10:16,20
15:8 43:15 51116
55:7 56:3 57:21
04:24 95:17 99:10
100:22 107:15 108:2
108:18 122:9,13,22
122:23,24 123:8
143:23 144:1 1530:10
156:10,21 161:5
205:4 206:12 266:17
310:7317:10 319:1,2
319:20 324:4
company 57:22 75:14
95:296:13,2097:5
102:8 103:2 104:10
105:25 122:7,8 123:1
123:2.4 126:10
135:15 155:19 238:1
318:23,25319:22
320:2 321:17 325:22
326:18
Companys 143:20
compare 262:24 263:2
compared 148:23
comparing 12:4
comparison 42:9 150:3

234:11
compass 230:3
compensation 147:14
competition 137:25
138:19
compiled 251:17
complete 15:12 17:16
2420 64:12 142:17
142:24 143:14
165:24 260:19
261:11 299:25
completed 13:15 [5:16
18:520:9 21:18
45:19
completely 20:22 21:9
20:5 262:14
completes 78:7
completing 18:6
completion 13:1 15:16
185:10 331:15
Complex 134:9
compliance 105:13
complicated 175:2
215:1 304:21,22
complicates 213.6
215:5 266:1
complication 214:10
214:12
complied 102:20
105:13
component 197:22
198:4 227:7270:11
270:12 287:16
composition 75:11
comprehensive 7:3
73:25 139:5 195:12
223:23 2244
comprise 245:25
compromise 43:3 64:21
compromised 21:1
228:19
computer 136;7 140;24
150:18 245:6
Con 139:1
conceivable 263:6
conceive 167:6
concentrate 249:22
concentrated 38:6
concentrating 148:3
concept 29:3 168:2
180:19 198:22
conception 173:15
concern 66:22 78:10
93:24 96:4 110:19
116:1,21 118:15
122:10 149:21
170:17 177:4 193:13
207:11 210:21
215:18 216:10

DIGI-TRAN INC.

1-800-663-4915

www.tscript.com




i

Page 339

235:11 253:8 273:5,7
281:24 284:23
293:15 296:20

concerned 28:24 30:20
38:567:12 142:9,17
143:6 146:25 148:14
155:1 157:22 158:12
219:5,6 220:12 226:9
228:19 270:10 284:9
285:16 307:12
308:14 309:8 310:5

concerning 294:22
311:20

concerns 21:22 437
54:361:2464:18
66:10,11 69:19 73:5
73:24 75:6,13 76:24
77:17 78:4,9 85:1
92:22 96:12 99:8
100:9 103:21 105:18
106:14 109:15
115:2]1 131:2 134:11
172:8 176:11 187:17
187:22 188:5 193:10
202:17 207:17 208:1
208:3214:11 217:5
219:13 221:19
226:11,13 231:7
239:8,13 240:8
242:21 243:9 246:5
246:11,12 249:13
256:4271:9 286:23
291:11292:24
293:22 311:19
316:23 322:6

conclude 20:6 131:17
197:13

CONCLUDED 313:20

concludes 191:15
194:17

conclusion 20:19 67:5
78:5 84:21 85:3 86:5
121:18 197:14
201:19

conclusions 101:25
208:4

corcrete 214:]

condition 105:7 133:9
241:11

conditional 1967

conditions 17:13
104:24 105:6 106:12
194:14 242:6 331:3

conduct 16:13 94:25
105:5172:17 189:18
189:20 191:3

conducted 35:17 160:5
161:3,17 163:17,23
164:18 177:5 201:9,9

conducting 42:6,12
172:7,10

conference 321:10,13
32115

confidence 30:10
229:22

confident 207:2 |

confidentiality 39:9

confidently 10:7

corfirm 104:14 177:1
302:5

confirmed 137:18
176:24

confirming 7:11 164:3
303:6

conflict 84:23 85:10
[42:21 149:11
173:20 183:7

conflicts 148:11 149:19
272:11

confused 173:8

confusing 85:2 197:17

confusion 132:15 184:9

Conkin 3:15 192:24

connected 73:1

connections 123:9

Conroy 136:19

conscientions 158;18

consent 150:1

consequence 245:16

Consequently 188:12

conservation 13:14
18:1320:2,822:13
78:8 101:4 142:19
192:18 209:3 253:3

conserve 18:22

consider 16:3 26:23
29:2 45:4 53:6 69:13
102:2,4 110:9 143:14
22510 257:23 284:7
315:9330:12,22
331:20

considerable 237:23
244:14

considerably 47:20

consideration 20:4,10
21:19 181:2,7 200:21
213:1 225:20 236:2
260:10 266:4 287:18

considered 45:9 101:25
193:21 212:23
228:14 238:9 2534
259:11 268:11,16
288:25294:18
298:13,14

considering 69:16 75:2
146:10

considers 253:7 274:24

consist 81:24

consists 67:7
Consolidated 1:6 2:8
8:4 9:23 14:13,24
15:13 16:25 17:23
19:1942:4 60:11
77:24 156:7 160:9
163:11 164:6,8,23
176:3 319:25
conspiracy 211:3
Constitution 118:20
119:10
Constitutional 68:3
constitutionally 17:10
32:21
constraintés 218:10
construction 117:18
consuit [3:8 33:561:8
69:578:17,21 110:2
110:5111:7,19
116:10 126:8,24
130:18 156:13,24
231:14
Consuléants 161:2
consultation [5:21]
16:8,9,10 20:12 26:9
26:13,18,21,23 29:25
30:1132:13 34:8,16
60:24 61:5,8,12,16
68:9 69:2 106:25
109:25 110:1 111:7
FEE12 116:110,11
121:12,14 126:5,13
126:23 127:10,11,12
127:14 129:23
142:24.25 144:2,14
152:6,8 154:25
157:25 195;11
196:13,19,23 197:2
197:10,14,15 200:8
200:11,20 202:1
203:7 208:20 209:9
209:14 211:12
220:14,19224:11,17
232:2.22 233:1,6
236:10 241:16,20
243:11 317:12
325:16,17,19
consultations 16:4,4,13
17:2 18:4 20:24
28:25 197:6 201:8
consulted 52:20 117:4
126:7 130:25 139:22
243:7 258:11 259;7
259:14
consulting 130:17
150:12 327:6
contact 33:16 617
75:22 129:20.21
161:18 162:5239:24

295:12,15
contacted 251:14
contain 75:10,19

161:22 162:13 164:7

164:13 190:20
contained 19:8 95:16

164:1
containing 96:1
containment 75:10

76:9
contains 119:12,17
contaminate 72:19
contaminated 308:11

308:16
contemplating 34:20

111:16
contents 5:1 6:1 2927

292:17
context9:19 21:5 55:5

108:16 193:6,15,17

193:22 201:25

207:23,23 211:19

215:2218:9,16

219:11,19,23 226:7

226:17 2279
contingency 76:15

194:6 288:14 291:18
continue 14:17 20:23

51:12,14 62:19 65:15

91:5 [40:18 148:6

156:16 169:15,23

203:15 204:8,14,15

205:14 206:4,23

221:16240:12 282:8

300:2 304:14
continued 5:9 19:25

40:5 146:7
continues 150:4 210:17

266:5 267:9 268:14
continning 204:9 278:4
confractors 99:11
contradicts 154:20
comtribute 229:2
contributed 44:6
contributes 1453
control 177:21
Contwoyto 128:21
Contwoyto-Tibbitt

58:4
cont'd 4:] 6:1
Convention 156:20

289:15
conversations 242:16
converts 263:16
Con't 3:1
cool 252:5
coordinated 173:5
coordinates 48:6,9
Coordinator 113:13

copies 87:18,18

Copper 1:22

Coppermine 115:10

copy 53:24 74:10,11
125:4,10 205:14
224:1

copyright 206:6

core76:17 116:7

coring 75:15

corner 203:24

CORP 1:4

Cerporation 3:21 5:6
8:59:11 14:17 16:2
31:18,22 44:14 54:11

Corporation's 8:15

correct 31:15,16
102:21 139:11
184:17 190:17,18
191:7,9 234:19
281:11,12 296:15,17
303:13,14 323:13
332:18

correctly 213:23

correspondence 127:15

COSEWIC 253:6
294:10,15 298:16
299:2

cost37:18 142:12
23516

costly 236:20

costs 116:10 151:9

couch 84:24

coun 82:2

Council 113:10 129:5
155:6

Councils 116:6

counsel 2:2 31:7,13
32:5,6 35:1,12

count 173:23 245:14
2579

country 49:21 73:23
114:25115:12 256:8

couple 14:16 79:25
87:2,593:23 104:8
136:16 166:16
177:10211:2 230:16
232:21,22 239:5
243:4 245:1 246:13
252:11 259:19 284:2
284:6 294:2

courier 133:16 135:13

course 87:16 202:7,25
203:5 226:9 239:5
251:21 258:12,14,17
264:4 270:25

courses 118:13

court 69:1,4 98:25
196:25 24411

courts 121;16 203:1

DIGI-TRAN INC,

1-800-663-4915

www.tscript.com



Page 340

Cove 50:2 163:15

cover 23:16,24 46:25
91:24 96:9 102:18
106:14 110:21
116:10 140:13 151:7
151:8 233:15 288:10

coverage [62:11,16
163:4,9,14 172:14
260:20 261:11

covered 54:24 117:14
250:9262:14 263:16
296:6

covering 95:10

covers 274:20

cow 25711 262:18,20
265:1

cows 256;25 2578
262:1,3,4,18 263:3,7
265:2,24 266:8
274:14 275:15,17,18
275:21276:1,5,13

coyote 266;24

co-management
264:17

co-presented 32:5

crane 222:18 237: 1,1

crap 59:4

Crapesu 2:14 49:3,6,6
55:19,20 79:20,23
81:2 203:9,10 206:3
250:8 277:8 296:1,18
297:22 298:23 299:4
317:5,5

create 170:10

created 230:9

credit211:6

crews 303:18

cries 308:13

criteria 180;21

critical 111:2 287:16
290:21

critically 24:8

Crookedhand 80:23

cross 76:1

erossed 329:9

crosses 238:22

crossings 146:14

crossroads 204:15
318:19

cross-section 76: 1

Crow 252:25

crowding 14616

crown 15:21 16:4,8,25
17:16,24 18:5,24
20:12 26:9,13,18,21
27:328:2530:2,7,12
68:12 78:16,22
109:25 137:14 142:4
150:4,12 195:11

196:19 197:10 200:8
200:10,20 201:1,8,21
202:10 220:15
224:11 243:12
Crown's 16:12 34:19
cultural 14:25 18:23
36:14 46:25 672
68:16 70:3 115:15
117:19 148:21
160:14,15 168:2,4.5
168:8,11,15,16,17
180:19,22 181:3,8,10
181:12 193:9 198:10
198:23 199:10,14
207:22214:11
217:21 225:12
cultarally 119:19
culture 68:3 116:3
168:5 199:15 306:6
329:7
cultures 118:24
cumulative 12:22
13:20 15:6,12 27:11
35:1536:10 38:8
52:12 55:6 57:10,24
63:14 67:3 69:13
72:1573:6,10,10,12
73:15,2577:17 873
87:24 88:19,25 89:3
89:5,11 108:12,15,20
109:1,3 121:21,23
131:4 146:6 215:15
215:21,25216:8,14
217:4,8 218:5,13,19
218:23219:4 229:2
233:12,19 245:24
246:22 250:4 256:19
273:22 280:25
cumulatively 219:21
curious 37:7 126:7
176:5
current 7:6 67:25
76:18 118:17 152:18
229:16 234:23 235:4
245:4 4 255:7
currently 17:7 24:15
44:24 71:25 90;1
167:6 168:11 170:14
2019 215:22
cut 51:2 139:18 236:25
282:17 324:10
cuts 21:1 228:12
cuttings 95:6,6,7,12,15
95:19,21,23 96:14,15
146:13 292:15 296:2
296:4,7,10,12
CWG77:2

b

dad 315:18318:2
320:22

Dahl 192:22 209:12
236:11 237:16,20,20
238:20 314:1,2

damage 72:20 144:24
146:10,10 151:20
237:7

damaged 219:17

damages 106:9 144:25
147:14

danger 144:21

dangerous 141:25

Dagiel 205:5

Danny 1:14 26:6,6
27:1028:11,23 46:14
46:15,15 48:12,12
52:8 53:8 55:1 58:20
86:24,25 88:2,7,17
89:16 104:5,6 105:16
106:20,22 107:5,25
108:10,14 109:6,9
125:24 126:1,20,20
127:2,6 159:2,3
182:5,6 184:5,13
185:18 186:2,21
187:1 232:17,18
233:10235:9 238:13
238:25240:16

Danny's 60:12

data 164:18 176:17
185:8 251:7,11
274:11

database 283:15

date 16:23 17:1 80:1
131:6 194:11 206:14
241:9283:5

daughter 307:6

daughters 306:21

Dave [91:21 198:16
207:6 208:17 220:3
240:20,25 247:21
317:21

David 3:8 25:15 41:13
82:1298:1 120:23
124:14 153:21
171:20 191:24,25
192:10 195:2,19,19
199:6,6 200:3 201:10
201:10 205:17 207:6
208:24,24 210:22,22
212:19213:4 214:3
215:13216:17,17
221:20224:8,12
225:6,22,22 22721
228:23,23 230:15
231:5,5,23,23 232:19
233:2,2,23,23 234:19
234:20 236:10,10

237:21,23 238:14
239:6,23 240:16
241:22,22 243:17,21
243:21 245:8,15
246:2,2,25,25 2723
318:9

day 1:25 8:4,8 58:3
59:20 130:8 154:23
154:23 239:5 247:23
250:6,10 255:8 282:5
286:8 296:19 303:12
303:17 313:2,5,24
317:6,7 329:17 330:3

days 9:20 58:9 109:17
214:8 221:24 239:5
241:15243:4 246:13
255:10261:20 305:9
325:19330:6

de234:10

deal 17:8 30:24 33:3,5
43:9 49:4 61:5 62:3,4
82:389:5131:14
202:18 216:20
221:20232:12
271:10 321:16

dealing 43:18 47:12
73:6 86:18 89:6
209:7,10 236:24
287:6,7

deals 77:18 218:22
287:11 292:9,25
293:14 294:1

dealt 65:6 100:6 142:3
194:8 225:11,15
240:3 272:11,15

Dean 2:20 248:18,19
267:17 268:5,9,9
269:6,6 270:9272:2
272:2273:23,23
274:1275:2,16,16
277:19278:21 279:4
279:4 280:23 281:10
281:10283:8,8 284:1
284:21,21 285:21
294:11

dear311:16

death 21:1 228:12

debate 34:24 133:23
244:7 247:15

debris 161:24

decade 199:12

decades 208:8

December 295:4
323:18

decide 17:22 26:20,23
142:21 330:16

decided 143:21 171:2

decides 201:23

deciduous 270:12

decision 54:1 60:17
64:19 74:9 80:19
86:16 88:14 139:12
200:22 202:21 21421
228:20230:12
310:13 312:4 331:13
331:17

decisions 66:12 69:1
74:12 82:5 92:1
142:23 143:18 201:5
229:7 240:9 330:15

declare 39:13

declared 38:23.25

decline 71:8,9

declining 273:20

decommissioned
203:17

decreasing 70:19

deem 114:14

deemed 44:25 171:7

deep 97:3 155:17
222:15

Deere 222:3

Defeat 37:11 47:19
176:2

defer 201:11

definable 48:6

define 35:21 36:12,19
62:9,15 144:19 170:7
182:23

defined 11:12 35:21
38:2247:23 854
119:10 162:18 _
164:16 167:7 179:5,6
179:7,10 287:17

defines 160:12

defining 36:20

definitely 51:10 129:20
174:2 186:20 252:18
276:11 302:11

definition 166:23 167:2 |

289:2
degree 10:10
Deh 197:23,24 210:10
delegates 79:24
deleterious 93:13 289:1
289:3
deliberate 240:7
deliberations 201:18
Deline 115:5 199:12
delta 73:2,8 90:12
demands 72:12 77:23
116:7 154:13
demobilization 101:22
293:21
demonstrated 64:17
156:12 168:20 179:9
demonstrates 659
214:8

DIGI-TRAN INC.

1-800-663-49135

www.tscript.com




Page 341

Pene2:12 5:9 8:13,21
14:3 18;14,19 19:7
22:8 24:11 25:1 40:5
40:8,11,15,20 41:8
43:1,21 44:8 47:4,15
48:22 49:7 54:19
55:21 59:16 60:21
61:24 65:5,14 66:19
67:13,24 68:1,12,15
68:17,21 70:4,8,9.12
71:9,10,15,20,23
72:3,14,16 79:2,15
79:2497:17 99:7
110:3 120:7 123:20
131:7,13 134:7
135:20 139:5 1533
161:4 166:2,12,14
194:25 200:6 206:17
230:7 251:6 253:12
261:16 275:5 283:10
285:8 305:11 306:13
306:20,24 311:10,11
312:13317:6 32321
324:7 3254

Deninu 11:20 25:12
41:771:15,19 72:4
72:12 73:9 77:23,25
78:5,24 79:1,10
80:17,20 89:23,25
90:4 124:7 153:16
171:15 324:22

Deninue 4:6 5:12 32:1
66:3,6,8,20 67.8,21
69:7,11,18 70:4,8,9
70:12 81:3 85:8 98:9
120:20212:8

dense 148:21 177:3

densities 256:9

density 162:1 176:6,11
254:12,18 259:8,8,9
259:12,24,24 263:14
263:23271:12,12

department 4:3 5:15
25:841:4 82:13
92:15 120:17 124:4
47:2 15313 171:12
188:12,22 189:18,22
190:13 192:25 199:5
209:16 214:7 220:17
221:9227:8 229:9
239:19241:3 242:3
246:8 248:20 249:3
249:11,18 250:11
253:21 254:21,23
256:5264:15275:17
283:15 2872

departments 208:18,19

Department's 287:3

depend 269:8,8,24.25

dependent 107:8
depending 200:15
269:12 270:14
293:13
depends 218:3 267:11
depletion 142:9 151:10
depos 95:18
deposit 93:12 95:14
288:24 290:9
deposited 95:8 290:10
292:16
deposits 236:3 237:9
237:11
depression 95:25 175:3
175:7292:16 296:14
depressions 2968
deprived 143:12
depth 96:23 97:3 183:9
depths 110:25
descendants 132:23
135:12
descended 329:8
describe 101:8 213:25
2989
described 37:8
description 7:2 74:4,14
74:24
design 165:11 195:10
259:14 277:9
designated 313:]
designating 181:8
designation 181:19
designed 51:24 110:19
170:9 268:18
designing 18:15
desirable 45:14,18
desire 44:19
desired 4324
Desperation 278:7
desserts 329:9
destablization 146:14
destination 151:3
destitute 137:22
destroy 290:5 3157
316:21
destroyed 94:2 285:19
308:10 315:19
destruction 93:7,19,22
96:7 107:22 111:17
detail 163:19 164:10
176:12 196:9 232:7.8
287:25
detailed 165:1,19,24
177:15 280:11
details 51:1,11 75:22
200:1261:9 296:24
319:8 325:15
detection 2237
determination 17:12

241:14,19
determinations 16:5
determine 15:7 95:1

191:5,6 223:5331:5
determined 112:12

242:9
defraction 149:20
Dettah 11:11 18:21

36:7 49:8 56722

57:24 156:8 253:24

254:6 257:16 306:19

311:2 312:6,23

321:12
develop 26:18 63:9

76:4 116:13 142:11

142:19,20 321:17
developed 17:8 30:6

42:2094:14 181:14

197:19200:9218:19
developer 7:10 42:7

62:2297:14 116:9

120:3 127:1,2 130:9

152:25 172:4,6

184:15 185:16

193:20 214:22

231:15232:2 303:5
developers 22:5 40:13

44:19 47:11 60:25

61:6 64:14 79:9

8523 122:2,19 1274

127:13 154:18 155:2

155:10 156:19

164:25 165:10,17,25

166:10 169:2 177:14

178:9 189:6 194:4.22

197:6 230:22 231:20

243:14 267:22 293:8

295:23 296:15

299:20 307:18,22

312:21 321:10

327:12,16 329:15

331:25
developer's 193:22
developing 56:14 87:17

181:11
development 11:3

14:1F21:10,22 34:7

34:8 36:23 42:16

43:19 44:20 48:23

52:15,2561:22 62:11

67:4 68:24 698,20

73:474:2377:12

78:1,6,14 85:3,6,9,13

85:14,19,21 86:4,8

87:22 89:10,22,25

99:11 102:12 108:9

112:5115:21 116:19

119:16,16 145:21,25

146:5 147:10,24

148:14,15,23 152:2,4
154:17 163:20 166:3
180:14 183:5,7,14,15
185:4,11 188:16
189:2,16,21 190:5
208:1 214:5 220:12
226:12,16 227:1,1,7
227:9228:14 239:15
243:25 244:16 249:5
249:15 256:1 272:5
272:24 284:18
287:16 307:18 311:6
312:9321:22

developments 19:18
33:19,22 34:10 37:9
43:12 53:16 54:4
83:5 86:15 87:20
100:2 [76:8 188:11
193:18 200:25
214:18 215:19 281:2

development's 312:10

devol 9:22

DFO92:8,21 93:8,11
98:19 99:25 100:15
101:1 102:1,2 1032
106:1,5 108:3 109:20
T10:1,8 FE1:12 212:6
220:24 223:20
242:23 246:10

DFO's 92:24 1039

diagram 76:2

dialegue 27:2 77:3

diameter 110:23 111:3

diamond 69:20 70:25
75:15 76:17 140:3
147.6,8 193:24 208:7
217:16,16

diamondiferous 213:3
227:1

diamonds 77:2 116:16

DIAND 26:17 29:19
33:17,20 192:1,13
206:25 223:20
225:23 230:10,10
237:20 240:1 247:8
3171

DIAND's 245:18
246:24

Diavik 140:3

die 72:23 73:1

died 305:18

diesef 100:19221:4

diet 245:11

difference 133:20
243:15 294:15

differences 299;10

different 11:7 12:5
27:24 50:8,15,23
53:24,24 87:25 93:3

93:23 94:11 122:9
128:12 132:16 137:7
139:19 152:16
168:20 177:13
182:13,23 208:19,19
217:10222:11 241:2
263:25310:7 311:15
311:19318:16 330:8
differentiated 133:21
133.23
differs 96:18
difficult 53:4 219:10
228:10,20,21 240:3
263:6
difficulties 32:8,9
difficulty 47:22 53:21
dig [157:4
dike 64.7
direct 33:16 132:23
272:9
directed 98:19
direction 12:17 318:17
directions 295:17
directly 83:23 111:20
207:8,9 243:7
director 113:11 123:1
192:]
directorate 209:2 4
disagree 169:4 226:20
disappointed 19521
disappointing 44:2
disclose 61:9
discourage 292:21
discover 135:10 145:7
145:8 322:10
discuss 250:14 313:17
330:12
discussion 24:17 27:5
202:1242:16 252:8
discussions 24:13,24
27:2530:22 251:15
displaced 222:21,22
disposal 76:8 95:22
194:7 288:7 291:15
disposals 76:8
dispose 16:12 228:4
disposed 13:9 17:1,24
76:12,13 78:16 96:16
292:12 296:11
disposition 214:14,19
dispositions 229:19
disrupt 35:8
disruption 93:7
distance 292:5 305:10
distances 170:5
distinct 68:2,2
distinetly 296:3
distracting 144:7
distribution 167:13

DIGI-TRAN INC.

1-800-663-4915

www.tscript.com




Page 342

253:20 255:19 280:5
281:4

district 192:23 209:12

disturb 75:24 290:5

disturbance 146:15
165:3 183:6 190:21
268:19 273:3 279:14
282:10

disturbed 315:25

diversity 162:2

divide 139:13 217:21
259:6

divided 258:24

division 137:3 192:24
209:3,5 227:6 248:24

DXFN 75:9,21 76:1,6
77:3

DKFNs 78:1,13

documentation 29:24

documented 71:17
116:25 169:12
184:13

documenting 167:12
183:22

documents 30:10

dog 49:25 305:3,5,10

Dogrib 314:16

Dogribs 305:22

Doig 1:16 28:18,19
46:9,10 86:20,21
102:23,24 128:7
158:24 231:8,10

doing 12:3 29:14 49:18
51;5,7 53:7 55:8 56:5
56:557:17 59:11
76:5 104:71 105:8
107:13,15 110:13
140:5 14311 148:12
150:22 155:12
172:22 173:4 176:1
178:1,25 205;7
208:22 216:2 231:16
238:4 256:17 264:16
266:18 295:1 321;7
326:24 327:12

dollar 314:21

dollars 63:6 99:2
314:24 322:15,16,16

Donihee 2:2 31:9,10,19
32:2,2 33:9,9 34:23
34:23 35:6,13 36:16
36:16,25 177:8,9
178:5,5,17 179:24,24
180:18 181:17 182:8
201:12

door 130:21 144:8
169:21,21,22 206:2
325:23

doors 29:]

dot261:10301:13
302:3

dots 164:2 254:10,11
255:7 265:16,20
276:12

doubt 17:3 224:19

downloaded 245:2

dozen 173:23

draw 94:7

drawing 86:5 167:1
2514

drawn 139:23 224:20

drier 252;7

drill 62:22 63:1 75:11
75:22 76:8,11 83:11
83:23 84:1 85:1 95:5
95:6,6,14,18,21,23
96:14,15 104:12
105:7 109:22 110:23
1104 117:7 146:13
165:2,20 173:16
174:15,20 175:4
184:18 204:22
242:17,20,20 279:6
283:1 292:9,11
296:10,12 301:9

drilled 35:25 111:5
173:25 223:4 32721

drilling 14:15 53.7
75:10,14 76:10,14,17
76:2295:11,19 96:5
96:7,8,22,24 101:20
107:15 109:18
110:21,23 141:22
156:7 173:9 193:24
208:8211:18217:16
217:17 292:10,12,14
296:3,11,13297:10
303:11,20,21,23
304:3.5

drills 303:12

drip 291:23

drive 59:22 157:12

driver 57:19

drivers 60:6

driving 158:6

drop 270:13

dropped 263:5

Dry 83:18

Drybone 50:2 57:12,15
57:18 67:8 69:24
71:13,18 78:14,19
80:21 83:18,20,20
84:5,6,10 85:19
90:16,20 99:9 204:4
204:5218:12220:13
220:23 316:3 317:24
321:3322:23 3236
324:17

Drybones 19:4 23:10
61:25 83:5,7,8,10,12
83:14,15,23 84:1
85:15 112:4 114:15
160:5 161:7 173:22
176:21 186:13
187:11,13 250:8,23
250:24 253:11 264:3
282:25293:11
299:12 317:23
323:18

Drygeese 80:3 §1:4
305:18,19 314:3
316:14 324:8

du 133:16 135:13

duck 49:9 299:9 322:22

ducks 70:14 298:1

due21:] 185:14 189:19

dug 296:6

duplicating 197:17

duration 75:2

duty 243:12

Duxbury 2:4 41:24,25

dying 203:25 228:11

E

EA13:1 15:16 18:6
176:18 188:4

eagle's 251:1

ear 29:10

earlier 9:14 36:17
37:18 42:19 62:20
63:10 105:20 138:3
180:3 195:3 248:24
272:8 283:9

early 67:23 74:19
133:16 135:6 212:21
223:14 264:21

earn 10:25

EAs 11:12 14:1 20:21
35:17 36:21 170:17
176:18

easier 221:21

easily 48.6

east 50:5 58:10 62:16
68:23 71:1,6 115:6
253:24 255:4 257:16
301:11,16 302:11
329:7

easy 30:15 104:23
130:1,2 157:15
216:18,18 229:25

eat 109:7 245:13

echo 10:22

echoing 20:14

economic 68:2,16
115:16 140:15
226:15,25 22749
236:23 24779

308:17

economicaily 116:16
119:18

ecosystem 69:9,15

ecozone 264:7 2672

Ed2:18

edge 37:24

Edjericon 1:18 31:2,4
46:6,8 84:14,15
98:18 100:13 101:15
125:1,2 154:5,6
157:8 181:24 220:2
224:10 282:21

educated 309:14

education 115:16
139:10

Edward 199:22

effect 47:6 52:13 56:20
63:1073:12 88:4
150:15 265:10 273:9
273:22 2793 280:5
280:16 281:4 289:6
293:20 2977

effected 61:1 116:22
117:20 166:2 297:24

effecting 309:9

effective 73:14 147:13

effectively 20.3 23:15
29:17

effects 12:22 13:20
15:6,12 2720 35:15
36:10 38:9 55:6
57:10,24 58:1 62:25
63:14 73:6,15,25
74:17,25 77:17 87:3
87:24 88:19,25 89:3
89:5,11 108:12,15,20
121:21,25 146:6,7.8
146:18,24 193:20
194:15 207:5,7,21,22
208:10 215:15,21,25
216:8,14 217:4,8
218:5,11,13,19,23
219:4,6,22 226:12
229:1,2232:11
233:12,20 250:4
269:4 272:17 289:23
289:25 290:22,23
294:17 295:8 315:5

efficiency 210:18
211:10

efficient 210:15224:14
286:9

Effluent 289:9

effort 39:21 129:23
130:6 156:9 157:6
158:2 195:13 197:17
245:12

efforts 155:3,8 157:11

157:17 158:21
220:16

eggs 95:10 96:10,25
290:6

Ehrlich 2:5 37:5,5,21
38:1443:11 45:2,2
46:1 83:2,3,22 84:8
84:12 174:4,4 175:12
175:23 177:7212:16
212:17213:13
278:16 279:21 280:8
282:17

EXAs 176:9

eight203:21 214:6
241:2 261:25262:11
265:6 28720 328:15

either 53:4 64:20 131:8
144:22 145:18
155:18 159:5 221:7
294:21 325:1 326:3

elaborate 22:22 48;1
55:16

Elder 9:4 80:15 90:7
304:19

Elders 8:21 11:17 17:5
23:19,21 50:18 51:11
59:18 62:13 72:25
73:17,21 75:3 76:20
78:23 80:7,9 99:7
114:19 176:19 190:1
205:10 206:5 220:22
250:14,23,25 251:3
251:13 277:21 278:5
309:7313:2,8 314:9
315:10317:7 319:23
326:7 330:9

Elder's 316:22

elected 98:24

electronic 74:11

electronically §7:18

elements 168:22

eleven 65:15 250:6
260:13 261:22
278:10

eliminate 100:21

EHis 3:20 8:14,19 9:12
13:19,24 15:2022:24
22:2524:15 26:15
27:16 29:11 31:11,16
31:24 32:2033:24
35:4,1036:5,24
37:2038:2,3,24 397
39:15 53:9 55:3
62:24 325:17

else's 1311

email 157:6

emergency 288:9,10,19

Emi305:17 :

Emile 135;5

DIGI-TRAN INC.

1-800-663-4915

www.tscript.com



Page 343

emission 71:5 73:19
emissions 71:2
emotionally 315:3
emphasize 144:18
employee 211:4
empowers 288:19
Empson 2:12 22:10
42:13,252547:3 3
49:2 52:17 53:21
61:379:20 81:12,14
97:19 120:9 12321
131:11 153:5 166:13
166:14,22 167:15
168:13,25 169:13
180:20 195:2 198:16
200:3 206:16
Empson's 34:25
enable 45:9 201:4
271:24
epact 143:22
enclosed 163:5
encompass 69:18 74:17
encompassed 85:20
encompasses 46;20
68:22 84:5,10 128:13
encountered 160:23
294:8
encountering 294:4
encourage 12:11,15
102:9 232:3 254:5
encouraging 16:22
encumber 70:1
encumbered 142:5
Endangered 253:6
endeavoured 250:21
endless [55:17
ends 86:15 284:12
Energy 32:4
enforcement 101:4,10
147:1,3,5 288:20
enforces 99:16 100:24
engage 27:19 34:24
152:5,8 202:24 203:6
215:8
engaged 196:19 197:2
engagement 196:16,21
329:2
engaging 178:15
188:20
ENGLISH 304:17
enhancement 287:6
enlighten 238:14
ENR 277:9
ensure 21:7 26:9 33:7
69:8 101:9,13 102:14
104:9,24 105:6,15
106:18 147:1 1532:4
221:11 240:7
ensuring 1002 102:19

225:25

entailed 178:25

enter 266:14 292:7,17

entered 67:14 150:5

entering 3319

entire 37:11

entirely 213:8

entiflement 318; 14

entrance 204:3

entrenched 17:10

entrust 145:10

entrusted 251:9 326:17

entry 142:13 216:24

environment 2:22 3:18
6:8,1225:17,19.25
41:15,18 73:16 82:22
93:14 98:11 99:21
100:17 101:3,6,7,9
101:12 102:18 116:2
119:17 124:18 140:4
149:20 153:25
171:21 192:1,18
209:2,3212:12
223:19 238:9 245:25
246:11248:17,21
286:4,6,18,19,23
287:2,3,7,11,15,21
288:13,19,22 289;18
289:21291:11,16
292:4,10,15,25 295:5
295:7,14 319:21

environmental 1:1,8
15:4 16:18,19 17:17
19:17 27:19 28:3
45:23 61:2 68:16
69:12 77:13,16 78:4
79:1 89:21 114:12
119:12 142:3 143:3
143:16 166:1 178:16
179:23 200:18 207:5
207:20,23 218:22
219:22 227:7,10
229:1 232:10 237:7
249:1 287:4,14,18
288:2,4,6,10 289:20
290:19 295:8 325:21
331:10

equal 59:2

equation 226:25
230:10

equipment 99:8,16
100:5,9,11,14,16,18
222:11,16,17 223116
236:5,14,24 237:2,24
238:3 296:23

equipped 62;7

Ernie4:3 25:1041:6
82:1592:16,17 99:25
101:1 102:1,1,21

103:15,15 104:20,20
106:2,21,24 107:18
108:5,13,23 109:8
I10:15111:23 112:1
112:17 120:19 124:6
153:15 212:7 27719
erosion 146:14
escaping 223:6
especially 50:21 77:18
82:6 137:24 145:4
150:4 187:11216:19
272:7299:7 322:23
essentially 30:19 45:20
190:13 197:3,12,20
199:9 200:2 228:3
242:14,24 288:24
289:4,20 294:8 295:4
establish 224:23
327:23
established 115:1
149:1 203:4 306:9
308:8,10
establishing 288:3
establishment 292:1
estimated 136:25
146:24
estimating 176:22
et 70:14
evaluated 100:7
evaluation 212:22
event222:5
eventually 72:21 73:1
74:22 142:21 253:8
282:8
everybody 64:12 71:11
130:25 131:1 210;24
261:17,i8 312:25
323:21 326:8
everybhody's 113:3
311:18329:12
evidence 29:7 47:19
144:25 161:18,22
197:7 200:2]1 201:22
202:8 228:2 242:8
3316
evident 164:5
Ewchuk 3:10 192:17
exact47:24 13518
285:9
exactly 14:20 76:4,11
86:9 87:19,21 109:18
140:2 162:24 175:6
235:19 302:17
320:23 3234
examination 201:25
examine 330;13
examined 163:19
example 104:15 116:19
168:17 176:1 184:24

203:15217:24 219:1
234:11260:24

examples 286:24

example,s 288:13

excavating 185:9

excavation 190:21

excavator 222:3

exception 8:18

excess 293:17

exclusive 138:14

exclusively 47:9

excuse [13:24 121:2
294:18 302:1

exemplary 168:17

exercise 17:14 148:12
148:13 230:23

exercised 229:17

exercises 269:20

exist 34:8 138:7 162:15
191:6 316:10

existing 17:4 19:11
23:13,14,14 34:20
54:20,24 68:5 118:18
118:19 142:15 207:4
228:5

exists 217:5 253:10
284:17

expanded 258:16

expanding 184:1

expect 14:4 151:5
162:12 164:5,16
177:3 259:10 260:21

expectation 34:22
154:14

expectations 197:1,1

expected 33:4 34:3
259:11 264:10
324:21

expecting 126:8 228:8
246:18

expenses 151:5,8,13

experience 167:1 316:7
316:13 326:16,25

experiencing 147:2

expert 111:9 244:6
289:21

experts 134:13 298:20

expires 185:20

explain 132;21 314:17
315:8

explicitly 101:20
225:20

exploration 9:22 10:16
[E:112:25 14:6,12
14:17,24 19:25 20:20
21:4 38:7 48:23
66:16 69:10,17 73:11
74:4 77:1,8,25 81:23
99:10 100:22 108:18

116:19 117:21
118:14 127:19 136:5
14111 145:25 151:4
151:22 160:8 161:5
161:13 163:14 164:6
164:9,11,13,20,24
165:2,4,11,24 173:5
175:8 185:15 193:25
226:18 249:6,15
319:19321:22 327:3
330:14

explorations 53:17
74:2

exploration-stage
289:12

exploratory 62:23
226:22 319:19

explore 66:15 117:8

explored 167:25 168:1
198:20

Explorer 59:7

explorers |1 15:9

explosives 93:21

expose 94:8

express 78:25 178:10

expressed 249:14

expressing 65:5 207:25

extend 263:12

extends 198:11

extensive 251:5 260:22

extensively 90:10
253:13

extent 66:15,16 73:17
89:12 146:1 176:15
200:1 234:2 238:22

extinction 280:17
2817

extra 170:19

exirapolate 259:4
261:12

extreme 274:5

extremely 14:10 53:3
213:22

eye 16:9 236:24

eye-to-eye 30:2

F

face 192:15

faced 17:11 115:14
facilitate 165:16 201:3
facing 189:16

fact [1:21 12:15 16:19

23:18 30:11 44:13,22 |

48:6 53:10 54:23
T1:17 114:20 140:23
143:7 172:21 173:15
199:7 214:6 215:4
241:6 316:6

factor 122:25

DIGE-TRAN INC.

1-800-663-4915

www.tscript.com




Page 344

facts 175:11 201:18

failure 16;12

fair 35:13 145:1 178:10
178:13 185:19
198:17 244:21
284:19

fairly 36:9 107:19
110:22 150:10
180:23,23 207:10
218:14 222:15
223:23 254:17,17
255:15260:4,8 262:3
263:17 274:14
286:16 290:2 291:23
297:19

fairness 60:24 64:14,15
64:15 66:1 123:17
132:7 326:7

faith 67:18 152:5

Falcon 294:5 298:7

fall 58:8,8,9,9 252:2,7
267:5,7

fallen 100:5

falling 314:10

falls 199:1

familiar 35:16 145:13

families 49:24 50:7,15
52:1 114:18 115:18
117:12 118:5 136:25
138:10 203:21

family 57:16 118:7
136:9,9 204:4,5
314:5317:23 324:14

family's 50:6,16

fancy 59:4

far 30:1 37:10,10,12,18
80:6 115:4,4 1374
139:16 159:12 161:8
172:15 175:18
197:19 198:5217:18
226:13 265:5 266:6
267:14 27113
292:16 325:25

Farrage 2:8 40:16,16
122:21,21 326:12,15

fashion 52:21

fast 11:5113:25 114:2
250:18

faster 145:6 287:10

fate 330:18

father 135:3,5 136:10
137:19 314:14,15,18
314:23 317:25 318:1
320:17

fathers 132:24

faveur 200:24

fax 129:6 155:4,11,22
312:11

faxed 129:9 138:5

faxes 130:10,11 143:1]
157:5,5232:25 2334
2336

fear 149:9

fears 149:11

feature 1678

features 161:20 168:18
180:21

February 297:10
303:15,16,21,23
304:4

federal 13:7 15:24 17:9
18:24 24:13 11817
119:7 198:25223:18
223:19 224:21
225:24,25 25518
258:20 287:1 290:20

feed 260:5 278:11,11

feeding 49:17

feel 42:10 54:21 747
779 78:13 105:12
122:13 149:22,23,24
150:2,10,11 159:7
315:23316:11,22
317:25318:6 32721
329:9

feeling 58:1 72:24

feelings 42:11 316:10
317:15,16

feels 73:9 78:6 131:15

feet 18:10 62:8

fell 139:7,13.308:24

Fells 203:17

felt 48:5213:16 324:11

females 275:9 276:24

ferry 238:7

fewer 224:16 265:9

fiduciary 220:15
224:11

field 145:15 172:22
188:14,14,23 189:19
253:12

fieldwork 191:4

fifteen 62:2 137:2
140:7.,9 328:20

fifty 57:3 179:8 262:2,4
319:2,5

fight 317:18

fighting 224:24

figure 91:9 107:8 140:1
171:5 '

figured 302:25 322:21

file 141:5

fill 236:11

final 53:9 55:2 78:3
162:22 186:3 331:16
331:20

finalized 139:8

finally 18:1,13 20:19

165:25 295:12

financial 236:19
321:15

financially 318:5

find 32:15 56:3,8 63:7
63:872:777:2 85:12
130:7 134:23 176:23
190:17 200:24
215:23 229:23
277:14 285:17
298:10321:14
322:24 3233

finding 144:6 162:8
314:15324:18

fine 116:12 1593
292:13

fined 99:2

finger 64:7

finish 143:8,12

finished 209:24

fire 18:10 62:9 256:12
283:23312:15

firm 20:17

first 2:13 4:6 5:9,12
8:139:12 11:4,5,7,20
12:12,21 13:6,19
14:4 18:11 20:4,5
21:23 22:923:7 25:1
25:1227:2 29:15
30:1,6,12 31:25
33:15 34:1,3,5,13
39:21 40:5,11,15,20
41:7,843:1,4 48:18
48:22 49:7 52:14
55:16 58:24 60:21
61:1,9 64:15 66:6,8
66:13 67:8,11,13,24
68:1,13,17,21 69:6,7
69:11,18 70:5,8,9,13
71:16,19,23 72:3 4
T2:11,12 73:9 77:23
7725 78:5,24 79:2,9
79:15,24 81:3,8 86:3
90:4 97:18 98:9,24
99:7 105:17,21 107:8
110:3,17 111:20
115:10 116:6,8 120:7
120:20 12117
123:20 124:7 127:16
127:20 130:4 131:13
132:20,20 135:9,15
144:1 153:3,16 154:8
156:6,11,20 157:15
161:4 166:12,14
171:15 177:11 192:3
195:1,20 200:6
201:12 206:17 212:8
216:20 220:3 221:21
224:9 229:19 233:25

236:1,12 238:10
239:9 250:7 257:14
259:15 262:25
267:22 275:5279:1
284.8 286:12 288:1,1
304:3 309:1 317:6,6
32717 329:17
330:16 331:5

firstly 61:5 88:12

fish 70:6,16 73:12
77:20 80;10 92:25
93:7,10,17,20,22
94:1,2,2,6,15,15,19
94:19,22 95:3,8,13
96:3 97:7,7 100:12
101:2,2,2,13,14
102:14 103:5,5,10,15
104:18,25 105:2
106:5,7,9,14,18,18
107:22 108:8,16,24
109:1,2,2,2,4,13,16
109:21 110:6,11,12
110:12,18,24 111:2,2
111:4,9,11,17 112:13
115:25 289:1,6,6
293:20,20 309:9,10
309:10

fished 50:25

fisheries 4;4 5:15 25:8
41:4 82:13 92:15,17
93:2,3,15,16 99:14
101:5,6 102:2 103:16
104:21 106:10
107:13,21 120:17
124:4 153:13 171:12
288:18,22,23 289:8

fishing 80:13,22 90:24
93:20 116:23 11812
119:5 138:16 140:14
141:24 151:25

fish-bearing 93:13
288:24

Fitzgerald 306:9

five 24:1,21 39:24
65:17,18,19 91:22,24
156:6 159:10 240:25
255:9273:16 280:22
314:24 322:14

flag 216:13

flat 39.5 260:4

flew 158:8

flexibility 185:14

flight 66:2 261:2 297:6
297:18,19 299:20

flights 146:11 271:15
297.23

flip-flopping 36:24

flock 277:17

floor 72:8 74:8 313:15

326:13

flotation 222:19

flow 118:14

flows 67:16

fly 9:14 282:1 297:2

flying 141:23 260:22
261:1 262:6 303:16
303:23

focal 167:7

focus 12:9,17 38:9
161:6,11 172:12

focuses 193:7 241:5

focussed 162:19 163:7
175:15,20 176:15
193:19,20 194:17

focussing 289:22

folks 192:13,15 209:1
222:11 227:15,20
229:12230:4,5
242:22 284:4

follow 56:22 99:20
102:5,14 103:6
126:16 139:20,20
197:13 257:2 316:16

followed 88:14 95:2
107:23 108:25
187:24 24223

following 13:5 17:11
19:20 114:12 265:9
265:11278:2

follows 103:2

followup 267.3

follow-up 200:4

fond 315:15,16

food 70:8 71:5 73:19
73:23 256:13 260:9
309:10

footprint 75:9

fora 229:%

forced 210:16 219:15

forefront 88:13

foresee 295:8

foreseeable 28:8

forest 254:14,19
283:22

forever 185:25

forget 240:22

forgot 45:11

form [25:16 161:23
177:19 196:9 212:19
231:25 264:20
266:10

formal 24:16 150:8

formally 18:23

format255:10

former 98:22 211:4

formerly 115:5

forming 200:10

forms 13:3 168:23

DIGI-TRAN INC.

1-800-663-4915

www.tscript.com



Page 345

265:7

formulate 110:16
209:20 244:20,25

Fort 67:23 79:25 80:1
113:10,12 115:4,5
126:18,18 128:19
129:2 133:13,14
136:3,4,16 305:18
310:22

forth 29:15 33:5 38:6
66:21 73:23 76:11
89:1390:24 219:10
261:3,3

forthcoming 44:4
87:20

fortunately 237:6,7

forty 161:15 187:4
262:20

forum 318:18

forward 10:19,20 29:7
44:12 45:21,22
105:18 119:22
216:13 330:23

found 42:21 99:1 132:1
176:16 179:11 205:6
212:24 276:23
314:13 321:10
322:14,15 323:20

foundation 196:17

founding 132:24

four 57:2 136:8,11
148:9 156:5,10
257:22 264:8 286:20
287:22291:8 305:9
319:1,5

fourth 290:16

foxes 272:13

framework 68:11
113:18 218:19,22

Francis 135:1 136:9

Francois 50:3

Franklir 115:5,9 136:1

Franklin's 135:23,24

frankly 196:21

free 142:13 216:24

freeze 94:8

freeze-up 50:11

French 134:1,2 135:6
135:12,12

frequent 223:10

frequented 290:13

frequently 232:5

Friday 93:25

friend 180:20

friends 61:14 303:21

Frobishers 135:13

frogs 252:17

fremt 10:7 28:6 60:10
60:18 155:22 197:21

201:23221:22 2327
241:13,24 242:8
283:6

fronts 198:13,14

frozen 96:22,24 97:1
104:153 110:22,24
270:21

frustrations 239:16

fuel 100:19 146:13
159:20 222:7,20,22
223:3,5,7,8,14
291:15,22

fuels 146:14 293:23

fulfili 16:15

fulfilled 1529

fall 15:12 74:3,13,24
121:14 143:17
145:14 200:21
206:10214:8 291:3
296:24

fulty 87:8 290:18

fund 188:10

fundamental 20:21

fundamentally 224:14

funding 116:7 151:7
205:20 257:25
258:20

funds 236:6 238:22
264:8

funeral 211:7

funny 323:16

fur 138:20,22 252:8
253:17267:12
268:22272:12

further 14:14 20:9
21:18 24:10,25 36:2
37:25 38:1547:20
49:14,16 58:10 70:18
74:23 76:4 78:6,13
82:9 85:3,5,9,13 88:3
89:1791:4 123:13
127:25 148:23
165:16 169:1 170:21
176:1 197:9,17
198:11201:25 202:1
202:1 203:8 205:25
208:13 209:18
211:24 213:18 215:5
219:16 229:15
244:18 285:20317:2
321:18 329:19

furthest 186:7

futare 11:22 12:1
21:2528:8 77:1,12
86:1396:11 100:22
112:5 306:22 308:3,6
308:20 310:1,11
312:2,23 313:9,16
331:13

G

Gabrielle 1:11

gain 183:17 190:1
318:1,5

gained 162:6 230:23
307:24

gaining 184:2

gamble 22:19

game 64:25 76:5
117:16 130:12,16
[38:13,16 139:2
146:15 172:20
173:19 298:14
320:13,21,22

Gamite 255:23

gap 19:20

gaps 162:10,15 163:8
269:13

garbage 146:13 272:10

gardened [ 15:2

Gary 3:3,13 113:11
121:2,8,11 125:15
126:13 127:1 .4
128:15 129:25
131:15 144:8 192:20

gas 116:16 199:23
209:10 227:6

gather 140:20 277:20
320:13

gathered 205:11 296:4

gathering 116:23
117:11 119:7 138:17
145:11 205:8 320:11

gauge 26:12

geese 70:14 277:17

geez 321:13

general 14:1,13 35:18
36:642:343:13 44:5
86:492:20 111:2,7
146:13 163:6 172:21
174:8 229:5253.:20
268:20 274:13 287:3
293:6 297:19

generalized 252:20

generally 36:6 72:24
134:7 137:3 199:2
251:24 270:21
286:17

generated 96:8 103:18

generation 95:6,12

generations 21:25
62:18,19 133:12
136:8,11

generically 208:1

gentleman 131:12

geographic 48:3 1617
184:3 199:14 218:20

geomatics 245:3

geophysical 293:5

gesture 23:24 24:4

gestares 206:11

getting 30:10 48:19
155:1 180:7 211:11
224:13,14 228:22
239:23 246:6 247:2
278:16 279:13
282:15 285:25 309:3
313:23 318:7319:9
325:24 326:7,8,19

get-ga 45:15

Giant 138:25203:18
307:25 308:8 314:12
314:15316:17318:1

Ginger 3:11 192:17

GIS 140:21,24

give 26:17 37:22 47:1
48:291:21,2598:20
99:23 107:9,16
125:16,16 148:13
182:22 184:23
230:16 234:23
239:20 244:19
246:19257:7,8
271:24 286:14 301:2
318:11,23 319:6
323:11 33118

given 33:13 108:19
143:2 172:5 176:12
180:25 181:2,7,7
183:18,22 184:3
190:2 229:22 235:21
249:9,12 265:7

gives 220:11

giving 64:23 66:9 132:3
211:6 247:5

glad 220:14

Glen 3:23 25:7 41:3
82:18 98:5 12(:16
124:3 153:12 159:24
159:25 166:20 167:5
168:1,16 169:7 170:6
171:3 175:13,19
176:14 177:23
178:12 179:2 180:10
181:6,22 184:12,23
185:23 186:10,24
187:6,9,21 188:8
189:13 190:8,11,18
191:8,12,14 212:5
303:1

GLENN 182:25

glib 240:4

glory 1359

glycol 100:19

GNWT 6:8 27:23 245:3
246:9,19 247:6
294:23

go 8:20 10:24 14:22

22:426:3 28:23 33:5
34:17 36:13,15 40:7
40:9,9 45:17 49:9.9
49:14,14,15,16,21
50:11,19,20 52:15
56:23 58:7 66:20
70:1576:3 78:11
80:11 82:7 86:8
89:21 90:12 91:25
97:12,24 98:25 99:10
99:16 103:14 104:17
106:23 113:5,15
120:1 121:3,6 122:6
122:18 123:18
125:24 126:17,18
139:16 140:2 141:19
141:25 144:4 147:21
151:17 152:23 155:3
[56:6 157:15 158:3,9
159:11,21 166:9
172:15 175:4 183:4
185:11 190:10
193:10 196:3 203:19
217:1225:5237:5
238:15241:17
244:21 245:12 2579
260:18 261:3 263:25
264:1,21 268:2
269:13 272:17 2753
276:2 2777 281:19
285:5,12291:6 299:6
300:5 302:8 309:16
309:22 319:10
320:17 322:1,13,13
323:14,15,16 324:4
326:3,13331:34

goals 116:20 160:2

goes27:11 30:3,3,7
86:14 88:15,18
100:18 126:4,16
202;22 221:9 235:25
265:19 288:2

going 8:12,19 11:18,19
11;2012:2,3,7 14:22
21:2,3 22:3,4 2321
24:6,9 25:2,24 27:20
28:23 29:3,5,8,9
30:17,24 31:6 38:16
39:1,2,19 40:7,9,9,13
41:22 44:16,21 46:5
49:3 56:4 57:11,12
57:21,24 58:12 63:19
63:23 65:16 66:2,16

74:22 75:24 76:12,13 |

78:1,21 79:7,7,5,14
80:22 81:16 82:10,25
84:13 86:9,13 87:21
89:1290:17 91:5,8
91:21,2592:8 93:10

1-800-663-4915

www.tscript.com




Page 346

07:12,13,24 98:16
103:12,13 104:2,11
109:19 112:13,18
113:4,15,25 114:1
120:1,3 122:18
123:18 124:20
131:19 136:12 140:3
141:12,15,18,20
144:7 146:1,2,2,3,24
147:4 148:11,15
150:18 151:14
152:11,17,17,23
154:2 155:12 157:23
158:14 159:9,17
166:9 169:23,24
171:11 172:1,18
173:12 174:8 181:23
183:21 188:2,6 190:9
190:12 191:16,17
192:8 194:21 195:4,7
203:11204:22
205:15 206:22
208:16 209:17,19
210:25212:1 214:24
217:15219:25
220:23 221:15
226:22 227:11228:2
229:25231:3,11,15
232:13,21 240:23,24
245:10,11,12 246:21
247:22 261:13 262:6
267:21 275:1 277:7
277:24 278:13 279:8
279:12,15 280:16,20
280:21 281:7,17
282:2 285:23 286:16
287:10293:16 294:2
296:22 299:18,22
300:2,5303:16 304:7
306:22,23,24,25
307-11 308:14,19,21
309:6310:2,3,4
312:4,5,7,10,20,25
312:25 313;18,25
318:5319:9,13,16,23
320:24 321:20,25
322:13,13,17,19,21
322:25 323:1,19
324:23 326:1,2,24
327:5,15,18 328:10
329:3,15,20 332:8

goings 81:9

gold 1:6 2:8 8:4 9:23
14:14,24 15:13 16:25
17:2319:19 42:4
60:11 77:24 116:16
119:22 156:7 160:9
163:11 164:6,8,23
176:3 319:25

good 26:15 28:6 30:6
5520 66:7 67:18
104:22 110:12
119:17 130:21 138:5
144:3,12 148:22
152:5 159:24 182:12
191:25 203:14
214:16,25 219:8
234:1235:10 236:18
250:19 255:16 260:4
262:21 264:14
265:13 269:16,21
270:10,15,21 271:1
274:15 277:9 278:8
278:12 282:23 286:5
300:21 308:2 310:5
310:14 322:20

goodness 237:24

goods 99:12 100:23

Gotcha 225:6

Goulet 50:3

govern 118:22

governance 18;15 20:2

governed 114:24

governing [19:11

government 2:20 15:22
21:14 24:13 25:16
41:14 54:2,23 63:12
69:4 76:16 82:19
98:13 115:25 118:18
119:14 120:24
124:15 126:10
138:22 151:7 153:22
160:2 171:23 [81:20
195:8,13 199:3,5
210:13,14,17 211:3,4
211:5,7212:10
213:22 224:20,22
233:3 238:2,2 248:6
248:16,20 249:17
255:19 258:20,21

governments |16:9
155:18 196:18,22
198:25 202:13,24
207:12224:21,22
310:7

go-around 279:17

GPS 48:6,9 261:2

grab 39:24

grabbing 159:20

gradually 115:20

grandchildren 315:12

granddaughter 316:15
316:16

grandfather 49:11
114:17,20 203:24
204:1 314:4,12,16
315:24 324:9

grandfathered 23:15

grandniece 3143

grandpa's 204:16

grand-fathered 53:12
53:17

granted 217:7 243:24

graph 273:12,19,24

Gras234:10

grasp 74:13

grass 67:16 192:9
226:17

grave 60:1 170:5
315:20

graves 321:5

graveyard 204:5

great 8:23 37:24 38:10
67:20 68:23 69:24
70:13 71:1,10 72:16
72:2277:19 78:7
80:12 90:4 108:22
[15:9 133:17 161:1
162:9,16 175:15
176:15 199:8,9
202:18 239:22
255:22 265:16 286:1
314:2,3 322:20
326:16

greater 96:23 110:25
162:15 163:19 184:2

green 252:12

Greg2:10,12 22:7,10
42:25,2547:3,3 49:2
52:17 53:21 59:21
61:379:20 81:12,14
97:15,19 120:9
123:21 131:11 15321
153:5 166:13,14,22
167:15 168:13,25
169:13 172:20
194:23 195:2,22
198:16 200:3 206:16
296:16 303:1,2
323:14

grew 258:12 304:2223
307:13

grey 194:6 292:3

grid 258:24 259:6,23
260:11,13,16,16,21
260:25261:6,7,8
262:7,9,13,15

Grieve 2:17 25:4 40:21
81:1997:23 120:13
123:25 132:13 133:3
133:7 136:24 144:10
148:5 152:19 158:22
170:1,23 171:9
206:25 208:14
209:22 244:23
245:23 246:18
247:18 268:4 269:3

270:3 271:23 273:11
273:18,25

grip218:16

Gros 11;11 14:14 18:21
19:4 23:10 90:9
264:3 282:1

ground 58:2 87:9
160:20,23. 165:3
183:6 196:25 205:10
296:5,6,8

grounds 49:17 56:19
114:12,14 116:24
27524 276:1,2

group [28:11 129:3
133:21 150:7 168:6
253:5

groups 122:4 128:12
144:23 157:16 166:2
183:21 207:25
220:18 311:19

grove 204:19

grow 14:18 116:17
142:13 210:17

growing 256:14

grows 67:16

growth 315:6 316:11

guarantee 69:19
226:22

guarantees 12:13

guards 93:17

guess 13:4 20:14 27:13
32:8 33:13 36:11
42:10 52:9 53:18
60:9,17,22 99:6,15
107:6 108:10 109:16
117:6 121:23 127:4
128:8 141:8 151110
152:22 154:12 179:3
180:24 181:3 187:12
189:11 190:25 195:4
198:17,22 20014
201:6 220:7 230:11
231:10 232:6 234:7
239:3 241:12 244:11
244:19 267:6 271:21
296:22

guessing 37:15

guide 68:13 86:10

guided [15:9

guidelines 288:4

guilty 99:1

guy 136:10

guys 9:25 12:10 13:10
27:4,8 73:3 130:16
155:3,5 189:7 192:19
282:15 309:18
319:11,11 325:6

Gwich'in 198:1

H

habit 111:2

habitat ©3:7,10 94:16
94:19 95:3,9,13 96:3
97:7 101:2,3 102:15
103:5 105:1,3 106:7
106:9,14,18 108:8,24
109:2,2,14,16,21
110:6,11,19,24 111:2
111:4,9,11,17 112:13
256:9259:22260:3,4 |
270:5,7,12,15,22,23
271:1,6,10 289:6
290:21 293:20

habitats 75:25 93:1
103:11 106:5 109:4
289:24

Haida 121:17

Haida/Taku 144:11

hairsplitting 247.2

half 132:10 154:23
173:23 239:5 328:11

hand 34:3,14,25 49:3
207:19 209:23
318:11329:12

handle 211:11 321:19
325:18

hanging 276:17 313:24
32115

happen 35:7 59:12
76:25 78:20 89:4
100:25 111:12,13
117:23 132:18
146:19 149:13,14
213:20221:11,16
262:14 278:1 279:15
299:23 308:19,21
310:2,3,12,12 312:20
314:8 324:22

happened 28.7 59:12
81:10 8%:2 147:19
149:14 235:14
238:11

happening 20:24 28:7
32:23,23 44:24 51:16
58:261:20 67:17
73:22 89:15 90:6
100:22 105:24
143:24 157:9 177:22
220:13 221:6 234:12
246:22 277:16
322:23 326:21

happens 33:8 35:3 89:3
143:17 331:5

happy 73:21 203:2
285:18 295:19 314:7
315:13

hard 27:7 28:8 38:11
74:10,12 87:18,18

DIGI-TRAN INC.

1-800-663-4915

www.tscript.com




Page 347

144:14 245:5 265:15
306:1 315:8

harm 93:10293:20

harmful 93:6 288:25
289:5290:11

harming 104:18

harmony 306:15

harvest 70:15 115:24
117:13 267:14
268:23 280:11

harvested 256:24

harvesting 117:11,12
117:12 140:14 273:4
280:15

hat42:14 210:5,6

hate 46:17 133:1

Hay 126:17 305:9

hazard 149:9

hazardous 2838:9
291:15293:23

hazards 149:9,12

head 31:14 49:20 55:2
57:6,8 156:16 237:21
320:15 326:1

heading 49:16,19 50:5
50:10 56:24 57:1,4

headquarters 243:24
248:25

heads 202:14 253:21

health 63:6 73:15
77:13 99:22 149:9,12
226:1 247:9

healthy 274:15

hear 11:18,19,21,22
12:23 32:24 157:24
158:4203:11,12
228:9231:1 233:4
299:.8 311:5,18316:8
331:21

heard 11:21 13:25 17:4
42:6 60:1,3,4,5 83:6
108:17 109:24 25
127:22 1311 174:7,7
174:9 188:4 190:12
195:3 201:22 202:17
207:16 210:18
219:12 226:18
228:16,18 231:13
239:1 240:9243:11
246:12 249:14 256:4
264:2272:3276:14
278:18 281:3 28424
285:23 308:23318:1
322:12 330:12

hearing 8:4 9:3 11:16
11:17 12:6 29:7 32:4
32:24 34:5 477
60:1261:12 75:7
79:3172:8 189:8

207:14 208:2,3211:2
227:22 228:16 230:2
231:12,18 239:17
241:20 296:1,2,3
304:20 307:10,17
308:4,6310:18312:2
312:23313:7,7,9,15
324:22 329:16

hearings 11:21,22 29:6
197:4 198:20 200:18
207:14 231:2 257:21
325:21,22

Hearne 71:13,18 78:14
78:19 83:15,16 84:4
84:6 85:16,20 134:19
135:13

heart 72:17,20 243:19
243:22 308:14
305:18 324:10

hearts 72:20

heaven 1 18:10

heavily 148:19 161:6
259:14 326:20

heavy 222:16 236:25
308:24 309:3

height 297:3

held [:20 79:25 [56:19
227:12 318:2,13

Helen 317:20 324:12

helicopter 205:8
279:13 297:9 304:5

helicopters 296:23
297:13

heli-drilling 102:8

Hello 304:19

help 52:10 53:16 148:3
193:2 205:19 208:21
239:13 240:1 255:19
258:23 260:1 264:14
264:14,25 265:2
267:7268:25 277:9
277:20 309:16,18
310:9318:18 321:17
323:23 324:2,19
325:1326:4

helped 284:5 324:13

helpful 53.15,18 54:10
83:4,9 147:24 230:1
282:16

helping 204:25 226:1

helps 223:25 264:25

herd 254:24 255:2,20
255:24,24 268:18,20
268:20275:18,21
276:19 3164

herds 275:20,25 276:7

heritage 3:24 5:24 25:6
41:271:22 72:1
8§2:1798:4114:13

120:15 124:2 134:15
144:17,19,20,22
145:3,7 148:21
149:24 153:11
159:23 160:1,8,12,17
161:2,16 162:8,14,17
163:20 164:1,4,7,12
164:14,15,23 165:1
165:12,19,22,23
166:4,23,23 167:2,6
167:23 168:4,7,20
169:11 170:8 174:10
176:16,23 177:2,20
178:14,20,20.21
180:15 181:1,20
183:1,6,8,9,14,17,22
184:3,8 187:17,18
188:2,3,13 190:2,16
198:10 199:14
204:24 212:3 219:16

Heron 3:2 40:25 8224
113;13 153:9 171:13
210:3,4,6

hesitate 295:15

Hey 34:4 84:18

Hi41:24 1135

hide 322:9

hide-drying 161:2]

high 134:15 148:20,20
149:17 162:7 164:3
164:11,17 176:6,23
254:17 259:8,8,12,24
262:18,19 263:3
27112 292:6

higher 148:13 196:3
254:15

highest 263:19

highland 252:21

highlight 256:17

highlights 214:16

highly 47:15,16

hillier 252:7

hire 51:17 99:11 205:5
205:6

hired 134:16 145:17

hires 319:21

historic [28:18 160:13
167:8 179:15,20

histerical 114:16
160:14,15,19,22
167:23 168:9,23
181:13 189:4 283:17

Historically 71:17

history 65:5 114:15
128:20,24 134:4,10
134:21,24 135:17,19
139:10 144:24
145:13 154:11 1557
168:5,5,18 306:2,2

hit 174:21 237:21,21

hmm 191:8,8

hold 9:1,2 18:9 128:24
130:6 144:19 209:23
306:5

holder 214:22

holders 183:20

hole223:8 296:6

heles 53:7 62:23 63:2
130:13 223:4 242:18
279:6

hom 135:6

home 9:16 50:6 81:7
114:22 117:7 139:24
315:6316:2,5

homework 10:13

Homolo 137:17

henour 135:9 137:14
196:19

honoured 316:14,15

hope 13:11 30:5 52:7
58:18 268:10 324:2

hopeful 265:11 267:8

hopefully 23:25 149:6
224:13 265:13 266:5
286:11328:21

hepes 21.7

hoping 51:21 63:22
126:24 132:9,10
141:2,7231:1 267:6
268:13 322:2

hosting 79:2

hot 196:23 224:17
263:24

Hotel 59:3

hour 59:22 132:9,10
303:18 328:11

hours 303:12,17

house 56:25 203:22,25
204:2,2 304:25
309:24 315:6

housekeeping 8:6

houses 304:24

howlings 252:12

hug 323:17

huge 56:20 57:11,25
263:22 27420

human 70:19 72:19
73:1599:22 149:8
229:5280:25

hundred 57:4 99:2
114:24 134:10
161:15 187:3 222:6,7
260:13,15 261:22
262:3,4 265:6,7
278:10311:8 314:24
319:1,5

hundreds 311:11

hunt 49:18 58:9 70:14

hunted 50:24
hunter 305:2,3
hunters 137:23 278:8

hunting 49:22 50:22

hunts 58:8

hurt324:8

hurts 315:3

hydraulic 100:19 222:8
hydrelogy 76:3

70:23 80:10 90:1,5,9
90:12 278:6,8,12
285:11

284:15 299:5 306:21

56:10,18,18 58:2
66:21,21 80:13,22
116:22 119:5 138:14
138:16 141:25
217:24 264:22 273:4
279:7 280:3 282:3
284.9,12 285:5
322:13

I

ice 7:5 69:23,25 70:1

idea 87:10 107:16

ideal 256:8

ident 118:24
identi 252:9
identical 2719
identification 20:4

identified 18:20 23:3.8

identify 19:13 63:21

95:7,19 99:9.17
100:5,16,18 102:11
104:15 158:6 221:9
222:4,18 223:4.6
224:6 237:4,6,13
238:16,22,24 252:14
270:20 292:12
293:14 299:7 309:1,2
309:5

126:11 173:12
182:23 238:19
264:14 306:3

145:16 148:16 180:1
180:22

47:10 63:24,25 92:22
93:2396:5110:18
111:5,8 184:7,11
186:7 194:14 205:25
251:15,19,21,24
252:9253:15 254:1
256:22 270:20
291:10292:24

87:14 109:21 112:8
140:6 149:4 172:14
172:23 173:12
174:11 183:6 241:9
269:4 270:5 272:1

DIGI-TRAN INC.

1-800-663-4915

www.tscript.com



Page 348

274:4 275:24 290:22
identifying 134:14
172:10,16 181:2
252:15289:22
identities 118:24
identity 115:17 144:24
268:21
ignore 305:15
ignores 21:22
im 95:9
IMA31:15113:13
126:15
images 298:10
immediate 75:1 1
immediately §4:2
immemorial 70:4
imminently 14:4
impact 1:2 9:24 11:4
11:14 14:25 15:8
32:15,18,21 33:2
45:13 66:16 69:12
79:194:2 95:9 96:3
102:7,14 103:5 106:5
106:7 109:3 110:6
111:4,11,18,19
118:15 149:16
164:22 165:1,23
170:11 174:1,1,10
178:20 182:13,16
183:1,2,23 185:11
187:18 188:16
241:20 245:14 253:9
256:19 269:10 270:1
272:10 278:23,24
279:8 280:19 281:6
281:21 3016
impacted 70:24 73:3
impacting 94:18,19
96:25 101:9
impacts 32:25 43;18
67:1269:14 72:15
73:15,18 77:17 78:12
92:19 94:6,15 96:21
97:7 100:7,11,17
101:2,13 102:6,9,12
104:25 105:2 108:8
109:1,2,4,13 110:24
111:1,3,9 112:12,13
114:12,13,13 147:1
160:7 183:13 187:22
187:24 207:3,8,9
215:24 241:9 24212
245:17,24 246:21
272:1,6 279:19,22
287:18
imparted 108:3
impasse 318:19
imperative 21:17
implement 26:19

implementation 209:§
290:19
implemented [7:20
45:22 87:8 290:18
implementing 15:24
100:2 119:14
implicit 34:9,10,18
importance 14:2,7
68:17 144:18 198:11
214:9,16 249:12
278:19
important 8:7 9:18
10:15 14:10 19:3
22:16 23:22 24:8
60:5 134:5 137:9,19
162:6 215:18 228:17
249:8 256:13,23
261:7264:4 272:22
278:18290:2311:14
316:12 330:15
impose 165:14
impossible 15:6 222:16
222:17,18 259:1
impress 251:1]
improperfy 302:3
improve §96:21 271:19
improved 192:5 304:4
improving 196:16
INAC3:86:57:3,6
27:25 30:3 97:25
103:20,22 191:17,23
195:7 199:2 205:14
210:19 215:20,24
224:3225:17231:3
231:17235:3 302:12
302:14 317:11
INAC's231:18
inadequate 64:5 151:8
incidence 146:20
include 51:3 71:22 72:2
75:21102:3 111:24
161:19 167:2,18
168:2,18,22 175:25
179:20 183:12 287:5
291:21
incladed 54:19 137:16
161:7 289:9
includes 37;17 138:1
288:3 289:4 331:2
ineluding 47:19 68:8
83:5,1993:22 119:3
135:7 165:2 280:25
income 151:24
incomplete [8:18
inconclusive 218:14
incorporate 112:3
262:13
incorporated 112:11
incorporates 197:4,5

incorporating 106:13
increase 273:6
increased 146:11,11,11
150:19 256:16
280:14,15
increasing 70:17,19
229:5
incredible 57:13
incremental 146:6,8
147:17 150;14
incur 151:5,13
independent 200:11
294:12
India 324.5
Indian 25:14 41;11
69:11 82:10103:22
120:22 124:12 1342
137:6 147:2 153:19
171:19 306:9 330;24
indicate 24:7 144:2
163:4 165:21 176:20
254:10273:22
indicated 18:23 22:12
62:13,20 163:18
164:2 165:6 237:23
254:11 256:25
267:10 276:22 2857
indicates 162:3 164;19
indicating 135:22
274:15
indication 54:11
297:17
indications 223:13
indicative 134:7 255:15
indicator 256:12
indicators 255:22
257:6
indigenous 132:19,24
individual 27:18 33:25
33:25100:6 158:18
217:1219:8,9 327:8
individuals 115:18
207:13232:4
industrial 70:20 151:1
217:12,15228:13
234:9
industries 310.7
industry 21:24 69:20
69:20 70:24 72:13,13
73:4,778:22 82:4
145:5,11 149:17
258:21 291:24
inefficient 202:5
inexperienced 145:12
infer 259:3
influence 48:7 134:9
info 298:5
information 10:7,19
15:923:18 27:1

48:17 51:19,20,23
53:6 54:14 55:22
56:760:18 61:13
64:4,19 66:12,15
74:8 80:8 107:3,9,19
129:21 140:21,23
142:22 143:2 144:11
144:12,25 145:11,20
145:24 194:2,10
201:3 202:8 204:7,10
204:11 205:3,10,11
206:7 208:9221:}
228:22 231:25
240:13,14 241:6,8
242:1,2,10,19 250:18
250:20252:18,20
253:19257:7,8,12,20
259:17,23 262:13
264:23 265:24 2666
266:7,12,19 267:2,13
268:6,7,12,15,22.23
269:4,13,14,21,23
271:3,17,20,24
272:20,21 274:17
277:10,14,16,20,22
280:9,10,11 283:5,10
283:12,18,20 284:5,7
286:14 295:5,10,10
205:12297:23
298:21 317:9,13
318:9,10,12,14,22,23
319:8,9,24 320:10,11
320:14,19,24 321:2
325:9 330:7,13,17
3319

information’s 289:10

informed 23;12 29:3
149:22 176:8 314:20
332:4

infrastructure 279:11

infringe 34:20

infringed 17:7 20:23
20:16 34:4,15 201:1

infringement 33:21
34:735:3,9 69:21
78:18

infringements 17:19
18:529:2032:21
33:17

infringing 45:16

Ingram 49:15

inhabit 135:10

inherent 72:13 118:18
118:20 119:11

inherited 99:4

inhospitable 135:10

imitial 36:11,11 265:4
2952

initiate 198:6

initiated 197:25 210:9
218:13 2547 256:10
264:12 266:9,14

initiative 199:17,18
210:10215:2

initiatives 20:8 199:4
218:21

initiator 211:15

inland 36:1,8 37:10,10
37:12,22,25 38:11
46:24,24 47:13,18,21
50:19 162:16,17
163:9 164:5,16,19
176:1,11,15,20 186:7
186:14,14,16 187:14
198:12

Inn 1:22

input 75:2 266:7

Inquiry 59:7

insects 252:6

insensitive 227:18

inside 36:1 261:7

insight 162:6

insightful 231:2

insignificant 236:19

insist 116:9

insisted 19:8

inspection 235:18

inspections 223:11

inspector 147:9 209:13

inspectors 103:20,22
103:23

instance 17:21 39:13
64:2251:1258:14
264:3 270:19 281:22

instances 10:11,16
100:4 105:11 110:21
224:16,20 262:22

instantly 321:6

institution 15:22 21:14

institutions 118:25

instruments 178:8

insure 166:3 226:1

intake 94:21

intakes 93:18,22 94:3,5 |
94:23

integral 118:23

integrate 246:5

intend 53:7

intended 196:12 254:3

intense 162:3

intent 77:1

intentions 77:3 327:10

inter 119:4

interacting 245:24

interacts 134:24

interest 18:11,1221:13
21:16 47:11 48:8
49:8 131:6 143:20

DIGI-TRAN INC,

1-800-663-4915

www.tscript.com



Page 349

145:6,8 155:16
209:15 227:16 249:5
249:24 255:6 256:1
258:8,13,17261:18
261:23 265:19.22
267:25 276:3 299:5
3213
interested 22:5 40:10
53:20 55:7,7 56:2
79:8 134:23 152:24
155:13 156:25
169:16 183:21
199:13 212:2 223.25
247:25 258:14
266:11 267:19,20,25
269:25 27522776
27721 278:4 295:23
299:13,15 300:5,24
321:7331:25
interesting 14:19 55:25
195:22 218:15
321:11
imterests 18:12 23:13
53:12 121:19 145:5,9
152:3,4,6 189:7
2439
interfaced 200:19
interfere 137:21 149:7
149:18
interference 115:17
interim 19:2,9,10,12
22:18 23:1,9,24
24:18,19 38:22,25
53:10 54:16,20 68:19
114:6 213:19
internal 118:23
International 1:4 2:10
8:577:24 119:23
160:10
internet 298:11
interpret 274:2 280:2
281:11
interpretation 145:16
265:10274:10 289:4
313:20
interpretations 274:11
interpreted 200:16
interpreter 304:17
314:17,17
interrupt 133:2 208:17
273:14 282:12
interventions 243:5
interviewed 140:8
intimately 49:5
introduce 159:19
192:12 210:4 248:13
314:1
introduced 198:19
introduction 67:1,6

intruders 327:22,23

inundated 3255

inventoried 144:21
[45:4

inventory 148:16
182:14,16 183:14
189:25

invest 123:4

investigate 183:5

investigated 163.3
186:19

investigation 160:4
163:6

investigations 160:25
162:7,19 163:23

invitation 286:13

involve 191:4 261:17
297:16

involved 76:10 87:17
105:22 108:6 115:12
126:17 139:6,22
149:3 156:21 169:9
176:9 185:8 211:16
246:22 249:23 270:2
275:20 295:15
306:10,12

involvement 116:18
121:24 134:13
143:18

IR 194:2,4,8

irreparably 219:17

Esadorre 60:7 80:15
3239

island 164:10 199:22
203:16,20 323:5

islands 80:12 90:15
186:23,25 187:10

Isle 263:19

isolation 232:11,12

issuance 16:5 17:22
19:5 105:23 106:2

issue 12:11,117 13:20
14:22,23 15:20 16:23
20012 22:14 34:2
53:22 61:5 85;11
89:7,7,8 106:3.8
108:12 149:21
177:24 211:14 214:9
220:24 230:3 232:22
233:8 234:13 235:16
236:18 238:21 .
243:20,22 244:12
294:6 304:21 306:18
313:17

issued 10:13,13 13:7,14
17:13 19:22 105:21
107:20 177:19,25
178:8214:22 2177
221:8 229:15,18

issues [2:8 20021 29:10
32:743:1045:24
52:1062:3,5 67:4
74:3 119:19,21
131:14 142:2 1473
147:23 152:7 193:7
193:11 194:7,8
195:18 209:9 217:9
221:18227:19
232:22 239:9,10
240:8 241:14 250:15
271:9287:12 288:11
297:12 306:10
311:16,19 317:12
330:22

issuing 111:16

item 291;25292:9
293:14 294:1

items 8:6 59:23 70: 11
[16:22

iterative 271:19

il s50:1,1 126:17,18
226:24 269:24,24
270:20

Fvy3:18 98:12 124:19
154:1 171:22 212:13
2806:5,6 296:9 2975
298:6,25 300:12

J

Jackfish 50:2 163:15

Jackson 3:9 192:20

January 32:3 255:3,8
266:16 281:19
284:12

Jean 205:5

jeez 158:4

Jennejohn 49:10
304:23

jeopardizes 27:9

Jericho 80:15

Jerry 1:13 28:15,17
46:12,13 86:22,23
104:3,4 125:21,22
158:25 159:1 182:3,4
232:14,15

Jimmy 329:16

job 28:6,9 105:15
137:6 236:18

jobs 288:20

Jodouin 32:5

Joe 80:6 307:6 320:17

John 1:17 2:2 3:16
10:10 28:20,21,22
30:18 31:9,10,19
32:2,2 33:9,9 34:23
34:23 356,13 36:16
36:16,25 38:17,19,20
39:5,12,17 84:17,18

85:22 86:2,19 101:17
101:18,18 102:16,22
115:9 158:15,16
159:6 177:8,9 178:5
178:5,17 179:24,24
180:18 181:17 182:1
182:8 190:10,11,24
191:10 192:24
201:12 203:11
209:15222:3225:2,3
225:6 227:21 230:15
283:25284:1.1
285:15 302:1

joint42:21,21 101:1
258:22 326:22

Jones 2:18

Joseph 312:17,17

judge 207:24

judging 186:15

judicially 155:20

Judy 80:7 324:11

Julia's 56:25

Julie 3:9 60:1 192:20
192;21 209:13

Julie's 192:21

July 276:15 293:13

jump221:15

jumped 221:11

June 68:11,11 98:24
[13:22 114:5 250:3

jurisdiction 200:12

Justice 192:14,25
209:16 226:5

K

Kara 3:598:7 113:9,9
113:25 114:3,5
125:12 127:14 129:4
129:8,11,14,17

Karen 248:25

Kathieen 192:23 314:1
314:2

Kathy's 317:25

keep 9:17 16:9 29:10
30:22 58:12 116:6
132:7 137:14 189:8
191:16 221:3 241:20
252:5278:17 282:12
282:15 286:1 300:20
311:7 329:18 3324

keeping 151:13 152:13

keeps 154:24 186:4
311:10

Ken 192:22 209:12
221:24 236:11
237:14,14,16,20,20
238:15,20

key 12:18 30:22 147:23
148:2 256:21 270:11

290:14 293:10
keyed 248:6
kilometre 35:22 36:8
36:13 47:5,7 175:17
198:7,9 213:15
214:15 254:13,17
263:17,21
kilometres 36:2 37:9
38:1146:21 51:2
68:22 175:20 186:16
198:12 254:1 260:14
260:16,17,17 261:23
263:19 264:9
kilos 222:5 236:24
kimberlite 212:24
213:6227:2
kimberlite's 174:17
kind 26:10 42:8,22
43:12,18 45:3 54:17
55:2575:1,20 76:20
78:2 87:14,20 90:22
98:20 108:19 109:21
121:4 130:16 148:16
149:5 154:9,11
137:21 177:21
178:25 180:6,8 189:5
189:11 198:17
208:20218:7 219:24
220:6,14221:13,18
226:17 23523
243:11 244:25
247:15271:23
273:15 2804 299:13
304:20 306:2 313:17
325:18 326:5 330:17
kinds 202:16
King 3:4,5 90:8 98:7
113:9,9,25 114:3,5
125:12 127:14 129:4
129:8,11,14,17
kit219:3
Kitikmeot/Slave 219:2
25725 258:19
knew 81:3 250:19
261:17 320:23
knock 325:22
knocking 325:22
know 19:1 29:5 35:8
38:539:2044:23
45:8 54:8 35:424
58:18,25 59:4,12,20
60:2,6,9,16,21,22,22
60:23,23 61:16 64:13
635:17 66:18 70:24
72:6 73:3,17,20
74:19 76:4,9,11 77:7
80:25 81:3 82:1,8
83:9,25 86:9,12,13
89:22,24 91:8 92:1

DIGI-TRAN INC.

1-800-663-4915

www.tscript.com




Page 350

08:22 99:5,13,13,18
100:4,14,17,19,21,23
105:24 106:16
109:14,20,20 110:10
110:11,13,14 112:2
117:1,3,4,7.,9.9,14,17
117:19,20,23 118:7,8
118:10 122:10,14
123:18 126:23
127:17 130:9,12,19
130:20 132:1,2,8,15
133:3,4 134:25 135:1
135:16,24 140:17
141:13 146:10,21,23
147:9,19 149:10
154:11,24 155:1,2,7
155:8,10 156:1,25
157:9,11,17,17,18,21
157:24,24 158:1,1,10
158:10 159:20 171:4
172:11 173:2 174:3
175:1 178:23 179:15
181:1,15 185:19
188:5,6 189:2,6,7,9.9
192:4,21 202:15
203:22 205:9 208:15
211:5,17212:25
213:17,18 214:10
215:14,22 2164
217:18 2183 219:7
219:18 220:5,6,7,16
220:17,19221:1,4,5
221:6,6,8,14 224:15
224:18 227:3 228:21
228:24 229:20 230:9
230:13 232:6 233:5
233:17 235:16
237:14 239:1 240:6
240:15241:3.4,5,15
241:18,19 242:24
243:12,16 247:1,13
254:5,19 259:25
262:19 263:4,9,23,25
264:3 269:16 270:20
271:15274:3,5 275:9
276:4 278:16 280:10
280:12 281:18
284:11 285:3,9,11
299:19,21 300:3
302:6,14,15,24
303:21 305:11 307:2
307:4,10 308:5
309:13,13,15 310:21
310:24 312:1,4,22,24
312:25313:8,16,22
313:23 315:13,20
316:1 318:4 320:12
321:13,14 323:12
324:10 325:7 326:3,7

326:8 327:9 328:1,9
328:22 329:3,10,10
329:16,18 330:2
knowing 52:18
knowledge 33:16 60:13
60:14 72:3,8 110:10
110:10 111:25 112:9
112:10 133:25 143:3
167:20 168:24 174:1
183:20 184:2 242:3,9
271:24 30734
known 105:18 115:5,8
160:18,19 232:10
knows 109:20 254:22
310:23 323:21,22
Kodiak 14:15
Kue 4:6 5:12 1 1:20
25:1232:141:7 66:3
66:6,8,20 67:8,21
69:7,11,18 70:5,8,9
70:1271:15,19 72:4
72:1273:977:23,25
78:5,24 79:10 80:17
80:20 81:3 85:8
89:23,25 9014 98:9
120:20 124:7 153:16
171:15212:8 324:22
K'e32:1,4 67722723
255:5261:16276:15
323:20 324:15

L

Lac234:10

lack 53:6 113:15
116:23 131:2 134:12
143:2 167:20,20

lacking 280:10

lady 326:9

laid 154:13 202:3 327:8

Lakamra 135:7

lake 7:11 37:10,11,24
38:1039:13 4719
499,10 50:7,20,21
50021 57:7,7 58:2,7
58:16 66:23 67:20,22
68:23 69:24 70:14
71:1,10,13,18 72:16
72:23 73:6 75:11,24
77:19 78:7,14,19
80:12 83:15,16 84:4
84:6 85:16,20 90:4
90:10 94.7 95:7,20
96:6 97:3 104:11
115:10 118:2 128:13
128:17 130:25 1319
133:17 148:24 161:1
162:9,17 175:15
176:2 199:8,9 236:6
255:22 258:13,16

265:16 275:12
276:24 301:7,7,9,11
301:13,18 302:6,11
302:18 303:7 304:23
322:8,22 323:5

lakes 138:5 186:15

260:38

lakeshore 38:4
lakeshores 78:7
land 10:24 13:15 17:6

18:13,15 19:2,9,10
19:12,22 20:2,8
22:13,1823:1,2,9,12
23:16,24 24:3,13,16
24:18,19,20 29:13
30:8 34:11 35:8
38:2543:1545:19
48:8 50:11 51:1
52:12,19,23 53:10,14
53:23 54:16,17,20
56:2 57:6,22,22
58:16 60:4 61:25
62:10,18 66:17 67:25
69:16 70:5,17 72:9
73:13 78:8,12 80:14
85:4,13 86:4,7 87:5
87:11,15,21,25 88:3
88:13 89:13 95:23
103:18,19 105:22
106:11 107:2 108:2,6
108:7 111:13 113:20
115:17 116:2,12
119:1,4,13 137:11
139:6,12,19,25 140:6
140:9 142:1,17 146:2
147:18 148:12
149:18 150:24,24,25
151:1,2,11,21 155:25
156:1 158:9 160:16
160:18,24 165:10
167:3,22 168:3
170:11,12,14 171:4
177:18 178:3,4,7,15
179:19,22 183:21
186:1 188:20,21
189:10 190:14,16
193:8,21 194:7,7.8
194:13 195:12
197:21,21,22,24
198:1,2,4,6 202:22
203:12207:3,7.8
213:19,19215:2,34
215:6,23 228:4
229:17 233:20,25
23518 237:11,13
238:20,21,22,23
241:10,24 242:6,11
243:18,19 244:9
247:12 250:20

253:13 256:12
293:17 295:3 296:13
304:22 305:4,12,13

306:1,23,23,25 307:8

307:11,14,15,15,16
307:19 308:11,15,17
308:19,20,20 309:15
309:21,23 310:1
311:6,7,7,9,10312:4
312:13,15,15,18
315:10,19 316:9,24
316:25,25 317:18,18
318:12 319:3,10,13
319:15,21 320:23

3217 322:7 323:7,11

324:7 325:5,13,20
327:12 330:9

landing 205:7

lands 19:12 20:3 51:6
52:21,25 54:22,24
56:16 68:14 80:17
119:6,12 135:10,14
135:18 142:4 143:18
147:17 149:15

150:14 151:6 216:12

229:14 321:4,6
323:22

landscape 15:1 18:23
36:15 146:3,4 168:2
168:15,16 180:20,22
181:3,8,10 198:23
199:10 271:18 273:9

landscapes 168:9,11
181:13 199:14

Iland-base 296:13

fand-based 95:15

language 116:3 332:9

Ianguages 118:25

Iapse 22:20 24:1.2

farge 77:19 167:2,22
170:10 188:13,23
189:9,14,19 190:3
193:12 194:3 199:21
206:1216:9 246:4
254:24 269:11
308:11

largely 193:8 209:10
250:8

larger 167:18 168:3

lastly 254:8

late 130:11 216:3
254:18 278:17
293:13317:22
328:10 329:3 332:1

lately 26910

latest 38:21 230:17

laughing 326:1

Laurence 2:9 79:12

120:5 123:15 129:1,6

129:9,12,15,19 155:9
155:9172:19 173:11
174:23 267:23
301:10,15 302:7,23
303:14,19 304:9

Laurie 174:7

law 88:4,9,9 290:20

law-making 119:12

Lay311:22

lead 50:1 157:23
180:21 216:13
225:25230:6 294:23

leadership 29:13

leading 108:11

leads 77:8 216:11
218:5

leaked 223:14,14

learn 144;13 328:3

learned 59:22 226:3,6
226:6 227:13 237:5

learning 220:6 329:10

leases 7:7,8 19:6 23:14
24:1 54:20,25 55:12
233:14,18 234:4,5,5
234:21,23,24 235:5,6
237:12

leave 22:4 49:8 100:8
109:7 156:14 158:11
159:10,11 206:19,19
223:22 236:6 240:21
291:5318:17 328:13
329:13

leaves 270:13

leaving 174:12 328:17

led 27:22

left 8:12 60:3 95:7
141:19 144:22 148:1
202:14 212:9 267:19
268:1 296:5,13 308:2
313:5329:15

legal 31:7 34:24 35:11
88:893:1217:1
289:2 294:16

legally 284:15

legend 245:5

legislate 160:21

legislation 166:25,25
167:9,17 185:6
199:16 228:5 253:9
286:19 287:1,21
288:21 289:14
290:16 291:8

legislations 291:4

legislative 168:10
214:12 228:3

legitimate 75:5 77:9

length 135:19

fengthy 1549

lens218:4

DIGI-TRAN INC.

1-800-663-4915

Www.tscript.com




Page 351

lessen 290:23

lesson 237:5

letter 156:2

letters 243.5

letting 119:25 143:23

let's 24:22 104:15
108:16 175:3 184:10
185:19 315:4 324:25
325:15

level 31:22 177:6 196:3
232:7.8

levels 193:13 249:13

liable 106:9

libra 135:6

licence 177:19,23

licences 13:6,13 20:10
237:12

ficenses 16:6 21:19

He 38:22

lien 244:9

life 11:15 12:13 14:10
68:270:6 71:9 90:25
118:16 150:1 184:14
226:12 237:7,25

lifestyle 137:3,6 150:16

lifestyles 137:8 249:10

lift 222:17,18

light43:11 48:14
235:11,14 236:8
304:4

[ikelihood 213:1

limit 140:16 255:1

limited 22:18 48:9
143:2 155:19 163:14
167:17 173:16
195:14 24925
257:16 267:13 269:2

limiting 16:15 284:22

Lindsay 3:10 192:17

line 36:14 38:21 60:12
65:14 74:15 91:14
108:11 112:16,21
139:25 140:1 141:8
159:5 161:8 169:16
169:23 184:17 189:2
189:7 190:6 206:23
209:18 212:15
241:12 244:18 258:9
285:6315:12

lineage 133:10

lined 251:22

lines 84:20 88:19
117:15 127:25
139:23 141:3,8 283;2
284:25285:2,18

linkages 168:20

linked 147:23 172:18
173:8 243:11

Lionel 3:12 192:17

list 5:3 7:1 14:17 22:5
30:11 £55:23 169:18
180:21 212:1 266:23
294:17 299:14,14

listed 256:22 287:20
290:21 291:2 294:10
298:16 299:2.3

fisten 307:21 310:19
311:3,14,25316:6
323:25

listened 158:6 316:7

listening 58:25 89:19
109:17 227:25 239:8
243:4,13311:15
313:6 318:2] 326:17

lists 102:12

literature 269:14

litres 222:6,7

litter 146:16

little 10:23 14:5 18:10
21:24 22:14,22 24:22
30023 35:4 42:16
48:10 49:24 50:14
57:17 64:10 66:10
72:776:10,13 77:11
84:19 86:10 98:21,23
112:19 133:2 140:5
140:20 141:3,7,10,15
141:16 143:12
157:22 158:11
163:12 166:17
173:24 175:2,3,3,5
178:19 180:3 182:10
184:9 193:4 195:23
198:21 202:14
204:19211:11 216:3
220:12 230:19,20
234:21 245:5 2534:15
262:24 268:23
287:10,24 324:1,2
325:24,25

live 32:2 110:3 117:25
F18:2 157:18 245:13
306:15,25 308:21
311:9,9,21 323:2
328:8

lived 50:7,9,15 52:5
114:18,22 137:5
203:21,23 305:25
307:15317:24

livelihood 308:19 -

lives 136:1

living 74:17 136:16
137:21,23 138:24
139:2

Livingstone 3:8 25:15
41:13 82:12 98;1
120:23 124:14
153:21 171:20

191:24,25 192:10
195:19,20 199:6,7
200:7,14 201:7,10,11
205:17 207:6,6
208:24,25210:8,14
210:22,23 212:19
213:4 214:3 216:17
216:18 221:20 224:8
224:12 225:22,23
228:23,24 231:5,6,23
231:24 233:2,3,23,24
234:19 236:10,10
239:23 241:22,23
243:17,21,22 245:15
246:2,3,25 247:1
272:4

Lloyd 3:6

loaded 61:4 150:17
308:25

loeal 110:10 166:1
2732

locally 269:23 280:16

locals 126:17

located 115:8 292:5.6

locating 134:14

location 75:8 165:20
242:17 255:5,8,9
281:18

locations 111:5 194:6
274:23 281:22 293:9
303:11

lodge 253:25

lodges 254;10,11,13,16
254:19

logic 259:1

logistically 259:1

logs 204:2.3

long 10:2521:6 27:15
28:5 57:5 38:17
59:20 67:15 90:6
132:5133:5,13
135:16,20 143:11
146:9 152:14 188:8
189:19 207:16 220:9
241:1247:23 272:10
272:17 282:8 286:8
298:13 309:7 310:11
313:2,24

longer 193:4 328.24
330:2

long-term 77:13 281:8
292:22

look 21:5 24:5 28:6
29:15,19 36:22 59:1
63:2 87:19 116:]
147.6,7211:4 215:25
216:8217:10218:4,7
226:16,17 228:24
245:17 262:8 263:11

263:14 268:17
280:24 2837 298.3
302:2 325:12

looked 30:9 55:22
67:19117:9 173:21
176:16 215:22
241:23,25 243:1,2

looking 24:22 33:22
55:17 62:17 63:23
84:21 85:6 92:21
112:12 147:25
176:10 208:6 219:20
234:10241:4 269:1
298:17 314:2,21
31822

looks 197:7 201:21
217:13,13

Loomis 1:13 28:15,17
46:12 86:22,23 104:3
104:4 125:22 158:25
139:1 182:3,4 232:14
232:15

Loretta 2:21 25:18
41:17 82:21 98:15
121:1124:17 153:24
171:25212:11
248:23

Lorraine 3:14 192:17

lose 235:22 236:4 318:5

losing 324:13

loss 144:24,25 150:14
236:19 237:7,23,23
237:24

lost 141:4 244:15 313:1

lot 10:19 13:25 14:11
52:12 56:5 59:17,22
60:1,561:19,19,21
71:2 73:24 75:17
76:13 77:20 83:8
84:25 109:17,24
115:14 121:21 131:8
132:15 138:20 139:1
140:23 141:21
143:24 147:9 149:8
152:10 157:4 176:12
176:20 181:7 182:13
208:18 215:14
217:14,23,25 234:14
236:25239:6 245:12
252:17,18 259:16
271:17274:10
279:12 280:10
298:21 299:5 306:7
306:11 307:23 309:7
310:23,24 313:1,8,10
314:18317:9318:9
320:9321:11 322:12
330:7

lots 51:25 55:23 60:22

182:12 241:14
243:11 264:2 279:12
299:9

foud 133:9

louder 133:2

Louie 2:15 24:10,11
43:20,20 45:6,10
48:17 200:5,5 203:8
275:4,4 276:20

love311:7316:24

low 149:16 259:9,24
263:17,24 270:23
271:12

lowboy 2223

lower 174:17 256:9

lunch 65:16 91:6
112:23

lunchbreak 112:19

Lutsel 32:1,4 227:23
255:5261:16 276:15
323:20 324:13

Iying 315:23

Iynx 252:21 253:19

M

machine 308:24 309:6
machining 280:4
MacKay 3:23 25:7
41:3 58:2,7,16 82:18
98:5120:16 124:3
153:12 159:24,25
166:20 167:5 168:1
168:16 169:7 170:6
171:3 175:19 176:14
177:23 178:12 179:2
180:10 181:6,22
182:25 184:12,23
185:23 186:10,24
187:6,9,21 188:8
189:13 190:8,18
191:8,14 212:5 323:5
MacKenzie 1:1,11
69:12 78:25 121:20
122:15 130:24
155:25 1e0:11,16
165:10 170:14
177:18 179:19,22
225:9,13,19 295:3
301:6 312:17 330:20
Mackenzies 135:14
MacKenzie's 307:6
Madam 22:11 28:21
31:938:19 41:25
49:2 58:23 61:3 66:9
79:21 86:2591:16
98:18 102:24 104:7
121:2 123:22 125:2
126:1 129:1 131:11
154:6 158:13,17

DIGI-TRAN INC.

1-800-663-4915

www.tscript.com




Page 352

166:13 177:8 182:6
203:9206:17212:16
232:18 248:18
282:21

main 70:7 185:1,12

maintain 50:16 214:24

maintains 283:15

Majesty 198:18 208:25
212:19 231:7

major 113:17 328:15

majority 140:22 187.9
187:11,14,15 297:9

making 32:11 39:21
45:4 54:7 57:23
63:19 67:14 8§8:14
99:21 100:23 122:7.8
129:23 140:12,16
146:2 198:14 206:1 1
214:1233:4 241:14
241:18 247:25
331:17

male 276:22

males 2759

malfunctions 239:10

mammals 92:25 103:11

man 198:18 203:17
305:7

manage 145:19 147:12
178:7,9,12,14 180:9
191:1 203:14 228:9
249:4 326:18,19

managed 132:25 278:9
278:11

manpagement 92:24
103:10 119:4,5,13
147:10 148:17 160:6
160:11 164:21 180;2
193:8 218:22 225:9
227:10272:9,10,16
283:22 2874 288:5
291:2,21,24 292:21
293:24294:18,19,24
330:20

mapaging 151:5

mandate 11:24 16:16
33:3,11 193:8 227:5
240:10 245:18
280:24 286:17
330:23

Mandeville 135:8
320:21

manner 44:25 96:17
T11:11

manpower 62:8

manufacture [61:25

manufacturing 161.24

map 7:7,10 53:23 55:10
65:8 80:2,4 135:22
135:23 138:4,5 140:8

140:11,13 141:5
161:10 163:1,12,22
173:21 186:6,25
234:23 235:4 255:3
255:21 258:10
274:22 283:9 302:25
303:2,3,6 317:14,14

mapped 38:23,24 302:9

mapping 140:6 250:13
251:10

maps 39:4 55:17 759
139:24 165:19,22
177:15204:11 245:2
251:3,4,22 25510
284:6 301:16

March 258:5 261:20
263:4267:1 29711
304.5

Marcinkosky 3:12
192:18

marine 92:25 103:1 1

mark 292:6

marked 223:12 321:5

martin 252:20,20
25319

Mary 47:20 172:3,3
193:7 203:21 215:12
216:18 233:11

masi 9:8 39:22 313:18
313:22 317:1 332:13

Mason 49:9

material 132:8 161:25
222:24 241:23,25
291:15293:24

materials 76:7 117:11
117;18 154:10 185:9
331:20

Matonabbee 134:20
141:16 148:19
161:12,15 162:4,10
162:12 163:2,10,25
181:1 186:5 187:5

matter 32:12 104:23
202:21215:17
316:18

matters | [8:23 1193
280125 287:5,8
331:22

Ma'am §1:12

McKitlop 2:10 22:7
97:15153:1 194:23
296:16

McPherson 310:22

mean 27:13 29:4,11
30:22 32:22 36:7
52:19 53:2 55:9,11
83:14,18,22 877
100:14 105:20
108:21 127:18

129:22 130:5 141:21
145:6 152:13 155:16
155:17 156:8,23
157:2,4,6 158:6
159:12 174:19 175:5
178:25 179:18
187:18 207:5 214:5
215:2216:2,23
219:12 225:23 229:9
22925 233:11,13
236:19237:5238:6
244:10 275:18
278:25 280:23
281:10 297:1 300:6
324:9 327:10,21
328:12

meaningful 68:9 72:11
143:17 145:14 152:5
158:19

means 75:23 93:20,21
121:5 147:13 151:23
1901:4,5316:11
325:11

meant [31:2 207:7
323:16

measure 18:3,3 20;7
32:13,15,19 35:23
43:22,22,23 44:2
54:16 78:11 268:7

measures [2:15 13:5
21:1737:17 43:13,14
43:18,25 44:6,11
45:3 68:19 75:18
76:23 96:2 100:3
102:13 105:12
106:13 107:11 114:7
183:12 196:2,4,7
197:8 201:24 235:20
289:24

meat 115:1 278:9
313:11322:16,18

mechanism 74;14
181:11 239:2

medicinal 117:19

meet49:15 51:22 69:4
116:14 155:5 156:11
157:3 179:16 214:24
232:4 266:18 306:19
306.20 309:22 320:6

meeting 119:22 156:4,8
308:4311:2,2313:9
317:7318:24 319:4
321:12 324:13 325:8
325:13 327:6 329:25

meetings 156:19,23
242:15256:20,21
306:7 310:22,25,25
319:5,7 322:1,2
324:1325:6 326:20

meets 181:9

melt 95:7 2997

member 1:13,14,15,16
1:17,18 28:22 38:20
50:16 99:19 101:19
128:6 228:21 284:2

members 1:10 6:15
26:1,2 54:2 84:14
99:8 105:11 110:2
117:25 119:18
124:25 125:21
132:23 133:10
134:13,17 140:7,10
145:19 148:20
149:21 151:15,18
154:4 181:24 220;}
239:14,19 240:23
247:24 278:14
282:13,20 300:19
301:2304:15307:20
307:20317:3,12

membership 69:8
71:2372:4 128:8
132:19 133:10

member's 140:6

memorandum 319:19

memeries 315:16,17

mention 59:25 80:24
84:4,9 96:20 133:18
154:16 169:18 273:3
286:18 289:7.15
290:3,17 293:5,10
294:9 299:5.7

mentioned 26:8 42:14
55:3,6 39:19 60:7
83:15 87:3,5 105:17
105:20 109:13 163:8
169:1,2 174:14
175:14 178:19 186:5
213:21232:22 253:1
272:12 294:11
296:21,24 297:25
298:3,7 303:10 304:8
306:8 324:11 325:17
331:24

mentioning 134:4

mentions 154:20

Mercredi 192:19

merits 244:8

mess 236:16

message [56:14

messages [2:18 48:19
109:18 148:2

met 100:10 105:6
168:14

Metal 289:9

meteorology 287:13

method 218:17

methodology 270:5

Metis2:17 3:3 5:18,21
11:1925:2 40:17,24
81:17,20 82:23 97:21
98:8 112:21 113:5,8
113:10,11,14,16,20
113:23 114:6,10,15
114:23 115:1,19
116:8 119:9,18
120:11 123:23 126:8
126:15,24 128:9,10
128:16,24 129:2,5,5
131:18,20 132:12,14
132:16,19,23,24
133:13,15,21 134:1,9
134:13,13,25 135:6
135:17,24,25 136:9
136:15,20,25 137:7
138:10 139:5,16
144:17,18,20 145:13
153:8 155:6 166:2
169:24 170:2 171:17
206:23 207:2 210:1,5
244:24 261:16 268:3
268:5

metre 167:9 170:3,4,6
171:2,3 185:5,25

metres 96:23 97:2
104:16 105:8 111:1
160:18 165:12,15
170:9,15,25 173:18
174:15,19 175:21,22
204:22 222:15,15
261:4 292:5

mic 230:16

Michael 316:15

Michigan 263:20

mid 293:12

middle 203:20 2747
329:7

midstream 203:5

migrating 71:21

migration 56:15,15
58:6 70:25 252;1
277:15

migrations 253;16

migratory 70:7 2879
289:15,16,23 290:6
290:11,13 292:25
293:2,11 297:7,12,21
298:15,20,22

Mike 295:16

mile 138:16

miles 139:6

millions 317:19

mind 27:15,16 46:18
47:18 87:11 91:5
110:1 171:1 182:22
196:13 220:11,16
225:16 266:21

DIGI-TRAN INC,

[-800-663-4915

www.tscript.com




Page 353

284:10307:4 317:19
326:15 328:8

mine 55:14 77:4 781
138:25 139:1 140:3
147:6 203:18 229:8
289:9,12 308:9
309:20 314:12,12,13
314:15316:17
321:25

mineral 7:7,7 19:6,6
23:14,14 53:11 55:10
55:1269:16 73:11
74:2 141:11,19,20,22
142:6 147:7 151:4,22
184:21,21 185:20
199:22 212:22
214:14,20,21,21
215:25216:21,23,25
217:2,6 229:10,15
233:14,17 234:5,7,21
234:23,24 235:4,5
243:25 330:14

minerals 69:14 146:15
192:20 209:10 227:5

mines 58:5 147:8
307:24,25

minimal 69:21 110:24
111:8 112:13

minimise 164:22

minimize 94:15 102:9
104:25 160:7 218:11
284:19

minimized [101:14
187:25

minimizing 284:18,19

minimum 165;12
182:20 274:4 292:5

mriming 73:11 74:1 77:8
77:14 122:11 142:13
151:22 217:3 318:23
325:22 327:25

Minister 13:10 16;20
16:21,22 19:21 20:13
20:16 54:6 93:8
202:20 330:24

ministers 202:21

mink 252:10 25318

minor 217:1 229:1

minute 9:2 39:24 65:19
91:22 144:6 159:10
247:23 285:23
326:13 329:20

minutes 9:17 11:6
65:17,19 91:9,24
147:22 148:7,9
157:13 286:10 294:2
328:20,22

mislead 317:17

misrespect 328:12

missed 121:4,4 152:10

missing 173:15

mistake 150:21 280:2

mistaken 139:11

mitigate 44:23 §9:14
96:21 102:5 207:20
207:21221:17
289:25

mitigated 9:24 11:4
194:16 207:4,5,9
208:11241:10
242:13,21 272:7
279:20

mitigating 185:8
272:17

mitigation 45:12 97:6,6
100:3 102:13 105:12
106:13 107:11,22
108:24 110:20
180:16 183:12.25
185:1,12 235:20
272:1 292:8,19 295:6

mitigations 271:25

mitigative 76:23
286:25291:13,17
297:20

mixed 48:19 1377
317:15,16

mixed-blood 135:11

mixture 189:11

mobilization 101:21
102:7

model 26:18,19 75:21
195:10 196:13

modelling 269:19

moderate 164:17
176:23

Mohammad 329:8

mom 315:17

moment 275:6 299:19

meney 57:19 63:3
122:7.8 140:12
204:13 310:8311:12
315:12,12 316:19
317:23 319:7,16
320:3 326:18

Monfwi305:21

monitor 103:12 105:15
254:3,23 255:1
264:14 290:24

monitored 254:21 .

monitoring 74;14,15
74:17,25 75:1 100:1
100:1 102:19 104:1
105:5 108:20 151:16
235:21238:18 249:4
249:19 256:10,16,20
256:21 257:6 264:12
264:15,16,19 2679

268:14 288:6 319:10
319:14

monitors 100:24 166:1
256:6 29412

month 81:9 82:3
310:15

months 28:10 90:14
147:8 293:2 297:10
297:13

Montreal 115:6 128:22

monument 160:19

Moon 2:13 206:20

moose 23:11 50:2 56:15
70:7,10,14 71:8
163:15 217:24 219:1
251:16,18,19,20,23
251:25252:1 253:14
256:5,6,9.9,10,11,13
256:15,16,22 257:4
257:10 258:5 259:9
259:10,11,21 260:4,6
260:9,21,23 261:4,6
261:10,11,18,25
262:11 263:8,15,16
263:19,21,23 264:1,4
264:4,7,8,10,12,15
264:17,19,22,23
265:4,18,20 267:1,3
267:8 268:8,11 270:5
270:11,15,25271:14
271:16272:18,18
273:1,1,5,10 277:12
277:15278:6,24
279:3,8,23 280:5,16
280:17 281:4,7,12,17
281:18,22.25 282:6,7
282:9304:2310:4
320:10 323:3,4,5

moreing 9:14 66:7,14
132:3,8 143:8,13
220:25245:3 328:16

Moses 329:8

mother 317:21 324:11

motion 80:2,16 81:4

motor 305:24

mowths 278:11

move 8:19 12:16 25:2
25:24 31:7 35:14,15
38:16 41:22 46:5
65:1566:3 79:9,14
81:17 82:10,25 84:13
98:16 104:2 124:20
124:25 131:19,20
154:2,3 158:14
169:24 171:11 172;1
173:18 174:14,20
181:23 184:18
209:17,19 212:15
219:25 226:24

232:13 252:6 281:5
281:15295:24
331:16
moved 8:15 56:16
58:10 204:2,3
movement 275:25
277:15281:4
movements 231:12
254:24 268:17.20
272:25
moving 58:13 65:23
71:6 125:20211:13
219:14 273:2 323:4,7
mud 76:11
muscleman 51:6
muskrat252:12 253:18
322:13,14,19
muskrats 90:9,12
MVEIRB 2:4
MVRMA 203:5 230:9
240:6

N

nail 237:21

name 8:8 24:11 41:25
43:20 45:10 66:7
84:1992:17 132:13
159:25 191:25
192:15 248:19 286:6
298:24

named 298:1

names 168:19 261;19
299:14,15

narrow 194:18 208:10
227:17

narrowing 60:10

Narrows 11:11 14:15
18:21 36:7 80:5
115:8 161:9277:11

nat 308:1

nation 2:13 3:3 4:7 5:9
5:12,18 8:13 11:20
22:925:1,13 40:5,15
40:20,24 41:8 43:1,4
49:7 55:16 60:21
61:1,9 64:15 66:6,8
67:8,11,14,24 68:13
68:17,2] 69:7,11,18
70:5,8,9,13 71:19,23
72:3,5,11,1273:9
77:23,25 78:579:2
79:15 81:3,8 82:23
90:4 97:18 98:8,9
99:7 110:3 112:22
113:11,14,17,17,20
113:23 114:6,10
115:19 116:6,8 120:8
120:21 121:18
123:20 [24:8 126:15

126:16,19,24 128:9
128:14,16,24 129:5
131:1,13,19 153:4,8
153:17 157:15 1614
166:12,15 171:16,17
195:1 200:6 206:17
210:2,5212:9275:5
317:6

national 199:25 253:4
288:3

Nations 11:4,5,7 12:12
14:520:4,521:23
27:329:15 30:1,7.12
31:2533:15 34:1,3,6
34:13 40:11 48:18,22
52:14 68:1 69:6
71:16 7824 79:24
105:17,21 107:8
111:20 113:5,8 144:1
156:11,20239:9
250:7 327:17

Nation's 18:11 41:8

native 310:9

natural 2:23 6:8 14:25
18:22 25:17 36:14
41:15119:4 149:24
248:17.21 2877 _

nature 34:10,10 195:24 |
200:1 226:19 242:4
331:11

navigate 178:18

near 83:11 99:9 255:23
304:23 331:13

nearby 115:3 251:2
255:6316:3

nearly 207:16

necessarily 17:14 20:1
183:15,24 184:24
214:4 219:21 229:4
236:25 285:12

necessary 54:22 68:19
188:3,6 242:19 259:2 |
331:13 E

need 9:13 21:5,21 27:3
29:6,16,16 33:7 35:4
35:14 36:22 46:18
50:25 51:22 56:12
60:9,16,23 69:19
70:18 71:24 72:6
75:20 80:25 86:4,7
8§9:24 91:8 93:10
104:25 105:17 106:8
107:23 108:15
146:20 151:17,18
152:5,7,18 158:10
182:14 184:19
189:14 192:14
195:23 204:8,21,23
217:9,10 218:10

DIGI-TRAN INC.

1-800-663-4915

www tscript.com




Page 354

221:5246:7 24716
257:19 259:3 269:4
282:13 290:21
209722 317:11 318:8
318:22 319:7,7 328:6
329:1

needed 10:25 44:15
45:24 80:19 93:18
174:11 260:2 2674
277.14,16 278:9
317:9 32111

needles 328:9

needs 8:16 14:9 15:1
30:4 38:3 131;8
143:17 152:7 188:7
189:1 206:10 214:24
221:7 309:16 325:16
32517

negative 94:5 95:9,9
183:13 223:7

neglect 150:4

neglected 96:20

negotiate 139:14

negotiated 19:2 23:4
139:5

negotiation 22:25 23;1
24:19318:14

negotiations 68:13,20
113:19 119:2 197:23
198:5209:8 2157
229:8 230:18 244:12

negotiator 113:12

Neither 15:3

nephew 310:16

mest 251:1

nesting 293:7

nests 290:6

network 74:16 251:5

never 78:16 130:20
135:8 137:10 139:7
307:1,13,24 316:19
317:19,24 325:2

nevertheless 32:11

new 14:5,19 35:18,19
55:7 119:8 145:7
198:19 220:5 234:20
238:25281:16
295:10

newcomers 306:13

nice 56:6

niceties 217:1

night 43:5 5716
104:17,17318:3

nilly 21:10

nine 222:6 262:2 266:2
274:8 278:1

ninety 136:25

nobody's 238:18,18

noise 57:23 144:6

146:11,16 216:12
nomads [35:11
nominate 181:12
non 139:1213:8
nonrenewable 148:15
non-Aboriginals

284:12
non-Dene 32424
non-renewable 151:9
non-winter 293:4
Nora 1:16 28:18,19

46:9,10 86:20,21

102:23,24 1287

158:23,24 182:2

231:8,10
Norm 104:9
normally $9:10 130:8

197:22 213:10232:9

242:6 270:21 287:10
porth 2:17 5:21 12:1

14:1,13 19:18 25:2

35:1840:17 50:10

62:16 68:23 70:13

T1:1 80:581:17,20

83:14,24 97:21 115:5

115:11 120:11

123:23 126:8 131:20

132:12,14,19,22,24

§33:11,20 139:14

155:22 161:1,8

167:21,25 169:24

170:2 206:23 207:2

220:18233:13

244:24 248:2]

249:21,22 256:7,13

258:2 268:2,5277:10

280:17
porthern 3:24 5:24

18:1225:14 41:11

69:11 72:1 82:10

103:22 120:22

124:12 153:19

159:23 160:1 165:19

168:7 171:19 177:20

330:24
northerners 21:8.23

226:2 240:7,8 2477

2479
Northwest 2:21 3.2

5:18 1:17 25:17

40:23 41:15 69: 14

82:19,23 98:14

112:21 113:4,8,16,19

113:20,22 114:6,7,10

115:18 120:24 1234

124:15126:14 128:9

128:10,15,20,23

130:7 131:18 135:15

150:8 153:7,22 160:2

168:12 171:17,23
181:20 190:22 210:1
210:4 212:10 248:6
248:16,20 249:8,20
233:3269:15294:25
302:8,12

North's 18:12

pote 19:3 32:7 36:18
101:19 137:9 162:21
163:3,16 165:5
186:18 206:18
287:22 299:20

noted 44:14 170:17 -
218:20252:22
253:16

notes 59:24 231:12
3177

Nothings 20:13

Nothing's 19:23

notice 193:1 240:25

noticed 44:14 50:18
51:25 56:15 65:15
143:23 147:24
152:15 175:23 180:3
267:18 273:11,19
299:10 321:2

notification 331:18

notified 156:24 222:12

notify 29:19

not-anusual-projects
210:20

November 267:4

NSMA 133:10 140:5,9
140:18 145:22 152:1
270:4

NT 1:23

number 20:23,25 38:10
38:1146:2261:17
87:293:3 129:6,20
130:2 134:1 1962
210:20229:6,8
250:25251:16
253:15 256:24 2572
258:11 278:2291:20
297:19 302:9,16,18

numbers 155:25 157:5
264:24 268:8

pumerous 161:19
162:13 164:1 314:14

NWT 21:13 98:6,8
177:24 178:2 179:5
179:14,17 188:9,19
189:16,20 190:19,20
210:7

NWTMN 116:21
119:15

N'Dilo 99:1 321:12

o

object 85:14

objectives 288:4

objects 160:13

obligation 13:8 16:3,13
17:9 69:2,7 78:17
103:25111:16,19
130:18 156:16 157:2
294:17

obligations'17:1,25
69:4 190:15 197:11
202:10214:23 244:3
287:5

observation 35:22,24
122:5231:11 284:19

observations 43:4
246:5265:6

observed 43:8 166:5
252:23

observers 261:14

observing 27:4

obtain 119:22 143:1
147:13 161:25

obvious 292:23

obviously 35:16 121:13
172:13 235:22

occasional 267:11

occupation 1347

occupied 115:23
132:25254:10

occur 17:23 29:4 34:8
34:16 74:1 111:19
147:1 2772:24 297:10

occurred 19:23 21:9
249:4 274:19

occurring 52:25 76:22
136:5 250:5 259:19
276:23 280:12 285:3
294:5

ocean 25:9 120:18
238:6,7 288:6

Oceans 4:4 5:15 41:5
82:1492:15,18 101:5
102:2 103:16 104:21
124:5 153:14 171:12

October 129:13,15,16
155:24 253:25 2769

odd 276:18

odours 146:15

offence 285:2

offered 317:22

office 31:14,17 33:14
180:13,17 192:23
209:13 217:3 289:18
319:21

officer 147:6 250:12

officers 101:6 288:20

official 303:3

officially 18:20

offset 183:13

oh 150:19203:9 257:10
260:2 303:1 322:20
323:16

o0il 100:20 116:15
199:23 209:10 222:8
227:5290:10,10

oils 221:5

okay 11:5 24:21 25:19
31:638:17 52:11
55:162:12,12 65:24
81:13,16 82:10 84:8
84:12 88:2,21 106:20
107:5,25 109:8,11
122:18 124:25
125:13,24 127:6,8
129:9 157:8 166:22
171:16,18 182:9
184:5,12,23 185:18
186:2,21 187:1
191:10 202:13
209:25211:25
213:13223:25
238:13,25 261:1
268:2275:18 2777
282:19 288:10
290:16 291:10 297:5
297:7 303:1,2 325:10
326:11,14 329:24

old 136:3,4,12 137:21
179:8 203:17 307:24
308:7 312:14 320:16

older 314:19

oldest 128:19

once 48:2 72:19,25
80:16 114:17 172:13
174:2 182:9,9 184:5
184:6,10 185:19,24
1977 202:20 214:21
308:20310:8 312:5
327:8

Ondrack 1:17 10:11,23
28:20,21,22 30:18
38:17,19,20 39:5,12
39:17 84:16,17,18
85:22 86:2,19 101:17
101:18,18 102:16,22
158:15,16 159:7
182:1 190:10,11,24
191:10225:2,3,6
227:21230:15
283:25284:1,2
285:15 302:1

ones 37:23 62:14 63:20
118:1,2 169:5 176:9
186:13 228:7

one's216:12

one-car211:7

ongoing 150:14 224:23

onset 89:4,14

DIGI-TRAN INC.

1-800-663-4913

www.tscript.com




Page 355

onsite 166:3 293:22.25

Oantario 324:5

on-ice 292:20,22
296:10

on-land 292:2,14

on-site 95:24 292:2

oops 132:20

open $:3 77:2 130:22
156:3 194:18,18
206:2 252:14 260:6
329:18

opened 284:14

opening 5:4 9:3,4,6
57:20273:9

operate 214:13

operating 193:22
289:11297:14

operation 42:5 43:8
76:18 160:24 171:4
175:1 186:1 222:10
2373

operational 102:10

operationally 188:13

operations 42:3 160:18
160:22 170;11,13
194:11

operator 222:13
236:15

operators 193:21

opinion 16:1 108:15,21
108:23 111:9232;23
233:1327:4 331:9

opinions 331:1

opperty 142:11

opportun 284;11

opportunistic 284:9,12

opportunity 115:16
[40:22 142:12,18
151:9202:23 250:14
287:17

opposed 44:3 260:7

oppression 115:15

optimize 133:8

option 64:23 185:7

options 185:1

oral 133:15

oranges 12:4

order 21:7 28:6 32:14
54:22 68:20 105:13
152:4 269:4 312;11

organisms 74:18

organization 30;20
154:14,18 155:6
294:11

organizations 132:16
181:12 210:15 232:4

organize 145:19 188:10
2117

organized 115:20

188:13
original 125;16 301;13
originally 258:9
Oftawa 39:2 327:18
ofter 252:12 253:18
ourself 142:11
outcome 447
outcomes 20:1
outfitters 266:17
outlast 242
outline 160:6 249:25
258:4
outlined21:17 172:20
172:20
outlines 94:17
outpacing 147:11
outside 56:25 112:6
166:25 167:17 261:6
261:8
outstanding 12:8 150:9
outweigh 322:6
overall 44:7 53:19
239:16 268:17
overhead 146:1 |
overlap 260:22
Overlaying 163:11
overlays 302:3
overriding 244:9
overseeing [43:22
oversight 188:18
235:17,22
overview 92:20 160:4
overwhelmed 147:12
overwintering 94:6
Owas 299:8
owner 236:15
owners 122:4
o'clock 65:16 311:17
328:16

P

package 39:14 125:6
152:15228:15 301:6

pad 242:20

paddle 204:18

pads 222:25

page5:2 6:2 7:2 103:8

panef 1:10 195:6
32521

pans 291:23

paper 140:24 204:10
221:22 307:2 320:25
321:1,2

papers 60:15

parade211:8

paragraph 290:3.7

paragraphs 290:1

parallel 202:4

parameter 269:20

parameters 48:2
parent 309:11
parents 3065

park 199:25
Parks 199:11,16 210:9
210:11211:15

part 18:9 34:19 99:19
106:25 107:14 108:4
110:17 111:6,15,21
119:9 177:16 196:12
197:24 200:10
203:10 209:4 226:24
230:9 245:23 246:4
250:6 256:19 259:14
303:25 308:11 320:2

partialily 138:12 303:22

participants 261:19
265:5,9 266:3 274.9

participated 250:23
278:2319:14

participating 134:23

participation 145:15
145:23 169:10,10
206:10 265:14

particular 33:18 48:11
53:16 107:12 [48:18
167:4 170:24 181:2
181:18 196:18
200:24,25 207:12,18
208:6 217:9 226:11
228:25 254:9 267:12
282:5

particularly 42:4 63:20
214:13 219:13
228:10292:22 330:3

parties 10:5 22:5 39:8
40:10 52:19,20 68:14
68:18 79:8 152:24
169:5,8,16 197:2
201:16 202:2 205:24
212:2 214:17 216:10
231:14 243:6,7 246:6
246:14 267:19,20,25
275:2 277:6 295:23
300:5,24 331:19
332:12.4

partners | 16:19 327:11
327:15

partaership 326:23
327:24

partnerships 269:1
3271

parts 245:1 304:4

party 53:12 593

pass 208:15 231:6
27725

passed 80:3 134:19
252:19314:23

passing 213:2 282:3

Pat41:25

patience 58:21

Patrick 2:4 41:24 50:6

pattern 282:4

pause 8:25 13:17,22
15:18 25:22 28:13
20:18 37:3 41:20
46:3 79:18 91:1,11
91:1992:10 124:10
124:23 125:8,18
128:3 131:23 136:22
191:19211:22
215:10 234:17
237:18 245:21
246:16 248:10 277:3
259:19 300:8,15
301:22 302:21
304:11 329:22

paused 203:5

pausing 200:17

pays 237:10

PDF 141:5

pelt 322:14,18

perinsulas [99:3,13

penny 307:24 314:22

people 10:2 11:14 12:6
21:13 50:9 51:5 52:5
56:1,957:19,21
60:14 65:17,25 66:19
66:20,22 67:22 68:6
69:6 71:3,9,10 72:9
78:10 80:20 81:3,7
83.6 88:12 89:23,25
90:7,11,21 91:5,22
105:17 114:16,23
115:18 116:4,18
117:24 118:21 119:9
121:6,25 122:1
[28:17 130:5 132:25
137:10 138:23 139:2
141:24 142:1,10
148:24 149:11,13,14
150:24 156:22 157:5
157:14,19 [58:3
159:20 161:25 167:4
196:14 197:17 198:8
198:15 199:12 203:1
203:25208:18 214:6
216:4 218:9 219:15
219:23 225:12,18
226:10 227:12
228:17 234:12 236:3
2397 241:3 242:9
243:16 246:20,23,23
246:23 247:11 2487
249:8 250:19 258:11
259:7,9,23 261:14
263:24 264:20
265:18 266:10,12,13

266:18 268:24
269:14 271:3,14
272:21273:14
27519 276:4,14
278:1,10279:7 282:2
282:14 283:23
284:24 285:2,4,11,25
298:20299:24
302:14 305:11 306:4
306:13,20,20,24
307:8,21,21,22
309:12,13 310:6,9,13
310:24,24 311:3,10
311:11,21 312:13
313:23,24 316:6,8
317:1,16,17 318:6,8
318:21 319:2,10
320:18 321:6,11
322:7,12,15,21,24
323:22 324:10,21,24
325:12 326:2,6,17,19
327:16 329:9 330:1,4
332:1

peoples 21:8 34:11,11
45:16 121:15,19
150:3 226:2,5,7
227:24

people's 27:9 326:18

perceived 149:19

percent 163:5 261:24
261:24 265:9

perceptions 150:23

Peregrine 294:4 298:7
298:23

perfect 271:7

perfectly 131:12

perimeter 223:53

period 5:7,10,13,16,19
5:22 6:3,6,10,13 8:13
8:20 22:1,3 40:5,8
59:15 79:5 85:6,9
97:10 123:12 131:18
134:3,6 152:21 166:7
194:20 230:8 232:20
241:1 252:19 267:16
280:18,21 282:8
293:11 295:21.23

periodiecally 237:6

periods 1625

periphery 186:13

permanent 134:17
163:18 199:19 304:7

permission 251:9 319:2
323:10,11

permit 10:24 17:13
93:9,11 103:19
105:21 106:3,5,8
107:10,20 108:1
177:19,24 1787

DIGI-TRAN INC,

1-800-663-4915

www.tscript.com




Page 356

184:15 185:20
188:21 190;23
194:13 237:13
238:23 241:10,24
242:6290:9 307:19
324:6 325:7,8,9
330:18

permits 10:13 13:6,13
16:6 17:22 [9:21
20:1021:19 54:8
69:16 103:23 105:23
106:3,12,13 107:14
108:2,2,19 177:24,25
178:3 213:18 221:8
229:17 233:18
235:18 237:11
238:15,21 257:22

permitted 74:2

permitiing 142:13
180:11 188:19 250:5
279:16

persist 12:13

persistence 2338

person 279:6 290:9
298:8 309:16,22
316:12

personal 8:16 315:7

personally 215:3 315:5

person's217:21,22

perspective 33:3,12
62:17209:11 218:6,8
228:25 234:9 242:12
243:1,2,25 244:15
291:16

perspectives 217:11,14

pest 298:13

Peter 3:4 80:23 90:8

Pettytoe 135:5

phase 24:17,18,20
33E:10,11,17

Phillip 2:13

phone 127:16 130:2,2
143:1 155:4 156:14
156:15,15 157:13
232:25233:4.6

phonetic 80:16,23
135:6,6,7,8 137:17
203:17,22,23 204:13
205:5 248:25 250:13
264:8 299:8 305:18
311:22 324:16

phoaing 157:5,6

phrase 178:24

physieal 75:22 289:5
293:19

pick 51:14 112:20
130:1 157:13 195:7
215:13 264:20

picked 46:23 59:23

171:5265:11 301:5
picking 57:8 117:22,22
pickle 230:25
picture 48:21 73:8

158:8215:6233:14

250:22,24 281:16

301:20 302:4 322:3

3234
pictares 67:21 71:20

301:17
piece 118:10 174:6

287:1 288:21 289:14

290:16
pieces 286:18,20

287:21 291:8
pipe 227:2
pipeline 150:22
pipes 212:24 213:6
place 26:10,14 35:9

43:14 44:25 45:19

49:22 57:14 60:25

61:18 64:9 69:3

70:23 74:22 76:23

78:3,11 86:8,8 87:6.8

87:11,23 88:9,16,22

89:1 100:9 104:10

121:24 127:12,15

130:15 151:3 163:13

163:21 165:4 168:1!

168:19 179:11

184:18 193:23

204:16,17 218:9,21

220:19 221:2,10,13

227:8229:19239:2

242:4 291:18 295:7

297:3309:1 312:10

313:16,18
placed 34:13 48:1

190:15 218:10

254:23
places 49:24 50:23 52:1

52:2.5 55:24 90:19

168:23 204:23

276:18
placing 95:24
Plain 258:6 264:6,7,9

271:6
plains F15:3 270:6
plan 52:23 53:14 54:18

57:574:4,5 76:9,15

86:7 87:5,11,14 88:1

88:3,16,21 172:20

180:16 194:6 218:18

221:7,13 233:20,25

272:16 288:14 291:1

291:18 310:14
plane 39:20 206:18

260:15 261:2 328:10

328:17,17 332:2

planes 261:13

planaing 13:15 18:14
18:15 19:23 20:2,8
21:6 22:13 24:14,16
45:19 78:8,12 85:4
85:13 86:5 87:21
134:14 142:17
147:19 148:10,12,13
148:17 165:24 169:9
172:10 173:9 192:22
195:13 197:21,22,24
198:1,2,4,6 209:14
213:19215:2,4,5
295:6

plans 52:12,19 77:12
86:14 87:17 142:19
149:7 288:9,10 291:2
33014

plant 118:16

plants 115:24 117:18

please 8:9 22:23 39:23
91:24 143:9 155:13
163:3 225:4 287:22
295:15328:13

pleased 262:23 313:12

pleasure 300:13

plenty 244:10 278:5

plot261:4

plow 222:2

plus 130:17 222:15
237:2253:15280:3,3

pockets 155:18

poignant [7:5

point 44:17 45:17
62:15,16,16 64:11
65:8 85:5 125:16
134:20 141:16
144:17,18 146:5
148:19 161:12,15
162:4,10,12 163:2,10
163:25 181:1 186:5
187:5 198:18 201:15
206:8 223:17 2337
237:9 254:16 255:11
261:5273:5277:12
280:6 286:1 288:17
290:25295:16 318:8
320:12 325:7

pointed 174:16 250:25
272:18

points 84:22 116:21
144:11 162:22 186:6
227:20 274:3

point-to~-point 297:18

policy 45:24 119:2,7,11
188:9 189:20 190:4
190:13 192:22
209:14214:1.4

political 82:6 311:19

politically 115:20

poliuted 73:23

polluter 237:10

polluting 99:1

pony 222:4

poor 309:16

poorly 85:4

pop 57:7

popped 55:2

population 70:19 253:7
254:20 256:14,23
257:3,7273:5277:17
281:8 294:14 2991

populations 273:10
274:15279:3,9,23
289:23

portage 312:8

portages 146:12

portion 15:24 22:17
47:16 168:3 185:9
238:21

portions 161:7 164:19

position 44:8 47:14
48:7,18,22 54:17,18
58:25121:12201:8

positions 48:16 147:4

positive 44:7

possess 242:9

possession 179:9

possibility 148:22

possible 39:13,15 111:1
146:18 201:16 232:5
269:23 319:6

post 115:7 161:18
162:5

postpone 328:14

posts 115:1

potential 33:17 34:6
92:19,22 93:24 95:5
96:4,12,21 100:7,11
102:6 108:8 112:5,12
116:18 162:8,17
164:3,11,15 176:23
177:2 193:20 194:15
212:23 213:5,8,9,10
213:14214:18253:8
254:7280:14,15
281:2] 285:13
286:23 289:22
291:11 292:24 294:4

potentially 11:1 27:9
29:22 35:25272:12
281:12 285:19 289:5
293:20

Potts 3:13 192:20

power 51:8 228:3

PowerPoint 132:3
330:9

Poytra 135:7

practice 11:15 32:25

practices [17:11

practise 179:14
prayer 9:3,4,6 332:7.9

pre 161:18 191:3
precautionary 176:25
preceded 135:13
precedent 327:25.25
precise 242:17
precluded 24:6
predicted 132:18
predictor270:15
prefer 35:10 176:25

preferred 43:21
prejudice 149;7
prejudices 20:1
prejudicing 17:14
preliminary 108:8

prepare 288:14
prepared 48:1 54:21

preparedness 288:11
presence 2135
present 10:2] 21:24

presentation 5:6,12,15

90:11 115:24 150:15
179:13 292:21

291:21,24 294:19
295:7

332:11

202:6

206:9

61:977:2318:23
327:24

58:369:3 116:12
185:10 286:13

5:18,21,24 6:5,8,12
8:15,199:11 12:17
12:20,24 21:18 26:7
31:12 32:3 36:19
39:20,22 40:7,11,14
40:1941:9 59:17
62:21 66:4,6,24 67:1
797,11 81:1,18
84:20 87:1 89:19,19
91:15,23 92:13,15
96:18 97:8,12 98:20
101:19 103:1,9
112:16,20 113:5,8
119:25120:2 122:18
123:14 126:2 127:21
128:1 131:20 132:5,7
132:12,17 133:5
143:9,10 147:22
150:17,22 152:14 :
154:9 158:7,19 1596 |
159:18,19,23 160:3
161:11 165:7 166:9
166:10 172:5 180:3
182:7 187:24 191:13

DIGI-TRAN INC.

[-800-663-4915

www.tscript.com



Page 357

191:16,23 194:18
208:22 210:9 220:4
225:8231:17,18

232:19241:5,5245:2

247:21 248:7,13,16

267:18 282:14,23,23

284:6,11 285:21,24
286:4 300:11,20

301:3311:4,18317:3

330:10
presentations 10:3
65:2592:7 1288
159:8
presented 40:19 64:5

80:2 268:6 295:10,13

317:13
presenter 66:3 92:8
191:17 285:23

presenters 48:20 125:3

247:24
presenting 132:2
152:15251:8
presently 55:17 66:19
67:10,11 89:10
148:24 233:12
preservation 69:9
287:6
preserve 138:13,16
139:3
president 113:10
122:25 129:4,17
press 29:18
pressed 132:6 273:15
presses 161:21
pressure 33:7 189:16
pressures 28:2
presumably 64:11
226:24
presumptuous 226:4
227:13
pretty 37:10 57:25
58:13 70:21 119:24
127:22 130:1 186:9
prevent 94:22 214:19
217:6 229:16,17
preveation 288:11
prevents 93:12 190:21
previous 11:12 16:18
19:1735:17 36:21
45:2347:7 62:5
176:9 188:4 195:5
207:14 218:12

246:13 254:15 255:9

257:21 283:12
326:25
previously 85:20
prey 298:8
pre-contact 161:22
162:5

pre-eminent 44:13

pre-existing 229:11,12
243:14,23 244:5

pre-field 145:15

pre-screening 31:14
[14:8

pride 316:20

priests 115:11

primariiy 42:18 47:10
64:4 93:20 162:19
209:7,11 250:14
289:22

primary 93:4 209:15

Prince 3:23 524 25:5
41:172:182:16 98:3
120:14 124:1 153:10
159:18,23 160:1
165:18 166:18 168:7
174:9 177:20 187:17
188:2 191:16 199:22
204:24 212:3 242:22

principal 259:2

principle 139:5 173:3
237:10

print 302:24,25

printed 150:17

prior 13:1 15:16 18:6
19:1320:921:18
26:10 142:14 163:20
165:4 172:10 197:16
197:25 242:20
283:18

prierity 38:3 134:16
148:13

private 29:5 145:5

prized 47:16

pro 189:23

proactive 17:8 27:22
34:21 143:21

probability 149:18

probably 32:14 33:25
49:20 51:18 57:3,7
73:3 74:6 89:6 91:25
97:7109:11,12 125:3
139:16 146:17
151:23 152:10
173:18 174:24 175:9
175:21 220017
225:24 235:1 253:20
263:25272:19274:3
281:20329:19

problem 21:2,3,5 30:1
33:366:13 89:9
142:7 173:3,19 202:3
218:1227:22 229:3
231:4 240:3 293:3

problems 147:9 228:13
240:4 270:17 297:2

procedures 167:11

193:22 207:10
291:18

proceed 8:22 9:9 10:12
11:1,25 27:8,8 38:18
45:9 46:14 53:5
60:18 62:11 79:22
92:12 113:4 144:9
154:17 183:14
191:21 193:16 196:1
200:25 248:12
305:15

proceeded 230:18

proceeding 21:16
26:24 54:8 65:2
327:9 331:15

proceeds 202:22
290:22

process 17:19 18:14,17
18:17 19:1 24:16,18
29:24 30:1,6 39:9
54:661:12 64:11
68:9 76:22 86:11
107:1,2 [08:3,4,6
111:14,14 114:8
126:14,15 130:11
142:13 143:22 144:2
150:6,9 151:11,11
[55:24 156:5 160:24
168:8 180:11 181:11
181:14 183:3 184:14
188:18,20 194:2,4,9
194:13 196:12 197:3
197:12,18,24 201:15
202:7,11,25,25
211:16 213:11 220:8
232:9242:14 244:13
271:19 287:15,15
289:21 308:18 327:5
331:12

processes 18:6 20:22
61:1764:8 178:16
179:23 200:10 202:5
203:4 211:12 220:10

produced 15115
292:10,11

producing 289:1 |

product 240:6

productive 247:13

professional 143:10
180:8 182:22

profile 76:6

profit 122:6

program 74:16,17,20
74:25 85:2 103:12
108:20 165:11
172:22 173:6 226:18
256:20264:12,20
267:9 292:10

programs 74:21,21

116:3 127:18 161:13
283:23

progress 16:3 29:2
195:16 196:15,24
197:19 198:14
239:21

progressing 16:9 30:23

prokibiting 160:17
200:17

prohibits 93:6,19
288:24

project 14:6 37:11,25
43:5,23 44:7 60:10
67:3 69:10,10 75:3
76:3,7 78:11 82:3
84:5,11 85:23,25
86:17 92:20,23 93:4
93:1095:3 96:3
103:4 106:7 110:4
111:18 122:3 134:12
140:6,19 141:14
145:25 146:9,22
149:4,22 165:19
177:15 183:16,16
185:4,15 189:25
193:13 196:1,2,3
202:22 207:8,18,21
207:22 208:7,7,11
210:19211:18
214:11 219:20 229:1
230:4,5,7 242:7,11
269:5,8272:3 276:23
278:23 279:2 287:19
290:22 291:1 311:20
331:4

projects 15:13 37:23
38:142:9 449 45.9
45:13,1561:23 84:4
92:19 111:7 1127
[22:11 134:12 136:5
146:8 160:9 180:14
188:16,23 189:19,21
189:23,24 190:5
193:14,15 194:15
217116 229:4 27823
279:2,22 286:21,24
287:24 289:13,13
290:19291:9,12
295:3,9303:22
319:13,14 330:14,19
331:2,7

promise 314:13 316:16

promised 138:2

promises 137:11,15,18
137:19 138:13

promotes 227:6

prongs 13:4

proper 36:9,10 60:24
78:11 83:10 13127

152:8 220:18 272:16
276:19293:24
properly 27:14 28:9
116:25 194:16
241:10 279:1 310:20
properties 142:20
230:24
property 151,22,22
prophet 136:12
propogent 10:12 27:18
443 66:11 72:10
104:24 106:1,6
184:16 185:3 188:17
205:1210:18 221:8
235:12 243:24
288:14
proponents 10:3 15:3
94:11,15 102:11
145:23 146:22 165:5
188:10 189:20 190:4
226:19229:12 232:3
241:7283:1
proponent's 266:23
proposal 36:1 146:22
205:23 217:18
225:16 226:16
232:10241:7 256:2
272:5.24
proposals 14:16 97:6
249:6,6,15,16
propose 10:16 26:12
2674
proposed 9:22 15:7
16:2537:16 447
54:4 60:10 89:22,25
96:21 97:6 102:8
110:4 112:14 160:9
161:13 163:13 164:9
164:24 170:19 183:5
185:13 187:24
258:15286:21,24
287:19,23 289:13
291:12 295:2 330:14
proposing 108:25
109:22 117:7 185:16
283:1 300:22
proposition 64:25 65:1
prospect 185:21,24
Prospector 156:19
prospectors 321.9
protect 17:9,25 54:22
118:11 138:23 180:9
204:23 239:2 315:10
31511
protected 23:8 32:21
99:22 106:19 118:19
137:23 142:18 149:3
149:5 185:25 199:10
203:12 204:13

DIGI-TRAN INC.

1-800-663-4915

www.tscript.com



Page 358

205:18 206:2 210:7
211:14 212:20.21
213:2,6311:23

protecting 189:3
199:13 204:15
205:12

protection 19:14 22:21]
23:347:2592:25
101:4 103:10 149:5
160:17 165:16
168:10 170:3,4,18
171:7 180:2 185;20
199:19,24,25 287:5
288:2

protocol 94:13 95:2
103:3,7

protocols 102:5

prove 14:7

provide 7:6,10 47:24
54:15 55:16 90:20
94:10,14 99:12
102:11 106:4 1087
125:14 160:3,17
161:17 162:24
170:15 171:6,7
177:21 188:18
205:20 234:21 2353
240:14,15 264:23
265:23 283:4,21
289:21 298:21 303:5

provided 26:25 29:24
65:10,10 75:8 95:2
96:19 100:3 103:2,6
107:22 111:10
151:24 231:24 232:1
241:7,8 245:2 267:1
283:13,16,24 295:5,6

Providence 136:3 .4

provides 106:6 119:3
170:7 287:3,17

providing 66:11 286:13

provinces 138:6,7

provisioned 136:3

provisions 288:3,5
303:24

public 6:15 15:22
21:14 26:3 39:10
48:2 53:25 63:3
65:11 99:8 107:4
122:23 149:21
150:23 156:7 182:12
215:18 239:9 247:24
300:19301:3 304:15
317:4 325:21 326:18
330:4,13 331:17

pull 246:3 325:11

pulled 313:16

pump 72:21

pure 150:25

purport 243:8

purpose 9:20 12;24
167:4 268:17 285:9

purposes 31:19 70:16
90:23 117:19

pursuant 165:9 190:20

pursue [78:2

push 26:17 46:17

pushed 158:1,1 325:25

pushing 316:9

put 8:8 9:19 18:10 24:7
27:1229:17 336
34:3 43:14 48:17
60:15 62:9 95:15
123:7 131:5 136:7
139:25 140:21
162:22 173:3 192:15
204:6 205:3210:6
215:14 219:22 258:9
263:13 265:20
281:21 296:6,7
309:20 319:24 321:2
325:9328:4

putting 88:16 204:9,10
242:20

p.m 112:25 113:1
159:14,15 248:2.3
311:17 332:15

0

qualified 144;19

qualitative 234:7

quality §7:24 118:14
149:20,25 192:5
270:23 287:7 288:4,6

quantum 22:18 23:2.4
23:5,16,20,23

quarries 161:24

quarter 91:4

quartz [61:24

Queen 198:18

ques 181:4

quest 107:6

question 5:7,10,13,16
5:19,22 6:3,6,10,13
8:13,20 9:21,25 10:8
11:3,7,8,24,25 12:2
15:1 19:722:1,3,6,10
26:8,1627:11,13
30015 33:13,14 34:1
35:2,5,11 38:18 40:5
40:8 42:2 45:12 527
52:9 53:9 55:2,20
58:18,24 59:1561:4
63:10 78:23 79:5,21
81:21 88:6,18 97:10
98:19 99:6,15 100:12
102:25 104:22
106:17,25 107:6

108:11 109:5,10,1
109:12 116:17
111:22 112:16 120:2
122:2 123:12 124:3
126:3,5,22 127.9
128:6 131:18 152:21
153:24 154:12,22,24
155:2 157:10 166:7
169:1,24 170:2 172:4
172:9 173:10 175:13
178:18 180:19,24
181:4 1827 184:6
186:3 187:16 188:1
188:25 190:7,10
194:20 198:17 200:4
200:8,14,23 201:6,11
201:12 205:16
208:14 209:21 210:2
210:13 216:6,20
219:24 221,25 224.9
225:4 232:20,24
233:11 235:10 236:1
236:2,12 237:3 239:4
241:1,12 243:10
244:20,25 245:8
247:19 267:16,20
270:10 271:5272:8
273:16 276:21
282:12295:21,22
313:15315:22 3239
questionable 73:20
questioned 104:9
questioning 10:4 38:21
65:14 206:23 20919
questions 10:10 12:5
22:6,7,9 24:10 25:1,3
25:7,10,15,18 26:2,4
28:17,1931:34,5.8
37:138:16 39:19
40:10,14,18,22,24,25
41:3,6,8,10,12,13,17
41:23 46:7,11,12,14
58:21 59:16 60:12,23
73:16 74:6 75:3,20
76:14,19 77:6,9,10
79:8,10,12,16 81:1
81:18 82:9,12,15,18
82:21,24 86:21,23
87:2,2589:1791:4
91:14 97:13,14,15,19
97:23 98:2,5,7,10,12
98:15101:11 104:4,8
120:4,5,9,13,16,19
120:23 121:1,7
122:19 123:14,19,21
123:25 124:6,14,17
124:19,21 125:23
127:8,25 152:24
153:2,5,8,9,12,15,18

153:21 154:1,3 159:5
166:10,11,16 169:14
169:17,25 170:22
171:10,13,18,20,22
171:25 177:10
181:25 187:3 189:12
193:5 194:1,18,22,24
195:4,21 203:9
206:24 208:13
209:24 211:25 212:4
212:5,7,11,13,15,18
216:18 231:9 232:1
232:14,15,21 236:7
240:19,24 244:18
269:9273:14,19
275:2277:6 278:15
282:13,16 285:20
295:13,19 299:16
300:4 304:21 322:4,6
323:23

quick 12:19 140:5
291:7

quickly 216:21 230:19
282:22 284:3

quite 32:8 37:9,12
30:19 56:19 537:6
61:7,20 62:24 88:5
114:18 143:24
144:16 155:10 176:8
179:16 199:21
215:14 217:19 222:1
225:14 255:14 284:3
284:7 303:20 305:10

quotation 48:4

quote 22:15 48:14
135:16 136:18 137:5

R

races 51:6,7

Rachael 49:3

Rachel 2:14 49:6,6
52:8 55:19,20 60:12
61:20 79:20,23 8G:25
81:2203:9,10 206:3
206:20 250:8 277:7.,8
295:25296:1,18
297:22 298:23 2994
31516 317:5,5

Racher 192:23

racism 115:15 137:25

radio 254:23 275:17

Rae 57:7 324:15

raise 34:13

raised 20:21 49:10 69:1
75:1899:8 115:2
180:20 207:13
220:24 306:5 315:15

rambled 58:17

range 119:3 245:12

263:18 267:12 2697
ranging 180:23
ranked 259;7
ranking 270:7
Ranson 2:21 25:18

41:17 82;21 98:15

121:1 124:17 153:24

171:25 212:11

248:24
rapid 198:15
rapids 252:14
ratio 257:9 262:2,18,19
rationale 170:3 171:5
ratios 256:24 262:17

265:1,25274:13
raw [61:25
Ray 49:21 133:13,14

136:16
Raymend 250:12
reach 58:3 70:18

116:17 197:13

202:21 208:3
reached 77:14
reaches 201:19
reaction 9:15 239:24
read 136:6,8 245:5

307:2
readily 172:23.24

242:12
reading 151:15 243.3
ready 112:22 205:19

318:11319:10,18

320:5
real 35:7 72:11 85:11

149:19
realign 185:3
realigning 92:6
reality 11:25
realize 145:24 318:7
realized 317:8
really 11:24 23:17 24:5

27:251:11,14 55:19

56:23 62:15 66:12,15

70:1 72:10 747

81:25 85:7 86:10

87:19 8§9:20 122:9

137:7,9 140:13

141:18 144:14 155:3

138:9,9 159:7 172:14

178:18 181:7 188:22

217:14 219:7,10

237:16 250:2 259:1,2

277:13 278:8 285:17 |

294.:6 296:24 298:9

298:14 308:13,14

311:4,18 313:16

318:1,8 320:10 322:5

323:24 325:3,16
reason 47:7 63:1 73:6

DIGI-TRAN INC.

1-800-663-4915

www.tscript.com




Page 359

134:4 138:18 140:16
140:17 170:19
172:12 200:23 221:3
275:23 303:25

reasonable 114:14
213:3 254:13,20
262:3,5274:14

reasonably 28:8

reasons 73:8 285:4
292:23

reassured 192:12
204:24

rebuilding 113:17

recall 48:4 195:12
196:10213:23
283:14

receive 116:7 197:7,15
246:9,10 258:21
316:19

received 127:15 143:1
194:11 246:10
314:22.24 315:1
330:7

receiving 246:8

recess 112:23

recessing 40:2 65:21
92:3112:25159:14
248:2

recessive 174:17

reclaim 74:4

reclamation 74:5

reclassify 271:18

recognising 118:18

recognition 118:20
250:17 251:25

recognize 64:6 72:13
142:14 143:19 168:8
192:15 256:11
270:18 284:13 286:8

recognized 15:19 687
68:14,18 80:11

recognizing 36:8 34:22
269:16

recollection 47:12

recollections 251;13

recommend 16:5 17:21
32:15 164:25 165:9
165:14,17,25 216:8
291:21 293:8

recommendation 16:20
32:12 36:4 44:17
177:11 178:2 183:24
191:3 195:25 196:4,6
196:6 197:8 201:20
201:22,24 292:4
293:6 294:7 330:18
330:24 331:2,7

recommendations
13:10,11 20:17 31:20

35:20 106:4 123:6
163:17 V75:24 180:5
183:12,25 187:23
195:5,6,9 202:20
242:22 297:20
recommending 185:16
record 39:10 48:2
51:23 52:1 65:9
76:18 83:4,9 152:17
179:14 181:18
183:17231:25
234:20 248:14 261:7
262:8 271:16 300:25
310:19 312:3 328:25
329:14,18 330:13
331:18,19
recorded 80:8 161:16
162:2 185:24 187:4
187:14 261:2
recorder's 217:3
recording 51:18,20
179:4,12 299:15
records 160:15 168:4
267:14 332:3
recourse 203:1
recover 280:18
recovery 185:8 288:12
291:1
recreation 66:21 118:6
217.22
recreational 60:6 70:16
90:23,24 118:4 151:3
217:20 234:4,14
273:3280:3
red51:4 115:6 164:2
173:24 186:9 251:21
252:10 254:10 2557
255:9301:13
reduce 45:13
reduced 151:4
redundant 14:8 202:6
refer 62:24 93:21
166:22 201:11
208:18
reference 42:15 43:4
138:8 180:4 184:21
195:3 264:6 331:14
referenced 198:8
references 42:5,6
referred 53:1 166:24
196:9211:15216:24
referring 72:22 273:24
294:13 297:5
refers 67:25 93:21
reflect 162:23
refiecting 253:20
reflective 30:12
refuelling 291:23
refuge 90:22

refusal 43:23 45:18

refuse 64:3

refased 14:21

regard 27:1 225:21

regarding 13:8 24:13
100:4 143:18 149:22
206:6 298:4 330:18
3317

regards 75:4 100:15
102:25 128:7 148:10
221:2

regime 21:22 88:11
147:10

regimes 18:16 §8:15

region 20:10 116:16
132:19 133:11 134:1
134:10 139:15,15
215:5248:22 249:21
249:22 250:12 256:7

regional 139:14,21
218:18,25 249:23

regionally 131:9

regions 116:15 13913
256:6

register 217:2

registered 244:]

registry 107:4

regular 330:3

regularly 251:18,20

regulated 326:20

regulation 184:20

regulations 102:17
160:16 165:10
170:15 177:18 179:6
179:7,17,20 190:14
190:19 207:4 289:8
289:10,16 290:2,15

regulatory 15:3 18:9,9
28:3 69:5 78:22
88:11,15 103:17,17
105:5 106:17 107:1,9
178:8 194:13 196:2
196:12 201:4

reiterate 78:9

rejected 196:4

rejuvenating 150:25
[51:3

relat 44:5

related 42:3 98:19
101:23 139:16
140:12 168:23
183:15 186:11
193:13,14 1947
207:7 256:12 293:22

refates 172:4 180:19
215:18 29211

relation 15:13 76:2
114:11 [18:22 160:8
164:23 189:21

239:14,15

relations 192:20
196:17 209.7

relationship 34:11
42:20 119:8 130:21
146:4 224:16,24

relationships 119:1
224:15

relative 225:7 244:8
287:12314:5

relatively 9:16 63:21
234:6,6,7 249:16
259:8 263:24 281:14

relatives 315:16 323:19
324:15,16,17

relevance 38:21

relevant 93:16 114:14
161:12 283:19

reliance 105:11 134:9

relied 242:2 259:24

religiouns [60:14

rely 268:24,24 271:2
298:21

relying 105:4 263:10
270:16

remain 20:22 45:25
146:9 165:11 200:1
275:10

remaining 202:9

remember 10:15 80:1
221:21222:24
264:15 296:3 307:5
317:22

remembered 169:17

remind 285:22

reminded 169:18
285:18

remote 135:10

removal 147:17 238:3
293:23

remove 95:25 196:22

removed 223:1,18
292:12,16 296:14

removing 20:3 95:21

render 96:10 97:1
302:3

rendered 302:3

Rene 137:17

renewable 148:14
192:1209:2 211:2
213:9,9287:8.8

reorganize 148:7 185:4

repair 151:19

repeat 323:9

repeatedly 314:20

report 7:4 76:17
105:11 163:18 180;5
180013 195:24 197:8
197:15 223:24 224:4

266:13 301:13
319:25

reportedly 21:12

Reporter's 6:22

reporting 180:12
291:18

reports [6:17 19:17
103:13,18 131:5
151:15,16,16

represent 128:11,16
166:18 167:7 243:8
275:13

representation 255:20

representative 36:[4
186:9 209:9 259:4

represeniatives 42.7
209:6

represented 35:1,11
208:18

representing 31:23,25
33:16 89:23 126:14
128:23 166:2 179:22
209:3241:3276:12
276:13

request 8:11 65:12
75:6 205:21 232:1
297:23 310:17

requested 8:14 194:1
283:12

requesting 13:3 20:7

requests 240:13 242:1
242:2 288:14 325:5

require 10:24 12:22
15:11 145:14 183:24
183:25229:18 288:8
290:19

required 44:3 94:25
150:13 164:22
165:18 182:19 190:4
197:10,14 203.7
237:13 238:15,24
274:4

requirement 180:(2,12 ¢

requirements 168;13
168:15 177:17
179:16 181:10 216:4
216:5

requires 75:9 76:1,6
03:17 225:10 288:15
330:20

Rescan 173:2

research 73:14 134:22
134:23 177:25 178:1
183:16 189:23 249:4
249:19 264:16,16

researchers 145:12

Resident 217:24

residents 239:9 254:6

resisted 115:19

DIGI-TRAN INC,

1-800-663-4915

www.tscript.com



Page 360

Resolution 67:23
113:10,12 126:18
128:19 129:2 305:18

resolve 150:9 244:12

resounding 23924

resource 8:5 18:15
2002 63:25119:13
134:15 142:9,16
148:14,15,16 151:6,9
160:11 162:17
164:15 165:1,23
167:2,16 170:8 171:8
174:10 177:2 178:20
178:22 180:15 183:2
183:10,14 184:8
[88:14211:2 212:22
213:9,10225:9
244:16 254:6 256:16
330:20

resourced 62:6 [38:20

resources [:4 2:23 6:9
[4:1,13 20:3 25:17
35:1841:16 113:20
114:13 116:2,20
117:17 119:1,4,23
122:12 140:1 143:2,5
144:17,20,22 145:4,7
149:24,25 160:8,12
160:17 161:16 162:8
162:14 163:20 164:1
164:4,7,12,14,23
165:13,22 166:4,23
166.24 167:6 168:2]
169:11 176:17,23
178:15 183:6,8,17,22
184:3 190:2,16,16
192:1,24 209:2,5
219:16 248:17,21
287:8 308:1,16,17

respect 16:24 32:9
33:1743:2553:3
54:764:20 78:18
85:1 118:25 129:22
157:17 190:16 199:5
227:14 287:14 291:]
291:14,25 292:14,20
293:21 297:20
298:21 305:12 306:2
306:5307:8 315:13

respected 21:9 149:23
186:1

respectfully 174:25

respects §1:11

respond 147:11 210:23
240:12 295:16

response 25:25 114:11

9G:14 247:11 286:17

responsibility 16:7,8
21:1593:2 100:1
101:2,8,23 103:9
109:15 143:19,22
145:11 151:19 152:9
157:25 188:17 189:3
199:1 227:4 235:25
246:1,4,24 247:3.3,6
247.8,14,14,15287:4
294:24

responsible 12:16
15:24 18:1092:24
102:19 103:10 179:3
192:5 202:20 222:12
223:18226:15227:8
235:19236:12,13,13
237:11 246:19247:4
288:23 303:22

rest 104:17 182:11
259:3

restricting 16:15

restrictions 155:20
297:18

result 43:24 88:24
199:19 331:21

resulting 92:22

results 16:3,10 21:24
26:23 27:529:21,25
30:71 145:17 163:22
197:4 200:20 206:15
214:1261:21 263:12
263:13 265:3,12
271:13

resuming 40:3 65:22
92:4 1i3:1 159:15
248:3

retain 166;1

retrieve 235:17 236:6
236:21

retrieved 236:22

return 192:22

retarned 265:9

returns 209:13

reverse 75:16,17

review [:2 9:19.21 11:2
12:10,14,21 13:4
15:7,11,21,23 16:2
16:11 17:15,23 18:2
18:8 20:6,11,14
21:12 26:1,4,7,12;16
26:20,22 30:8 31:10
32:4,10,12,14 33:2.4
33:6,12 37:5 45:2,21
46:16 48:13 69:13
79:198:17 103:18

200:15,17,24 201:3,4
201:15202:6,9241:8
283:12301:6 325:10
330:22 331:1,5

reviewed 130:11 241:6

reviewer [78:3

reviewing 59:24 170:16
188:21

reviews 201:22

revisit 279:16 317:11

re-apply 14:20

re-iterate {89:17

rich 322:17

Richard 1:1831:24
46:6,8 84:14,15
98:17,18 100:13
101:15125:1,2 154:5
154:6 157:8 181:24
220:1,2 224:8,10
282:21

rid 230:10

rides 90:15

ridiculous 325:25

right 12:16 26:25 30:3
37:18,20 38:12 39:17
435:17 46:8 49:8,17
49:18 54:23 55:10
58:14 64:13 68:25
70:22,2223 72:8
80:11 86:18 89:4
91:6 108:13 110:7
[E1:23 112:22 113:6
115:24 118:18,19,21
118:22 119;11
128:20,21 131:20
136:10,12 158:3
167:15 174:24
175:18,i9 190:11]
191:24 192:21 195:4
203:15204:17,17
205:9 217:5,19
221:12,15224:16
225:23228:14 229:3
249:7 256:17 266:18
272:10274:11,17
282:6 295:17 301:1
301:18 308:12
309:21 310:19
317:10323:6 3274
328:2

rights 16:3,13 17:1,4,6
17:10,14,19,25 18:4
19:11 20:23,24 27:9
29:1532:22 33:1
34:7,20 35:8 53:11
68:6,8 69:22 72:14

201:1 214:14,20,21
214:22,2324 216:4
216:21,23,25 217:2,6
228:4 229:10,11,13
229:15,16 230:23
243:14,16,18,23,24
244:22.5311:24

rights-based 13:8

rings 161:21

risk 145:3 160:7
164:22 197:16 202:4
219:17 238:3 253:9
283:15,22 284:17,20
290:17 294:2,3,10,12
29423 298:5

river 67:16 73:2,18
115:2,3,6,10 126:18
135:2 305:8,9

rivers 72:17 252:14

road 58:4,4 60:8 70:1
158:6 220:23 235:12
235:13,20 236:4,4,13
237:13 238:16,22
258:18,18,22 285:10
285:12 293:14,16,16
309:1

roads 57:11 102:12
221:9 273:8279:12
309:25

Robinson 7:4 224:5

Robinson's 222:10,12
235:14

rock 52:4

rocky 260:8

role 26:16,20 27:4 32:9
59:3109:15 178:3
179:12 184:20 189:9
215:20 230:1

roles 189:2 286:17

rooky 225:7

room 1:22 90:8 114:19
159:11,11 245:9

roots 226:17

ropes 220:6

Rose 47:20 203:23

Ross 57:7

roughly 183:3 214:6

round 121:14 156:6
213:16

route 70:25 90:21
136:2 149:10

routes 165:2,20 168:19
251:4 283:9

Royale 263:20

Roz 192:19

RTL 223:11,19,20

ruin 310:2

ruined 308:21 312:5

ruining 308:18

rule 184:16 270:19

rules 148:22 149:]
206:6

rufing 86:1

run 202:4,7 203:5

running 283:18

runs 197:16

rush 152:13

rushed 21:21 158:20
159:8

Russell 258:13

Rusty 294:13 208:12
298:24

rut276:8

R.B203:17

S
sacrificed 136:1
Sadoyu/Deh 210:9
safe 170:25 223:21
236:22291:14
293:23
safeguard 78:4
safely 95:1
safety 76:18 149:10,10
237:3
Sahtu 193:1 203:13
205:15
Sahyoue/Edachio
199:8
sake 49:1 182:11
289:10
salt 115:3,3 135:2
sample 217:17 259:3
260:2,11,12
sampled 260:15
sampling 63:17 259:2
261:8321:21
Samuel 134:19
Sanctuary 128:21
sand 73:4 82:4 118:6
sands 8§9:7
sandwich 313:11
Sangris 51:4 80:15
316:15
sank 222:21
SARA 290:17,18
294:16 299:2
Saskatchewan 717
sat 45:8 59:6 154:23
227:22 324:1
satellite 254:23 270:17
satisfaction 121:15

129:24 265:4 288:11 126:20 143:16 154:3 78:19 115:17 137:11 236:13,14,17,19 144:2
responses 194:4 232:1 160:3 174:4 177:9 142:6,10,15 149:23 237:10 satisfactorily 18:4
responsibilities 92:21 193:6 197:5 200:9,11 184:21 199:23,23 RTL's 236:12,13 208:11
DIGI-TRAN INC, 1-800-663-4915 www.tscript.com




Page 361

satisfied 17:24 52:24
194:3 231:19

satisfy 52:14 197:10

saw 57:16 173:21
203:23 261:11,25
262:10,17 266:22,23
274:22 282:1,5

saying 29:15,19,24
36:13,22 59:8 62:9
82:8 84;25 85:12,14
88:21 104:17 145:24
175:10 178:6 180:7
221:3243:13 271:21
279:1,2,25 299:20,23
308:13 322:12 324:5

says 60:2 61:20 85:3,5
101:20 103:1,9 207;1
231:18,19 235:12
307:2

scale 186:16,25 188:23
189:19 190:3 226:21
254:24

scatter [67:7 184:25

scattered 55:13

scatters 161:23

scenario 70:21 201:14
202:3

scheme 53:19

school 307:1

scope 66:25 119;2
161:7

Scott 1:12

scratching 202:14

scream 227:23

screen 162:24 177:11
177:13

screening 108:9

screens 93:18

script 137:2

Seale 3:14 192:17

seasonal 117:10 252:1
253:16 272:25

Seasonally 90:2

seats 113:4 248:8

second 8:4 13:2,13
15:20 34:14 42:9
85:595:596:19
103:8111:6 181:4
185:7 187:16 195:11
210:6 221:21 234:2
237:9 248:7290:7
291:25293:14 308:4
331:10,11

secondary 263:10

secondly 13:2 14:11
43:4 286:22

seconds 291;5

secrefariat 205:19

section 20:6 32:6,13

68:3 93:5,6,12,14,17
93:19 114:8 119:10
196:20,23 197:11
202:9 203:6 224:17
224:20,25 288:23
321:15 330119

sections 93:3,16 208:19

secure 253:4

security 236:3 237:9,11

sediment 96:8 293:18

sediments 75:17,19
94.9

see9:16 30:17 57:1
60:3 70:17 71:8,9
78:10 83:10 85:10
87:18,19 89:12 97:12
100:15 123:18
127:21 128:22 130:6
136:11 141:3,9,1!
150:19 151:17,18
154:19 158:9 163:12
193:5 203:3 205:9
206:2,5,15 232:9
245:6 250:25 251:20
255:22 259:10,11.,21
260:5,22,23 261:4
262:7,9,10,14,23
264:1,22.24 265:15
266:13 268:18
269:20271:16
274:18 276:11
280:16,21 283:2
297:2 309:16,17
315:4 317:21 319:13
328:3

seeing 30:2 276:14

seek 47:25 65:1 118:5

Seekie 203:23

seeking 84:19

seen [0:2,2 14:11 43:24
53:22,23 59:8 127:16
129:11 130:10 205:4
229:22 249:10
251;18 27114

sees 287:15

segments 293:16

segregate 276:5,5

select 27:23 172:23

selected 170:5

selecting 24:6 260:11

selection 173:14

self 119:14

sell 63:5

send 155:11 303:2
312:10,11 328:21

sending 233:3

semse 44:20 46:19 54:8
107:6 169:83 203:4
219:14 318:4

sensitive 32:8 4625
2847

sensitivity 269:19

sent 129:22 130:10
155:23 266:17
299:19 300:25

sentiments 10:23 20:15

separate 122:23 123:8
276:10

separated 139:15

separately 131:14

September 264:21

series 109:12,14 183:11
193:3

serious 219:18 234:13

seriously 196:11
210:15213:16,23,24

servants 1355:15

serve 123:1 205:3

served 313:11

serves21:12

Service 257:15 28%:17
298:19

services 99:12 100:24
116:3 166:1

serving 123:9

set31:14 69:4 138:13
138:18 142:18 156:1
156:22 166:17
173:16 189:18
218:21247:12 289:8
310:18 312:3 322:13
331:14

setting 132:] 156:3
264:17

settlement 145:1

seven 282:5311:17
322:16

seventeen 263;18

seventh 253:24

seventy-five 137:1
138:10

seventy-one 308:7
312:14

severe 152:7

sewage 194:6

sex 257:8 264:24
265:25

shake 329:12

shallow 97:4

share 122:12 216:16
231:21299:14 317:9
318:12,15319:9
320:9

shared 320:19

shareholders 63:4
122:24

shares 63:4 321:17

sharing 145:24

shed 236:8

sheds 43:14

sheet 8:7,8 169:19.20

sheets 277:23,25

shelter 70:10

shelters 90:20

Sheryl 2:17 25:4 40:21
40:21 81:19,19,25
82:8 97:23 120:13
123:25 131:25
132:13,14 133:1,3,7
136:24 144:5,10
147:20 148:5 152:12
152:19 158:17,22
170:1,1,21,23 171:9
193:3 206:25 207:1
208:13,14 209:19,22
240122 244:18,22,23
244:24 245:23
246:18247:18 268:2
268:4,4 269:3 270:3
270:4 271:23 273:11
273:13,18,25

shield 256:8,8 258:5
260:7 262:23 2672
27006 27117

shifting 196:25

shifts 303:18

shines 67:15

shoals 96:5,9,25

shoes 316:22,22

shore 46:24 50:4,8,9,20
58:15 80:5,12 161:1
161:8 162:16 176:7
252:3,24 277:11,11

shoreline 11:10,10,14
13:1,7,14 14:12 15:9
15:15 16:14 17:17
18:7,20 19:22 20:1,9
20:20,25 21:7,19
27:25 35:21 36:3,6
36:20 37:8,14,15,18
38:4 44:10 46:17,19
47:6,8,15 50:14 51:1
162:3,9,11,13,20
163:9,24,25 164:3,10
164:12 175:15,16,17
175:21176:13 177:4
177:6 186:4 187:8,10
187:15 195:15
213:15270:25 271:1
321:4 323:17,17

shoreklines 50:15
146:12 260:8

shores 38:10 67:20
70:13

short 44:12 193:3
205:18 280:18

short-term 44:18

Shoshoni 14:19 35:19
43:22 55:7 234:20

Shoshono 35:19

shot 9:15 244:19

should've 328:19,24

show 24:5 80:2 81:4
132:21 138:6 141:1
156:22 162:25 163:5
165:19 260:3,20,24
265:17267:25301:8

showed 81:4 158:8
273:20 283:9 301:7
301:17

showing 155:16 266:2

shown 161:10 163:4

shows 134:9 140:8
141:7 163:1,22
301:12 302:17

shy 192:19

sie 328:12

sick 8:17 203:25

SID 302:8,12,13

side 59:3 90:5 119:11
128:12 187:12 199:9
206:18211:10227:4
231:3232:2327:12

sides 29:7

sideways 204:22

Sidon 1:4 2:9 8:5 9:23
14:23 15:13 212
33:2237:11,2542:4
55:1160:11 77:1,23
107:13 119:23 160:9

Sidon's 12:23 16:24
163:12 164:6,9,24
176:1

sighting 266:10 267.14

sightings 25116
252:11 253:14,17
265:17,21 266:23
271:4,14 276:17

sight-seeing 57:17

sign 67:22 77:24

signateries 138:14

signed 68:12 114:6
136:13,14,17,19
137:16 138:4,10
169:19 314:5

signees 138:17

significance 118:8
148:20 160:14 237:8

significant 9:23 11:3
15:832:15111:3
118:5 144:21 146:19
146:21 147:18
162:10 163:8 170:17
177:4 187:21 197:16
219:22 222:5 229:2
273:21 279:19,22

DIGI-TRAN INC.

1-800-663-49]5

www.tscript.com



Page 362

205:8 298:14
sigrificantly 56:17
signing 113:18 133:12

137:12
sign-up 8:7,8 169:19,20
sil¢ 293:18
similar 28:1 107:15

193:23 194:12

199:25 242:4
SIMP 264:8
simple 229:20 232:24

298:17
simply 43:7 54:23

62:17 85:3 285:16

292:21 297:12

331:16
Simpson 90:15 115:4
single 32:24 34:7 325:5
sir 32:3 34:24 1159

166:17 178:6 180:18
sister 56:25 317:20

324:14
sisters 314:19,25 315:1
sit 51:10 56:25 6113

[57:19312:12 316:5

318:8323:25 324:25

327:7 330:5,11
site 7:11 103:13 104:1

105:8,10 151:1,4,17

151:18 160:19,20,23

162:2 167:17 170:4,5

170:8,12 172:25

174:20 179:4,10

180:14,15 183:4

184:7.8,11,24,25

185:5,9,25 186:8

190:22 204:16 2232

223:11,12 250:9

301:9 302:8,12,15

303:7 315:20
sites 38:1 60:1,2,15

75:11 1i4:16 117:1

117:12,12,17,22,23

118:4,5,11,14 145:16

160:13,13 161:17

162:1 165:2,15,20

167:12,23 168:9,19

170:16,18,20 172:15

173:13,13,16,24

174:2,11,18,22

175:25 176:3,7,11,13

178:14 179:6,13,15

179:17,20,20,21

180:1 181:13 183:13

185:17 186:17,20,22

187:4,13,19,22 189:4

190:19 191:6 199:20

250:25 283:1
site-specific 85:18

86:17

siting 292:1

sits 56:11

sitting 55:25 58:25
59:2 90:8 230:11
232:19313:6 315:3
315:17 326:9,10
328:9

situation 17:12 45:5
[18:17 191:1 228:10
274:7315:4

situations 156:18
249:15274:6

six 28:10 132:4 203;20
222:2,2 27973213

sixteen 135:24 222:3
262:1

sixty 222:7 262:10

sixty-eight(68) 263:15

size 199:21,22 237:1
256:23 257:7

skewing 30:21

skidoo 305:6 307:9

skidooing 323:16

skidoos 307:9

skilled 285:16

Slave2:17 5:21 25:2
37:24 38:10 40:17
67:20 68:23 69:24
70:13 71:1,10 72:16
72:2273:277:19
78:780:12 81:17,20
90:4 97:21 120:11
123:23 126:8 128:17
131:20 132:12,14,19
132:23,24 133:11,17
133:20,20 139:15,15
155:23 161:1 162:9
162:16 169:24 170:2
175:15 206:23 207:2
233:13 244:24
248:21249:21,22
255:22 256:7,14
265:16 268:2,5
280:17

sleep 104:17 143:12
312:15

sleeves 75:19

slept 309:24

slicks 223:13

slide 22:12 144:10.
147:21,25 148:7,8
150:19,20 162:22.23
[62:25 260:20,25
275713 287:20
291:10

slides 132:4,21 148:1
152:16 162:23 193:3
241:1 2849 287:25

small 110:22 111:3
117:16 123:6,7 146:8
157:18 163:15
186:15 189:23,25
215:19226:21 230:4
230:5,7 232:10,10
234:5249:16 251:25
252:16,19 269:17
281:14

smaller 278:2

smells 146:15

Smith 79:25 80:1
126:18 234:20
31721

SMP 74:20

snacks 159:20 192:6

snapshot 274:25

snarings [17:15

sneak 322:7

snow 280:4

snowball 639

Snowfield 14:1,13
16:18 19:18 35:18
42:12,16,19 43:3.6
63:16 173:21

Snowfield's 42:6

snowmobile 217:25
282:2.4.6

snowmobiler 57:2

snowmobilers 56:24
574

snowmobiles 90:3

Snowshoe 1;15 26:5
58:23240:20310:21
332:7.8

snowshoes 305:4

social 207:23 247:7.8

socially 119:18

society 68:2 114:23
25725

socioeconomic 114:13
225:11,18

soil 146:10

sold 115:3

sclemn 137:14

solution 229:24 240;5

soluiions 247:17

solve 12:7 102:5231:4

somebody 55:14 57:8
63:24 130:7 139:10
185:21,23 209:14
238:15 309:16
321:16 328:21

someone's 156:25

somewhat 14:8 93:9
109:6 251:25

som 8:17 316:2

soon 222:9,10

sorry 22:25 65.7 §2:8

84:17,1791:13
106:23,24 114:3
117:6 136:6,6 143:11
[58:20 159:7 210:10
210:17 224:8 273:1
285:24 298:25316:8

sort 32:16 42:21 48:15
48:20,21 51:1 52:9
61:4 84:24 105:18
155:16,21 167:8
168:3 173:1 174:8,25
[74:25 182:15,21,22
184:22 227:6 228:9
236:7258:4319:8
320:7 324:25 325:15

sorted 200:2 325:17

sorting 91:22

sorts 180:1

Souhail 2:8

sound 66:12 74:9 227:9
281:6

sounded [76:2

sounds 37:13,16 235:9
27925

souarce 70:7 256:13

sourced 44:18

Sousie 136:12

south 35:14 71:6 73:6
80:12 115:6 118:1
128:17 133:20
139:15 167:21
173:22

southern 187:12,12

so-called 276:6

sparked 188:24

spawn 97:3

spawned 257:24

spawning 94:8 95:10
96:5,6,10,25 97:2
104:12

speak 38:1 45:7 83:6,6
101:21 119:25
131:13 133:2 180:2
226:4 227:11,15,20
286:16,22 313:24
316:19326:6

speaker 285:25

speakers 59:17

speaking 17:6 31:21
40:21 81:19 84:20
86:3 131:1 1336
170:1 179:2,11 183:3
207:1208:22,23,25
22724 228:11 268:4
287:24 324:9 330:19

speaks 34:2 101;19
119:8,11 179:25

special 118:7 119:1
148:22 149:1 253:8

§pecies 117:2 253:6,9
269:24,25270:1
290:17,21 291:2
293:13 294:1,3,8,10
294:12,13,21,22 24
208:4,5,13,25 299:2
299:3,11

specific 47:23 53:3
60:15 85:1 100:4
110:18 167:3,17
168:6 171:5 187:19
188:5214:11 218:20
218:20252:9253:19
269:15,21 272:5,20
276:18 279:3 280:9

specifically 10:5 12:12
14:3 16:14 23:10
49:4 82:3 85:25
110:2 167:21 193:14
193:14 249:18
256:12 268:10 272:4
272:13 279:23
286:20 288:22

specifics 45:7 52:18

specified 185:5

specifies 94:19,21

spectrum 105:14

speculating 14:20

speech 125:4

speed 133:8

spend 57:6 148:25
149:8 155:20,21
294:2

spent 84:25 157:4
32720

sphere 200:12

spill 76:15,21 288:14
291:17,18

spills 146:14 149:11

spiritual 68:16 117:1
[17:19 315:7316:11

spiritually 314:10

split 122:3,13

spoke 45:23 177:12
275:6

spoken 37:23 175:17
225:20 330:1

spokespersons 226:7

spongy 222:24

sponsored 199:17
210:11 21941

spot 186:9 224:17

spots 196:23 263:24

spread 95:12 96:9
122:1

spring 49:18,21 5(:21]
05:8 252:2292:22
293:6 257:6,16 299:6

springtime 277:18

DIGI-TRAN INC.

1-800-663-4915

www.tscript.com




Page 363

297:1
spring/summer 294.7
sprit316:10
square 63:22 138:15

139:6 254:1,13,16

260:14,16 261:23

263:17,19,21 264:9
squares 255:9
staff31:7 37:6 38:16

41:23 42:1 45:3 83:1

98:17 124:21 134:17

145:18 154:3 169:18

172:2 174:5 212:15

220:4 278:14 284:8

295:24 299:19 300:6
stage 28:25 52:23

64:22.2599:17 142:4

166:17 173:19 180:7

226:24 232:9
stages 765
stagnant 116:17
stake217;2
staked 55:24 141:6

244:1 318:2
stakeholders 191:5
staking 56:3 141:12
stamp 39:3
stand 64:13 189:5
standard 81:24 16711

179:13 207:10

291:20,24
standardized 81:23
standards 149:17
standing 67:18 188.9

189:20 193:1 214:25
standpoint 198:25

208:6 213:7217:12
stands 19:10,23 21:11
start 8:7 9:18 24:22

31:11 40:13 66:10,23

74:20 87:4 97:13

112:22 120:3 148:3
150:25 152:24
159:18 194:21

203:14 218:5271:22

279:13 300:1 311:14
started 51:12 89:8

139:1 155:24 156:5

205:2 320:10,12

starting 51:17 125:1
134:18 149:2,4 205:6

200:7
starve 13§:23
state 193:6 206:9
stated 94:24 95:17,24

119:15 193:18

225:14 279:18

statement 42:24 85:18
86:3 102:10 118:9

189:17 247:25
278:22 300:20,23
301:3

statements 231:13
278:21290:14 317:3

states 68:4 114:9 290:4
290:7

stating 96:13 102:17

statistics 25913

status 24:12 38:25
253:3,5257:3

statute 15:25

stay 252:4 309:6

stayed 114:17

step 12:2 36:11 64:10
F13:17 130:4 212:21]
213:11,12 218:13
228:19,19

Stephenson 2:9 79:12
120:5 123:15 129:1,6
129:9,12,15,19 155:9
155:10 172:19
173:11 174:7,16,23
267:23 301:10,13
302:7,23 303:14,19
304:9

stepped 131:16 275:5

stepping 216:13

steps 54:21 121:16
290:23

Steve 3.20 8:14,19,22
9:2,8,12 13:19,24
15:20 22:2,12,24,25
24:1526:7,1527:16
28:2329:11 30:19
31:16,24 32:20 33:24
35:4,10 36:5,24
37:2038:2,2,20,24
39:7,15,19.53:9 55:3
66:14 78:9 325:16

Steven 37.7

stewards 225:17

stewardship 119:13,17

sticking 64:6

stone 3:18 98:12
124:19 154:1 161:23
161:23 171:22
184:25212:13 286:5
286:6 296:9 297:5
298:6,25 300:12

stop 29:17,18 150:24
202:11 214:20 228:8

stopped 121:14 202:11

stops 188:25

storage 291:15,22
292:20,22

stores 73:20

stories 168:22 330:9

storm 90:21

story 98:21,23

straight 50:6 113:15

strained 94:21

strange 67:9

strategies 291:1

strategy 149:3 204:13
205:18 210:7211:14
212:21,22 213:2,7

stratify 271:12

stream 146:13

streams 72;17 293:19

street 156:13 233:6

strength 119:8 316:21

stretch 39:24 65:17
159:10,11

strict 39:9 180:11

strictly 179:2,11 208:5
242:25

strip 35:22

striving 18:22

strong 86:7 215:3
3154

stronger 20:15,16

strongly 73:9 786,13

struck 197:25 198:3

structure 279:11

students 49:12

studies 28:3 44.23
52:13 71,24 72:2
112:3 116:23 117:5
117:10 121:22 131:4
131:7 134:14 145:15
161:3,6,16 165:6
169:12 172:7,11,13
172:17 175:14
176:14 177:1,5,6
182:13,14,16,24
186:11 189:15
218:25249:3,23,25
250:11 269:11 277:9
320:11,24

study 27:12,14 36:12
121:23 131:7 161:18
[79:1 190:3 191:4
205:2218:13219:1,2
233:20 253:13
257:25258:4,19
269:22 320:1,12

stuff 70:1 73:21 82:4,7
86:14 104:10,12
122:12 129:10
179:16 233:12
236:20,25239:11
283:3

subject30:24 119:3
196:2 215:6,16
216:25278:18
331012

subjeets 209:11 250:9

sabmissions 165:7
170:16 332:3
submit 15:5 125:13
165:18 177:14
180:13 183:11
329:18 331:19
submitted 125:15
163:18 165:22 180:5
180:16 295:3 332:4
Subsection 114:9
subsistence 140:9,17
subsistent 90:25
subspecies 294:4 2987
substance 35:5 93;13
289:3,4 290:11
substances 101:3 288:5
288:9,25
substantive 10:19
substrate 97:1
substrates 94:9 96:7
110:25
sub-office 31:17
sub-regional 250:4
success 265:5 303:20
successful 199:19
226:23 279:17
327:19,19
sucked 94:3,22
sudden 62:4 216:3
sufficient 105:9 142;23
241:21
suggest 15:11 17:15
39:23 52:19,24 53:4
61:6 107:11 112:19
121:13 143:20 144:7
171:6 181:9 208:10
230:18,21 271:25
272:1289:24 291:13
310
saggested 27:12 37:16
110:20 175:25
suggesting 20:15 44:6
64:24 74:20 100:10
107:23 108:1 205;1
303:25
suggestion 13:3 16:21
18:3 19:20,21 20:17
43:7 123:3 144:4
213:17,18214:2
296:7
suggestions 20:12
44:13 45:20,22
106:12 196:10 269:1
suggests 52:20 133:15
suitabie 45:12 152:2
174:18
suite 102:13
summarize 164:8
253:11

summary 12:19231:18
266:25 2917
summer 49:12 90:14
172:13 173:6,13
222:19223:10 293:6
297:6,16 299:6
summertime 252:5
suemp 252:1,3,5
sun 2:13 67:15 206:20
Sundberg 47:20 275:6
276:21 301:5,12,19
301:24 303:9,15
304:6,13
Sandberg's 118:8
support 71:25 119:14
119:16 152:7 165:21
188:15 220:5 235:13
235:24 255:18
279:11 324:15,16,17
324:19,23,24 325:2,4
supporter 215:3
supporting 131:16
suppose 20:16 180:21
supposed 141:4 151:6
155:14 170:24
suppressing 284:8
Supreme 69:1
sure 28:5 30:14 39:2
63:1271:11 72:10
81:7,11 88:14 99:20
99:21 100:4,25
104:12 107:3 121:8 |
136:1 142:3 143:1.16
150:13 156:2 174:12
175:6 177:1 189:12
202:18 209:20,21
220:18 231:6 233:4
235:19 236:20
238:16 245:16
247:13 309:9 317:10
318:3319:6 3269
surely 48:14
surface 7:8 222:23
223:13234:3,4,24
235:6 238:24
surfaced 239:17
surprised 28:24 130:14
surprising 249:9,13
surrounding 55:12
76:14 77:11
surveillance 74:16
survey 104:11 162:11
162:15 163:4,4,9,13
163:14 164:2 173:4,5
183:1 253:24,25
254:7,12 257:5,5,5
257:12,19,24 258:5,6
258:10,25 259:14,18
259:20 260:10,19

DIGI-TRAN INC,

1-800-663-4915

www.tscript.com



Page 364

261:10 264:8 265:4
267:1,3 268:11
271:11,22 274:18,20
274:24 277:23,24
281:25 323:3
surveyed 164:1 261:23
surveying 320:11
surveys 44:1 94:25
164:17 253:22
255:14,16,17 257:13
264:18 271:15 293:5
296:21,22
survival 256:25 264:25
survived 115:19 136:2
suspect 190:14
suspected 160:15,22
suspension 160:21
sustain 70:6
sustainable 287:16
sustainably 21:16
sustained 68:1
Suzie 305:19 314:3
316:14
symbeolic 23:23 24:4
symbols 253:22
sympathy 229:21
system 39:1 69:3 §8:8
140:25 188:19
214:14 216:23,24
systems 76:17 245:25

T

table 5:1 6:1 7:3 10:5
26:3 39:8 77:4 86:10
87:19201:16213:8
216:10223:24 224:3
224:25318:17

Taiga 256;8 258:5.6
267:2270:6 271:6,7

Taigas 262:23 264:6,7
264:9

take 8:16 12:15 16:22
20:1726:1727:15
28:529:16 34:21
35:9,12 36:1749:12
49:25 54:21 60:2
67:17 86:16 88:3
90:14 91:9 94:6
100:11 104:25
121:24 137:1 143:9
151:18 157:23 165:3
176:25 178:6 200:20
204:1206:19 210:5
213:7216:11 221:14
22717 246:7 248:7
260:9263:11 283:7
295:11,19 29623
302:1 304:1 306:23
312:10313:15,18

318:4319:16327:12
329:20

taken 20:13 26:10,13
26:14 29:13 60:25
73:296:2 113:3
127:12,15 130:15
137:22 163:13 185:2
193:23 196:11 242:4
251:4 266:4 290:23
296:4,11 308:1,17
33004

takes 50:5213:22

Taku 121:17

talk 12:4 37:14 55:4
59:163:1499:13
[21:21 157:13,16,20
158:4 206:5 220:14
249:2 278:5 296:19
307:3 309:17,19
310:13 312:12313:4
317:12,16 324:25
3277

talked 52:2 83:8
144:16 198:22
220022 2599 314:14

talking [1:5,10 28:10
37:14,17 55:14 56:1
60:16 63:15,15,16,18
671 68:24 72:9
75:13 83:9,11,20,25
84:1,3,25 85:19,22
85:24 86:1 88:20
89:1 92:18 107:7,12
110:7 112:6 118:1,2
136:20 142:6 156:25
175:16 182:15,16
187:20 211:11
239:11 243:23 244:4
258:7282:25 284:7
294:3 296:2 298:2
300:17 307:10 314:9
314:16 320:19
322:19 324:7 327:3
329:6

talks 73:22

Talthelei 11:11 14:14
18:21 36:7 80:5
115:8 134:6 277:11
321:4

tamper 285:2

Tapsell 172:3,3 173:7
215:12

tar 73:4,7 82:4 89:7

target 63:2,24 172:18
172:24 173:14 175:1
211:13 300:3 301:7.9

targets 63:21 83:11,23
84:1 172:10,23
173:17 174:15

213:14

tasked 10:1

Tathielu 161:9

taxi 57:16,18

teaching 45:13

team 50;1 220:5 305:4
305:5,10

fechnical 85:1 151:16
193:7,10222:25
225:15231:19
242:25243:2

technically 229.9

technique 75:23 193:25

techniques 75:14

teenagers 322;12

teeth [90:14

tell 29:21 32:17 98:23
143:5 170:3 195:16
230:2231:15 2819
315:.4,9,18 318:2

telling 274:18 329:5

temporary 3047

tempted 210:23

ten 9:17 11:6 56:14
61:23 62:2 63:18
157:12 247:22
255:12 285:23
286:10309:2 314:20
322:16 328:22

tend 252:13

tent 161:20,20

term 21:6 36:6 44:12
198:19 222:25 234:7

terms 8:11 17:13 30:13
31:23 37:24 40:6
48:16,23 66:2 69:2
91:14,23 92:7 109:16
109:18 110:6 142:16
154:14 157:22
176:10 189:3,6
193:25 194:13
196:25 200:1 202:19
208:19211:18217:8
218:15232:6 241:13
241:17 242:6 244:15
246:20 252:19 259:8
272:18 274:14
297:18 300:18
331:14

terribly 195:21

territorial 168:9
181:13 198:25209:7
224:21 258:21

territories 2:21 10:17
18:16 25:17 40:23
41:1569:15 80:3
82:20 98:14 113:19
114:8 120:25 123:4
124:16 126:15

128:20 130:7 139:18
150:8 153:23 160:2
168:12 171:17,24
181:21 190122
212:10 248:6,16,20
249:9.20 2534
263:18 26915
294:25 302:9,12

territory 3:2 5:18
10:18 16:6 17:18
19:3 21:11 23:6
24:17,23 58:11 67:6
67:24 68:15,25 69:21
71:1972:14,16 77:15
30:10 81:5 82:23
112:21113:5,8,16,20
113:22 114:6,10,22
115:19,22 116:17
128:9,16,24 131:18
139:23 153:7 192:19
210:1,5 305:21

terrorism 150:21

test 195:10

testimony i1:17 13:25
17:5

text 137:13 291:3

Thachet 3:16 192:25

thank 9:13 21:25 22:2
25:4,1026:7 2710
28:11,21 31:1,932:2
33:936:16 37:1
38:14,19 39:17,19,21
41:24 42:24 46:1,15
47:2 48:12 49:1 52:6
52:8 53:8 55:1,18
58:18,20,22,23 59:13
59:18 61:3 65:13
66:9 79:3,6 81:12
83:2 84:12 86:19,25
§7:1,11 88:17,24
89:16 91:3,15,16,17
92:16,16 97:8,11,16
97:20 98:18 99:24
100:25 101:16
102:16,22,24 104:6
104:19 105:16
106:20 107:5,17
108:22 109:2 112;15
112:16,17 119:25
[20:10 121:11
122:16 123:22 125:2
125:6 126:1,2,12,25
127:6,25 128:25
131:14,19 144:8,8
148:4 152:12 153:2,2
153:5 154:6,9 155:8
157:8 158:13,16,21
159:3,6,6 166:5,8,13
167:13 168:25

thankful 311;18
thanks 30:19 81:25

thaw 95:8 292:22
Thelon28:1 115:2

theme 8§8:18
theory 174:23
they'd 167:6

thick 309:3

thicker 309:3

thing 12:6 30:16,22

things 8:16 29:4 30:17

169:13 171:13
175:12 177:7,8 178:5 |.
178:17 179:24
180:18 181:17 182:6
182:7 184:22 185:18
186:2,21 187:1 190:7
190:8,24 191:10,12
191:14 192:3,6
194:23 200:3 203:9
206:3,15,21 210:3,11
210:21 212:16 215:8
216:19 220:2,3
221:19224:25
227:21 230015 231:4
232:16,18,19233:10
236:9 237:24 238:13
238:19 239:22
240:16,21 244:23
247:20,25 248:14,18
267:14,17 277:1
278:12 282:18,21,22
283:7 284:4 285:15
285:21 286:2,12
295:18 299:17
300:10 313:6,13,18
326:4 329:13,25
330:2,3331:23 332:6

97:23 171:10 182:24
198:16 213:13
221:24 279:21 284:1
285:19

128:21 305:8

32:24 37.8 46:17,24
53:18 55:10 59:8,11
121:20 127:22 143:8
143:15 155:17,21
174:12 184:22 204:1
219:8,9233:21 234:1
234:2 266:9 279:24
280:4,23 289:7
300:22 303:9 324:23
328:15

30:22 42:23 52:12,13
53:19 55:17 56:4,13
59:18 61:19 99:1%
108:17 116:1 121:3,4
137:9 145:23 152:14
158:10 169:17

DIGI-TRAN INC,

1-800-663-4915

www tscript.com



Page 365

179:15 182:18,19
211:9213:6,20216:2
216:5218:23 228:6
233:24 238:8 245:13
250:2 257:2 266:2
269:12270:11 284:2
291:22 296:20
306:17 320:6,8 327:2
328:3331:24

think 9:18 10:1,2,9,10
10:15,22 12:5,14
13:24 14:4,8,9 15:15
15:22 16:8,11 26:16
26:16,20,22 27:1,15
27:16,17,17,21 29:12
30:531:2032:13,18
32:20 34:5,12,18
35:336:5,12 38:2,8
39:18 46:18 48:10
49:4 52:22 55:5
58:12,17 60:7 61:16
62:24 64:2.17 75:5
83:17 84:21 85:17
86:6 87:4,13 83:1¢
88:18 91:14 98;24
100:14 108:14 1225
128:18 130:17,23
132:16,16 133:5
140:7 141:4,9 [44:16
148:5 152:10 156: 11
156:12 157:3 158;18
166:24 167:5 169:2
169:21 170:6 172:19
172:21 173:9,11,14
173:20 175:5,25
[76:10 177:4 178:2
178:13,20 181:6,9,14
182:11 183:2 187:23
189:14 192:4,11
193:3,12 195:5,7,23
196:14 198:14
199:21 200:4 201:13
201:13 202:13,17
203:3 205:17 206:12
209:22 211:6,10
212:14214:3,8 217:9
217:9,20218:4,14
222:14 226:5 228:12
229:3,3230:13 233:8
234:2225 237:21,22
239:12,25 240:5,5,1 1
242:21 243:19
244:10 246:3 247:1,4
254:22 256:21
257:22 266:22 267:3
274:1,6,13 275:8
280:20 295:1 29922
300:3303:19 308:3,4
308:5,6,15309;13

310:4,10,11,17
312:21 315:25
316:21 324:14
327:17 328:20

thinking 88:20 110:2
150:24,25 188:25
213:14 220:20,21
246:20 317:20
321:13 323:15

thinks 202:15 312:2,24

third 21:6 53:12 110:8
188:1213:11 276:8
292:9298:25

thirdly 287:11

thirty 59:10 61:18
132:3 137:16 148:8
160:18

thirty-three 261:25

Thompson 48:5,14
50:13 203:16

Thomson [61:2

Thomson's [80:4

thorounghly 232:5
313:107

thought 27:18 137:1,5
203:11 204:8 215:15
239:1257:1,4 264:13
305:6 314:4 322:20
324:23 327:4,14

thoughtful 158:19

thoughts 29:9 108:21
110:16 126:11
216:15

thonsand 21:1 99:2
228:12

thousands311:11

threat 183:23

three 12:18 14:21
31:2533:1539:8
45:22 59:22 63:20
114:23 133:11
134:10 187:3 225:7
231:2 262:22 263:16
274:2 294:22 24
298:1,3,4,4

thresholds 147:15

throw 30:16 42:14
5910

throwing 59:9

thrown 182:13

Thursday 57:i

Thursdays 57:4

Tibbitt-Contwoyto
258:18,22

tie 174:25 175:10

il 143:12 175:10

timber 118:6.6

time 10:21 14:5,5,6,6
23:1239:347:9,11

50:11 57:3,6 58:8,9
59:12 61:7,7 64:9,9,9
64:11 66:9 70:4
74:15 77:10 78:15
79:13 80:9 81:10
82:6 84:25 99:3
120:6,10 123:16
127:16 132:6 133;12
134:22 135:1 137:12
138:2,7 140:16,20,22
142:22 146:17
148:25 149:8 15213
156;24 157:4,24
162:5 189:23,23
195:14 200:9 215:17
215:17223:2.21
236:1238:10 243:12
244:14,15 250:16
252:19 255:1,13
256:3257:15259:15
262:25 265:7 272:22
272:25273:15
274:25 279:15
280:18,21 282:8
283:14 295:2 298:16
299:22 300:23 301:1
305:20,21,24 306:12
308:15309:7 310:11
310:17 314:14
317:20 324:12
327:20 328:17,23,24
329:19 330:4

timeline 74:5 75:1

timers 320:16

times 42:19 87:5 105:9
277:22279:14
303:16 328:7.7

timing 91:23 92:7
275:25

tired 282:15 285:25
313:3,23 326:7,8
332:2

title 115:22 142:4

titles 142:5

TK111:22,24 112:23
1317

Tlicho 18:14 49:21
58:10 139:19 198:2
258:13 261:15,15

Toby 317:20

today 12:9 31:23,24
32:7 33:23 56:11
59:3 66:2 70:12 74:7
91:2492:18 1322
143:5 198:8 225:9,11
231:21 240:15
248:23 286:13
287:17 295:14 305:7
306:16 307:10 309:1

312:20 313:11,13
314:7,21,25315:17
318:20319:12 330:2

toes 131:16

told 50:19 58:6 80:9
82:2 127:18 228:20
245:9265:18 277:23
285:1317:17.20
318:9321:22 330:9

tolerance 282:10

Tom 3:24 4:6 41:10
66:7,8 81:1,6,18,25
83:17 84:3,9,16,16
84:18 85:10,17,24
86:6,19 87:1,13 88:5
88:10,25 89:18 90:2
01:13,16 98:10
153:18

tomorrow 328:15
329:1

tons 319:16,16

tool 102:10 161:24,25
218:24219:2

tools 70:11 94:10 160:7
161:23 164:21 185:1
219:2

top 155:23

topic215:15 286:1

Toronto 156:20 321:10

total 146:24 147:18
199:21 222:4

totally 44:25 122:22
123;8 322:6 325:5

touch 155:13,14 243:13
321:23

touched 50:14 326:21
329:5

touches 77:21

tough 219:24,24
230:12

tour 57:17

tourism 118:6 151:25

fourist 15[:2

town 51:5,5 66:1 296:4

toxic 146:15 288:5,9

to-date 116:5 121:22
162:2,2,19 164:18
176:14

to-the-bottom 110:25

trace 133;10

track 151:14 250:19
261:2

tracks 260:6

trade 305:3

traded 115:4

trading 115:7 122:23

tradition 70:3 118:24
134:6 306:6

traditional 48:8 60:13

62:10 65:9 67:2,25
68:1571:14,15,19
72:3,8,9,14 87:15
88:13 110:9 112:8,10
118:12 133:15,25
140:9 149:18 150:15
164:18 176:17,20
183:20216:12
256:15278:20 307:3
307:4

traditionally 71:4
90:23 113:23 117:13

traffic 146:12,12 218;1
279:13 280:15

trail 49:12,15 50:1,5
322:9,10,24

trails 49:13 51:9 56:10
56:22 57:20 71115
118:12 168:19 251:6
282:2,4 284:14,16,23
284:25 285:8,13

trained 166:18,20
176:7

transeript 328:25

transfer 271:7

transition 134.6

transitioned 134:8

transiation 141:5

translators 114:4 133:6 |-
133:9 '

transport 223:20
291:14 293:23

transported 236:14

trap 80:10 117:15
283:2 284:25 285:2.6
285:18 305:8

trapped 50:24 114:17
114;18 115:4

trapper 305:2.3

trappers 137:23 306:21

trapping 50:20 56:10
80:13,22 11623
117:15 119:5 138:14
138:16,19 151:25
254:5 322:19

traps 322:14

travel 56:21 70:13,18
90:1 219:16 305:4,25
307:7

travelled 66:1 253:13
320:22

travelling 66:21 90:21
285:5309:5 320:17
320:18,20

treading 51:8

treated 150:2,10

treaties 244.5

treaty 3:20 5:6 8:14
9:11 16:2 17:4 31:13

DIGI-TRAN INC.

1-800-663-4915

www.1script.com




Page 366

31:18,21 32:6 33:1
44:14 54:11 65:4
67:14,17,23 68:5
69:22 72:13 78:18
133:12,12,14 136:13
136:17,18,19 1372
137:10,12,18 138:3,9
138:13,15,17 139:20
139:22 151:11
243:16 305:17,19,22
306:14311:24 314:6
318:13

tree 136:9

trees 11718 270:12

trend 256:23 257:7
266:6,6 268:14
273:20274:3,4

tribal 3:20 5:6 8:14
9:11 16:231:13,18
31:2132:6 44:14
54:11 116:6,8

tribunal 201:17 208:2
247:5

tried 61:7 129:20
130:10,20 140:5
261:17 309:24

tries 227:8

trigger 34;16 35:1

Trigon 14:17

trip 135:23,24,25

troubled 30:24

trout 96:6 97:3

truck 220:24 222:2,2,9
222:14 235:15

Trucking 7:4 222:10
222:12 224:5

trucks 221:4

true 61:20 62:24 130:1

trust 10:12,25 190:25
191:6 286;14

try 9:17 48:25 §9:21
[32:6 133:5,7 140:6
147:22 148:6 150:11
178:18 190:12
201:13 205:14
215:12227:10
234:25236:8 23922
250:21 257:10
273:18 286:9 299:25
309:17

trying 11:6 52:10 61:10
85:11,12 87:13 107:3
110:15 157:4 174:6
228:9 230:1 244:20
269:10 314:10 315:2
318:4 321:16 322:7
326:22 327:12,22

Tuesday 98:25

tug 219:10

ture 33:25 34:2 50:4
3259

turned 223:6 262:2
270:24 271:1

turning 303:12,17

turns 222:1

TV 324:3

twelve 147:25 303:18

twenty 63:4,5,11 89:8
130:12 143:13
147:22 148:7 210:12
254:25 255:12
260:15 265:5,8,8
286:11

twenty-four 303:12,17

twenty-nine 262:9

twenty-one 24:2 138:3
279:5

twice 312:6

twinning 262:23

two 9:20 10:20 13:3,4
15:8 33:18 63:11,15
63:16,19 84:22,22
85:1092:19 112:6
122:3,3,4,8,13,22,25
128:8,12 129:12,13
129:14,18 139:13
161:5 181:15 185:1
185:12 193:13 195:9
199:8,13,20,20 202:4
204:19205:20 2119
212:18 214:8 21715
221:19,24 231:1
233:24 234:3.20
236:7 241:15 247:24
249:5250:10,1 1
251:23 261:13
26320 271:8273:19
277:22 279:2,22
281:1284:8 286:21
286:24 287:23
289:13 290:1,14
291:5 294:9,13,21
295:2 298:6 314:23
322:14 323:5330:5
330:14,19 331:7,18

two-way 156:13 233:6

type61:12 89:20
135:19 178:2 184:20
[90:3 192:11 213:19
235.23 242:7 292:5

types 147:14 162:3
179;13 182:23
185:12

typically 10:18 189:24
292:3

typo 146:7

tyring 218:15

U

ultimately 30:5
umbrella 86:1 128:13
unable 72:21 318:18
unacceptable 44:21
45:1 315:7
unaddressed 45:25
unanswered 60:23
233:7
uraware227:18
unbroken 179:8
Unca4:641:10 66:7,8
81:6,25 83:17 84:3.9
85:17,24 86:6 87:13
88:5,10,25 90:2
91:16 98:10 153:18
Unca's 81:1,18
uncertain 21:23
unele 135:3 136:11
unclear 109:18,22
uncles 315:19,24
undergo 36:11
undergoing 28: |
underground 76:2
underlies 139:23
underneath 204:22
212:23,25
understand 13:9 31:13
54:1,6 102:8 104:24
121:25 137:4,7
144:15 157:16
166:19 [71:1 177:17
184:10,19 185:15
196:14 205:22 220:9
279:1 311:15 326:23
328:6
understandability
133:8
understanding 4218
54:9 65:10 67:15
147:15 183:17 184:2
190:1 194:5,11,12
197:6 212:20 236:17
236:23 242:10
272:23 283:11
292:11,15 293:1
296:10,12 297:9
understandings 319:19
understapds 16:12
310:23
understood [37:4
undertake 44:4,19
54:14 152:23 164:25
165:6 169:2,6 188:13
188:23 189:22,25
190:5 197:15 201:2
202:9 234:22
undertaken 28:3 43:22
161:1 199:11 218:21

undertakes 197:5
201:18
undertaking 44:1
191:2 224:3 235:3
302:4 303:5
undertakings 5:3 7:1
54:7
underway 71:25 215:5
underwent 20:21
undesirable 45:16
undocumented 162:13
164:7,13
uneducated 145:12
unfairly 150:3
unfortunate 230:22
unfortunately 138:25
206:18 232:12
244:13 249:17
265:10,17 302:10
unidentified 144:22
unilateral 139:12
unilaterally 139:9
215:8
uninterrupted 168:3
uninvestigated 162:12
unique 1 18:11,24
316:12
units 270:6
unoccupied 254:11
unplanned 21:10,22
unprecedented 238:5
unquote 137:6
unresclved 20:22
unsettled 18:17
unstaffed 147:4
unusual 19324 2087
210:19 211:19
unusually 176:6
unwanted 45:16
update 99:23 221:1
updated 56:6 162:24
upfront 10:24
uphold 21:15
upset 323:24
UR32:4
urge 54:13
use 10:24 13:15 18:13
19:22 20:8 22:13,17
24:14,16 32:9 45:19
48:8 50:16 52:12,19
52:21,23 53:14 54:17
56:16 59:5 62:10,19
65:9 67:25 69:16
72:10 77:20,21 78:8
78:12 80:14 85:4,13
86:4,7 87:5,11,21
88:1,394:10 102:10
103:18,19 108:2
117:17 118:3 137:24

useful 70:11 151:23

useless 58:8 96:10 97:1
users 17:6 70:17 87:15

uses 71:11 178:24

usuably 38:17 76:16

138:14 140:7,9
142:17 143:18
147:18,19 148:12
149:19 150:23 151:6
160:16,18,24 161:18
161:22 162:3 164:18
164:19 165:10 167.7
170:11,12,14 171:4
176:17,20 177:18
178:3,7 179:19 186:1
190:14 194:7,7,8,13
195:12 197:3,21,21
197:24 198:1,2,4,6
205:12 206:6 213:19
215:2,3,4,23 229:5
229:17 233:20,25
235:12,18 236:4
237:11,13 238:21,23
238:24 240;25
241:10,24 242:6
2577 259:2 270:6
283:23284:22
285:17 305:23
318:11,12 319:3
322:7 325:5,13,20

233:21 247:2 250:2
258:10 263:1 270:7
286:15

88:13 105:17,22
190:15
278:20
77:897:3110:9

263:10 276:8 300:18
300:23 331:24

Y

vaccination 9:15

val 168:4

valid 135:21 262:17
Valley 1:1 69:12 78:25

value 144:20 148:2]

values 145:13 168:4,4

Vancouver 156:10
variables 271:6

121:20 122:15
130:24 155:25
160:11,16 165:10
170:14 177:18
179:19,22 225:9,13
225:19295:3 330:20

151:2 233:9,19
315:13,14 316:20

207:18 227:11
283:15,22

DIGI-TRAN INC.

1-800-663-4915

www_tscript.com



Page 367

variety 25(0:9 285:4

various 50:2 59:23
197:1 246:6 251:13
256:24 269:19
286:18

vary 38:12 196:8

vast 68:22 140:21
187:10,14

vastly 151:8

vegetables 313:11

vegetarian 192:11

vegetation 146:10
259:25270:16

vehiele 7:5 177:21
222:21 224:5235:17

vehicles 222:21 237:5

vehicle's 221:12

veins 72:18,20

venture 258:23 326:22

Ventures 1:6 8:4 77:24
119:22

verified 276:21

Vern 2:6

versa 90:13

verses 294:16

versus 198:25 238:3
259:9299:14

vice 90:13

vicinity 276:24

victory 64:10

view 33:11 85:7,7
118:21 146:5 167:16
219:18 227:17,19
234:1 244:11 272:6
273:5291:3 302:6

viewed 167:22

viewer 302:13

views 37:22 240:8

virtaally 157:19 284:20

vis 44:9,9

vision 42:22

visit 103:13 291:4

visitors 267:11

visits 104:1 105:8

visual 298:8

visually 205:9

vis-a-vis 17:1 20:8

voidance [65:21]

volume 95:1

volumes 94:18,20

voyageurs 133:16
135:12,25

vulnerable 281:5,12

W
wait 34:4,14 144:6
328:22
waiting 205:23
Wales 3:23 5:24 25:5

41:172:1 82:16 98:3
120:14 124:1 153:10
159:18,23 160:1
165:18 166:18 168:7
174:10 177:20
187:17 188:2 191:16
204:24 212:3 242:22
walik 158:9
walked 99:5
wall 156:17
want31:11 34:24 35:14
39:24 42:14 45:6
48:2059:10,13 60:8
61:1562:19 63:5,8
65:17 78:10 80:23
83:25 84:24 87:10
88:22 91:598:20
100:23 117:14
118:11 126:6 127:10
130:6,21 137:2
143:15,15 144:13
14521 1475 148:22
149:5,5 154:8 158:2
158:4,11,20 189:8
192:3 204:4 215:13
219:23 220:3 221:18
230:4,5,7,7 232:23
239:6 244:7 245:1
251:11 266:13 277:8
281:21 290:2 294:9
299:4 300:19 301:3
305:13 307:12
309:20 310:9 311:5,7
313:8314:8,9315:9
315:10,11 316:1
319:4 321:25 322:9
323:24,25 324:25
325:6 326:3,23
329:18 331:20,23
wanted 24:5 42:2,8
51:12 39:16 60:20
62:22 81:2 126:11,23
157:9206:7,9 238:19
239:19 250:3 265:19
266:24 271:3 288:17
289:7,14 290:17
313:4 323:13 329:16
wanting 313:24 326:10
wants 325:3.
War 134:2
warden 320:21,22
wardens 320:13
Warnock 332:22
warrant 201:24
warranted 202:2
wasn't 81:6 133:19
209:21210:25
233:18 250:17
27723

waste 23:20,23 76:7
272:9,15,16 292:9.11
293:24

wastes 290:10

watching 238:18

water 29:13 30:8 70:5
72:22,25 73:1,12,22
74:14 75:22,25 76:7
76:8 77:19,22 83:19
87:24,24 89:13 93:25
93:2594:1,1,1,4,5,7
94:7.11,12,12,13,13
94:18,18,20,21,25
95:3,14,25 96:2 99:1
100:18 102:3,4 103:3
106:11 107:2 108:6,7
HIE:13 118:12,13,13
[i8:14 149:19
155:25 156:1 174:20
174:21 178:4,15
179:22 186:22
188:20,21 192;24
193:8,21 194:6
202:23 207:4,7,9
209:4 215:23 216:11
222:15235:18
237:12 238:20
242:12 252:5 270:20
270:24 272:15 292:3
292:6,6,7,17,18
293:18 295:4 296:14
308:24 309.7,8

waterfowl 77:2 1

waters 239:2 288:25
290:12

watersheds 72:18

waterways 71:14 93:13

Watson 4:3 25:1041:6
8§2:1592:16,17 99:25
101:1 102:1,1,21
[03:15,16 104:20,20
106:2,21,24 107:18
108:5,13,23 109:8
05 111:23 112:17
112:17 120:19 124:6
153:15212:7

wave 192:16 216:13

way 10:25 11:15 12:13
14:10 18:8 34:16
35:736:1545:11
49:13,19,25,25 50:1
50:21 51:22 56:8,23
56:24 57:2,6,9,12,18
58:15 68:2 69:5 70:6
71:977:22 80:5
90:25 106:10 110:20
116:12 137:7,21,23
138:23 156:9 178:10
178:13 197:16 201:8

203:3 209:23,24
211:6216:21 226:12
229:3 233:13 236:22
236:23 240:12
244:12 250:18 254:4
263:1 266:10267:21
269:2 2787 2927
293:18 302:2 306:16
312:16,18,19 320:22
321:4 323:17 325:14

ways 50:19 100:13
105:1,14 184:9,9
216:8 228:5272:17
315:5 330:8

weather 287:12 304:2

website 245:3

websites 2914

week 7:9 73:3 134:18
234:25 235:7276:8
32513 3277

weekends 57:5

weeks 48:11 57:14
156:22 211:2 281:19
331:19,22

weigh 261:5

weight 13:12222:4
235:23 237:1,2 240:9
308:25309:4

weights [61:21

Wek'Eezhii 211:1

welcome 8:3 158:22
266:14 300:12

well-being 225:12,18
226:1,10

Wendy 332:22

went 7.5 57:15 59:21
80:6 82:5109:14
134:20 135:25 140:4
154:10 155:5202:12
204:12211:1220:24
222:4,9,11,14 224:6
242:15277:23
301:24 305:8 306:4
307:1312:17317:21
319:12321:9

weren't 139:22 183:23
209:20

west 83:16 115:4 199:9
219:1257:25 258:19

western 253:7 294:14
209:1

we'll 8:20 12:5 874
91:23 109;7 112:23
125:16,16 131:14
148:22 149:4 193:5
206:15223:25 224:1
224:19 234:24 240:1
240:12,14 2847
295:16,22 302:24,24

303:2323:23 33118

we're 9:20 10:11 11:16
11:17 12:2,3 24:6
27:2528:1029:9
30:24 31:22 33:22
34:4,5,14 40:7,9
59:1163:15,15,18
64:3 65:18 67:3,11
68:24,24 72:21 7577
83:20 84:3 85:18,24
85:25 86:16 87:13
89:6,6,1591:14,22
91:2592:6 107:3,7
107:12,23 108:25
112:6 1134 118:1,2
126:14 130:14,20
132:22 134:22
139:24 142:9,16
143:6 146:25 147:12
149:3 152:17,17
155:12,18,18 156:13
156:23 157:3,3
172:22 173:12,16
176:10,22 181:11,16
182:16 183:2,2
185:15187:19 193:9
198:7,8,13,13 205:23
211:11 213:11 216:2
221:24 224:13,13 _
226:9,9,15227:11,18 |
227:18 228:11 ¥
234:10239:25.25
240:1 243:7 245:10
245:11,12 247:4 4
256:17261:1,8 262:6
262:6,7 268:13,25
269:2,25277:24
280:16,20 299:15
309:14,15311:22
318:7,19,19319:99
319:15321:21 3254
326:22 327:3,10,11
327:15,18,22,23
329:10

we've 14:11 24:6,21
2717 56:7,14 64;17
67:9 83:4,5 88:11
92:22 93:23 96:4
100:3 110:18,19,20
111:5,8,9 127:22
134:16 143:4,4
145:17,17 156:12
172:20 175:5 181:7
193:3 194:1,10 195:2
197:18 198:19
205:11 209:1,6,9
210:16 214:6 217:15
217:17,19 218:17
220:8 227:5,7228:18

DIGI-TRAN INC.

1-800-663-4915

www.tscript.com



Page 368

231:15 234:14 239:6
240:14 249:10,14
255:13,17 256:4,16
263:15271:11,13,13
271:14 272:3 275:18
275:18278:18
281:22 284:23,24
303:19,20 307:24
319:11 322:20
326:21,25327:1,2,21
329:5 330:12 332:1

whatsoever 85:14
123:9 327:10

wheel 222:3 321:16

wheels 230:13

white 137:24 138:19
277:12 306:24 310:6
32012

wholly 64:5

wide 180:23

wildlife 70:5 73:12
7425754 1173
219:14 245:18
248:19 249:3,8,12,13
249:19 250:11,12,15
257:15 264:16
266:10,23 278:19
289:17 298:19
309:10 310:2,5

willing 22:17 156:13,23
157:3205:19319:15

Willow 203:16

willows 260:6

willy 21:10

Win 1:6 2:8 8:4 9:23
14:14,24 15:13 17:23
19:19 42:4 60:11
77:24 119:22 156;7
160:9 163:11 164:6,8
164:23 176:3 319:25

window 250:10 279:15
280:22 327:4

winter 49:16 58:4,4
94:13 102:12 103:3
145:3 172:14 220:23
235:12,13,20 236:4,4
255:16 257:14
258:18,18,22 267;11
270:13 273:8 281:15
281:16 285:10,12
293:2,14,16,16
294:20297:10
319:15

wintering 56:19

wintertime 252:15
270:21 276:7.22
281:13 294:6

Win's 16:25

wiped 138:21

Wis311:22

wise 229:23 240:12

wisely 21:16

wish 47:17 325:19
329:12

wishes 200:13

withdraw 94:4,17 95:1
102:3 217:6 229:10

withdrawal 22:19
23:2524:3,18 38:23
39:1 53:10,23 54:5,5
54:13,16,20,24 93:25
93:25 94:13,14 95:4
103:3

withdrawalis 19:2,9,10
19:12 23:1,9.13,16
24:19.20

withdrawing 94:11,12

withdrawn 214:21
216:22229:11,14

wither 297:13

withheld 216:22

witnessed 137:13

witnesses 137:15,17

witnessing 287:17

wits 86:15

wives 306:21]

wolf252:11,24

wolverine 253:1,3,7,19
272:13 294:14 299:1

Wolverines 252:23

wolves 273:1

wonder 36:3 42:23
326:2

wondered 216:15

wonderful 86:14

wondering 32:17 37:21
43:16 76:20 81:22
83:13 128:11 170:24
180:6210:25213:25
215:20216:7 220:25
241:17 27004 273:20
279:24 282:24 283:4
301:8 325:3

wood 117:17,18

woodland 276:16

Wool 19:4 23:1090:19
161:11,14 162:4,9,11
163:2,10,24 181:1
186:5 187:4 315:15

word 32:9 59:4 109:25
122:1 137:14 178:21

words 20:16 23:14
32:18 36:1 137:24
138:1 173:1 182:12
213:22 2572 280:6
305:12

work 10:23 26:10 30:4
42:8,12 50:13,25

51:11,12,14,14,22,24
55:8 56:5,9 60:13
61:21 64:1 71:25
74:11 80:6 88:11
99:11 101:12 103:16
103:20 106:10,11
107:13 130:21 131:8
163:17 167:20 169:3
169:6,11 175:8.8
180:25 188:4,7,11,15
188:25 189:7,21
190:5 196:14,24
197:19 201:2 203:13
203:14 204:8,9,14,14
205:25206:4,8,13
216:5224:22 2397
247:16 249:24
277:21 278:5293;1
305:13,15 306:1
307:8,12,19 310:6
312:13,14,18318;12
319:16,21 320:5
323:3,10

worked 45:8 51:18
203:17 204:7 206:14
211:5238:1,11 3053
305:25 307:14,15
320:22 325:16

worker's [49:10

working 42:20 56:2,4
84:6 87:8 104:23
105:4 106:17 112:7
143:7 181:16 198:13
220:17 224:13 240:2
319:23 327:16,18

works 72:11

workshop 250:6
251:14 253:12

world 35:8 182:18
328:8

worrisome 217:13

worry 117:2274:16

worse217:22

worth 138:6 320:3
322:18

wouldn't 23:17 42: 14
74:6 177:3 183:24
229:11,16

wrap 295:1 299:21

wrapping 300:18

wrestle 29:12

writing 328:4

written [45:22 154:17
177:13 250:20 3323

wrong 281:8 296:15
328:2

Y

yeah 22:24 28:10 31:24

354,10 38:2 39:8
85:24 86:6 88:10
102:24 104:18
[08:10 130:10
192:10211:19
216:18220:2 224:12
227:4 238:12 243:17
243:22 244:6 273:25
275:16 302:7,23
303:2 322:1
year 28:10 136:19
181:15205:21
210:12 235:15 255:4
255:23 264:11,18
265:9,11,12 2663
26712 274.8 277:24
277:25278:2,3
280:22 298:15 308:9
316:1319:1 322: 11
years [4:16,21 24:1,2
24:21 50:16 52:6
56:14 59:10 61:18,23
62:2,5 63:20 79:25
80:21 89:8 98:21
114:24 129:13,14,18
136:16 138:3 156:5,6
179:8 205:20 207:17
211:5225:7231:3
251:17 254:15
259:19 266:21 308:7
309:2311:8312:14
314:23 316:18
320:13 321:3 322:11
Yelloknives 43:17
yellow 18:2 252:13
Yellowbones 62;1
Yellowknife 1:22.23
8:1322:8 25:1 41:8
56:24 57:12 59:7,15
60:21 79:1,2,15
90:18 95:22 96:16
97:17 110:3 118:3
123:20 136:13,13,14
139:2 141:12,16
148:18 157:11
166:12 192:2,23
258:3275:3285:8
286:7 289:19 292:12
296:5,11
Yellowknife's i41:14
Yellowknife/Dettab/,..
677
Yellowknives 2:12 5:9
8:20 10:6 11:18 14:3
18:1919:7,13 23:8
23:19,21 24:11 32:1
40:5,8,11,15,20
42:10 43:1,21 44:8
44:15,2045:1,4 47:4

47:14,17 48:9,18,22
49:7 52:14 53:20
54:18 55:15,20 61;14
61:24 65:3,4,14
90:1299:7 110:3
120:7 131:6,13 153:3
161:4 166:14 176:19
194:25 200:6 205:21
205:24 206:1,17
213:12 217:25
219:13 250:7 251:6
253:12261:16 275:5
278:19 283:10 317:6
3254

yesterday §:12 10:4
17:540:12,15,19
41:9 42:5,13 523
59:16,20 60:6 99:6
118:9 158:7 172:21
174:16 176:19
219:13 220:22
231:12 245:3 301:17
313:10317:8 318:21
319:12 323:25

YKDFN 42:7,20 48:16
86:3231:14 321:23

young 9:14 56:1 3057
306:20 314:18
322:12,20 326:9

younger 305:7

Yukon 264:13

/

Zigzag 7:11 37:10 38:5
39:13 275:12 276:24
301:7,8,11,18 302:11
302;18 3037

zone 11:10,10,14 13:1
13:7,14 14:12 15:9
15:1516:14 17:17
18:7,20 19:22 20:1,9
20:20,25 21:7,20
27:25 35:21 36:3,6
36:2037:8,14,18
38:4,446:1947:8
175:17 186:4 198:8,9
213:15214:15

zones 27:24 164;11,12
172:18

zone-specific 28.2

zoning 24:22 148:10

3

$10322:16
$100,000 99:2
$20063:6
$350,000,000 139:7
$5322:15
$500314:24

DIGI-TRAN INC.

1-800-663-49135

www.tscript.com




Page 369

§7322:16

1

17:39:220:23 22:10
24:18 47:22 53:5,8
55:257:22 62:22
64:20 65:7 73:5,7
81:20 84:5 86:18
87:2 100:5 102:23
114:11,16,20 122:7,9
123:1 128:9,10
134:11 135:22 136:9
144:6 152:14,16
154:21 169:1 186:10
186:12 193:13
195:10 196:1 211:10

12 147:25 303:18

12:0691:4

12:13112:25

12:15112:20

120260:15

123 5:19

128 330:19

13129:16 155:24

132 5:21

140 161:16 187:4

1562:2 137:2 140:7.9
328:20

1525:22

1595:25

16 135:24 222:3 260:16
262:1

63:15,16,20 84:22,22
92:19122:3,3.4,8,13
122:22,25 128:8,12
129:12,13,14,18
139:13 161:5 181:15
185:1 193:13 195:9
199:8,13,20,20
204:19 205:20211:9
212:18 214:8 217:15
221:19,24 231:2
233:24 234:3,20
235:3236:7 241:15
247:24 2495 250:10
250:11251:23
261:13 263:21 271:8
273:19 27722 2792

2866:12
29th 113:16
2956:13

3

37:10 12:18 14:21
33:15 35:22 36:2,8
36:13 37:9 39:8
45:23 46:21 47:5,5,7
51:1 59:22 63:20
P14:8 133:11 175:17
175:20 186:16 187:3
198:7,9,12 213:15
214:15 225:7231:2
262:22 263:16 274:3
294:22,24 298:1,4,4

65:18,1991:22,24
156:6 159:10 186:16
240:25255:9273:16
280:22

5th 35:12

5:01248:2

5:09248:3

50573 179:8 262:2

50,000222:5 236:24

500175:21

52254:13

56 262:4

6

628:10203:21 279:7
321:3

212:19213:12216:6 | 160222:7 279:22 281:1 284:8 298:4 303:5 6x6222:2
217:16,17,21 219:7,8 | 1600s 133:17 286:21,24 287:23 3(1)(e) 114:9 6(a) 290:3
220:20221:23224:3 | 16663 289:13 290:1,14 3-D75:21 6:30299:21,22
225:17,24 22723 1660s 133:18 291:5294:9,13,21 3059:1061:18 93:17 60 115:11
238:8241:16 25¢1:1 17263:18 205:2 298:6 314:23 137:16 160:18 665:12
255:1,13262:14 17,000 260:14 261:23 322:11323:5 330:6 165:12 167:9 170:3,6 | 68262:11
263:18,20,21 267:4 1755-1760 134;3 330:14,19 331;7,18 170:9,15,25 171:1,2
268:18,19 269:12 1770s 133:19 2:31159:14 171:3 173:18 174:15 7
270:1,7,11 275:13 1771 134:19 1352 2:44 159:15 185:5,25 204:21 75:3282:5
278:21 279:6,6 1772 134:20 2063:4,12 89:8 143:13 292:5 Tth 255:8
281:15282:14 290:3 | 180 253:25 147:22 148:7210:12 | 300 114:24 134:10 7:30299:20 328:19
201:12 298:24 303:9 | 1800s 133:19 222:15,15 254:25 301 6:15 332:15
303:22312:8 315:22 | 1820 135:23,24 255:12 265:5,8,8,8 3037:11 T0s317:22
318:10319:1 326:13 | 1900 67:14 305:17 286:11 31st284:13 70,000 138:15 139:6
331:23 19005 67:21,23 133:19 | 20006811 3293:19 71308:7312:14
1,100260:13 261:22 133:22 2001 256:21 33261:25 T3254:16
278:10 1902 305:19 2002 113:22 114:5 332622 75137:1 138:10 306:9
1:0091:6 191 6:5 2003 19:16 20:20,22 341489 795:13
1:15112:23 1919 136:16 51:12,24 161:1,17 34ih 148:8
1:20113:1 1921 138:11 163:3,23 186:11 3532:6,13 93:5,6 8
109:17 11:6 56:14 1922 138:12 250:3 255:22 267:6 119:10 196:20,23 83:205:4,6 8:149:11
61:23 62:2 63:18 1934 308:% 277:9 296:2 303:21 197:11 202:9 203:6 16:2 31:13,18,21
157:13 247:22 1935308:8 200372004 264:11 224:17,20,25 32:644:14 54:11
255:12 261:24,24 194 6:6 2004 19:1651:13 35(1) 290:7 65:4 138:3203:21
285:23 286:10309:2 | 1941 304:24 155:24 161:2,17 35.168:3 214:6 241:2 261:25
314:20 328:22 1955 138:25 186:11 258:5261:20 13693:12132:4 287:20 305:19
10:69 40:3 1962 257:14 267:1,6 290:18 295:4 | 36(3) 288:23 80s317:22
10:51 65:21 1967 305:8 2005 161:2,17 163:3,24 80's254:18
100 57:4 163:4 165:15 | 1973 305:5,5 186:11 321:9 4 867-394-3322 126:7
170:4 173:18 174:15 | 1976 59:6,9 306:8 2006 255:3 4572 136:8,11 156:5 89 234:7
174:19 175:22 262:3 | 1982 68:3 2007 1:24 59:9 156:10257:22
262:4 263:17,19 1986 139:4 2124:2 130;13 138:3 260:17,17 264:8 9 :
264:9265:7311:8 1987 2547 279:5 286:20 287:22291:8 { 95:6262:2 266:2274:8
108 265:6 1989 257:17 215t 328:1 305:9 278:1 :
1196:23 97:2 104:16 1992 118:20 2257 4th 1:24 9:00 143:13
105:7 110:25 133:12 11996 113:16 253:25 2247:5 4:00 143:8 9:11 8:1
136:13,17,19 137:10 254:22 325:19 23579 40 5:10 262:20 9:56 40:2
137:12 138:9,15,17 1999 08:23 288:3 24 303:12,17 400261:3 90 136:25
250:6 248 6:9 450319:2,5 900222:6
11:0065:22 2 2568:11,11 480,000 68:22 92 5:15 254:8
11:4092:3 21:25257:69:2013:3 | 26148:7 93254:16
11:4292:4 13:4 15:8 20:25 2676:10 3 96 254:8
113 5:18 24:17.21 33:1863:11 | 27 14:16 524:1,21 39:24 65:17 975:16
DIGI-TRAN INC. 1-800-663-4915 www.iscript.com



